目录

序 言

Section 1日常生活

Chapter 1居家生活

1.起床Get Up

2.看电视Watch TV

3.烹饪菜肴Cook

4.在家宴客Entertain a Friend at Home

5.在洗衣店At the Laundry

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 2日常电话

1.对方不在She’s Out

2.接电话Answer the Phone

3.挂断电话Hang Up

4.电话断线Disconnected Line

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 3餐馆就餐

1.电话订位Book a Table

2.初进餐厅Enter a Restaurant

3.点中餐Order Chinese Food

4.餐馆用餐Have Dinner in Restaurant

5.退换饭菜Exchange Food

6.吃饱了I’m Full

7.做东请客Play the Host

8.结账Foot the Bill

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 4逛街购物

1.提议同逛街Propose to Shop Together

2.购买家具Buy Furniture

3.购买服装Buy Clothes

4.买鞋Buy Shoes

5.砍价Bargain

6.上当受骗Be Ripped Off

7.清仓大甩卖Clearance Sale

8.售后服务After-sales Service

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 5医院诊所

1.检查身体Check-up

2.在诊所At the Clinic

3.开处方Prescribe

4.在药房At a Drugstore

5.患重感冒Get a Bad Cold

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 6银行业务

1.开立账户Open an Account

2.取钱Withdraw Money

3.兑现支票Cash the Check

4.申请信用卡Apply for a Credit Card

5.贷款Loan

6.销户Close an Account

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 7邮局业务

1.寄信Send a Letter

2.寄印刷品Send Presswork

3.取包裹Get the Parcel

4.查询汇款Inquire about the Remittance

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 8房屋住宅

1.租房Rent an Apartment

2.水龙头漏水Dripping Faucet

3.给物业打电话Call the Apartment Management

4.下水道阻塞Clogged Drain

5.空调问题Air Conditioner Problem

6.搬家Move

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 9时尚美容

1.女士理发与染发Ladies’ Haircut and Dye

2.烫发Perm

3.皮肤护理Skincare

4.穿着落伍Out of Style

5.整形手术Plastic Surgery

6.男士面部护理Gentlemen’s Facial Care

7.男士理发Gentlemen’s Haircut

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 10气候天气

1.好天气Lovely Day

2.坏天气Lousy Weather

3.寒冷的天气Cold Weather

4.炎热的天气Hot Weather

5.淋了个落汤鸡Drowned Rat

6.久旱无雨Drought

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 11时间日期

1.现在几点What Time Is It?

2.今天几号What’s the Date Today?

3.今天周几What Day Is Today?

4.务必准时Be on Time

5.手表不准Inaccurate Watch

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 12网络无限

1.电子邮件账户Email Account

2.查找资料Search for Information

3.网上聊天Chat Online

4.网上购物Shop Online

5.电脑黑客Cracker

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 13精明理财

1.开支明细Expenditure

2.节省开支Save Money

3.借钱Borrow Money

4.身无分文Broke

5.投资理念Concept of Investment

6.人寿保险Life Insurance

7.医疗保险Health Insurance

8.社会保险Social Security

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Section 2娱乐休闲

Chapter 1健康生活

1.失眠问题Insomnia

2.修补牙齿Fill a Tooth

3.节食减肥On a Diet

4.吸烟问题Smoking

5.饮食卫生Clean Food

6.注意休息Have a Good Rest

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 2电影世界

1.相约看电影Invite Someone to See a Film

2.排队Stand in a Line

3.买票Buy Tickets

4.进入影院Enter the Cinema

5.评论电影 Comment on the Film

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 3音乐无限

1.询问演出Inquire about the Performance

2.评论演唱会 Comment on the Concert

3.卡拉 OKKaraoke

4.欣赏音乐Enjoy the Music

5.谈论排行榜 Talk about the Top Chart

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 4读书看报

1.爱读书Love Reading

2.看报纸 Read Newspaper

3.读小说Read Novel

4.谈论小说Talk about Novel

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

Chapter 5运动健身

1.游泳Go Swimming

2.球类运动Ball Games

3.攀岩登山Climb a Cliff

4.蹦极跳Bungee Jumping

5.徒步旅行Hiking

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Section 3情感生活

Chapter 1亲情

1.谈论家人Talk about Family

2.亲人离别Part with Family

3.家庭观念Concept of Family

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 2友情

1.询问朋友的家人Inquire about Friend’s Family

2.老友重逢Meet Old Friend

3.为朋友担心Worry about Friend

4.通报好消息Tell Good News

5.安慰朋友Comfort Friend

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 3爱情

1.请求约会Ask for a Date

2.谈论意中人Talk about the Person in Heart

3.坠入爱河Fall in Love

4.办公室恋情Office Romance

5.羡慕别人的女朋友Envy Other’s Girlfriend

6.谈论男朋友Talk about Boyfriend

7.情人闹矛盾 Conflicts between Lovers

8.被甩Be Dumped

9.忍痛分手Heartbroken Breakup

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 4婚姻

1.谈论婚礼Discuss the Wedding

2.嫁个有钱人Marry a Rich Guy

3.幸福的婚姻Happy Marriage

4.太太当家A Wife Wearing the Pants

5.丈夫不忠A Disloyal Husband

6.离婚Divorce

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

日常交际

英语口语900句

出版发行/ 中国对外翻译出版有限公司

地    址/ 北京市西城区车公庄大街甲4号物华大厦六层

电    话/ (010) 68359827  68359303  68357328

邮    编/ 100044

传    真/ (010)68357870

电子邮箱/ book@ctpc.com.cn

网    址/ http://www.ctpc.com.cn

总 策 划/ 耿小辉  张高里

策划编辑/ 于建军  刘建坤

责任编辑/  于建军

封面设计/  胡芳

责任印制/  何荔

印  刷/ 北京凯达印务有限公司

经  销/ 新华书店

规  格/ 710×1000毫米 1/16

印  张/ 22

字  数/ 300千字

版  次/ 2014年3月第一版

印  次/ 2014年3月第二次

ISBN 978-7-5001-3865-5

序 言

近年来，随着我国经济的快速发展，我们与国外的交往越来越频繁，而英语作为全世界通用语言，也已经渗透到人们生活的方方面面，其学习的重要性不言而喻。只有掌握好日常交际英语才能更好地与外国人进行交流，才能让工作、生活、娱乐变得更加顺利、方便。

那么，人们怎样才能快速、高效地掌握好日常交际英语呢？昂秀外语通过这本《日常交际英语口语900句》可以帮助大家解决这个问题！

理由一： 《日常交际英语口语900句》这本书集基础性、全面性、易学性、趣味性4大亮点于一体：

1、基础性： 全书以日常交际经常用到的基础单词、句子、对话为主体内容，为读者提供最基础、最精炼的内容！

2、全面性：全书涉及日常交际的方方面面，涵盖二百多个话题场景，实用全面，可谓“一本在手，知识全有”！

3、易学性： 全书内容中英双语呈现，每个单词、每个短语、每句话均有中文翻译，降低读者的学习难度；基本句式、精选话题、轻松说电影配有地道标准外教英语录音，且有点读功能，适合读者跟读、模仿和背诵！

4、趣味性： 本书寓教于乐，笑话、看图、成语、新闻、名人名言、影视台词贯穿全书，使读者在轻松有趣的氛围中学习，高效、快速地掌握所学内容！

理由二： 《日常交际英语口语900句》内容设置科学、合理、精炼。全书分为日常生活、娱乐休闲、情感生活三部分，共22个场景章节。每个章节下面又包括：基本句式、精选话题、不再胡说英语、轻松说电影、话题词汇5个主要版块：

1、基本句式——涵盖了各个场景的必会口语句式，除句式解析外，还有例句帮助读者了解此句式的使用时机和场合，同时给出迷你小对话、同义句、相似句，增加读者的句式储备量，实际应用时可以举一反三，口语只有先输入，才能输出！

2、精选话题——精选各个场景常用的口语话题，从多个角度给出经典高频的现场对话，打造真实的语言环境，使读者的学习如身临其境、句式运用自如；同时，每段对话后面又带有注释、单词特搜小栏目，扫除读者练习对话过程中的语法障碍和单词障碍，降低学习难度；另外，每个对话后面还有英语通：音标、看图、成语、新闻、名人名言等趣味性小栏目，激发读者学习兴趣，同时又能学到英语知识！

3、不再胡说英语——精选常用口语表达，分别给出错误表述和正确表述，让读者在纠错中、对比中掌握地道的英语思维和口语表达！

4、轻松说电影——呈现原汁原味的经典影视片花，截取地道影视对白，同时辅以精彩点拨、俚语详说栏目，让读者在轻松、愉悦、有趣的氛围中学习英语，栏目后面还有这部电影的额外赠送，选取本部电影中其他经典的台词进行解说，活学活用！

5、话题词汇——精心分类列举各个场景话题中常用的口语词汇，帮助读者丰富自身的话题词库，扩大口语词汇量的积累！

昂秀相信《日常交际英语口语900句》这本书肯定能够成为人们日常交际的好伴侣、好帮手，能够让大家的日常英语水平快速进步，使英语不再是日常交际的绊脚石！

外语学习指导专家！昂起头来，就优秀！

Section 1日常生活

Chapter 1居家生活

1.起床 Get Up

2.看电视 Watch TV

3.烹饪菜肴 Cook

4.在家宴客 Entertain a Friend at Home

5.在洗衣店 At the Laundry

1居家生活

西方国家的人在周一到周五都会生活得很紧张、很努力，一日三餐也只是草草应付，但到了周末时，他们就会完全将工作和学习抛在脑后，尽情放松自己。他们通常起床较晚，精心准备饭菜，并乐于邀请朋友来家做客。此外，大部分西方人不习惯自己洗衣服，他们一般会利用周末时间去洗衣店，把这一星期积攒下来的脏衣服统一洗掉。

基本句式 BASIC SENTENCES

起床

该起床了!

It’s time to get up.

☺ get up“起床”

A:It’s time to get up. 该起床了!

B:Let me sleep on for ten minutes. 让我再睡10分钟。

我睡过头了。

I’ve overslept.

☺oversleep [ˌəuvəˈsli:p] v. 睡过头

A:Oh, no. I’ve overslept. I’m going to be late.

啊，糟糕。我睡过头了。我要迟到了。

B:You shouldn’t have stayed up so late.

你不应该那么晚才睡。

我还困着呢。

I’m still sleepy.

= I’m still drowsy.

做饭

肉要烧焦了。

The meat will scorch.

☺scorch [skɔ:tʃ] v. & n. 烧焦，枯萎

A:The meat will scorch. 肉要烧焦了。

B:It’s impossible.不可能。

我想把炖肉慢慢煨5分钟。

I want to leave the stew to simmer for 5 minutes.

☺stew [stju:] n. 炖肉（或菜） v. 炖，焖

A:I want to leave the stew to simmer for 5 minutes. 我想把炖肉慢慢煨5分钟。

B:You’d better hang around and watch it. 你最好留在旁边看着。

你不要把鸡汤炖太久了。

Do not boil the chicken soup too long.

☺boil [bɔil] v. 煮沸，激动 n. 沸点，沸腾

A:I want to make chicken soup with ginger. 我想要做姜味鸡汤。

B:Then do not boil the chicken soup too long. 那你不要把鸡汤炖太久了。

煤气灶坏了。

The gas cooker does not work.

☺gas cooker“煤气灶”

A:The gas cooker does not work. 煤气灶坏了。

B:Let me check. 让我来检查一下。

这把刀太钝了。

This knife is too dull.

☺dull [dʌl] a. 钝的，迟钝的

A:This knife is too dull. 这把刀太钝了。

B:Let me sharpen it. 我来把它磨一下。

吃饭

来帮我摆碗筷。

Help me set the table.

☺set the table“摆餐桌”

A:Don’t stand around doing nothing. Help me set the table.

不要站在那里什么也不干。来帮我摆碗筷。

B:All right. 好吧。

该吃饭了。

It’s time to eat.

◎ It’s time for breakfast. 吃早饭的时间到了。

◎ Time for lunch. 吃午饭的时间到了。

◎ It’s time to have supper. 吃晚饭的时间到了。

我要去收拾餐桌。

I’m going to clear the table.

☺clear [kliə] v. 清除，扫除 a. 清楚的，清晰的

A:I’m going to clear the table. 我要去收拾餐桌。

B:You should ask the kids to help you. 你应该让孩子们来帮你。

你为什么只吃那么一点？Why do you eat so little?

A:Why do you eat so little? 你为什么只吃那么一点？

B:I don’t like the food today. 我不喜欢今天的饭菜。

这顿饭真棒。

That was a wonderful meal.

☺wonderful [ˈwʌndəful] a. 极好的，奇妙的

A:That was a wonderful meal. 这顿饭真棒。

B:Well, thank you. 嗯，谢谢你。

做家务

你能把客厅家具上的灰尘擦干净吗？

Could you dust the living room furniture?

☺dust [dʌst] v. 擦灰尘 n. 灰尘

A: Wow! It’s so dusty. Could you dust the living room furniture?

哇！全是灰尘。你能把客厅家具上的灰尘擦干净吗？

B: I’ll have kids do this.

我叫孩子们来做这件事情。

请你把地扫扫。

Please sweep the floor.

☺sweep [swi:p] v. 打扫，清扫

A: Please sweep the floor. 请你把地扫扫。

B: Wait a minute. I’m watching TV now. 等一下。我正在看电视呢。

大卫，去把垃圾丢掉。

David, go take out the garbage.

☺garbage [ˈga:bidʒ] n. 垃圾，废物

A: David, go take out the garbage. 大卫，去把垃圾丢掉。

B: Why do I always have to do it? 为什么我总是得干这个活儿呢？

给花浇点水。Water the flowers.

A: Water the flowers. 给花浇点水。

B: They’re already withered. It’s no use watering. 已经死了。浇水也没有用了。

请把我的衬衫熨一下。

Please iron my shirt.

☺iron [ˈaiən] v. 熨，烫平

A: Please iron my shirt. 请把我的衬衫熨一下。

B: OK. 好的。

回家后

今天怎么样?

How did it go today?

= How was your day?

◎Do you have a good time today? 今天过得愉快吗?

我太累了，不想做饭了。

I’m too tired, so I don’t want to cook.

☺cook [kuk] v. 烹调，煮n. 厨师

A: I’m too tired, so I don’t want to cook. 我太累了，不想做饭了。

B: Let’s eat out. 咱们出去吃吧。

我要去睡觉了。

I’m going to bed.

= I’m going to sleep.

= I’m going to hit the hay.

◎I think I’ll say good night now. 我想我要说“晚安”了。

请看一下答录机是否有留言。

Please check the messages on the answering machine.

A: Please check the messages on the answering machine. 请看一下答录机是否有留言。

B: No messages today. 今天没有留言。

我想冲个澡。I want to take a shower.

A: I want to take a shower. 我想冲个澡。

B: Yeah. Relax yourself. 好。放松一下。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.起床Get Up

Ann： Hey, Jim. Wake up.

Jim： Do I have to get up now?

Ann： You’d better get up or you’ll be late.

Jim： What are you talking about? The alarm hasn’t even gone off yet.

Ann： Yes, it has. It went off 30 minutes ago.

Jim： I must have slept right through it.

Ann： Rise 1 and shine, sleepyhead 2!

Jim： Just let me sleep 5 more minutes.

安：嘿，吉姆。醒醒啦。

吉姆：我一定得现在起来吗?

安： 你最好起来，不然就要迟到了。

吉姆： 你说什么呀? 闹钟都还没响呢。

安：响了。30分钟前就响了。

吉姆：我一定是睡过了没听到。

安：起来啦，你这贪睡鬼！

吉姆：让我再多睡5分钟嘛!

注释

1. 词组“go off”在本段对话中表示闹钟“响”了。

2. “I must have slept right through it.”中“it”指“（闹铃）响的时候”。句子中的“through”意思是“从开始到结束”，本句话是说“闹铃响的整个过程中，吉姆都在睡觉”。

单词特搜

1. rise [raiz] v. 起床，起来

2. sleepyhead [ˈsli:pihed] n. [口] 贪睡者，懒鬼

英语通：名人名言

Nothing in life is to be feared. It is only to be understood. (Marie Curie)

生活中没有什么可怕的东西。只有需要理解的东西。（居里夫人）

2.看电视Watch TV

Susan： Is there anything worth watching on another channel 1?

Jim：I think there’s a western 2 on.

Susan： Do you mind if we watch it? I’d really like to see it.

Jim： Well, I really wanted to see the football game.

Susan： Football game? OK, and you know what comes on next?

Jim：I believe there’s a sitcom 3.

Susan： Are you interested in watching it?

Jim： Let me look up the TV Guide first.

Susan： Oh, I’m sorry. What’s on Channel 2 at 10 pm?

Jim： If I remember correctly, it’s a quiz show.

Susan：Do you want to watch it?

Jim：Let’s watch it together.

苏珊： 其他台有什么好看的吗？

吉姆： 我想在演一个西部片吧。

苏珊： 我们看那个好吗？我特别想看。

吉姆： 呃，但是我很想看足球比赛。

苏珊： 足球比赛？好吧，你知道接下来演什么吗？

吉姆：我想是情景喜剧吧。

苏珊：你想看吗？

吉姆： 让我先看看节目预告再说。

苏珊： 哦，不好意思。二频道晚上十点演什么？

吉姆： 如果我没记错的话，有一个智力竞赛。

苏珊：你想看吗？

吉姆：咱们一起看吧。

注释

“be interested in…”表示“对……感兴趣”，例如：I’m interested in music. 我对音乐很感兴趣。“… be interesting”则表示“……很有趣”，例如：This game is interesting. 这个游戏很有趣。

单词特搜

1. channel [ˈtʃænl] n. 频道

2. western [ˈwestən] n. 西部电影

3. sitcom [ˈsitkɔm] n. 情景喜剧

3.烹饪菜肴Cook

Linda： Let’s see now. Cut the potatoes into small cubes 1.

Jim： Yes, but don’t cut them yet. Wait until they cool. Where’s the big plastic bowl?

Linda： On the bottom shelf in the cupboard 2 under the sink 3.

Jim：What’s Donna like, by the way?

Linda： Donna? Well, she’s about 20. She’s very lovely. I think you’ll like her. What about Paul?

Jim： Oh, Paul’s very easy-going 4 and friendly.

Linda： Could you get me the pepper 5 from the cupboard?

Jim： Yes, sure. Which cupboard is it in?

Linda： It’s in the small one beside the cooker.

Jim：There is no pepper here.

Linda：Oh, there isn’t? Oh, no!

琳达： 现在我们看看怎么办。将土豆切成小块。

吉姆： 是的，但先不要切。冷了以后再切。大塑料碗在哪儿？

琳达： 在洗涤槽下面的碗柜里的最底层。

吉姆： 顺便问一句，唐娜怎么样？

琳达： 唐娜？噢，她20岁左右。很可爱。我想你会喜欢她的。保罗怎么样？

吉姆： 噢，保罗很好相处，也很友好。

琳达： 你能把碗柜里的胡椒粉拿给我吗？

吉姆： 好的，当然可以。在哪个碗柜里？

琳达： 锅旁边的那个小柜子。

吉姆： 这里面没有胡椒粉。

琳达： 噢，没有吗？噢！太糟了。

注释

1. by the way 是“顺便问一下，顺便问一声” 的意思。常用来提起一件与先前话题不一样的新话题。例如：By the way, have you seen my keys anywhere? 顺便问一下，你在哪看到我的钥匙了吗？

2. get sb. sth. 等同于 get sth. for sb. 是“给某人拿某物”的意思。

单词特搜

1. cube [kju:b] n. 小方块

2. cupboard [ˈkʌbəd] n. 碗柜

3. sink [siŋk] n. 洗涤槽，水槽

4. easy-going [ˌi:ziˈgəuiŋ] a. 随和的

5. pepper [ˈpepə] n. 胡椒粉

4.在家宴客Entertain a Friend at Home

Linda： Oh, Henry. I haven’t seen you in ages. Come on in, please. Let me take your coat. How are you getting along?

Henry：Very well, thank you.

Linda： Please take a seat. Everything will be ready in a minute.

Henry： Can you bring me a glass of orange juice, please? I am quite thirsty.

Linda：Here you are.（at the table）

Linda： Here are your cocktail 1, lettuce 2 salad, fried chicken, French fries and vanilla ice cream. Help yourself to the chicken while it’s hot.

Henry： Wow. They are delicious. Can you pass the pepper?

Linda：Here you are. Taste 3 the French fries.

Henry：They’re crispy 4.

Linda：Would you like some more?

Henry：No more. Thank you.

Linda：Bottoms up!

Henry：To our friendship and health!

琳达： 噢，亨利。好久不见。请进。我来给你拿大衣。最近过得怎么样？

亨利：非常好，谢谢。

琳达： 请坐。饭菜一会儿就好。

亨利： 能请你给我拿杯橙汁吗？我很渴。

琳达：给你。

（在饭桌上）

琳达： 这是为你准备的鸡尾酒、生菜沙拉、炸鸡、炸薯条和香草冰淇淋。趁着鸡肉还热，赶紧吃吧。

亨利： 哇，真好吃。能把胡椒粉给我递过来吗？

琳达： 给你。尝尝炸薯条。亨利：很脆。

琳达：再来一点吗？亨利：不了。谢谢。琳达：干杯！

亨利： 为了我们的友谊和健康干杯！

注释

句子“How are you getting along?”和“How are you?”意思一样，但更强调近期的状况。与此类似的还有“How are you doing? （最近过得怎么样？）”。

单词特搜

1. cocktail [ˈkɔkteil] n. 鸡尾酒

2. lettuce [ˈletis] n. 生菜，莴苣

3. taste [teist] v. 尝一尝

4. crispy [ˈkrispi] a. 脆的，易碎的

5.在洗衣店At the Laundry

Jack： I’d like to have these shirts washed and ironed 1.

Clerk： OK. Do you want us to use starch 2?

Jack： Yes, heavy starch on the collar, please.

Clerk： Yes, sir. Your shirts will be ready by Thursday morning. Anything else?

Jack： I also have a suit to be drycleaned 3. Can I fetch 4 it the day after tomorrow? It is urgent.

Clerk：No problem, sir.

Jack： Could you please tell me when

your laundry 5 opens and closes?

Clerk： We remain open from 9:00 am till 8:00 pm.

Jack：I see.

Clerk：Here is your laundry ticket, sir.

Jack：Thank you.

(Thursday morning)

Jack：I’d like to get my laundry.

Clerk： Yes, sir. May I have your laundry ticket, please?

Jack： Here you are.

Clerk： Yes. They are ready to go.

Jack： Can you sew 6 on these buttons?

Clerk： No problem.

Jack： How much for the shirts?

Clerk：$10.

Jack： Here is the money. Keep the change 7.

Clerk： Thank you. Bye.

杰克： 我想洗洗这些衬衫并且熨一下。

营业员：好的。衣服要上浆吗？

杰克： 是的，请在领口处多上点儿。

营业员： 好的，先生。您的衣服到星期四早上能洗好。还有什么别的要洗吗？

杰克： 我还有一套西装要干洗。我后天能取吗？很急。

营业员：没问题，先生。

杰克： 你能告诉我你们洗衣店的营业时间吗？

营业员：从早上九点到晚上八点。

杰克：我知道了。

营业员：这是您的洗衣票，先生。

杰克：谢谢。

（星期四上午）

杰克：我想取我的衣服。

营业员： 好的，先生。请问能看一下您的洗衣票吗？

杰克：给你。

营业员： 好的。它们已经洗熨好了。

杰克： 能帮我钉一下这些纽扣吗？

营业员：没问题。

杰克：洗熨这些衬衫要多少钱？

营业员：10美元。

杰克：给你钱。零钱不用找了。

营业员：谢谢。再见。

注释

在“I’d like to have these shirts washed and ironed.”中“have sth. + 过去分词”表示“使某物被……”。

单词特搜

1. iron [ˈaiən] v. 熨

2. starch [sta:tʃ] n. 浆，淀粉

3. dry-clean [ˌdraiˈkli:n] v. 干洗

4. fetch [fetʃ] v. 取

5. laundry [ˈlɔ:ndri] n. 洗衣店，要洗的衣服

6. sew [səu] v. 缝

7. change [tʃeindʒ] n. 找回的零钱

英语通：趣词趣语

豆竿家庭 Beanpole Family

随着社会的发展，家庭模式也有了新的变化，像“核心家庭”（nuclear family）、“丁克家庭”（DINK family）是时下常见的家庭模式。但你知道大家庭中的几代同堂用英文怎么表达吗？其实很简单，就是：beanpole family。

Beanpole family，一般译作“豆竿家庭”，指的是几代同堂但是每一代人数都很少的家庭。近年来，在很多国家都出现了这样的家庭，新生代的人数普遍减少，而人的寿命周期在延长，所以整个家庭的模式就像插在地上帮助豆秧向上攀爬的“豆竿”（beanpole），又细又长，每一代人数很少。这种家庭最初在英国被称为 verticalized family“垂直化家庭”。

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之令人误解的句子

请不要拘束。

（×）Take it easy.

Take it easy 确实也有“不要拘束，放轻松”的意思，差别在于使用的情境。如果在写文章的时候提到I’m going to take it easy this weekend.（我这个周末要轻松一下。）就没有问题。但是take it easy 如果单独使用，就是一种安抚对方，让方不要坐立不安的表达。另外，take it easy 也有 bye “再见”的意思。

（√）Make yourself at home.

用make oneself at home就有“不要拘束，放轻松”的意思，这是用来对比较拘谨的客人所说一种比较亲切的表达方法。

请脱鞋。

（×）Would you kindly take off your shoes?

“你起码得脱鞋吧？” 如果有人对你说would you kindly…?那你可以大概确定对方不太高兴了。这种表达有“你起码可以……吧？”的不满语气。

（√）Would you mind taking off your shoes?

“你介意把鞋脱了吗？”应该用Would you mind…?这个句型，意思是“可以请你/你介意……吗？”是一种比较委婉、客气的说法。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《女孩梦三十》 13 Going on 30 影视片花

Jenna： I still can’t believe you’re getting married.

Matt： In two weeks.

Jenna： Is she your soul mate^1, Wendy?

Matt： My soul mate? I don’t know if I believe in those. I think that’s kind of naive^2.

Jenna： But you get goose 3 bumps 4 when you’re around her... and butterflies?

Matt： No, I haven’t gotten crazy like that about a girl since high school.

基娜： 我还是不能相信你就要结婚了。

马特：还有两个星期。

基娜：温迪是你的心灵伴侣吗？

马特： 我的心灵伴侣？我不知道我信不信这一套。我觉得这样想有点天真。

基娜： 但是，你跟她在一起会起鸡皮疙瘩……会紧张吗？

马特： 不会，中学以后我再也没有对哪个女孩疯狂到如此程度。

单词特搜

1.mate [meit] n. 配偶

2.naive [na:ˈi:v] a. 天真的

3.goose [gu:s] n. 鹅

4.bump [bʌmp] n. 肿块

精彩点拨

◆ in two weeks 表示“在两周之后”，注意这里的介词用 in。如果想表示“在两周之内”，则应该用 within。

◆ believe in 在文中的意思是“相信……的真实性”。另外，还可以表示“信任，信赖”。例如：I can believe him, but I cannot believe in him. （我相信他说的话是真的，但是不相信他的为人。）

◆ get goose bumps 意为“起鸡皮疙瘩”。“鸡皮疙瘩”可以表达为：goose flesh，chill bumps，chicken skin。

◆ be crazy about sb. / sth. 意为“对某人或某事非常喜欢或很着迷”。例如：I’m crazy about English.（我非常喜欢英语。）I’m crazy about her.（我为她着迷。）

俚语详说

have butterflies in one’s stomach

很紧张，（心里）七上八下的

解词释义

butterfly 是“蝴蝶”，have butterflies in one’s stomach 从字面上讲是“胃里有好多只蝴蝶”，形容做某事之前紧张的状态。亦作 have/get butterflies。

寻根究底

提起蝴蝶，我们会想到“美丽”这个词，另外，西方人还根据蝴蝶扑棱翅膀的动作创造出 have butterflies in one’s stomach 的表达方式，想一想“有许多只蝴蝶在肚子里上下翻飞，扑棱翅膀”，那滋味肯定不好受。

《女孩梦三十》13 Going on 30 额外赠送

You can’t make bricks without straw.“没有麦秆就做不成砖块。”表示没有必要的材料是不行的。相同意义的俗语还有：You can’t make chicken salad out of chicken shit.（用鸡屎是做不成鸡肉色拉的。）

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

bed [bed] n. 床

single bed 单人床

double bed 双人床

bed sheet 床单

quilt [kwilt] n. 被子

pillow [ˈpiləu] n. 枕头

blanket [ˈblæŋkit] n. 毯子

night table 床头柜

clothes closet 衣柜

cabinet [ˈkæbinit] n. 橱柜

bookcase [ˈbukkeis] n. 书柜

table [ˈteibl] n. 桌子

desk [desk] n. 书桌

dinner table 餐桌

tea table 茶几

chair [tʃɛə] n. 椅子

sofa [ˈsəufə] n. 沙发

air-conditioner [ˈɛəˌkəndiʃənə] n. 空调机

electric fan 电风扇

refrigerator [riˈfridʒəreitə] n. 电冰箱

microwave oven 微波炉

dishwasher [ˈdiʃwɔʃə] n. 洗碗机

washing machine 洗衣机

radio [ˈreidiəu] n. 收音机

TV set 电视机

channel [ˈtʃænl] n. 电视频道

remote [riˈməut] n. 遥控器

antenna [ænˈtenə] n. 电视天线

Chapter 2日常电话

1.对方不在 She’s Out

2.接电话 Answer the Phone

3.挂断电话 Hang Up

4.电话断线 Disconnected Line

2 日常电话

在西方国家，一大早或晚上11点以后，通常是不给别人打电话的。因为如果电话打得太早，对方可能正在刮脸或吃早饭；电话打得太晚一般会把人从梦中惊醒。所以这些时候的电话通常都表示事情十分紧急，需要立即处理。

基本句式 BASIC SENTENCES

打电话

是大卫·布朗吗？

Is that David Brown?

A:Is that David Brown?

是大卫·布朗吗？

B:This is him.

我就是。

对不起，我打错了。

Sorry, I have misdialed.

☺oversleep [ˌəuvəˈsli:p] v. 睡过头

◎I’m afraid I have the wrong number.

恐怕我拨错号码了。

我会再打的。

I’ll call back.

= I’ll try again later.

= I’ll catch him / her later.

= I’ll call him / her again later.

接电话

喂？我是汤姆。

Hello? This is Tom.

= Hello? Tom speaking.

= Hello? This is Tom speaking.

请问您是哪一位？

Who’s that speaking, please?

A:Can I speak to Tom? 我能和汤姆通话吗？

B:Sorry he’s out. Who’s that speaking, please?

对不起，他不在。请问您是哪一位？

请稍等。我看他在不在。

Hang on a moment, please. I’ll see if he’s in.

☺ hang on “不挂断”

A: Hello, this is Ted. May I speak to Peter? 喂，我是泰德。我能和彼得讲话吗？

B: Hang on a moment, please. I’ll see if he’s in. 请稍等。我看他在不在。

我能捎个口信吗？

Can I take a message?

A: Can I take a message? 我能捎个口信吗？

B: Yes, please. 好的，麻烦了。

对不起久等了。

I’m sorry it took so long.

= Sorry for holding.

= Sorry to have kept you waiting.

接听故障

我听不清你说话。

Ican’t hear you.

◎I can barely hear a word you’re saying. 你说的话我一个字也听不清。

你能请大点儿声吗?

Could you speak up a little, please?

☺speak up “大声地说”

◎Please speak a little louder. 请大一点儿声。

你能听清我说话吗?

Can you hear me clearly?

☺clear [kliə] v. 清除，扫除 a. 清楚的，清晰的

A: Can you hear me clearly? 你能听清我说话吗?

B: Not clearly. 不是很清楚。

电话占线。

The line is busy.

= The line is engaged.

= The number is engaged.

有好多杂音。

There is a lot of background noise here.

☺background [ˈbækgraund]

A: Could you speak up? There is a lot of background noise here.

你能说大点声吗？有好多杂音。

B: I said I’d like to speak to David.

我说我想和大卫通电话。

挂断电话

对不起，占用您这么多时间。

I’m sorry to have taken so much of your time.

A: I’m sorry to have taken so much of your time. 对不起，占用您这么多时间。

B: You’re welcome. 不客气。

谢谢您打电话过来。

Thank you for calling.

☺thank sb. for doing sth.“感谢某人做某事”

A:Thank you for calling. 谢谢您打电话过来。

B:You’re welcome. Bye. 不客气。再见。

给我你的号码。我过会儿给你打过去。

Give me your number. I’ll call you back later.

A:Give me your number. I’ll call you back later. 给我你的号码。我过会儿给你打过去。

B: You always forget my number. 你总是忘记我的电话号码。

很高兴您打电话过来。

I’m glad you called.

A:Thank you. 谢谢。

B:I’m glad you called. 很高兴您打电话过来。

我的另一部电话响了。My other line is ringing.

A:My other line is ringing. I must say goodbye now.

我的另一部电话响了。我得和你说再见了。

B:Well, bye.好的，再见。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.对方不在She’s Out

Colin： Hello. Is Marie Ward there, please?

Susan： I’ll see if she’s in.

Colin： OK.

(one minute later...)

Susan： I’m afraid she’s out.

Colin： Can you give her a message 1, please?

Susan： Yes, of course.

Colin： Please tell her to give Colin a call when she gets back. She has my number.

Susan： Sure.

Colin： Thank you for your help.

Susan： It’s my pleasure 2.

科林： 你好。请问玛丽·华德在吗？

苏珊：我去看看。

科林：好的。

（一分钟后……）

苏珊：恐怕她不在。

科林：请您捎个信好吗？

苏珊：好的，当然可以。

科林： 请告诉她在回来后给科林回个

电话。她知道我的号码。

苏珊：好的。

科林：谢谢帮忙。

苏珊：不必客气。

注释

“give sb. a call”意为“打电话给某人”，等同于“call sb.”，前一个“call”为名词，后一个“call”为动词。例如：Please call me / give me a call when you get home safely. 安全到家后请给我打个电话。

单词特搜

1. message [ˈmesidʒ] n. 留言，口信

2. pleasure [ˈpleʒə] n. 快乐，乐趣

英语通：名人名言

Other men live to eat, while I eat to live. ( Socrates )

别人为食而生存，我为生存而食。（苏格拉底）

2.接电话Answer the Phone

Linda： Hello, this is 5735 6475.

John： Hello, this is John. I want to speak to Linda, please.

Linda： This is Linda.

John： Hi, Linda, I want to invite 1 you to a dinner 2 tomorrow evening.

Linda： Really? What time and which restaurant?

John： At 7:30 pm, Longding Chinese restaurant. And I will go to your home and pick you up at 7:00.

Linda： OK, I’ll wait for you at 7:00 pm at home. Anything else?

John： No, have a nice day.

Linda： Thank you. Bye.

John： See you.

琳达： 您好，这里是5735 6475。

约翰： 您好，我是约翰。麻烦您我想和琳达说话。

琳达： 我就是琳达。

约翰： 嗨，琳达，我想请你明天晚上和我一起吃晚饭。

琳达： 真的？什么时候，在哪家饭店？

约翰： 七点半，龙鼎中餐厅。我会在七点的时候到你家去接你。

琳达： 好的，我七点的时候会在家等你。还有别的事情吗？

约翰： 没有了，希望你今天过得愉快。

琳达： 谢谢。拜拜。

约翰： 再见。

注释

英语中打电话时说“我是……”的时候，不用“I am…”而是用“This is…”。

单词特搜

1. invite [inˈvait] v. 邀请

2. dinner [ˈdinə] n. 晚餐，正餐

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ d ]

发音方法和[ t ] 一样，只不过它是一个浊音，需要振动声带，和汉语的声母“d”非常相似。但是在发位于词尾的[ d ] 音时，千万不要在后面加一个[ ə ] 。类似于汉字“得”的音，但声音较短促。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

3.挂断电话Hang Up

Ann： Hello, three five...

Sam： Is this Ann?

Ann： Speaking.

Sam： Ann, this is Sam. Look, Ann. I want to see you again. How about a drink 1 tonight?

Ann： I’m sorry. I’m very tired 2. I’m going to bed early.

Sam： What about tomorrow evening?

Ann： No, I’m sorry. I’m going to meet some friends tomorrow evening. And I’m in a hurry now. Goodbye.

Sam： But Ann...

安：您好，这里是35……

萨姆：是安吗？

安：是。

萨姆： 安，我是萨姆。喂，安。我想再见一见你。今天晚上一起喝一杯怎么样？

安： 对不起。我很累。我要早点睡。

萨姆：明天晚上行不行？

安： 也不行，很抱歉。明天晚上我要去看望几个朋友。现在我很忙。再见。

萨姆：但是安……

注释

“go to bed”意为“上床睡觉”，“in a hurry”意为“匆忙”，例如：I’m in a hurry to go to bed. 我急着要上床睡觉。

单词特搜

1. drink [driŋk] n. 酒，饮料

2. tired [ˈtaiəd] a. 疲劳的，疲倦的

英语通：笑话

谁更有礼貌 Who’s More Polite?

A fat man and a skinny man were arguing about who was more polite.

The skinny man said he was more polite because he always tipped his hat to ladies.

But the fat man knew he was more courteous because whenever he got up and offered his seat, two ladies could sit down.

一个胖子和一个瘦子正在争论谁更有礼貌。

瘦子说他更有礼貌因为见了女士他总是倾斜帽子致礼。

但胖子知道他更彬彬有礼，因为每当他站起来让座时，两个女士都能坐下。

4.电话断线Disconnected Line

Jim：Operator! Operator!

Operator：Can I help you?

Jim： Yes. I was talking to a party 1. We were disconnected 2.

Operator： I’m sorry, sir. Just hold the line, please.

( a few seconds later )

Operator： Now the line is connected. Go ahead, please.

Jim：Thank you.

吉姆：接线员！接线员！

接线员：有什么可以为您效劳？

吉姆： 是的。我刚才正在和对方说话就掉线了。

接线员： 对不起，先生。请别挂电话。

（几秒钟后）

接线员： 现在线路又接上了。请继续吧。

吉姆：谢谢。

注释

1. 词组“hold the line”意思是“别挂断电话”，它和“hold on”意思一样。

2. 词组“go ahead”意思是“继续……”。

单词特搜

1. party [ˈpB:ti] n. 对方（打电话时）

2. disconnect [ˌdiskəˈnekt] v. 切断，分开

英语通：趣词趣语

表情符号 Emoticon

最为人熟知的两个“表情符号”（emoticon）是代表笑脸的“:)”和皱眉的“:( ”。emoticon 这个词是 emotion 和 icon 两个词组合而成的。在网络论坛、即时信息工具如手机以及网络游戏中，这些文本符号表情通常会被自动替换为对应的图像表情（如:)的图像表情是），不过它们还是被称为emoticon。

An emoticon is a textual portrayal of a writer’s mood or facial expression. They are often used to alert a responder to the tenor or temper of a statement, and can change and improve interpretation of plain text.

Emoticon“表情符号”是书写者情绪或者面部表情的文字表现方式。表情符号通常被用来提示对话的另一方注意某段话传递的要旨或情绪，由此可以改进并增强对普通文本的理解。

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之令人误解的句子

我以为你会打电话给我。

（×）You were supposed to call me.

“你该打电话给我啊。” 这句话让人听起来就像是你因为对方没有打电话来而生气，甚至有些歇斯底里，意思和“你不是说你要打电话给我”或者“为什么不打电话给我啊”相同。be supposed to… 是“本来就要……”的意思。

（√）I thought you were going to call me.

如果用I thought you were going to…“我原以为你会……”这种表达方式，虽然含有“没打”的转折意味，但不至于让对方觉得你不高兴。

（√）Did you say you were going to call me?

这句话的意思是“你是不是说过要打电话给我？”感觉上轻描淡写，一带而过，问得很自然。语气婉转，又适当地传达了语意。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《泰山》 Tarzan 影视片花

Jane： Mr. Clayton, please! What if press on it’s a gorilla?

Clayton： It’s no gorilla. Hmm,but perhaps we should press on.

Jane： … Well, this is absolutely peachy^1! Come to study gorillas, and get my sketchbook pinched by a baboon^2! Give me that! Come on now, enough of this. I want this paper on the count^3 of three. One, two... Oh, look, bananas! (snatch back the sketchbook) I can’t believe you fell for that one! No, no, don’t give me those crocodile tears. What would your parents have to say?

简： 克里顿先生，拜托！如果是只猩猩怎么办？

克里顿： 那不是猩猩。嗯，也许我们该继续走走。

简： ……嗯，真是太搞笑了！来研究大猩猩，结果狒狒居然抢走我的写生本！还给我！行了，够了。我数到三，把本子还给我。一，二……哦，看，香蕉！（趁其不备夺回本子）想不到你也会中计！别，别，别跟我假哭。不然你的爸爸妈妈会怎么说？

单词特搜

1. peachy [ˈpi:tʃi] a. 愉快的，极好的

2. baboon [bəˈbu:n] n. 狒狒

3. count [kaunt] n. 计数

精彩点拨

◆ What if… 常用来表示建议或担心。用于疑问句时，相当于 What will happen if...?，What shall we do if...? 或 What will you do if...?，可译为“要是……怎么办？”，“万一……将会怎样？”。

◆ press on 在这里的意思是“不顾困难继续前进”，通常与 with 连用，意为“加紧或继续（做某事）”。例如：Let us press on with our work, even if it is dull and weary.（尽管这项工作枯燥乏味，我们还是干下去吧。）

◆ fell for sth. 是“爱上，倾心，上当”的意思。例如：Many people fell for his tricks.（许多人上了他的当。）

俚语详说

crocodile tears

假哭，假慈悲

解词释义

crocodile 是“鳄鱼”，字面上看，crocodile tears 是“鳄鱼的眼泪”，比喻“假慈悲的眼泪”。常用于 shed / cry crocodile tears（流出假慈悲的眼泪，假慈悲地哭）的结构。

寻根究底

这个短语来自古罗马时期人们的一种奇特的认识，认为鳄鱼（crocodile）会发出哀伤的音，就像一个悲伤的人呜咽叹气，吸引人靠近，而且鳄鱼在吞食猎物的时候眼睛里会分泌液体，像是在流眼泪。

《泰山》 Tarzan 额外赠送

Don’t burn your bridges behind you. “不要自断退路”或“留一条后路”，原意为“不要烧掉你身后的桥”，也可以说：Don’t burn bridges.

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

phone [fəun] n. 电话

cell phone 手机

mobile phone 手机

recording telephone 录音电话

videophone [ˈvidiəufəun] n. 可视电话

coin-box telephone 投币电话

pay phone 收费电话

free call 免费电话

city call 市内电话

long-distance call 长途电话

international call 国际电话

interphone 内线电话

collect call 对方付费电话

country code 国家代码

area code 区号

public telephone 公用电话

telephone booth [bu:] 电话亭

telephone service office 电话局

make a call 打电话

answer a call 接电话

hang up 挂断电话

hang / hold on 别挂电话

hold on the line 别挂电话

call back 回电话

dial [ˈdaiəl] v. 拨电话

busy [ˈbizi] a. 占线

disconnected [ˌdiskəˈnektid] a. 断线的

operator [ˈɔpəreitə] n. 接线员

extension [ikˈstenʃən] n. 分机

wrong number 错号

Chapter 3餐馆就餐

1.电话订位 Book a Table

2.初进餐厅 Enter a Restaurant

3.点中餐 Order Chinese Food

4.餐馆用餐 Have Dinner in Restaurant

5.退换饭菜 Exchange Food

6.吃饱了 I’m Full

7.做东请客 Play the Host

8.结账 Foot the Bill

3 餐馆就餐

餐馆是反映一个国家文化的重要窗口。在西餐中，菜肴通常可以分成几大类，如主菜前的开胃食品（starters）、主菜（main dishes）、甜点（desserts）及饮料（beverages）。菜单上的价格一般包括了税款。一些餐馆的菜单或广告上印有licensed或 fully licensed 的字样，这表明这些餐馆有特许卖酒的执照。一些繁忙而有名气的餐馆特别强调预先订座，集体订餐更需如此。用餐后给服务生的小费一般为顾客就餐费用的15%左右。一些比较讲究的餐馆内设有钢琴，有的还有乐队，甚至还为用餐者提供跳舞的场地。

基本句式 BASIC SENTENCES

邀请就餐

晚上想和我一起吃饭吗？

Would you like to join me for dinner tonight?

☺join [dʒɔin] v. 和……一起，会面，加入

A: Would you like to join me for dinner tonight? 晚上想和我一起吃饭吗？

B:That would be nice. 好啊。

你想去哪儿吃饭？

Where would you like to go for dinner?

A: Where would you like to go for dinner? 你想去哪儿吃饭？

B: I suggest we go to ONXIU Restaurant. 我建议去昂秀餐馆。

这家餐馆的川菜很地道。

This restaurant serves real Sichuan cuisine.

☺serve [sə:v] v. 侍候，服务，招待

A: This restaurant serves real Sichuan cuisine. 这家餐馆的川菜很地道。

B:So let’s eat here. 那咱们就在这儿吃吧。

找位子

我预订了座位。

I have a reservation.

☺ reservation [ˌrezəˈveiʃən] n. 预订，预约

A: I have a reservation. 我预订了座位。

B: May I have your name? 请问您的姓名？

你们有供两人用餐的桌子吗？

Have you got a table for two?

A: Have you got a table for two? 你们有供两人用餐的桌子吗？

B: Yes, this way, please. 有，这边请。

什么时候会有空桌？

When will a table be available?

☺ available [əˈveiləbl] a. 可用到的，可利用的，有空的

A: When will a table be available? 什么时候会有空桌？

B: The tables will be available at 9. 九点钟的时候会有空桌。

我以大卫的名字订了一张6人用餐的桌子。

I have reserved a table for 6 under the name of David.

A: I have reserved a table for 6 under the name of David.

我以大卫的名字订了一张6人用餐的桌子。

B: Yes, sir. This way, please. 好的，先生。请这边走。

我可以坐那张靠近空调的桌子吗？

Could I have the table by the air conditioner?

A: Could I have the table by the air conditioner? 我可以坐那张靠近空调的桌子吗？

B: Sorry, it’s been reserved. 对不起，那张桌子已经被预订了。

开始点菜

服务员，请把菜单给我看看。

Waiter, show me the menu, please.

☺menu [ˈmenju:] n. 菜单

◎Could I have the menu, please? 请问，我可以看看菜单吗？

◎Please bring me the menu. 请把菜单拿给我。

你想吃什么？

What would you like?

= What would you like to have?

= What’ll you have?

边吃边聊

我们先干一杯怎么样？

Shall we start with a toast?

☺toast [təust] n. 祝酒

A:Shall we start with a toast? 我们先干一杯怎么样？

B:Good idea. Let’s drink to the friendship between us. 好哇。让我们为我们的友谊干杯。

我们干嘛不尝尝看呢？

Why don’t we try it?

A: Why don’t we try it? 我们干嘛不尝尝看呢？

B: It’s great. 好极了。

这里的菜果然名不虚传。

The food here deserve its name.

☺deserve [diˈzə:v] v. 应受，值得

A:The food here deserve its name. 这里的菜果然名不虚传。

B: My friend introduced me a right place. 我的朋友没介绍错地方。

买单

请结账。

Bill, please.

☺bill [bil] n. 账单，钞票，议案

= Check, please.

我来付。

It’s on me.

= Let me get it.

可以打包吗？

Could we have a doggie bag?

☺ doggie bag“打包袋”

◎I want to take this food with me. Could you wrap this?

我想带走这些饭菜。可以打包吗？

咱们各付各的吧。

Let’s go Dutch.

☺Dutch [dʌtʃ] n. 各自付账，荷兰人

A: Let’s go Dutch. 咱们各付各的吧。

B: All right. 好的。

我要付多少钱？

How much shall I pay?

◎What’s the bill?多少钱？

◎How much does the bill come to?多少钱？

A:How much shall I pay? 我要付多少钱？

B:The total is 123 yuan. 一共是123元。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.电话订位Book a Table

Waitress： POMPOUS. How may I help you?

Ron： Yes. I’d like to reserve 1 a table for dinner.

Waitress： How large a group are you expecting 2?

Ron：Six couples.

Waitress： Would you like to reserve a private 3 dining room?

Ron：That sounds like a good idea.

Waitress： All right. May I have your name, sir?

Ron： My name is Ron Kollitz. K-O-LL-I-T-Z.

Waitress： What time will you be arriving?

Ron：Around 7:30 pm.

Waitress： All right, Mr. Kollitz. We’ve reserved a private dining 4 room for you at 7:30 pm. Thanks for calling POMPOUS.

Ron：Thank you very much.

服务员： 旁帕餐厅。能为您提供服务吗？

罗恩： 嗯。我想预订一张桌子吃晚餐。

服务员： 您预计你们一共多少人？

罗恩：12人。

服务员：您想订个包间吗？

罗恩：听起来是个好主意。

服务员： 好的。先生，请问您的姓名？

罗恩：我的名字是罗恩·科里兹，K-O-L-L-I-T-Z。

服务员：你们会几点到？

罗恩：大概晚上7:30 吧。

服务员： 好的，科里兹先生。我们已经为您在晚上7:30预留了一个包间。谢谢致电旁帕餐厅。

罗恩：非常感谢。

注释

句子“What time will you be arriving?”是将来进行时，表示在将来的某个时间正在进行的动作。

单词特搜

1. reserve [riˈzə:v] v. 预订

2. expect [ikˈspekt] v. 预期，期待

3. private [ˈpraivit] a. 私人的，秘密的

4. dining [ˈdainiŋ] n. 进餐

2.初进餐厅Enter a Restaurant

Waiter： Good evening. Do you have a reservation 1?

Ann： Yes. We’ve got a reservation. The name is Ann.

Waiter： Let me see. OK, this way, please. This is your table. And would you like to order 2 now?

Ann：Yes.

Waiter：Here is the menu 3.

Ann：Thank you.

服务员： 晚上好。你们预订座位了吗？

安： 是的。我们已经预订了。名字是安。

服务员： 我看一下。好的，这边请。这是你们预订的桌子。现在就点菜吗？

安：是的。

服务员：给您菜单。

安：谢谢。

注释

一般餐馆预订座位时需要记录预订者的姓名，所以在进入餐馆时需要说出预订者的名字，如对话中的“The name is Ann.”。

单词特搜

1. reservation [ˌrezEˈveiʃən] n. 预订

2. order [ˈɔ:də] v. 点菜，命令，订购

3. menu [ˈmenju:] n. 菜单

英语通：成语

牛肉在哪里？Where’s Your Beef?

此语是20世纪80年代广为流行的温迪连锁汉堡店（Wendy’s chain of hamburger restaurants）的电视广告词。广告的内容是：在其他快餐店用餐的老婆婆盯着大面包里的一小块牛肉，说出这句广告词：Where’s your beef？之后此语经常被引用于质疑内容的重点或好处到底在哪里。

Everyone at the office knows you’re furious with me. Where’s your beef? 公司里每个人都知道你在生我的气。你到底在气什么？

3.点中餐Order Chinese Food

Anna： Excuse me, I’d like to try some Chinese food.

Waiter： We serve excellent Chinese food. Which style do you prefer?

Anna： I know nothing about Chinese food. Could you give me some suggestions?

Waiter： It’s divided into eight big cuisines, such as Cantonese 1 food, Shandong food, Sichuan food, etc.

Anna：Is there any difference?

Waiter： Yes, Cantonese food is lighter while Shandong food is heavier and spicy 2.

Anna：How about Sichuan food?

Waiter： Most Sichuan dishes are spicy and hot. They taste different.

Anna： Oh, really, I like hot food. So what is your recommendation 3 for me?

Waiter： I think Mapo bean curd and shredded 4 meat in chili 5 sauce are quite special and delicious. We have a Sichuan food dining room. May I suggest you to go there? It’s on the third floor.

Anna：Thank you.

Waiter：My pleasure.

安娜： 打扰了，我想尝尝中国菜。

服务生： 我们这里有很好的中国菜。您喜欢什么风味?

安娜： 我对中国菜一无所知。您能给我一些建议吗？

服务生： 中国菜分成八大菜系，如粤菜、鲁菜和川菜等等。

安娜：有什么不同吗?

服务生： 是的，粤菜清淡适中，而鲁菜则味重香浓。

安娜：川菜怎么样?

服务生： 川菜大都麻辣浓香。它们的味道各不相同。

安娜： 噢，其实我喜欢吃辣一点的。那么您推荐我吃什么？

服务生： 我觉得麻婆豆腐和鱼香肉丝味道不错。我们有四川菜餐厅。可以建议您去那里吗？在三楼。

安娜：谢谢您。

服务生：很高兴为您服务。

注释

中国菜名的翻译对于外国用餐者来说非常重要。本文中的“Mapo bean curd ”和“shredded meat in chili sauce”分别为“麻婆豆腐”和“鱼香肉丝”。其实中国菜的菜名还可以直接用拼音拼写出来，但是后面最好加英文解释。

单词特搜

1. Cantonese [ˌkæntəˈni:z] a. 广东的

2. spicy [ˈspaisi] a. 香浓的，辛辣的

3. recommendation [ˌrekEmenˈdeiʃən] n. 推荐

4. shred [ˈʃred] v. 切成丝

5. chili [ˈtʃili] n. 红辣椒

4.餐馆用餐Have Dinner in Restaurant

Waitress： Good evening. Do you have a reservation?

Jim： No, we don’t.

Waitress： How many people are you together?

Jim： Just two people.

Waitress： Would you like to sit in a smoking section, a non-smoking section or whatever comes open first?

Jim： We prefer non-smoking section 1.

Waitress： I’m awfully 2 sorry, but there are no vacancies 3 left now. Would you like to wait for a moment?

Jim： How long a wait do you think there’ll be?

Waitress： I think about 10 minutes.

Jim： OK, we will wait a while.

(10 minutes later)

Waitress： I’m sorry for making you wait for so long. Now there’s a table available in non-smoking section. Please follow 4 me.

Jim： Thank you.

Waitress： This is the menu. Are you ready to order now?

Jim： Well, I think I would like to have a tomato sausage 5 soup first. And the same for him, please.

Waitress： Yes. And what would you like to drink?

Jim： One goblet 6 of red wine and

one bottle of beer, please.

Waitress： Would you like a dessert 7?

Jim： What special kind of desserts do you have?

Waitress： Lemon 8 pie, hot cake in syrup 9, chocolate sundae 1^0 and custard 1^1 pudding.

Jim： Well, I think we’ll order after we finish the main course 1^2.

Waitress： All right. I’ll bring your soup right away.

服务生： 晚上好。您订座位了吗？

吉姆：不，我们没订。

服务生：你们一共多少人？

吉姆：就两位。

服务生： 你们要吸烟区还是非吸烟区，或是有空位就行？

吉姆：我们要非吸烟区。

服务生： 十分抱歉，现在非吸烟区还暂时没有座位。你们能稍等一会儿吗？

吉姆： 你觉得我们要等多长时间？

服务生：我想大约10分钟。

吉姆： 好吧，那我们就等一会儿。（10分钟之后）

服务生： 非常抱歉让你们等了这么久。现在在非吸烟区有空位了。请跟我来。

吉姆：谢谢。

服务生： 这是菜单。你们现在可以点菜了吗？

吉姆： 嗯，我想先点一个番茄香肠汤。也请给他上同样的。

服务生： 好。你们想喝些什么呢？

吉姆： 请拿一杯红葡萄酒和一瓶啤酒。

服务生：要不要甜点？

吉姆： 你们有什么特色甜品？

服务生： 柠檬派，糖浆煎饼，巧克力圣代和奶油布丁。

吉姆： 嗯，等我们吃过主菜再点吧。

服务生：好的。汤马上就来。

注释

在国外，餐厅一般都分为“smoking section”和“nonsmoking section”，即“吸烟区”和“无烟区”，这样，在顾客选择用餐区域的时候，如果是吸烟人士会选择“吸烟区”，不吸烟或害怕吸二手烟的人就会选择“无烟区”。现在，国内的一些高级餐饮场所也有“吸烟区”和“无烟区”之分。

单词特搜

1. section [ˈsekʃən] n. 区

2. awfully [ˈɔ:fuli] ad. 非常，很，十分

3. vacancy [ˈveikənsi] n. 空缺，空位

4. follow [ˈfɔləu] v. 跟随，追随

5. sausage [ˈsɔsidʒ] n. 香肠

6. goblet [ˈ^ɔblit] n. 高脚玻璃杯

7. dessert [diˈzə:t] n. 甜点

8. lemon [ˈlemən] n. 柠檬

9. syrup [ˈsirəp] n. 糖浆

10. sundae [ˈsʌndei] n. 圣代冰淇淋

11. custard [ˈkʌstəd] n. 奶油冻

12. course [kɔ:s] n. 一道菜

5.退换饭菜Exchange Food

Anna： What is this? I didn’t order that.

Waiter： I am terribly sorry. May I have your order again? I will get it right away.

Anna： I’ve ordered savory 1 pork and coleslaw 2.

Waiter： I’m sorry. I must have made a mistake. I’ll bring them for you at once.

Anna：Hey, what is this?

Waiter： Pardon me, Miss. But didn’t you order chicken soup?

Anna：Oh, is that what this is?

Waiter： I believe so. But if it really bothers you, I’ll replace 3 it for you.

Anna： No, don’t replace it. Give me a refund 4.

Waiter： Sorry, I am afraid we can’t. But you may order something else instead.

Anna ：Oh, really? Give me a clam 5 soup.

Waiter：Okay, Miss.

Anna：Thank you.

Waiter：I hope you enjoy your dinner.

安娜： 这是什么呀? 我没点这个菜。

服务生： 实在是太抱歉了。您再讲一下您点的菜是什么好吗？我马上拿来。

安娜： 我点的是美味猪肉和凉拌卷心菜。

服务生： 对不起，是我的错。我马上把您的菜端上来。

安娜：喂，这是什么？

服务生： 对不起，小姐。这不是您叫的鸡汤吗?

安娜：噢，就是这个?

服务生： 我想是的。不过如果您觉得不合口味的话，我可以给您换一个。

安娜：不用换了，给我退钱吧。

服务生： 抱歉，这恐怕不行。但您可以叫个其他的菜来代替。

安娜： 噢，真的吗? 给我来个蛤蜊汤。

服务生：好的，小姐。

安娜：谢谢你。

服务生：希望您吃得开心。

注释

“right away”的意思是“马上，立刻”，和它意思相同的还有“right now”。

单词特搜

1. savory [ˈseivəri] a. 美味的

2. coleslaw [ˈkəulslɔ:] n. 凉拌卷心菜

3. replace [riˈpleis] v. 替换

4. refund [ˈri:fʌnd] n. 退款

5. clam [klæm] n. 蛤蜊

6.吃饱了I’m Full

Jack： Hey, that food was terrific 1! I can’t eat another bite. Are you sure you don’t want another dish?

Jenny：Nah, I’m full. My stomach isn’t growling 2 at me anymore.

Jack： I know what you mean. I’m so full that I could burst. Shall we go, then?

Jenny： I’m all set. Thanks for the dinner, Jack.

Jack：You’re welcome.

杰克： 嘿，这顿饭可真棒啊！我一口都吃不下了。你确实不想再点什么菜了吗？

珍妮： 不用了，我吃饱了。这下我的肚子不会再叫唤了。

杰克： 我也有同感。我都撑死了。那么我们走吧？

珍妮： 我准备好了。杰克，谢谢你请我吃晚餐。

杰克：别客气。

注释

“terrific”这个词在口语里的使用频率非常高，常用于表达惊叹、赞叹之意，一般情况下表示“太好了，太棒了”。

单词特搜

1. terrific [təˈrifik] a. 极好的

2. growl [graul] v. 发出隆隆声

英语通：笑话

不是我们自己的食品 Not Our Own Food

Two guys walk into a bar and sit down to eat their lunches. The bartender says, “Sorry,but you can’t eat your own food in here.” The two guys look at each other and swap lunches.

两个人走进酒吧，坐下来吃他们自己的午饭。酒吧招待对他们说：“对不起，你们不能在这里吃自己的食品。”这两个人互相看了一眼，交换了他们的午饭。

7.做东请客Play the Host

Mary： Thanks for lunch. It was delicious 1.

Tom：It’s OK.

Mary：Next time lunch is on me.

Tom：Don’t be silly.

Mary：I’m serious.

Tom： All right. Next time you’ll treat 2.

Mary：It’s a deal.

玛丽： 谢谢你的午餐。味道很不错。

汤姆：不用谢。

玛丽：下次午饭我请客。

汤姆：别傻了。

玛丽：我是认真的。

汤姆：好吧。下次你请客。

玛丽：就这样说定了。

注释

口语里“It’s a deal.”是很常见的，尤其是遇到谈话双方对某一交易或事情达成一致意见时，就会用到这句话，表示“一言为定”。

单词特搜

1. delicious [diˈliʃəs] a. 美味的

2. treat [tri:t] v. 请客

英语通：趣词趣语

家常便饭是 potluck“锅运”？

potluck 指的是美国一种经常举行的聚会形式，也就是在某一个人或几个人的提议下举行一个午餐会或晚餐会，但是参加聚会的每个人都要带一个菜或者带一种饭后甜点。主人除了为聚会提供场地外，只要准备一个菜，或买一些饮料就行了。这就叫做：potluck lunch 或 potluck supper。

可以想象，举行 potluck 的时候，大家能够尝到许多不同的食品。可是，要是你运气不好，好几个人带的东西你都不爱吃的话，那你就只好回家吃点儿什么了。

potluck还有另外一层意思，那就是：有什么就要什么。用在吃的方面就成了有什么吃什么的意思。

Come into the house and take potluck with me. 进屋来同我吃顿便饭吧。

8.结账Foot the Bill

Waitress： Are you through with your meal?

Jim： Yes, we are. Could we have the check, please?

Waitress： Here is your check, 86 dollars in all. I can take care of it here when you’re ready.

Jim：Do you accept checks?

Waitress： No, I’m sorry we don’t. We accept credit 1 card and cash.

Jim： Well, I don’t have any cash with me. So I’ll have to put in on credit.

Waitress：I will be right back.

Jim： OK. Please wait for a minute. Can I have my food packaged 2?

Waitress： I see. I will bring some to-go boxes for you.

Jim：Thank you.

服务生：你们吃完了吗？

吉姆： 是的，吃完了。能请你把账单拿来吗？

服务生： 给您，一共86美元。如果你们要付账，我可以帮你们拿去结账。

吉姆：你们收支票吗？

服务生： 不，对不起，我们不收。我们收信用卡和现金。

吉姆： 嗯，我没带现金。所以我只

能用信用卡结账了。

服务生：我马上就回来。

吉姆： 好的。请稍等一会儿。我能

把剩下的饭菜打包带走吗？

服务生： 好的。我给您拿打包盒来。

吉姆：谢谢。

注释

词组“be through with”是“完成，结束”的意思，用在这里表示服务生询问顾客“是否用餐完毕”。

单词特搜

1. credit [ˈkredit] n. 信用

2. package [ˈpækidʒ] v. 打包

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ i: ]

发此音时，上下唇微开，上下齿分开，舌尖稍微抵住下齿，嘴角尽量往两边拉伸，像微笑的样子，把酒窝展示出来，然后振动声带。这就是为什么老外在照相的时候总是要说“cheese”。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之令人误解的句子

什么味道这么香？

（×）What’s that smell?

这句话的意思可不是“什么味道这么香？”而是说“那是什么味道啊？”这是在闻到令人讨厌的臭味时，不经意说出的话。感觉上就像是有人一面捏着鼻子，一面说“什么味道这么臭啊？臭死了……”。所以说，在闻到香味时可千万不要这样说，特别是当你要夸赞别人的厨艺时，如果这样说，那你可真是弄巧成拙了。

（√）What’s that delicious smell?

delicious smell意思是“闻起来很好吃的味道”。所以这句话的意思是“什么味道这么香啊？”“好香的味道，是什么啊？”用Something smells good.（什么东西闻起来很香。）或者Smells great! What are you making? （闻起来真香！你在煮什么？）感觉也很自然。

这牛排肉很嫩。

（×）The steak is soft.

“这牛排的肉软软的。”要形容肥皂泡泡或冰淇淋那种轻飘飘软绵绵的感觉，会用形容词soft。所以，软绵绵的牛排到底是什么样的牛排，真有点难以想象。

（√）This steak is tender.

要用tender才对，它的意思是“很嫩的，很容易切的”。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《绿野仙踪》The Wizard of Oz 影视片花

Doorman： The Wizard^1? But nobody can see the great Oz! Even I’ve never seen him!

Dorothy： I’ve got to see the Wizard. The Good Witch^2 of the North sent me.

Doorman：Prove it!

Scarecrow： She’s wearing the ruby^3 slippers she gave her!

Doorman： So she is! Well, bust 4 my buttons! Why didn’t you say that in the first place? That’s a horse of a different color! Come on in! But first l’ll take you to a place where you can tidy 5 up.

门卫： 大法师？可是没有人能见伟大的大法师一面！即便是我也从没有见过他！

多萝西： 我非得见大法师。是北方的善良女巫派我来的。

门卫： 拿出证据！

稻草人： 她正穿着女巫赠送的红宝石舞鞋呢！

门卫： 没错！哎呀！你们为什么不一开始就说呢？那样就完全是另一码事了！进来吧！不过我会先带你们去个地方梳洗梳洗。

单词特搜

1.wizard [ˈwizəd] n. 男巫，术士

2.witch [witʃ] n. 女巫，巫婆

3.ruby [ˈru:bi] n. 红宝石，红宝石色

4.bust [bʌst] v. 打破，爆裂

5.tidy [ˈtaidi] v.（使）整洁 a. 整洁（齐）的

精彩点拨

◆ so sb. / sth. be 的意思是“的确如此”，用以表示同意和肯定，一般暗含说话者的惊讶之意。

◆ bust my buttons 用来形容极其吃惊，非常惊讶，以至于在他人看来说话者的反应过于夸张和滑稽，甚至有些老掉牙。一般可翻译为“哎呀！”

◆ in the first place 多用于句末，一般可翻译为“首先，从一开始”。

◆ tidy up 在这里表示“梳洗整洁”，它是一个固定动词短语，后面可跟宾语，一般可翻译为“清理，整理”。

俚语详说

a horse of a different color

完全是另一回事，风马牛不相及

解词释义

该短语的字面意思是“另一种毛色的马”，其实际含义是用来表示“完全是另外一回事”或者可译为“风马牛不相及”，是美式英语中的一种说法。

寻根究底

这个习语源于莎士比亚的喜剧《第十二夜》（Twelfth Night）。中世纪赛马时，骑士们都骑不同颜色的马匹。当冠军产生时，如果胜利者不是某个人所期待的那名骑士，他往往会叹息“That’s a horse of a different color!”。这就是该短语的来源。

《绿野仙踪》The Wizard of Oz额外赠送

Fortune favors the brave.“命运站在勇者这一边”，“幸运会降临在有勇气去面对事情的人身上”。出自罗马诗人弗吉尔（Virgil）的作品《埃涅伊德》（Aeneid）。

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

breakfast [ˈbrekfəst] n. 早餐

lunch [lʌntʃ] n. 午餐

dinner [ˈdinə] n. 晚餐，正餐

soup [su:p] n. 汤

main course 主菜

salad [ˈsæləd] n. 沙拉

dessert [diˈzə:t] n. 甜点

salt [sɔ:lt] n. 食盐

soy sauce [sɔ:s] n. 酱油

vinegar [ˈvinigə] n. 醋

pepper [ˈpepə] n. 胡椒粉

mustard [ˈmʌstəd] n. 芥末

Chinese food 中餐

Western food 西餐

French food 法国菜

barbecue [ˈba:bikju:] n. 烧烤

spaghetti [spəˈgeti] n. 意大利面

fast food 快餐

McDonald’s [məkˈdɔnəldz] 麦当劳

chili [ˈtʃili] n. 辣椒

chili sauce 辣椒酱

ketchup [ˈketʃəp] n. 番茄酱

chopsticks [ˈtʃɔpstiks] n. 筷子

spoon [spu:n] n. 勺子

fork [fɔ:k] n. 叉子

knife [naif] n. 餐刀

dish [diʃ] n. 盘，碟

bowl [bəul] n. 碗

napkin [ˈnæpkin] n. 餐巾，餐巾纸

pork [pɔ:k] n. 猪肉

beef [bi:f] n. 牛肉

lamb [læm] n. 羔羊肉

mutton [ˈmʌtn] n. 羊肉

chicken [ˈtʃikin] n. 鸡肉

fish [fiʃ] n. 鱼肉

KFC 肯德基

Pizza Hut 必胜客

Chapter 4逛街购物

1.提议同逛街 Propose to Shop Together

2.购买家具 Buy Furniture

3.购买服装 Buy Clothes

4.买鞋 Buy Shoes

5.砍价 Bargain

6.上当受骗 Be Ripped Off

7.清仓大甩卖 Clearance Sale

8.售后服务 After-sales Service

4 逛街购物

西方人对购物的偏爱并不只是因为他们崇尚物质享受。购物对他们来说不是一件琐事，而是一种休闲、一种快乐，也是一种消磨时间的方式。有时候，朋友们会约好了一起逛商店，然后愉快地空着手回家。

基本句式 BASIC SENTENCES

逛街之前

我们为什么不去逛街呢？

Why don’t we go shopping?

☺go shopping“逛街购物”

◎Why don’t we go shopping? 我们为什么不去逛街呢？

◎Good idea! 好主意！

我正在列购物清单。

I’m making a shopping list.

☺list [list] n. 数据清单，目录，列表

A:Shall we go?我们可以走了吗？

B:Just a second. I’m making a shopping list.等一下。我正在列购物清单。

货比三家绝对有必要。Shopping around is really a must.

◎Do shop around before making up your mind.

一定要先货比三家再拿主意。

◎We shop around before buying.

购买之前，我们先比比各家的货。

◎Prices are different, so shop around by all means.

价格都不一样，所以不管怎样先货比三家。

选购

我只是看看。

I’m just looking around.

☺ look around “环顾，观光”

= I’m just looking.

= I’m just browsing.

◎I think I have to look around a bit first. 我想我得先看看。

请问我可以看一下这架数码相机吗？

Could I have a look at this digital camera, please?

☺digital [ˈdidʒitl]

A:Could I have a look at this digital camera, please? 请问我可以看一下这架数码相机吗？

B:Sure. It’s a new model with a zoom. 好的。这是一种带变焦的新型号。

这个多少钱？

How much is this?

A:How much is this? 这个多少钱？

B:It’s on sale for 123 yuan.减价销售123元。

我想买一个紫色皮包。

I’m looking for a purple leather bag.

☺look for “寻找”

A:What are you looking for? 您想买什么？

B:I’m looking for a purple leather bag. 我想买一个紫色皮包。

您能告诉我这运动服卖多少钱吗？

Would you tell me what you charge for the jogging suit?

☺charge [tʃa:dʒ] v.索价，收费，充电

A:What can I do for you? 有什么我可以为您效劳的吗？

B:Yes. Would you tell me what you charge for the fogging suit?

是的。您能告诉我这运动服卖多少钱吗？

试穿与试用

我想试试这件。

I want to try this on.

☺ try on“试穿”

A:I want to try this on. 我想试试这件。

B:Sure. Let me help you.当然可以。我来帮您。

这一件有尺寸小一点的吗?

Do you have this in a smaller size?

☺size [saiz] n. 大小，尺寸，（衣服等的）尺码

A:Do you have this in a smaller size? 这一件有尺寸小一点的吗？

B:I’m sorry. We don’t have that in your size. 对不起。我们没有您要的尺寸。

如果穿起来不合身，可以来换吗？

Can I exchange it if it doesn’t fit?

☺exchange [ikˈstʃeindʒ] v. & n. 调换，交易

A:Can I exchange it if it doesn’t fit? 如果穿起来不合身，可以来换吗？

B:Sure. But just keep the receipt, please. 可以。但请保存好收据。

试衣间在哪？

Where is the fitting room?

☺ fitting room = dressing room “试衣间”

A:Where is the fitting room? 试衣间在哪？

B:Just behind you. 就在您身后。

这刚好是我的尺寸。

This is just my size.

A:How does it fit? 穿起来合身吗？

B:This is just my size. 这刚好是我的尺寸。

还价

不能再便宜点吗？

Can’t you make it cheaper?

A:Can’t you make it cheaper? 不能再便宜点吗？

B:Sorry. Our prices are fixed. 对不起。我们这儿不讲价。

这大大超过了我的心理承受价格。

That’s more than I wanted to pay.

A:One hundred yuan per piece. 100元一件。

B:That’s more than I wanted to pay. 这大大超过了我的心理承受价格。

能给我打折吗？

Can I have a discount?

☺discount [ˈdiskaunt] n. 折扣

A:Can I have a discount? 能给我打折吗？

B:I’m sorry. There’s not any reduction. 抱歉。我们是不打折的。

如果我付现金的话，能便宜些吗？

Could the price be less if I pay by cash?

☺cash [kæʃ] n. 现金 v. 兑现

A:Could the price be less if I pay by cash? 如果我付现金的话，能便宜些吗？

B:Wait a moment. I’ll ask my boss. 稍等。我去问问老板。

最低价格是多少？

What would be the lowest price?

A:What would be the lowest price? 最低价格是多少？

B:123 yuan. 123元。

付款

我决定买这个。

I’ll take it.

= I’ll get it.

总共多少钱？

How much is it all together?

A:How much is it all together? 总共多少钱？

B:The two bills come up to 213 yuan. 这两张单子共计213元。

请问能给我开张发票吗？

Can you make out an invoice for me, please?

A:Can you make out an invoice for me, please? 请问能给我开张发票吗？B:Sure. 好的。

包装

麻烦你给我包装一下好吗？

May I trouble you to wrap them for me?

A:May I trouble you to wrap them for me? 麻烦你给我包装一下好吗？B:Sure. It’s no trouble at all. 好的。没什么麻烦的。

你能把这个单独放在一个袋子里吗？

Could you put this in a separate bag?

☺separate [ˈsepəreit] a. 单独的，分离的

◎I’d like to carry the bread separately.

我想把面包单独包装。

售后服务

你们免费送货吗？

Is your delivery free of charge?

A:Is your delivery free of charge? 你们免费送货吗？

B:No, but the charge is rather low. 不是免费的，但是收费非常低。

请问你们送货上门吗？

Can you deliver it, please?

◎Please deliver it for me. 请给我送货上门。

◎Would you please deliver the desk to my office? 请把这张桌子送到我办公室，好吗？

可以换另一种牌子吗？

May I have another brand instead?

A:Usually we don’t provide refund. But you may have an exchange.

通常我们不退钱。不过您可以换货。

B:May I have another brand instead? I want that one.

可以换另一种牌子吗？我想要那个。

如果质量有问题，可以退款。

It can be refunded if there’s something wrong with it.

☺refund [riˈfʌnd] v. 退款，退回

◎We have money-back guarantee.

我们有退款保证。

◎This coat is too small. Can I return it to you?

这件衣服太小了。我能退吗？

◎Anything purchased here are refundable within three weeks.

在这里购买的任何商品，三周内都可以退回。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.提议同逛街Propose to Shop Together

Tommy： Doris, Helen Mall is having a big sale this weekend. You wanna go?

Doris： Don’t feel like it. I’m broke 1.

Tommy： Well, we can still do some

window shopping, can’t we?

Doris： Just look around? Nah, that’sboring 2.

Tommy： I’ll go by myself then.

汤米：多丽丝，海伦商场这周末大减价。你想去吗？

多丽丝：不想去。我没钱了。

汤米： 嗯，我们可以橱窗购物嘛，不是吗？

多丽丝： 只是看看？不去，那太无聊了。

汤米：那我自己去好了。

注释

1.“wanna”和“nah”都是美国口语。wanna = want to；nah = no。

2. 词组“have a sale”、“window shopping”和“look around”的意思分别是“减价销售”、“橱窗购物（只看不买）”和“四处看看”。

单词特搜

1. broke [brəuk] a. 没钱的，破产的

2. boring [ˈbɔ:riŋ] a. 无聊的，令人厌烦的

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ p ]

发音类似汉字的“泼”，发此音时，双唇轻轻闭合，在口腔内压迫气流，然后将气流快速从口腔喷出，不振动声带。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

2.购买家具Buy Furniture

Greg： Hi, can I help you?

Kate： No, thanks. I’m just looking.

Greg： All right. If you need any help, just let me know. My name is Greg.

Kate： Sure. I’ll let you know if I need anything. (A king-size 1 mattress 2 attracts Kate.) Hm, this mattress is very firm. Jack will probably like it.

Greg： Did you find something you like?

Kate： Yes, this mattress is very good. It’s pretty firm. The mattress I’m now sleeping on is saggy 3.

Greg： You’re right. This is a very good brand. It doesn’t sag easily. And we offer a life-time warranty 4, so you don’t have to worry about its quality.

Kate： Does it come with a frame?

Greg： Unfortunately, it doesn’t. However, we can give you a ten percent discount 5 on the frame. We also offer a very good financing plan. There’s no payment, no interest until next June.

Kate： That’s an attractive 6 plan. I’ll think about it.

Greg： Well, you’ve got to hurry. This mattress sells pretty well and this promotion 7 ends tomorrow.

格雷格： 你好，有什么我可以帮忙的吗？

凯特： 不用了，谢谢。我只是看看。格雷格： 好的。如果您需要帮助，告诉我。我叫格雷格。

凯特： 好的。如果需要什么的话我会告诉你的。（一个加大床垫吸引了凯特。）嗯，这个床垫很结实。杰克可能会喜欢的。格雷格：有喜欢的吗？

凯特： 有，这个床垫不错。很结实。

我现在睡的床垫都陷下去了。格雷格： 对。这个牌子很好。它不会

轻易塌陷。而且我们还提供终身保修，所以你不用担心

它的质量。

凯特：带框架吗？格雷格： 很不幸，不带。不过，您若

买框架我们可以给您打九折。我们还提供一个很好的理财方案。从现在到明年六月都不用付款，也没有利息。

凯特： 是个吸引人的方案。我会考虑的。

格雷格： 好的，那您得快点。这种床垫卖得很好，而且促销活动明天就结束了。

注释

1.“come with...”意为“与……一起供给”。

2. “ten percent discount”意为“打九折”，“twenty percent discount”意为“打八折”，依此类推。

3. 句子“… this promotion ends tomorrow.”中的谓语“ends”用的是一般现在时，表示将来时态。

单词特搜

1. king-size [ˈkiŋˌsaiz] a. 加长加大型的

2. mattress [ˈmætris] n. 床垫，空气垫

3. saggy [ˈsægi] a. 下陷的，松弛的

4. warranty [ˈwɔrənti] n. 保证，保修证书

5. discount [ˈdiskaunt] n. 折扣

6. attractive [əˈtræktiv] a. 吸引人的，有魅力的

7. promotion [prəˈməuʃən] n. 促销

英语通：成语

优惠券，免费入场券 Annie Oakley

女神枪手安妮·奥克莉（Annie Oakley, 1860-1926）出生于美国俄亥俄州，从小练就了一手好枪法，结婚后与丈夫巴特勒（Butler）一起展开巡回表演。

她在一次演出中一举成名，不但用枪射中了含在丈夫嘴里的香烟和抛在天空中的硬币，还能将扑克牌红心五抛上天空，射穿那五个红心。

由于她射穿红心的成名绝技很像进入表演场合时检票员在入场券上所打的洞，人们后来便称入场券为 Annie Oakley。

在现代英语中，奥克莉的名字也用来指任何赠送或免费的入场券，并可以用小写的“annie oakley” 表示。

3.购买服装Buy Clothes

Salesgirl：Hello, can I help you?

Tom： Well, I’m looking for some winter clothes for my fiancée 1.

Salesgirl： Oh, it is the high time for your purchasing 2 in our clothes shop. We are now having a preseason 3 sale on all our winter apparel 4.

Tom：Really? What’s that?

Salesgirl： Everything for winter is 20% off.

Tom： I think my fiancée may favor the sweater in the shop window. Would you like to help me look for any skirts that go with this sweater?

Salesgirl： Sure. We have both skirts and trousers that would look well with the sweater. Look at this section.

Tom： I especially like this flowery skirt. My fiancée will look very elegant 5 in this.

Salesgirl： You have a good taste. It is very much in style this year.

Tom： I don’t think the green one fits her complexion 6. Do you have any skirts in light color or tan?

Salesgirl： Look on the rack 7 to the right.

Tom： Oh yes. I’ll take this one. Can I pay by traveler’s check?

Salesgirl：It’s OK.

女店员：您好，我能为您服务吗？

汤姆： 是的，我要买一些冬天的衣服送给我未婚妻。

女店员： 哦，现在正是您在本店购物的好时机。我们的冬季服装正在做换季前打折。

汤姆：真的吗？有什么优惠？

女店员： 所有的冬季服装都打八折。

汤姆： 我想我未婚妻可能会喜欢橱窗里摆的那件毛衣。你能帮我选件与它相配的裙子吗？

女店员： 当然可以。我们有可以配那件毛衣的裙子和长裤。看看这边。

汤姆： 我特别喜欢这件花裙。我未婚妻穿上这套衣服一定会显得很高雅。

女店员： 您品味真好。这是今年很流行的样式。

汤姆： 我认为这种绿色的衣服不适合她的肤色。你们有没有浅色或棕褐色的？

女店员： 看看右边的架子上有没有吧。

汤姆： 哦，有。我就买这件了。我能用旅行支票付款吗？

女店员：可以。

注释

1.“it is the high time for…”表示“正是……的时候”，“for”后面跟名词或动名词。

2.“go with”在这里表示“与……相配”。

单词特搜

1. fiancée [fiˈansei] n. 未婚妻

2. purchase [ˈpE:tʃəs] v. 购买

3. preseason [ˌpri:ˈsi:zn] a. 旺季前的

4. apparel [Eˈpærəl] n. 衣服

5. elegant [ˈeligənt] a. 高雅的，优雅的， 雅致的

6. complexion [kəmˈplekʃən] n. 肤色，面色

7. rack [ræk] n. 架子

英语通：笑话

CEO的演讲 CEO’s Speech

The CEO was scheduled to speak at an important convention so he asked one of his employees, Jenkins, to write him a 20-minute speech. When the CEO returned from the big event, he was furious. “What’s the idea of writing me an hour-long speech?” he demanded. “Half the audience walked out before I finished.” Jenkins was baffled. “I wrote you a 20-minute speech,” he replied, “and I also gave you the two extra copies you asked for.”

首席执行官计划在一个重要会议上讲话，因此他让詹金斯——他的一个员工——给他写一份20分钟的演讲稿。首席执行官从大会上回来后十分气愤。“给我写一份长达一个小时的演讲是什么意思？”他责问道，“有一半的观众在我说完之前就走了。”詹金斯很疑惑。“我给您写了一篇20分钟长的演讲稿，”他回答，“而且我同时把您要的两份复印件给了您。”

4.买鞋Buy Shoes

Clerk：May I help you?

Kate： Yes. Do you have these shoes in size seven?

Clerk： I’m not sure. If you can’t find them on the rack 1, they might be out of stock 2. Let me look in the stockroom 3.

Kate： Thanks. I’d like to try on a pair if

you have them.

Clerk：I’ll be right back.

（ after a while… ）

Clerk： I’m sorry, lady. I didn’t find your size in this style in the stockroom. So would you like to try something else?

Kate：No, thanks.

店员：可以为您效劳吗？

凯特：嗯。这双鞋你们有7号的吗？

店员： 我不太确定。如果您在货架上找不到，也许就卖完了。我到库房去看看那里还有没有。

凯特： 谢谢。你们有货的话，我就试穿一下。

店员：我马上就回来。（过了一会儿……）

店员： 不好意思，女士。我在库房里没找到这种样式有您要的号。试试其他的好吗？

凯特：不用了，谢谢。

注释

词组“out of stock”的意思是“脱销，售完”。

单词特 搜

1. rack [ræk] n. 架子

2. stock [stɔk] n. 库存

3. stockroom [ˈstɔkrum] n. 库房，商品储藏室，仓库

英语通：看图

Spare No Efforts in Doing Things

凡事都须全力以赴

摘自《巧遇智慧英文》

5.砍价Bargain

Seller：Hi, are you being helped?

Kate： No, I’m not. I’m interested in some scarves.

Seller： All our scarves are in this section. What do you think of this one here? It’s made of silk.

Kate： Hm, it looks nice, but I’d like to have something warm for the winter.

Seller： Maybe you would like a heavy wool scarf. How about this one?

Kate： I think that’s what I want. How much is it?

Seller： It’s… seventy-five dollars plus tax.

Kate： It’s a little expensive. Do you think it’s possible to get a discount?

Seller： Hm, since 1 you like it so much, how about a 10 percent discount? That’s the best I can offer.

Kate： That’s good. Could you wrap 2 it for me?

Seller： Sure. Is there anything else I can get for you?

Kate：No, that should be it. Thank you.

售货员： 您好，有人为您服务吗？

凯特： 没有。我想看看围巾。

售货员： 我们所有的围巾都在这里。您觉得这条怎么样？是丝质的。

凯特： 嗯，看上去不错，不过我想买冬天戴着暖和点的围巾。

售货员： 您可能会喜欢厚重点的羊毛围巾。这个怎么样？

凯特： 我想那正是我想要的。怎么卖？

售货员： 是……含税75美元。

凯特： 有点儿贵了。您觉得可以打折吗？

售货员： 嗯，既然您这么喜欢，给您打九折可以吗？这是我能给您的最优惠的折扣了。

凯特： 行。你能为我把它打包吗？

售货员： 好的。还想要点别的吗？

凯特： 不用了，就买这个了。谢谢。

注释

“be made of...”的意思是“由……制成”，例如：This table is made of wood. 这张桌子是木制的。

单词特搜

1. since [sins] conj. 既然， 因为

2. wrap [ræp] v. 包装

6.上当受骗Be Ripped Off

Erwin： How much did you pay for the TV?

Dennis：200 bucks 1.

Erwin： 200 bucks for a piece of junk 2 like that? That’s a rip-off!

Dennis：What do you mean?

Erwin：It’s not worth it.

Dennis： Oh. I guess I really did get ripped off.

欧文： 你买这台电视机花了多少钱？

丹尼斯： 200美元。

欧文： 200美元买这么一个破东西？一点都不值！

丹尼斯： 你什么意思？

欧文： 它不值。

丹尼斯： 哦。我想我是真的被骗了。

注释

词组“rip off”有“撕掉”的意思，但本文中是“敲诈，欺骗”的意思。

单词特搜

1. buck [bʌk] n. [美口] 美元

2. junk [dʒʌŋk] n. 垃圾，破烂

英语通：新闻

聪明小猪充当牧羊犬 Clever Pig Herds Sheep

A plain-looking pig named Sue has become a shining star in the UK for his promising future to herd sheep. The 61cm-tall pig, a small porker breed, impressed his owner Wendy Scudamore with his talented agility and has now entered herd sheep training at a Herefordshire farm, the Daily Mail said.

据《每日邮报》报道，一头名叫苏的其貌不扬的小猪成了闻名英国的明星，因为它有着光明的前途：牧羊。苏是一只小型肉猪，身高仅61公分，但它敏捷的天赋给主人温迪·斯库达莫尔留下了深刻的印象，现在它已经进入赫里福德郡的一家农场接受牧羊培训。

7.清仓大甩卖Clearance Sale

Jenny： Hi, Andy. I’m going to Isabel’s. Are you coming?

Andy： No. The things are too expensive there for me. I can’t afford 1 it.

Jenny： That is no problem at all. Isabel’s is having a clearance 2 sale, and today is the last day. You don’t want to miss such a good chance, do you?

Andy： Really? That’s wonderful. Can you wait a second? I need to change.

Jenny： All right, but hurry up. It takes you hours to change.

Andy： I will. Do you think we can still get something really nice and cheap? I mean, this is the last day.

Jenny： I think so. They don’t sell shoddy 3 clothes for one thing.

Andy： Should we ask Cindy to come along? She saw an evening gown 4 made of silk last month that she wanted to buy very much. She didn’t buy it of course. It would cost her three months’ salary 5.

Jenny： She already bought that evening gown.

Andy：When?

Jenny： Yesterday. She wore that gown last night, and showed it off to everybody at Mr. Mile’s party.

Andy：Oh?! Isn’t that like her?

Jenny： Hurry up, will you? We’ll have to go to the gas station first.

Andy： All right, all right. I’m ready to go. Let’s go.

珍妮： 嗨，安迪。我要去伊莎贝尔商店。你去吗?

安迪： 不去。那儿的东西对我来说太贵了。我买不起。

珍妮： 那根本不成问题。伊莎贝尔商店正在清仓大甩卖，今天是最后一天。你不想错过这么好的一个机会，是吧?

安迪： 真的? 太好了。你能等一会儿吗? 我得换换衣服。

珍妮： 好的，但要快点。你总是花几个小时来换衣服。

安迪： 我会快点的。你认为我们还能买到既好又便宜的东西吗? 我的意思是说，今天是最后一天了。

珍妮： 我想会的。首先，他们不卖劣质衣服。

安迪： 叫辛迪和我们一起去吗? 上个月她看上一件丝质晚礼服，她非常想买。当然，她没有买。那会花掉她三个月的工资。

珍妮： 她已经买了那件晚礼服了。

安迪： 什么时候?

珍妮： 昨天。她昨天晚上穿着那件晚礼服在麦尔先生家的聚会上向大家炫耀。

安迪： 噢?！这还真像她的做法，不是吗？

珍妮： 快点，好吗? 我们得先去加油站。

安迪： 好了，好了。我准备好了。走吧。

注释

1. 词组“for one thing”的意思是“首先”，是副词短语，作状语。

2. 固定搭配“show off”的意思是“炫耀，卖弄”，如：She wanted to show off her new trousers to the other kids. 她想在其他孩子面前炫耀她的新裤子。

单词特搜

1. afford [əˈfɔ:d] v. 买得起

2. clearance [ˈkliErəns] n. 清仓，清除

3. shoddy [ˈʃɔdi] a. 劣等的，假冒的

4. gown [^aun] n. 礼服, 长袍

5. salary [ˈsæləri] n. 工资

英语通：趣词趣语

电视购物 Infomercial

电视购物这样的电视营销方式在英文里叫做infomercial，起源于美国。

一般来说，infomercial由厂家或者代理商直接操作，以电视广告形式呈现，时间比一般的电视广告要长，一般持续五分钟左右。这个词是由information和commercial两个词组合而成的，这类的电视购物节目向观众传递商品信息，为赞助商做广告。

另外，在欧洲，电视购物常用teleshopping。

His promise sounds like an infomercial from late night TV.

他的承诺听起来像午夜电视购物节目里的话似的，一点都不可信。

8.售后服务After-sales Service

Cashier： Did you find everything OK today?

John： Yes, I did. By the way, in case there’s a flaw 1 in this CD player, can I return it?

Cashier： Yes. But you must return it within 30 days.

John： Is there a charge for that? I know other stores have a restocking 2 fee 3.

Cashier： There will be no charge at all.

However, you must show us the receipt 4.（The cashier is handing the receipt over to John for him to sign.）Could you sign it here, please? John： Thank you.

Cashier： All right. Keep your receipt. If something comes up, you can show it to us and we’ll give you a refund.

John： Thanks. I’ll put it in a safe place.

收银员： 今天您觉得各个方面还行吗？

约翰： 还行。顺便问一下，万一这个CD机有什么毛病的话，我能退吗？

收银员： 可以。不过您必须在30天之内把它拿回来。

约翰： 那样的话，会收费吗？我知道别的商店会收重新进货费。

收银员： 不会有任何费用的。不过，您必须向我们出示收据。（收银员递给约翰一张收据让他签字。）请在这里签字。

约翰：谢谢。

收银员： 好的。保管好您的收据。如果有什么问题，请您把它出示给我们，我们好给您退款。

约翰：谢谢。我会把它放好的。

注释

1. “in case”意为“万一，如果”，可以引导从句。

2.“come up”的意思是“发生，出现”。

单词特搜

1. flaw [flɔ:] n. 毛病，缺点，裂纹

2. restock [ˌri:ˈstɔk] v. 重新进货，再储存

3. fee [fi:] n. 费用

4. receipt [riˈsi:t] n. 收据，收条

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之令人误解的单词

Gucci的包包在哪里？

（×）Where’s Gucci’s bag?

“Gucci小姐/先生拿的包包放在哪里啊？” Where’s…bag? 有“……小姐/先生的包包在哪里啊？”的意思。所以这句话的意思就变成在问Gucci这个人的包包所放置的地方。对方听了可能会一头雾水，反问你：Who’s that?（那是谁啊？）

（√）Where are the Gucci bags?

要用复数Where are… ? 来问才对。其他还有像是Where are the Chanel shoes?（香奈儿的鞋子在哪里？）Where are the Hermes scarves?（爱玛仕的围巾在哪里？）这种类型的问句在逛街购物的时候都经常用到，非常实用。

（√）Do you have any Gucci bags?

Do you have any… ? “你们有没有……啊？”这种问法也很常用。

（√）I’m looking for a Gucci bag.

这句话的意思是“我在找Gucci牌包包。”如果要用单数来表达的话就这么说。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《人骨拼图》 The Bone Collector影视片花

Amelia：Don’t work me.

Lincoln： I’ll walk you through collecting^1 the evidence. Just describe the restraints^2.

Amelia： They’re strange-looking handcuffs. They look more like old shackles^3 or something Don’t work me. Her feet are bound^4 with a rope.

Lincoln： We’re gonna need those handcuffs immediately. It’s probably our best chance for good prints. The M. E.(medical examiner) is all thumbs. They’ll mess 5 up the prints.

艾米莉亚：别逼我。

林肯： 我会一步一步教你怎么收集证据。只描述一下她是怎么被绑的。

艾米莉亚： 那是副奇怪的手铐，看起来更像是很老的手铐之类的东西。她的腿被绳子绑住了。

林肯： 我们现在就需要那些手铐。这也许是采集完整指纹的最佳时机。验尸员笨手笨脚的。他们会破坏指纹的。

单词特搜

1.collect [kəˈlekt] v. 收集，收藏

2.restraint [riˈstreint] n. 约束措施，克制

3.shackle [ˈʃækl] n. 手铐，脚镣，束缚 v. 给（某人）带上手铐或脚镣，束缚

4.bind [baind] v. 绑，约束（过去式和过去分词均为 bound [baund] ）

5.mess [mes] v. 弄糟，搞乱 n. 脏乱状态，困境

精彩点拨

◆ don’t work me 的意思是“别逼我，别催促我”，其中 work 在这里有“强迫、催促他人做某事”之意。

◆ walk sb. through sth. 一般用来形容一步一步地给某人示范或者给某人讲解，以帮助他们学会或者熟悉某物。

◆ or something / somebody / somewhere, etc. 一般用于非正式场合，表示说话者对某事/某人/某地等不太确定。

◆ mess up 是一固定短语，可以译为“扰乱，打乱，破坏”。例如：If you cancel now you will mess up all arrangements.（如果现在取消，你会破坏所有的安排。）

俚语详说

(be) all thumbs 笨手笨脚，不能胜任

解词释义

该短语是美语中的表达方式，英式表达为 be all fingers and thumbs，其字面意思是“全是拇指”，实际用来形容不灵活，身体协调度不够，不能胜任（某事情）。可译为“笨手笨脚”。

寻根究底

人的手是由手掌及一根拇指（thumb）和另外四根手指组成的，只有这样人们才能用手灵活地抓拿物品。手离开了拇指不行，而手上全是拇指该是何种状况，真是难以想象。因此，人们常用 all thumbs 来形容一个人笨手笨脚或身体协调度不好。

《人骨拼图》 The Bone Collector 额外赠送

Brevity is the soul of wit. “简洁是机智的精髓。”引自威廉?莎士比亚（William Shakespeare）的剧作《哈姆雷特》（Hamlet）。意指发表文章或演说时，要注重内容的简洁。相当于“简洁则有力，大则无当”。

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

market [ˈma:kit] n. 市场，集市

supermarket [ˈsju:pəˌma:kit] n. 超级市场

grocery [ˈgrəusəri] n. 食品杂货店

store [stɔ:] n. 商店，店铺

florist’s [ˈflɔrists] n. 花店

optician’s [ˈɔptiʃənz] n. 眼镜店

stationer’s [ˈsteiʃnəz] n. 文具店

drugstore [ˈdrʌgstɔ:] n.（美）药房，杂货店

pharmacy [ˈfa:məsi] n. 药店

shopping center 购物中心

department store 百货公司

candy store 糖果店

bookstore 书店

clothing store 服装店

sporting goods shop 体育用品商店

receipt [riˈsi:t] n. 收据

invoice [ˈinvɔis] n. 发票

cash [kæʃ] n. 现金

check [tʃek] n. 支票

credit [ˈkredit] card 信用卡

Chapter 5医院诊所

1.检查身体 Check-up

2.在诊所 At the Clinic

3.开处方 Prescribe

4.在药房 At a Drugstore

5.患重感冒 Get a Bad Cold

5 医院诊所

西方人对健康过于关注的一个原因是，健康比生病要便宜得多。西方的医疗保健就像其他许多东西一样是钱能买到的最好的东西了，但人们没钱来买。在私人医院，若非急诊，则需先出具保险证明，然后才能接受治疗。即使是上了保险的病人也可能要先交治疗费用的20%，甚至更多。最终结果是，对许多人来说，生一次病也就走上了通往破产的一条大路。

基本句式BASIC SENTENCES

头部不适

我头疼。

I have a headache.

☺headache [ˈhedeik] n. 头痛，令人头痛的事

A: What’s wrong with you? 你怎么啦？

B: I have a headache. 我头疼。

我这颗牙一吃酸的就疼得受不了。

This tooth is killing me as soon as I eat something sour.

☺sour [ˈsauə] a. 酸的，酸腐的

A: This tooth is killing me as soon as I eat something sour.

我这颗牙一吃酸的就疼得受不了。

B: Please open your mouth and let me check. 请张开嘴，我来检查一下。

我的牙龈出血。

My gums are bleeding.

☺gum [gʌm] n. 牙龈，口香糖

A: My gums are bleeding. 我的牙龈出血。

B: It’s going to be fine if you keep brushing your teeth after meals.

只要你坚持饭后刷牙，就会没事的。

上半身不适

我胃疼。

I have a stomachache.

☺stomachache [ˈstʌməkeik] n. 胃痛，肚子痛

A: I have a stomachache. 我胃疼。

B: What have you eaten today?你今天吃了些什么？

我拉肚子。

Ihave loose bowels.

☺bowels [ˈbauəlz] n. 肠，内脏

A: I have loose bowels. 我拉肚子。

B:Since when? 从什么时候开始的？

四肢不适

我的左脚踝肿了。

My left ankle is swollen.

☺ankle [ˈæŋkl] n. 脚踝

A: My left ankle is swollen. 我的左脚踝肿了。

B: Why don’t you go to hospital? 你怎么不去医院呢？

我的脚踝扭伤了。

My ankle is twisted.

☺twist [twist] v. 扭伤，扭曲

A: My ankle is twisted. 我的脚踝扭伤了。

B:Shall I accompany you to the hospital? 要我陪你去医院吗？

我这只胳膊摔伤了。

I fell and hurt this arm.

A: I fell and hurt this arm. 我这只胳膊摔伤了。

B: Please take an X-ray first. 请先拍一张X光片吧。

挂号

我要挂号。

I want to register.

☺register [ˈredʒistə] v. 挂号，记录 n. 记录，登记

A: I want to register. 我要挂号。

B: Have you been here before? 你以前来这里看过病吗？

我享受公费医疗。

I enjoy the free medical care.

☺medical [ˈmedikəl] a. 医疗的，医学的

A: Do you have to pay by yourself? 你要自己支付医疗费吗？

B: I enjoy the free medical care. 我享受公费医疗。

这是我的医疗保险卡。

This is my medical insurance card.

☺insurance [inˈʃuərəns] n. 保险，保险费

A: Do you have insurance? 你有保险吗？

B: Yes. This is my medical insurance card. 有。这是我的医疗保险卡。

感冒要挂什么科？

Which department is for flu?

☺ department [diˈpa:tmənt] n. 科，部门，系

A: Which department is for flu? 感冒要挂什么科？

B: You should see the physician. 你应该看内科。

我的医疗保险承担这项费用吗？

Will my insurance cover this?

☺cover [ˈkʌvə] v. 包括，覆盖

A: Will my insurance cover this? 我的医疗保险承担这项费用吗？

B: I’m sure it will. 肯定会的。

问诊

我什么也不想吃。我想吐。

I don’t feel like eating anything. I feel like vomiting.

☺vomit [ˈvɔmit] v. 呕吐，吐出

A: How do you feel? 你有什么感觉？

B: I don’t feel like eating anything. I feel like vomiting. 我什么也不想吃。我想吐。

我需要卧床多久？

How long should I stay in bed?

☺ stay in bed “卧床”

A: How long should I stay in bed?我得卧床多久？

B: At least three weeks. 至少三个星期。

我多长时间能好？

How long can I be all right?

A:How long can I be all right? 我多长时间能好？

B:It won’t be long. 不会太久的。

我今天感到很难受。

I feel very bad today.

A: I feel very bad today.

我今天感到很难受。

B: Just put this thermometer under your armpit and I’ll see if you’ve got a temperature.

把体温计放在腋下，我看看你是不是在发烧。

我需要动手术吗？

Do I need an operation?

☺operation [ˌɔpəˈreiʃən] n. 手术

= Do I need surgery?

买药

我要买药。

I’d like to buy some medicine.

☺medicine [ˈmedisin] n. 药，内服药，医学

A:What can I do for you? 请问需要买什么？

B:I’d like to buy some medicine. 我要买药。

你们这儿有感冒药吗?

Do you have medicine for a cold?

☺cold [kəuld] n. 伤风，感冒，寒冷 a. 寒冷的

A:Do you have medicine for a cold?你们这儿有感冒药吗?

B:We sure have.当然有。

你可以告诉我这药如何服用吗?Could you tell me how to take this medicine?

A:Could you tell me how to take this medicine? 你可以告诉我这药如何服用吗?

B: I’d like you to take one of these pills three times a day.

我建议你这种药一天服三次，一次一片。

复查

您能帮我复查一下吗？

Would you please do a physical reexamination for me?

☺physical [ˈfizikəl] a. 身体的

A: Would you please do a physical reexamination for me? 您能帮我复查一下吗？

B: It’s my pleasure. 没问题。

我根本没有好转。I’m not getting better at all.

A: I’m not getting better at all. 我根本没有好转。

B: It needs at least one month. 好转至少需要一个月的时间。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.检查身体Check-up

Doctor： Hi, Mr. Smith. I’m Dr. Hawkins. Why are you here today?

Mr. Smith： I thought it would be a good idea to get a check-up.

Doctor： Yes, well, you haven’t had one for… five years. You should have one every year.

Mr. Smith： I know. I figure 1 as long as there’s nothing wrong, why go to see the doctor?

Doctor： Well, the best way to avoid 2 serious illnesses is to find out about them early. So, try to come at least once a year for your own good.

Mr. Smith：OK.

Doctor： Let me see here. Your eyes and ears look fine. Take a deep breath 3, please. Do you smoke, Mr. Smith?

Mr. Smith：Yes.

Doctor： Smoking is the leading cause of lung 4 cancer 5 and heart disease 6, you know. You really should quit.

Mr. Smith： I’ve tried hundreds of times, but I just can’t seem to kick the habit.

Doctor： Well, we have classes and some medications 7 that might help. I’ll give you more information before you leave.

Mr. Smith：OK, thanks, doctor.

医生： 你好，史密斯先生。我是霍金斯医生。你今天怎么来了？

史密斯： 我想做个检查还是好一些。

医生： 是呀，嗯，你有……5年都没有检查过了。你应该每年检查一次的。

史密斯： 我知道。我想只要没有什么不舒服的话，何必要看医生呢。

医生： 哦，避免患上严重疾病的最好的方法是早点发现。所以，为了你自己，还是每年至少来一次吧。

史密斯： 好的。

医生： 让我来检查检查。眼睛和耳朵情况良好。请深呼吸一下。你吸烟吗，史密斯先生？

史密斯： 吸烟。

医生： 你知道，吸烟是得肺癌和心脏病的最主要因素。你应该戒烟。

史密斯： 我试了几百次了，但是戒烟好像不太可能。

医生： 嗯，我们开设了一些课程，还有一些药物，可能会有些帮助。你离开的时候我再详细地跟你说说。

史密斯： 好的，谢谢你，医生。

注释

1.“for one’s own good”意为“为了某人好”。

2.“kick the habit”是美国俚语，意为“戒除嗜好，戒掉毒瘾”。

单词特搜

1. figure [ˈfi^ə] v. 认为

2. avoid [əˈvɔid] v. 避免

3. breath [breθ] n. 呼吸

4. lung [lʌŋ] n. 肺

5. cancer [ˈkænsə] n. 癌

6. disease [diˈzi:z] n. 疾病

7. medication [ˌmediˈkeiʃən] n. 药物治疗，药物

英语通：笑话

医生为什么戴口罩？

Why Do Doctors Wear Masks?

Once a small child asked his father, “Father, why do doctors always have to wear masks in the operating room?”

And the father replied, “In case something goes wrong, no one will know who they are.”

一次一个小孩问他爸爸：“爸爸，为什么医生在手术室里总是戴着口罩？”

爸爸回答道：“万一出什么状况，没人知道他们是谁。”

2.在诊所At the Clinic

Tony：Hello, doctor.

Doctor： Well, what seems to be the trouble, Mr. Williams?

Tony： It’s nothing serious actually, doctor. It’s... Well... I get tired very easily recently, and I often doze off during meetings, office hours, sometimes even while I’m dining.

Doctor：How long has this been going on?

Tony： About two months. I didn’t pay much attention to it at the beginning, but you see, I got fired this morning. I dozed off while we were having an important meeting, right in front of the boss. I was very embarrassed 1.

Doctor：Well, how was your appetite 2?

Tony：Pretty good, I’d say.

Doctor： You haven’t lost any weight, have you?

Tony： No, doctor. Actually, I’ve put on two pounds.

Doctor： Unbutton 3 your shirt, please.( Tony unbuttons his shirt and the doctor carries out the physical 4 examination 5. )

Tony：Well, doctor?

Doctor： You’ll have to have some laboratory 6 examinations to know for sure.

Tony：What examinations?

Doctor： A blood 7 test and urine 8 test. You can come back next week, say 4 pm, to see the results.

托尼： 你好，医生。

医生： 嗯，哪里不舒服，威廉姆斯先生？

托尼： 医生，事实上也不太严重。是……嗯……最近我非常容易疲倦，在开会、上班、有时甚至是吃饭的时候经常打瞌睡。

医生： 有多长时间了？

托尼： 大约两个月了。开始我没太注意，但是你瞧，今天早上我被解雇了。我在一个重要的会议中睡着了，而且还是在老板面前。这使我非常难为情。

医生： 嗯，你的胃口好吗?

托尼： 我觉得很好啊。

医生： 你没瘦，是吧？

托尼： 没有，医生。实际上，我还胖了两磅呢。

医生： 请把衬衣扣子解开。（托尼解开了衬衣，医生做了检查。）

托尼： 怎么样，医生？

医生： 你需要做一些化验才能确定。

托尼： 什么化验？

医生： 验血和尿。下个星期下午四点来拿结果。

注释

词组“doze off”意为“打瞌睡”。

单词特搜

1. embarrass [imˈbærəs] v. 使困窘，尴尬

2. appetite [ˈæpitait] n. 胃口

3. unbutton [ˌʌnˈbʌtn] v. 解开纽扣

4. physical [ˈfizikəl] a. 身体的

5. examination [igˌzæmiˈneiʃən] n. 检查，考试

6. laboratory [ləˈbɔrətəri] n. 实验室

7. blood [blʌd] n. 血液

8. urine [ˈjuərin] n. 尿

英语通：看图

Move your body, change your life

运动你的身体，转变你的人生

摘自《生而为赢》

3.开处方Prescribe

Doctor： Well, Mr. Smith. That’s a nasty infection 1 you have.

Mr. Smith： Yes. Is there anything you can give me to get rid of it, Doctor?

Doctor： I’m going to prescribe 2 some antibiotics 3 and some cream to ease the itching and burning.

Mr. Smith： OK. Thank you. Where should I buy them?

Doctor： The pharmacy will give you a discount since you came to the clinic.

Mr. Smith： Great. What floor is the pharmacy on?

Doctor： The fourth. I’ll send the prescription 4 down there, so you can just pick it up on your way out.

Mr. Smith：Thank you.

医生： 哦，史密斯先生。你得了严重的感染。

史密斯： 哦。有没有什么药可以治的，医生？

医生： 我给你开一些抗生素和一些药膏来止痒、减轻灼痛感。

史密斯： 好的。谢谢你。我在哪里买药？

医生： 你来这儿看门诊，所以药房会给你一些折扣。

史密斯：太好了。药房在几楼？

医生： 四楼。我来开个处方，你出去的时候可以顺便去拿药。

史密斯：谢谢你。

注释

“get rid of sb. /sth.”意为“摆脱某人/某事”。例如：Are you trying to get rid of me? 你是想摆脱我吗？

单词特搜

1. infection [inˈfekʃən] n. 传染，传染病

2. prescribe [priˈskraib] v. 处方，开药

3. antibiotic [ˌæntibaiˈɔtik] n. 抗生素

4. prescription [priˈskripʃən] n. 处方，药方

4.在药房At a Drugstore

Pat： I’d like to buy a bottle of Centrum, a dozen toothbrushes 1, some baby’s wipes 2, and a small bottle of aspirin 3.

Clerk： Centrum? We have bottles of thirty and one hundred tablets 4. What kind do you want?

Pat： Give me one bottle of one hundred tablets.

Clerk： And what kind of toothbrushes would you like?

Pat： Can I have a look at them?

Clerk： Sure. This brand is supposed to be very good, but they’re expensive. Those are new products. They come in several colors and sizes. There is also hard, soft, and medium.

Pat： Are they cheaper?

Clerk： This one is 10% off. That one has no reduction, but you can get a free tube 5 of toothpaste 6 with six toothbrushes.

Pat： So if I buy a dozen, I’ll get two free tubes of toothpaste?

Clerk：That’s right.

Pat： Good. I’ll take a dozen of them then.

Clerk： And here is your aspirin. What else did you say you want?

Pat： Baby’s wipes. Johnson’s.

Clerk：Anything else?

Pat： Well, actually I’d like to buy some vitamins 7 for my son. He’s five months old. Can you suggest any?

Clerk： Sure. Here you are. This one is excellent. Just mix one drop of it with milk.

Pat： Thanks. That’ll be all.

帕特： 我要一瓶善存片，一打牙刷，一些儿童纸巾和一小瓶阿司匹林。

营业员： 善存片？我们有三十片一瓶和一百片一瓶的。你要那种？

帕特：要一瓶一百片的。

营业员：那么要那种牙刷？

帕特：我能看看吗？

营业员： 好的。这种牌子的比较好，但是也比较贵。那些是新产品。有几种颜色和尺寸。有硬毛，软毛和中毛的。

帕特：便宜吗？

营业员： 这种打九折。那种不打折，但是买六支牙刷可以赠一管牙膏。

帕特： 那如果我买一打，就可以赠两支牙膏了？

营业员：是的。

帕特：好。那我要一打这种的。

营业员： 这是你要的阿司匹林。刚才你说还要什么来着？

帕特：儿童纸巾。强生牌的。

营业员：还有别的吗？

帕特： 嗯，实际上我还想给我的儿子买点维生素。他五个月大。你能推荐一下吗？

营业员： 当然。这种吧。这种不错。只要在牛奶里放一滴就可以了。

帕特：谢谢。就是这些了。

注释

1. 单词“dozen”表示“一打（12个）”，但如果是“dozens of ”（前面没有量词），则表示“很多的”。

2. 在西方国家，药店除了卖药外，还卖一些牙刷、胶卷之类的日用品。

单词特搜

1. toothbrush [ˈtu:θbrʌʃ] n. 牙刷

2. wipe [waip] n. 纸巾，吸水纸

3. aspirin [ˈæspərin] n. 阿司匹林

4. tablet [ˈtæblit] n. 药片

5. tube [ˈtju:b] n. 管，管子

6. toothpaste [ˈtu:θpeist] n. 牙膏

7. vitamin [ˈvaitəmin] n. 维他命，维生素

英语通：新闻

生而两鼻兔 Rabbit Born with 2 Noses

A baby bunny with 2 noses has been found in a pet shop in Connecticut, the US. The fluffy creature has drawn huge public attention and become a media star. Experts say the deformity could be the result of too much inbreeding.

美国康涅狄格州一家宠物店的一只小兔子长了两个鼻子。这只毛茸茸的小东西颇受公众的关注，一跃成为媒体明星。专家认为，小兔长两个鼻子可能是由于多次近亲繁殖引发的病变。

5.患重感冒Get a Bad Cold

Mandy：Good morning, doctor.

Doctor： Good morning, Miss Mandy. How are you today?

Mandy： I’m not feeling very well. I’ve got a bad cold.

Doctor： Have you got a sore 1 throat 2, too?

Mandy：No, but I’ve got a headache.

Doctor： Yes, I see. Go home to bed and take one of these pills 3 every three hours.

Mandy：Thank you very much.

曼迪：早上好，医生。

医生： 早上好，曼迪小姐。你今天感觉怎么样？

曼迪： 感觉不太好。我得了重感冒。

医生：嗓子疼吗？

曼迪：不疼，但头痛。

医生： 好的，我知道了。回家卧床休息，这些药每隔三小时服一丸。

曼迪：非常感谢。

注释

用来形容身体状况时常用“sb. have got…”这一句型，例如本对话中的“I’ve got a cold.”“Have you got a soar throat, too?”和“No, but I’ve got a headache.”

单词特搜

1. sore [sɔ:] a. 疼痛的

2. throat [θrəut] n. 嗓子

3. pill [pil] n. 药丸

英语通：成语

料理事务，值班 Mind the Store

mind the store 是指“料理事务，守在办公室，值班。”这是典型的美语，据说源自一则关于一位犹太商人临终前的故事。他躺在病床上，环顾四周，看见孩子们含泪地站在床边。“是你吗，Jacob？”他问道。“是我，爸爸。”Jacob 答道。“是你吗，Mimi?”“是的，我在这里。”“Benjamin，我看见你站在角落里，是吗？”“是的，爸爸。”接着老人又说：“Who the hell is minding the store? （那么谁在看店铺呢？）”mind the store 一语便直译作“照看店铺”，以后往往转义为“料理事务”、“值班”等。

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之令人误解的句子

今年流行性感冒大流行。

（×）The flu is popular this year.

“今年流行性感冒很受欢迎。”这句的popular是“受欢迎的，受到好评的”那种流行，所以整句话的意思就变成很不合理的“流行性感冒很受欢迎”了。此外，flu 指的是 influenza“流行性感冒”，就像 swine flu“猪流感”（A/H1N1）。如果要表达一般的感冒则用cold 这个单词即可。

（√）A lot people have the flu this year.

这句话翻译过来就是“今年很多人都得了流行性感冒。”像这样直接就把流行性感冒流行的情况说清楚了，是比较自然的表达方式。

需要等多久呢？

（×）How long must I wait?

“你到底要我等多久啊？”问题出在情态动词must这个单词上，这句话听起来就好像是你因为等了太久而生气。这种感觉不成熟的话还是少说为妙。

（√）How long do I need to wait?

通常在询问要等多久的时候，会用need这个单词。这样就没有其他的情绪在里面了。How long do you think it’ll take?（你认为还要等多久？）这也是一种不会令人感到不快的询问方式。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《灰姑娘》Cinderella影视片花

Duke： Your Majesty^1, I see no point in beating about the bush. I regret to inform^2 you that the young lady has disappeared, leaving behind only this glass slipper. The Prince swears^3 he’ll marry none but the girl who fits this slipper.

The King： He said that, did he? Ha ha. He’s given his word, we’ll hold him to it.

Duke： No, no, your Highness. I’ll have nothing to do with it.

公爵： 陛下，臣以为拐弯抹角、浪费时间是没有任何意义的。臣非常遗憾地告诉您那位年轻的女孩子不见了，只掉下了这只玻璃鞋。王子殿下发誓说，他只和能够穿下这只玻璃鞋的女孩子结婚，非她不娶。

国王： 他这么说的，是吗？哈哈。他既然这么说了，我们就要使他信守承诺。

公爵： 不，不，陛下。这可不关我的事。

单词特搜

1.majesty [ˈmædʒisti] n. 陛下，壮丽

2.inform [inˈfɔ:m] v. 告诉，通知

3.swear [swɛə] v. 发誓，诅咒，咒骂

精彩点拨

◆ no point in (doing) sth. 表示“做某事是没有意义或目的的”，其中 point 意为“意义，目的”，相当于 purpose。I see no point in beating about the bush. 在这里的意思是“在我看来，拐弯抹角、浪费时间是没有任何意义的。”

◆ none but 多用于文学性的正式文体中，表示“仅仅”的意思，起强调性作用。

◆ give one’s / the word 意为“下命令，要求，请求”。例如，Just give the word, and I will go.（只要下个令，我就走。）

◆ hold sb. to sth. 在这里表示“帮助/让某人履行他的承诺”。例如，I’ll ask him tomorrow.--OK, but I’m going to hold you to that.（我明天会问一问他的。--好的，不过我会让你履行你的承诺的。）

俚语详说

beat around / about the bush

拐弯抹角（浪费时间），旁敲侧击

解词释义

beat 是动词，意思是“打”，bush 是“灌木丛”。该短语的字面意思是“击打灌木（丛）”，比喻“说话兜圈子”，尽说一些无关主题、无关痛痒的废话，以求迂回地达到目的。

寻根究底

古时，人们捕鸟（如麻雀）时通常采用这样一种办法：预先在鸟儿们休憩的地方撒网，然后抽打丛林，鸟儿们受惊飞起时便会落入网中。于是通过敲击丛林这一间接手段人们达到了捕获鸟儿的最终目的。这就是短语 beat around / about the bush 的来源。

《灰姑娘》Cinderella额外赠送

Let’s cross that bridge when we come to it.“船到桥头自然直。”引申的意思是，不需要现在就烦恼未来的事，原意是“到了桥头再过桥”，也有以下的用法：I’ll cross that bridge when I come to it. （到时候再说。）Don’t cross the / a bridge till you come to it.（不要杞人忧天了。）

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

clinic [ˈklinik] n. 诊所

hospital [ˈhɔspitl] n. 医院

Chinese medicine hospital 中医医院

children’s hospital 儿童医院

registration office 挂号处

out-patient department 门诊部

in-patient department 住院部

nursing department 护理部

consulting room 诊室

waiting room 候诊室

emergency room 急诊室

laboratory 化验室

admitting office 住院处

ward [wɔ:d] n. 病房

operating room 手术室

blood bank 血库

pharmacy [ˈfa:məsi] n. 药房

X-ray department 放射科

department of internal [inˈtə:nl] medicine 内科

department of surgery [ˈsə:dʒəri] 外科

dental department 牙科

pediatrics [ˌpi:diˈætriks] department 儿科

obstetrics [ɔbˈstetriks] and gynecology [gainiˈkɔlədʒi] department 妇产科

ophthalmology [ˌɔfθælˈmɔlədʒi] department 眼科

ENT(ear-nose-throat) department耳鼻喉科

department of Chinese medicine 中医科

urology [juəˈrɔlədʒi] department 泌尿科

skin department 皮肤科

orthopedics [ˌɔ:θəuˈpi:diks] department 骨科

psychiatry [saiˈkaiətri] department 精神病科

neurology [njuəˈrɔlədʒi] department 神经科

Chapter 6银行业务

1.开立账户 Open an Account

2.取钱 Withdraw Money

3.兑现支票 Cash the Check

4.申请信用卡 Apply for a Credit Card

5.贷款 Loan 6.销户 Close an Account

6 银行业务

在英语国家生活和学习都少不了和银行打交道。银行为人们提供多项服务，其中最重要的业务就是存取款业务。每个西方人都会同时拥有多家银行的信用卡和支票，人们很少用现金交易，信用卡账户是可以透支的，但支票账户则不能透支。此外，银行还提供多项其他服务，如贷款、兑换货币及零钱、代收款等等。

基本句式 BASIC SENTENCES

开账户

我想开一个存款账户。

I’d like to open a deposit account.

☺deposit [diˈpɔzit] n. 存款，押金 v. 存放，堆积

A:What kind of account do you like to open? 你想开什么类型的账户？

B:I’d like to open a deposit account. 我想开一个存款账户。

开立账户必须存多少钱?

How much money do I have to deposit in order to open an account?

A: How much money do I have to deposit in order to open an account?

开立账户必须存多少钱?

B: You can deposit an initial amount of ten yuan.

你可以存十元的开户额。

请问开支票账户有手续费吗?

Is there a service charge if I open a checking account?

☺charge [tʃa:dʒ] n. 费用，掌管 v. 收费，控诉

A: Is there a service charge if I open a checking account? 请问开支票账户有手续费吗?

B: There is no service charge.没有手续费。

存取款

我想存七千元。

I’d like to deposit 7000 yuan.

☺deposit [diˈpɔzit] v. 存钱，存储

A: I’d like to deposit 7000 yuan. 我想存七千元。

B:Sure. Just a moment, please. 好的。请稍等。

你能告诉我自动取款机在哪儿吗?

Could you tell me where the ATM is?

A: Could you tell me where the ATM is? 你能告诉我自动取款机在哪儿吗?

B: Please turn left. 请向左拐。

自动取款机把我的卡吞掉了。

The ATM kept my card.

A: Can I help you, sir? 先生，请问你需要办理什么业务？

B: The ATM kept my card. 自动取款机把我的卡吞掉了。

存款的年利率是多少？

What’s the annual interest rate?

☺interest [ˈintrist] n. 利息，兴趣

A: What’s the annual interest rate? 存款的年利率是多少？

B: A savings account yields an annual interest of 3.5%.

储蓄账户年利率是3.5%。

我的定期存折昨天到期了。

My fixed deposit certificate fell due yesterday.

☺due [dju:] a. 到期的，应得的

A: My fixed deposit certificate fell due yesterday. 我的定期存折昨天到期了。

B: Just a moment, please. Let me check. 请稍等。让我查一下。

申请贷款

我想申请一笔贷款。

I’d like to get a loan.

☺loan [ləun] n. 贷款 v. 借，借给

A: I’d like to get a loan. 我想申请一笔贷款。

B: Please fill out the application form. 请填写这份申请表。

我想申请住宅抵押贷款。

I’d like to apply for a home equity loan.

☺ apply for“申请”

A: Can I help you? 请问需要办理什么业务？

B: I’d like to apply for a home equity loan. 我想申请住宅抵押贷款。

我每个月要付的本息是多少?

How much are my monthly principal and interest payments?

A: How much are my monthly principal and interest payments?

我每个月要付的本息是多少？

B:1000 yuan per month. 每月要付一千元。

支票业务

我想兑现这些旅行支票。I need to cash these traveler’s checks.

◎Would you cash the check for me, please? 请给我兑换这张支票好吗？

◎I want to cash a check. 我想兑现支票。

支票账户有没有最低存款要求?

Is there a minimum deposit for a checking account?

A:Is there a minimum deposit for a checking account? 支票账户有没有最低存款要求?

B:There’s no minimum deposit required. 没有最低存款要求。

汇款与外汇

请给我一张汇款单好吗？

May I have a money order, please?

☺money order“汇款单，汇票”

A: I want to send some money to Hong Kong. May I have a money order, please?

我想把钱汇到香港去。请给我一张汇款单好吗？

B: Yes, you will find it on the desk over there. 可以，在那边的桌子上就有。

什么时候能够汇到?

When will the remittance arrive?

☺remittance [riˈmitəns] n. 汇款，汇寄之款

A: When will the remittance arrive? 什么时候能够汇到?

B: It should be arriving within 2 hours. 应该在两个小时内到账。

今天人民币对美元的汇率是多少？

What’s the exchange rate of RMB to the US dollar today?

☺exchange rate“汇率”

A: What’s the exchange rate of RMB to the US dollar today?

今天人民币对美元的汇率是多少？

B: 7.82 yuan to 1 US dollar. 7.82元兑换1美元。

转账要花多长时间？How long will it take to transfer the money?

A: How long will it take to transfer the money? 转账要花多长时间？

B: At the same time. 同步到达。

我想兑换500元港币。I’d like to exchange 500 HK dollars.

A: I’d like to exchange 500 HK dollars. 我想兑换500元港币。

B: OK. Today’s exchange rate is 7.8 HK dollars to the US dollar.

好的。今天的汇率是7.8港元换1美元。

账户挂失和注销

我是来办理存折挂失的。

I’ve come to report my lost passbook.

☺passbook [ˈpa:sˌbuk] n. 银行存折，存款簿

A: What can I do for you? 请问您办理什么业务？

B: I’ve come to report my lost passbook. 我是来办理存折挂失的。

我想把储蓄账户销掉。

I’d like to close my savings account.

A: I’d like to close my savings account. 我想把储蓄账户销掉。

B: Just a moment, please… Here’s the deposit and the interest.

请稍等……这是存款本金和利息。

我打算在六天内把我的存款账户销掉。

I intend to close my deposit account in six days.

☺intend [inˈtend] v. 打算，想要

A: I intend to close my deposit account in six days.

我打算在六天内把我的存款账户销掉。

B: Are you sure that you want to close your account? 您确定要销户吗?

如果我的存折丢了怎么办？

What shall I do if I lose my bank book?

A: What shall I do if I lose my bank book? 如果我的存折丢了怎么办？

B: You should notice the bank at once. 你应该立刻通知银行。

我想下个星期一注销账户。I’d like tohave my account closed next Monday.

A: I’d like to have my account closed next Monday. 我想下个星期一注销账户。

B: All right. 好的。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.开立账户Open an Account

Clerk： Can I help you, Miss?

Linda： Yes, I’d like to open an account 1.

Clerk： Certainly, Miss. What kind of account would you want?

Linda： I’m not too sure, but I need an account from which I can withdraw 2 money anytime I like, and get some interest on it as well.

Clerk： Well, I think a current account would be to your satisfaction 3. You can make withdrawal from the bank and the ATMs anytime you like.

Linda： That’s great, but what’s the annual 4 interest rate for this kind of account?

Clerk： At present the rate is 1.8% a year.

Linda： Good. I think I’ll open a current account, please.

Clerk： OK. Please fill out this application 5 form.

Linda： Yes. Name, address, phone number... That’s it. Will $100 be enough to open this account?

Clerk： Yes, of course.

Linda： Here you are.

Clerk：Fine. Wait a moment, please.( after a while )

Clerk： Here’s your bankbook 6, Miss.

Linda： Thank you for your help.

Clerk： You are welcome.

营业员： 我能为您做点什么，小姐？

琳达： 嗯，我想开户。

营业员： 好的，小姐。您想要开什么样的账户？

琳达： 我也不太确定。但是我想开那种我随时可以取钱，还能得到一定利息的账户。

营业员： 好的，我想活期储蓄账户能够满足您的要求。您可以在任何时间通过银行或者自动取款机提款。

琳达： 太好了，那么这种账户的年利率是多少呢？

营业员： 目前的利率是1.8%。

琳达： 好。那我就开个活期储蓄账户。

营业员： 好的。请填一下这个申请表。

琳达： 好的。姓名、地址、电话号码……填完了。一百美金足够开立账户了吗？

营业员： 当然足够了。

琳达： 给您。

营业员： 好的。请稍等一下。

（过了一会儿）

营业员： 小姐，这是您的储蓄存折。

琳达： 谢谢您的帮助。

营业员： 不用谢。

注释

1.“ current account”意为“活期存款账户”。

2. ATM是“Automatic Teller Machine（自动取款机）”的缩写。

单词特搜

1. account [əˈkaunt] n. 账户

2. withdraw [wiðˈdrɔ:] v. 取钱

3. satisfaction [ˌsætisˈfækʃən] n. 满意

4. annual [ˈænjuəl] n. 年度的

5. application [ˌæpliˈkeiʃən] n. 申请

6. bankbook [ˌbæŋkˈbuk] n. 银行存折

英语通：趣词趣语

论坛“马甲” Sock Puppet

时常在网络论坛里转悠的人估计注册账号都不会少于两个，而且每个账号的语言特点和发言风格可能都大不相同。有的褒奖，有的批判，还有的搅浑水。大家管这些不同的虚拟身份叫做“马甲”，换个“马甲”就等于换了个身份。英文里把它叫 sock puppet，直译是“袜子布偶，傀儡”。

A sock puppet is an online identity used for purposes of deception within an online community. It is a fake identity through which a member of an Internet community discusses or comments on oneself or one’s work, pretending to be a different person, like a puppeteer manipulating a hand puppet.

“马甲”（sock puppet）是网络社区中为了隐藏身份而注册的ID。社区或论坛用户通过“马甲”假装成另外一个人参与对自己或自己作品的讨论或者评论，就像手偶演员操纵手偶表演一样。

2.取钱Withdraw Money

Clerk： Good afternoon, Miss. What can I do for you?

Emily： Could you tell me my account balance 1? My number is…

Clerk： Just a moment, please.（enters the account number into the computer）Your name?

Emily：Emily Smith.

Clerk： Here is your balance.（hands her a computer printout）

Emily： Thank you. I want to make a withdrawal 2 of $150.

Clerk： （fills in a withdrawal slip 3, gives it to the lady to sign, processes 4 the withdrawal, and gives her the money）Here you go, Miss.

Emily：Thank you.

营业员： 下午好，小姐。我能为您效劳吗？

艾米莉： 你能帮我查一下我的账户余额吗？我的账号是……

营业员： 请稍等一下。（将账号输入电脑）请问您的名字？

艾米莉： 埃米莉·史密斯。

营业员： 这是您的余额。（递给她一张电脑打出来的单据）

艾米莉： 谢谢。我想取150美元。

营业员： （填一张取款单，让那位女士签名，手续完了后把钱给她）可以了，小姐。

艾米莉： 谢谢。

注释

口语中的“Here you go.”或“There you go.”一般用在拿出对方所期待的东西时，意思是“给您”，也可以根据具体语境理解为“可以了，好了”。

单词特搜

1. balance [ˈbæləns] n. 结余，余额

2. withdrawal [wiðˈdrɔ:əl] n. 取钱

3. slip [slip] n. 单据，纸片

4. process [prəˈses] v. 处理

英语通：名人名言

Everything ought to be beautiful in a human being: face, and dress, and soul, and ideas. (Chekhov)

人的一切——面貌、衣着、心灵和思想，都应该是美好的。（契诃夫）

3.兑现支票Cash the Check

Clerk： Hello! May I help you?

Ann： Yes. I need some more cash for my visit in China. May I cash a traveler’s check here?

Clerk： Of course. We’d be happy to cash it for you.

Ann： I was going to cash it at the hotel, but one of my friends said that banks always give better exchange 1 rates.

Clerk： Well, any bank will cash it at our present traveler’s check buying rate, for which we’re somewhere 2 cheaper than hotels because of the service charge 3. You see, hotels really aren’t in the money exchange business although they will cash traveler’s check for their guest.

Ann： You mean there’s really not that much of a difference 4?

Clerk： No, madam, not very much.

Ann： Well, may I cash these three checks for $100 each? I think that will be enough.

Clerk： Yes, I’ll be happy to cash 5 these for you. Would you please countersign 6 them here?

Ann： OK.

营业员： 您好！您有事需要帮忙吗？

安： 是的。我需要些现金，在中国观光时使用。我能在这儿兑现旅行支票吗？

营业员： 当然。我们很乐意为您兑现。

安： 我原本打算在宾馆兑现的，但我朋友说银行的兑现率通常高一些。

营业员： 嗯，任何银行都是按现时买入旅行支票的兑换率来兑现的。因为手续费的差异，我们的收费比宾馆的要稍低些。您知道，宾馆虽然为客人兑换旅行支票，但他们并不是专门从事兑换业务的。

安： 您是说，实际上银行与宾馆的兑换率差距没那么大。

营业员：是的，夫人，没多大差距。

安： 那么，我能把每张100美元的3张支票兑现吗？我想该够用了。

营业员： 好的，我很乐意为您兑换。请您将支票复签一下，好吗？

安：好的。

注释

搭配“be / make not much of a difference”意为“没有什么区别”，也可以直接用“make no difference”来表示这个意思。

单词特搜

1. exchange [iksˈtʃeindʒ] n. 兑换，交换

2. somewhere [ˈsʌmwZə] ad. 在某种程度

3. charge [tʃB:dʒ] n. 费用

4. difference [ˈdifErəns] n. 区别，差异

5. cash [kæʃ] v. 兑现

6. countersign [ˈkauntəsain] v. 第二次署名，复签

英语通：看图

An afternoon in the park

公园里的一个下午

摘自《生而为赢》

4.申请信用卡Apply for a Credit Card

Carol： I’d like to apply 1 for a credit card. Can you help me with my application?

Clerk：I’d be glad to.

Carol： I’m afraid that I don’t have a credit history. I just came to this country.

Clerk： Do you have an account with this bank?

Carol：I’m afraid not.

Clerk： In that case I highly recommend you apply for a savings and checking account also. That would help with your credit card application.

Carol： What is the interest rate on your card?

Clerk：The annual charge rate is 9.5%.

Carol：That’s very expensive!

Clerk： Not really. The credit card is a revolving 2 account. You only pay interest on what you owe.

Carol： How does the bank bill its customers 3 for credit card charges?

Clerk： You will receive a monthly statement with each expenditure 4 itemized 5.

Carol： Does the card provide any other benefits?

Clerk： You can also get a cash advance up to 1,000 dollars on this card.

卡罗尔： 我想办一张信用卡。你能帮我一下吗？

营业员： 非常乐意。

卡罗尔： 我恐怕没有信用记录。我刚到这个国家来。

营业员： 你在这家银行开过户吗？

卡罗尔： 恐怕没有。

营业员： 那么我强烈建议您先开一个储蓄和支票账户。这将有助于您申请信用卡账户。

卡罗尔： 卡的利率是多少啊？

营业员： 每年的收费率是9.5%。

卡罗尔： 太贵了！

营业员： 其实不贵。信用卡是周转账户，你只用为你的欠款付息。

卡罗尔： 银行如何让户主付费呢？

营业员： 每个月你都会收到列出所有明细的账单。

卡罗尔： 这种卡还有什么其他的好处吗？

营业员： 您用这种卡最多可以透支1000元。

注释

1. 句型“Can you help me with...?”表示“你能帮我……？”，“with”后面可以接名词或动名词。

2. “in that case”的意思是“如果是那样的话”。

单词特搜

1. apply [əˈplai] v. 申请

2. revolving [riˈvɔlviŋ] a. 周期的，循环的

3. customer [ˈkʌstEmə] n. 顾客

4. expenditure [ikˈspenditʃə] n. 支出，花费

5. itemize [ˈaitəmaiz] v. 逐条列记

英语通：笑话

只算现金和信用卡 Only Cash and Credit Cards

When a man called a motel and asked how much they charged for a room, the clerk told him that the rates depend on room size and number of people.

“Do you take children?” the man asked.

“No, sir,” replied the clerk. “Only cash and credit cards.”

一个人打电话给一家汽车旅馆询问房租，旅馆的工作人员告诉他租金取决于房间的大小和住的人数。

“小孩儿算不算呢？”那人问道。

“不算，先生，”服务员回答，“只算现金和信用卡。”

5.贷款Loan

Clerk： Hello, how can I help you, sir?

Ben： I want to take out a loan 1 for school. What kind of interest rates do you offer?

Clerk： Do you qualify 2 for any of the federal 3 loan programs?

Ben： Yes, but I need to borrow some more money.

Clerk： Well, in that case, we can offer you a private educational 4 loan.

Ben： What’s the interest rate?

Clerk：It’s 7.2%, fixed-rate loan.

Ben： How do I go about taking it out?

Clerk： Just fill out this application. We can let you know right away if you qualify.

Ben： All right. Thank you.

职员： 您好，可以为您效劳吗，先生？

本： 我想获得助学贷款。你们的利息是多少？

职员： 您是否具备联邦政府的贷款资格呢？

本： 是的，但是我还需要再多借一点。

职员： 好的，这样的话，我们可以向您提

供个人（非政府）教育贷款。

本：利息是多少呢？

职员：7.2%，固定利息。

本： 要获得这种贷款要怎么做？

职员： 填这份申请表就可以了。如果您符合条件我们会很快通知您的。

本：好的。谢谢你。

单词特搜

1. loan [ləun] n. 贷款

2. qualify [ˈkwɔlifai] v. 具有资格

3. federal [ˈfedərəl] a. 联邦的

4. educational [ˌedjuˈkeiʃənl] a. 教育的

英语通：成语

付费过高，付巨大代价 Pay through the Nose

公元九世纪，丹麦攻占爱尔兰时，曾要求不论是农民或富人，都要交出为数不小的贡金。若是有人不愿意缴纳或是交不出来，就要付出鼻子被割掉的代价。

在现代英语中，这个短语通常用来指以比合理的价钱还要高出许多的金额来购买某物品。

Betty paid through the nose for a fancy dress.

贝蒂花高价买了一件时髦的连衣裙。

6.销户Close an Account

Clerk： The City Bank. May I help you, sir?

Adam： Yes. I’d like to close my account.

Clerk： May I have your name, please?

Adam： Adam Smith.

Clerk： All right. What’s your address 1?

Adam： 56 Edison Ave. Apartment 2 39, Los Angeles.

Clerk： When would you like your account closed?

Adam： Next Friday.

Clerk： OK. Where would you like to have your last bill be sent to?

Adam： 14 Mayflower Ave. Los Angeles.

Clerk： All right. We’ll take care of that.

营业员： 城市银行。有什么可以帮您的吗，先生?

亚当： 是的。我要销户。营业员：请问您的姓名?

亚当：亚当·史密斯。

营业员：好的，您的住址呢?

亚当： 洛杉矶爱迪生大街56号39号公寓。

营业员： 您想什么时候销掉账户?

亚当：下周五。

营业员： 好的。您希望最后的账单寄到哪里去?

亚当：洛杉矶五月花大道14号。

营业员： 好了，我们会为您处理的。

注释

1. “56 Edison Ave”中“Ave”是“avenue [ˈævinju:] n. 大街”的简写形式。

2. 句子“We’ll take care of that.”翻译为“我们会为您处理的。”其中的“take care of”是固定词组，一般意思为“关照，照顾”，但在本句中表示“处理”。

单词特搜

1. address [əˈdres] n. 地址

2. apartment [əˈpa:tmənt] n. 公寓

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的句子

劝人减肥说You’d better shape up. 会得罪人。

我们听到shape up时直觉会想到调整身体状况，“为美容、健康而做运动”或是“做运动努力瘦身”，但是却不知道shape up真正的英文原义是“好好表现，规矩些”。因此You’d better shape up.这句话英美人听了会以为是叫他们规矩些，而不是如你所愿的“减肥”的意思。

其实不管是出于哪种目的，最好都不要说这句话。如果非说不可，最好要用正确的表达方式。如果要表达“你最好多做运动保持苗条”应该说：You’d better get in shape.

get in shape是“保持身材，保持健康”的意思；相反，out of shape则是“身材走样，身体情况差”。此外，get in shape的英文含义不仅是“变瘦，减肥”，还有“保持最佳身体状况”的意思。

安慰别人说：You’re unbearable.会招致不满。

假如同事的父亲得了重病，一直是他精神支柱的女友也和他分了手。此时，你想安慰他说：你一定很痛苦，无法承受这样的打击。

结果却说出了这样的英文：You’re unbearable. 对方听了肯定脸色大变、火冒三丈。

unbearable是“无法忍受”的意思，所以You’re unbearable. 翻译过来就是“你让人无法忍受。”或者“你让人受不了。”

别人遇到不如意的时候，你还这么说，自然会激怒对方，此时你应该说：

It must be unbearable for you.你一定承受不了。

用“it”当主语，表示打击和不幸的事，就可以正确传达你心里的话了。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《蝴蝶梦》Rebecca 影视片花

Jack： I say, marriage^1 with Max is not exactly a bed of roses, is it?

Rebecca： I think you’d better go before Max gets back.

Jack： Oh, jealous^2, is he? But you don’t think I’m the Big Bad Wolf, do you? You know, you’ve grown up a bit since I last saw you.(Max is back)

Max： What do you want? I’m touched by your solicitude^3, but if you don’t mind, we’d rather like to have our lunch.

杰克： 我说，和马克斯结婚并不是真的那么轻松安逸，对吧？

丽贝卡： 我想你最好在马克斯回来之前离开。

杰克： 噢，马克斯会嫉妒，不是吗？但是你认为我不是个坏人，对吧？你知道，自从我上次见到你之后，你又成熟了一些。

（马克斯回来了）

马克斯： 你想要什么？我被你的关怀感动了。但如果你不介意，我们宁可去吃我们的午餐。

单词特搜

1.marriage [ˈmæridʒ] n. 结婚，婚姻状况

2.jealous [ˈdʒeləs] a. 妒忌的，精心守护的

3.solicitude [səˈlisitju:d] n. 关怀，焦虑

精彩点拨

◆ (… is not… ), is it? 这是英语中反义疑问句的常用表达形式。它的作用在于强调和加强第一部分所叙述的内容或者事实。而且这一句式结构的后半部分一般多可翻译为“对吧/是吧？”

◆ the Big Bad Wolf 多用于口语等非正式场合中，一般用来比喻“危险而可怖的敌人”，此处可以翻译为“坏人”。

◆ grow up 是固定短语，可翻译为“长大，成熟”。Taking responsibility for yourself is part of the process of grow up. 对自己负责是成长过程的一部分。

◆ would rather like to do sth. 表示“宁愿做某事”，暗含有与其他事物相比较的意味在里面。

俚语详说

not a bed of roses

不轻松安逸，不尽如人意

解词释义

a bed of roses 的字面意思是“撒满玫瑰花瓣的床”，在实际使用中常用于否定结构，即not a bed of roses，比喻“（境况等）不轻松安逸，不尽如人意”。

寻根究底

相传古时居住在古希腊城堡的锡巴里斯人（Sybarite）非常富有，过着奢侈安逸的生活。他们睡觉时用玫瑰花瓣把整个床撒满，自此有了 a bed of roses 之说，借以形容“逍遥安逸的生活”。又因这种生活的可望而不可即，not a bed of roses 则用来形容生活中的不如人意之处。

《蝴蝶梦》Rebecca 额外赠送

I love you more than anything in the world.“我爱你胜过这世上的一切。”也可以用：I love you best in the world.

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

bank [bæŋk] n. 银行

commercial bank 商业银行

investment bank 投资银行

saving [ˈseiviŋ] n. 存款

account [əˈkaunt] n. 账户

check [tʃek] n. 支票

blank check 空白支票

cash check 现金支票

traveler’s check 旅行支票

bankbook [ˈbæŋkbuk] n. 银行存折

credit card 信用卡

loan [ləun] n. 贷款

draft [dra:ft] n. 汇票

bond [bɔnd] n. 债券

balance [ˈbæləns] n. 余额

interest [ˈintrist] n. 利息

interest rate 利率

fixed rate 固定利率

foreign exchange 外汇

Chapter 7邮局业务

1.寄信 Send a Letter

2.寄印刷品 Send Presswork

3.取包裹 Get the Parcel

4.查询汇款 Inquire about the Remittance

7 邮局业务

无论是在国内还是在国外，人们都少不了与邮局打交道。通常邮寄信件或包裹是主要的业务。在西方国家，邮票可以在书摊、药店、零售店以及邮票贩卖机处买到。邮筒通常设在邮局、街角、宾馆或一些大厦里。

基本句式 BASIC SENTENCES

寄信

这儿卖邮票和信封吗？Can I buy some stamps and envelopes here?

A:Can I buy some stamps and envelopes here? 这儿卖邮票和信封吗？

B: Yes.卖。

不知道这封信超重没有?I wonder if this letter is overweight.

A: I wonder if this letter is overweight. 不知道这封信超重没有?

B: Wait a moment. Yes. 稍等。超重了。

我想以挂号信方式寄这封信。 I want to send this letter by registered mail.

A: I want to send this letter by registered mail. 我想以挂号信方式寄这封信。

B: All right. Fill out this form please. 好的。请填一下这张表。

航空信寄到美国要花多少时间?

How long does it take for an airmail letter to get to America?

◎How long does it take by regular mail? 普通邮件要多少时间?

◎How long does it take by registered mail? 寄挂号邮件需要多长时间？

寄取包裹

我想用空运寄这个包裹。

I’d like to send the parcel by airmail.

☺parcel [ˈpa:sl] n. 包裹，小包

A: I’d like to send the parcel by airmail. 我想用空运寄这个包裹。

B: Here’s the form. Write your name and address and contents of the package in clear letter, please.

这是邮单。请写清楚你的姓名、地址和包裹内装的物品名称。

我这样包装可以吗?

Is my packing OK?

☺packing [ˈpækiŋ] n. 包装

A: Is my packing OK? 我这样包装可以吗?

B: I’m afraid that won’t do. You have to repack it. 这样恐怕不行。您得重新包装。

我想取包裹。

I’d like to pick up my package.

☺package [ˈpækidʒ] n. 包裹，包

A: I’d like to pick up my package.

我想取包裹。

B: Please let me see your parcel arrival notice and your ID.

请给我看一下您的包裹单和身份证件。

如果收件人没有收到包裹该怎么办？

What if the recipient doesn’t receive it?

☺recipient [riˈsipiənt] n. 接受者，容器

A: What if the recipient doesn’t receive it?

如果收件人没有收到包裹该怎么办？

B: Please check it here with this receipt within 6 months.

请在六个月内拿着这张回执单来此查询。

汇款取款

请给我一张汇款单。

Give me a postal order, please.

☺ postal order“汇款单，邮政汇票”

A: Give me a postal order, please. 请给我一张汇款单。

B: Here you are. Please write the name, address in clear letter and the sum of money in words, not digits.

给您。请务必写清楚姓名和地址，金额数需要大写，不要写数字。

这笔钱什么时候能汇到上海?

How long will it take to get to Shanghai?

A: How long will it take to get to Shanghai? 这笔钱什么时候能汇到上海?

B: At least one week. 至少一周。

我可以在这儿兑现汇款单吗?

Can I have this money order cashed?

A: Can I have this money order cashed? 我可以在这儿兑现汇款单吗?

B:Sure. Would you show me your ID card, please? 当然可以。请出示你的身份证好吗？

汇款单你填写完了吗？Have you filled out the form for a money order yet?

A: Have you filled out the form for a money order yet? 汇款单你填写完了吗？

B: Yes, I’ve filled out the form. 是的，我已经填好汇款单了。

往深圳汇四百元汇费是多少？

What’s the cost for 400 yuan remittance to Shenzhen?

☺remittance [riˈmitəns] n. 汇款

A: What’s the cost for 400 yuan remittance to Shenzhen?

往深圳汇四百元汇费是多少？

B: 4 yuan. 4元。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.寄信Send a Letter

Ann： Would you please weigh this letter for me?

Clerk： Well, it’s a bit overweight 1. You must pay extra for it.

Ann： How much?

Clerk： We demand a surcharge 2 of 80 cents for it.

安： 您能帮我称一下这封信吗?

职员： 嗯，有点超重了。你必须额外付费。

安： 要多少?

职员： 这封信我们要收80美分的超重费。

注释

“Would you please…?”用于提出请求，语气比较委婉。例如：Would you please turn down the music? 你能把音乐声调小点吗？

单词特搜

1. overweight [ˈəuvəweit] a. 超重的

2. surcharge [sə:ˈtʃa:dʒ] n. 追加罚款

英语通：新闻

eBay 网买下查尔斯情书 eBay Gets Charles’ Letters

6 love letters written by Prince Charles to a woman 3 decades ago have been put up for sale on eBay for $30,000. Charles wrote the letters between 1976 and 1980 to Janet Jenkins who worked in Canada. One of the letters was written 8 months before he announced his engagement to the future Princess Diana — at the time he wrote of the pressures of having to find a bride.

英国王储查尔斯30多年前写的6封情书，以3万美元在eBay网站上拍卖。查尔斯于1976至1980年间写的这些信，收信人是当时在加拿大工作的珍妮特·詹金斯。其中1封写于查尔斯与戴安娜王妃宣布订婚前8个月，查尔斯在这封信中称自己承受着必须找个新娘的压力。

2.寄印刷品Send Presswork

Tom：Excuse me.

Clerk：May I help you?

Tom： Yes. I’d like to send this book to France 1.

Clerk： Let me weigh it first. That’ll be fourteen dollars.

Tom：Can it go in an envelope 2?

Clerk： Of course. It’s four dollars now.

Tom：Do I need stamps 3?

Clerk： No, you don’t. We use computers now.

Tom：When will it arrive?

Clerk：In a month.

汤姆： 你好。

营业员： 有什么可以效劳的吗？

汤姆： 是的。我想把这本书寄到法国。

营业员： 我先称一下。14美元。

汤姆： 可以装在信封里寄吗？

营业员： 可以。现在付4美元就可以了。

汤姆： 我要贴邮票吗？

营业员： 不，不用了。我们现在用电脑。

汤姆： 什么时候可以到啊？

营业员： 一个月后吧。

注释

“would like to do sth.”意为“意欲/想要做某事”，例如：I’d like to see that film. 我想要看那部电影。

单词特搜

1. France [fra:ns] n. 法国

2. envelope [ˈenviləup] n. 信封

3. stamp [stæmp] n. 邮票

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ ə: ]

发此音时，口形自然张开。在美式英语中，此音后面经常会加[ r ] 音，类似汉字“儿”的音，因此听起来非常像北京方言中的儿化音，需要有个卷舌的动作。这个音类似汉语拼音“e”或汉字“饿”。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

3.取包裹Get the Parcel

Ann： Excuse me, I got a parcel arrival notice yesterday.

Clerk： Would you show me your notice?

Ann： Here you are.

Clerk： Please endorse 1 it first. Do you have identification 2?

Ann： Yes. Here’s my ID card.

安： 劳驾，昨天我收到了一张包裹通知单。

职员： 能给我看一下吗?

安： 给您。

职员： 请您先在上面签一下名。您带证件了吗?

安： 带了。这是我的身份证。

注释

“excuse me”意为“劳驾”、“打扰”，是提醒对方注意或打断对方谈话时用的礼貌用语，引出说话人想要说的话。

单词特搜

1. endorse [inˈdɔ:s] v. 签注，签署

2. identification [aiˌdentifiˈkeiʃən] n. 身份证明

英语通：笑话

一样的服务 The Same Service

A man who had been married for ten years was consulting a marriage counselor.

“When I was first married, I was very happy. I’d come home from a hard day down at the shop, and my little dog would race around me barking, and my wife would bring me my slippers. Now everything’s changed. When I come home, my dog brings me my slippers, and my wife barks at me.”

“I don’t know what you’re complaining about,” said the counselor. “You’re still getting the same service.”

一个结婚十年的男人正在请教一位婚姻顾问。

“刚结婚那会儿，我非常幸福。我在店里劳累一天回到家，我的小狗会绕着我跑，汪汪叫，而我的妻子会给我拿拖鞋。现在一切都变了。我回到家里，我的狗给我拿来拖鞋，我的妻子对着我叫。”

“我不知道你在抱怨什么，”婚姻顾问说，“你得到的服务还是一样的呀。”

4.查询汇款Inquire about the Remittance

Clerk： Good morning, Madam. Can I help you?

Jenny： Yes, I’ve come to inquire 1 about a six-thousand-dollar remittance 2 from California. Has it arrived?

Clerk：May I have your name, please?

Jenny： My name is Jenny Clinton.

Clerk： I see. Wait for a moment, please. I’m sorry, Mrs. Clinton, but the remittance does not appear 3 to have arrived yet.

Jenny： Really? It should have arrived. It was sent a week ago.

Clerk： If the money was sent by cable 4, it would take about one or two days. But if it was sent by airmail, it would take at least one week.

Jenny： Well, then I’ll come again the day after tomorrow.

Clerk： Or would you like us to phone you when the money arrives?

Jenny： That would be very kind of you.

Clerk： Could you please tell me your phone number so we’ll give you a ring as soon as the remittance has arrived?

Jenny： The phone number is 328-6765, extension 105.

Clerk： Thank you. We will inform 5 you in time. Good-bye.

Jenny： Good-bye.

营业员： 早上好，女士，我能为您服务吗?

珍妮： 是的，我来问一下一笔从加利福尼亚寄来的6000美元的汇款到了吗?

营业员： 请问您的姓名?

珍妮： 我叫珍妮·克林顿。

营业员： 知道了。请稍等。很抱歉，克林顿夫人，这笔汇款还没到。

珍妮： 真的吗? 它应该到了。这笔款是一个星期前寄出的。

营业员： 如果您用的是电汇，一两天就够了。但如果是航空邮件汇款，那至少需要一个星期。

珍妮： 好吧，那我后天再来。

营业员： 或者钱到了我们给您电话可以吗？

珍妮： 那真是太好了。

营业员： 您能告诉我您的电话号码吗？

以便于款一到我们就给您电话。

珍妮： 电话号码是328-6765，分机号105。

营业员： 谢谢。我们会及时通知您的。再见。

珍妮： 再见。

注释

在“It should have arrived.”一句中“should + have + 过去分词”表示“本应该……（而没有发生）”。

单词特搜

1. inquire [inˈkwaiə] v. 询问

2. remittance [riˈmitəns] n. 汇款，汇款额

3. appear [Eˈpiə] v. 看来，看似，出现

4. cable [ˈkeibl] n. 电缆，电报

5. inform [inˈfɔ:m] v. 通知

英语通：新闻

百万英国女性为减肥买小号衣服

Millions of Women “Buy Dresses Too Small To Lose Weight”

Millions of Britain’s women buy under-size clothes as an incentive to help them lose weight, a survey has found.

More than a third of women deliberately buy clothes which are too small for them because they are determined to slim down enough to fit into them one day, it found. On average these women confessed to buying three under-size items of clothing each. This means about 24 million dresses, skirts, blouses and trousers hanging idly in the country’s wardrobes— as their owners battle to fit into them.

一项调查发现，数百万英国女性购买尺寸过小的衣服，以此作为减肥的动力。

调查发现，超过三分之一的女性故意购买穿不下的瘦小衣服，因为她们下定决心减肥到能穿下去为止。这些女性平均每人承认购买过三套尺寸过小的衣服。这意味着在英国，有2400万件套装、裙子、上衣和裤子闲置在衣橱里，而此时它们的主人正在开展减肥大战，以便有一天可以将它们穿上。

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的句子

我不懂你的意思。

（×）What do you mean?

“你这话什么意思？” 这句话其实是对方说了冒昧不得体的话，惹得自己生气的时候的反应，有“你这话什么意思？”或“你在说些什么啊？”的意思在里面。比方说，你的朋友刚在聚会中出现，就马上说I have to go now.（我得走了。）这个时候你就可以对他说What do you mean? You just got here.（你在说什么啊？你才刚到。）

（√）I don’t get what you mean.

这句话的意思才是“我不懂你的意思。”

（√）I’m not sure what you mean.

I’m not clear about that.

用这两句来表达也可以，都含有“我不太了解你的意思”之意。前者为“我不确定你的意思。”，后者为“关于那个，我不清楚。”

（√）Could you explain that again for me?

这句话的意思是“您可以再为我解释一遍吗？”语气比较委婉，不会让对方误以为你有挑衅之嫌。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《音乐之声》The Sound of Music影视片花

Mother： Considering this is Maria, I suggest you look in some place unusual.

Sister Bertha： Well , Reverend^1 Mother, I hope this new infraction^2 ends whatever doubts^3 you may still have about Maria’s future here.

Mother： I always try to keep faith in my doubts, Sister Bertha.

S. Margaretta： After all, the wool of black sheep is just as warm.

S. Bertha： We are not talking about sheep, black or white. Of all the candidates^4 for the novitiate, I would say Maria is the least likely.

修道院院长： 考虑到人是玛丽亚，我建议你到不寻常的地方找找。

修女伯莎： 那么，尊敬的院长，我希望，玛丽亚的这次违规会结束你对她在这里的将来所抱有的任何猜想和疑虑。

修道院院长： 伯莎修女，我一直在努力地对自己的疑虑保持信心。

修女玛格丽特： 毕竟，黑羊（此处指玛丽亚）亦非一无是处。

修女伯莎： 我们现在不是在谈论羊，无论黑羊还是白羊。在所有想成为见习修女的人中，我想说，玛丽亚是最不可能的一个。

单词特搜

1.reverend [ˈrevərənd] a. 可尊敬的，对牧师或神父的尊称 n. 牧师

2.infraction [inˈfrækʃən] n. 违法

3.doubt [daut] n. & v. 疑惑，疑问，不相信

4.candidate [ˈkændidit] n. 候选人

精彩点拨

◆ considering… 表示“考虑到/鉴于……，就……而言”。

◆ keep faith in sth. 的意思是“对某事持有信念”。

◆ after all 一般用于表示尽管前面所说的或者所期待的是怎样一种情况，但有一点事实却是必须承认或者注意的；也可用来表示解释或者说明理由。通常可翻译为“毕竟”，例如，So you made it after all.（你毕竟成功了。）

◆ just as 在这里表示“同样”，The wool of black sheep is just as warm.“黑羊的毛也同样温暖”一句中 black sheep 是一种双关用法，它在这里的表面意思为“黑羊”，实际指代玛丽亚。

◆ of all (the…) 多用于口语中，表示“在所有（……）中”，如，Of all the children here, he is the cleverest. 在这里所有的孩子之中，他是最聪明的。

俚语详说

black sheep 害群之马，败类

解词释义

该短语的字面意思是“黑色的绵羊”，含贬义，用来比喻一个人不同于家族或群体中的其他成员，而且品性恶劣，有辱门风。可译为“害群之马，败类”。

寻根究底

黑色长毛羊在绵羊中非常稀少，且黑羊毛少，不足以投放市场，同时黑羊混杂在白羊中，容易使白羊感到害怕。所以在旧时，牧羊人迷信地认为黑羊是魔鬼的象征，若羊群中有黑羊，牧羊人就会觉得自己倒霉。black sheet 即引申为“害群之马，有辱门楣之人”。

《音乐之声》The Sound of Music额外赠送

Business before pleasure.“先苦后甜”或“做完该做的事情之后再享乐”，也可用：

Business comes before pleasure.

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

post office 邮局

mailbox [ˈmeilbɔks] n. 邮筒

mailman [ˈmeilmæn] n. 邮递员

mail [meil] n. 邮件 v. 邮寄

letter [ˈletə] n. 信函

envelope [ˈenviləup] n. 信封

stamp [stæmp] n. 邮票

parcel [ˈpa:sl] n. 包裹

parcel arrival notice 包裹通知单

overweight [ˈəuvəweit] a. 超重的

insure [inˈʃuə] v. 保价

postage [ˈpəustidʒ] n. 邮资

addresser [əˈdresə] n. 发信人

addressee [ˌædreˈsi:] n. 收件人

recipient [riˈsipiənt] n. 收件人

return address 回邮地址

registered mail 挂号信

express mail 特快专递

airmail [ˈɛəmeil] n. 航空邮件

postal order 汇款单

remittance [riˈmitəns] n. 汇款

telegram [ˈteligræm] n. 电报

读累了记得休息一会哦~

公众号：古德猫宁李

- 电子书搜索下载

- 书单分享

- 书友学习交流

网站：沉金书屋 https://www.chenjin5.com

- 电子书搜索下载

- 电子书打包资源分享

- 学习资源分享

Chapter 8房屋住宅

1.租房 Rent an Apartment

2.水龙头漏水 Dripping Faucet

3.给物业打电话 Call the Apartment Management

4.下水道阻塞 Clogged Drain

5.空调问题 Air Conditioner Problem

6.搬家 Move

8 房屋住宅

大部分西方人喜欢谈论他们的住宅。他们会花很多钱对住宅做一些装饰和美化，以改善自己的居家生活环境。另外，在城市里，出租的住宅种类也很多。一般情况下，房客需要预付3个月租金。其中一个月是押金，两个月是租金。押金作为抵押，是为了防止住房被损坏。

基本句式BASIC SENTENCES

租房子

现在能看看房子吗？

Would it be OK to look at the house now?

A: Would it be OK to look at the house now? 现在能看看房子吗？

B: Would you come here in 20 minutes? We’re right in the middle of dinner.

你20分钟后过来好吗？我们正在吃饭呢。

我什么时候可以搬进来？

When can I move in?

A: When can I move in? 我什么时候可以搬进来？

B: Next Wednesday, if you like. 如果你愿意,下周三就可以。

房租多少钱？

How much is the rent?

☺rent [rent] n. 租金 v. 租，出租

A: This apartment is better. I like it. How much is the rent?

这个公寓更好。我喜欢。房租多少钱？

B: 2500 yuan a month.

一个月2500元。

装修装饰

你想如何装修你的房间？ H ow do you want to decorate your room?

A: How do you want to decorate your room? 你想如何装修你的房间？

B: I want to make it more colorful and attractive. 我想让它变得更富有色彩，更加迷人。

我们想为新房添些家具。 We’d like to buy some furniture for our new house.

A: We’d like to buy some furniture for our new house. 我们想为新房添些家具。

B: Here are several sets of furniture, including sofa, dressing table, wardrobe, and sideboard.

这里有几套，包括沙发、梳妆台、大衣柜和餐具柜等。

我打算自己把我们的房子重新漆一遍。

I plan to repaint our house by myself.

☺repaint [ri:ˈpeint] v. 重漆，重画

A: I plan to repaint our house by myself. 我打算自己把我们的房子重新漆一遍。

B: Change for another color. 换个颜色吧。

室内问题

下水道又堵了。 The drain is blocked again.

A: The drain is blocked again.下水道又堵了。

B:I’ll ask someone to fix it. 我去找个人来修一下。

热水器又坏了。你修一修好吗？

The water heater doesn’t work again. Can you fix it?

☺fix [fiks] v. 修理，使固定

A: The water heater doesn’t work again. Can you fix it? 热水器又坏了。你修一修好吗？

B: We’d better buy a new one. 最好还是买台新的。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.租房Rent an Apartment

Blanca： Hello. I’m calling about the apartment you advertised 1.

Agent： Yes. What kind of apartment are you interested in?

Blanca： I’m interested in a onebedroom. Do you have any available 2?

Agent： Yes. I have one. When do you need it?

Blanca： Sometime around next week. What can you tell me about this apartment?

Agent： Well, it’s a one-bedroom apartment. The monthly 3 rent is $650, with a $300 security 4 deposit 5. You pay electricity 6 only. Gas and water is included. Both the heat and stove are gas. Let me see... What else... Oh. You’ll be assigned 7 a sheltered parking space at no extra charge. And... that’s probably it.

Blanca： Sounds good. May I come over tomorrow to take a look?

Agent： Sure. What time would you like to come?

Blanca：How about 10 am?

Agent： Good. May I have your name, please?

Blanca：My name is Blanca.

Agent： Thanks for calling, Blanca. I’ll see you tomorrow.

布朗卡： 你好。我打电话是想问问你广告里说的公寓。

经纪人：好的。你对哪种公寓感兴趣？

布朗卡： 我想找一居室的。你有可以出租的吗？

经纪人： 是的。我有一套。你什么时候租？

布朗卡： 下周吧。你能和我说说这间公寓是什么样的吗？

经纪人： 好的，它是一居室。月租金650美元，300美元押金。你只需要支付电费。煤气费和水费都已经包括在房租里了。取暖和做饭都是煤气。让我看看……还有什么……哦。还有免费分配的封闭式停车位。嗯……大概就是这个样子。

布朗卡： 听起来还不错。我明天可以去看一下吗？

经纪人：可以。你想几点来呢？

布朗卡：上午10点怎么样？

经纪人： 好的。请问，能知道你的名字吗？

布朗卡：布朗卡。

经纪人： 谢谢你来电话，布朗卡。那我们明天见。

单词特搜

1. advertise [ˈædvətaiz] v. 登广告

2. available [əˈveiləbl] a. 可利用的

3. monthly [ˈmʌnθli] a. 每月的

4. security [siˈkjuəriti] n. 担保，安全

5. deposit [diˈpɔzit] n. 押金，存款

6. electricity [ilekˈtrisiti] n. 电

7. assign [əˈsain] v. 分配

英语通：趣词趣语

版权属左 Copyleft

有没有曾经在某个软件的封面上看到这么一行字:“版权没有，翻印不究。但请协助改进本作品”？这似乎跟我们一直在大力提倡的保护版权有点儿背道而驰。没错，这就是现在网络上越来越多人在热捧的“版权所无”行为。因其与 copyright“版权”的各类限制使用条例相对，所以其英文说法也是与之相对的 copyleft。

copyleft 是使一个程序成为自由软件的通用方法，同时也使得这个程序的修改和扩展版本成为自由软件。一般翻译为“反版权”、“版权属左”、“版权所无”或“版责”。

要实现某个程序“版权所无”，我们首先要拥有其版权，然后为其添加传播条款，该条款保证了任何人在不修改该传播条款的前提下使用、修改并再传播该程序编码或其子程序的合法性。

2.水龙头漏水Dripping Faucet

Helle： Gosh! The water faucet 1 is dripping badly again!

Darl： You’re going to have a huge bill!

Helle： I know. I’ve got to get it fixed as soon as possible.

Darl： Don’t you want to get it fixed now?

Helle： I wish I could, but I’ve got to go now. I have an appointment 2 in twenty minutes.

Darl： Well, if you need anything, just let me know.

Helle： Oh, by the way, could you give me a ride 3? My car is still in the garage 4.

Darl： You sure have bad luck these days.

赫勒： 糟了！水龙头又漏水了！

达尔：你要收到一张高额账单了！

赫勒： 我知道。我得尽快想办法把它修好。

达尔：你不想现在修吗？

赫勒： 我也希望现在修，可我现在得走了。20分钟后我有个约会。

达尔： 好吧，如果你有什么需要，告诉我。

赫勒： 哦，对了，你能载我一程吗？我的车还在修理厂呢。

达尔： 你最近是挺背的。

注释

在句子“I’ve got to get it fixed as soon as possible.”中有一个口语现象“have got to”，其实它的意思和“have to”一样，只是更加口语化。本句中的“as soon as possible”表示“尽快，越快越好”，有时它会被简写成“ASAP”，希望大家在学习的时候多加注意。

单词特搜

1. faucet [ˈfɔ:sit] n. 水龙头

2. appointment [əˈpɔintmənt] n. 约会

3. ride [raid] n. 搭车

4. garage [ˈgæra:ʒ] n. 修车厂

英语通：名人名言

The supreme happiness of life is the conviction that we are loved. (Hugo)

生活中最大的幸福是坚信有人爱我们。（雨果）

3.给物业打电话Call the Apartment Management

Vendy： Hello, is this the Apartment Management 1?

Mary： Yes. Can I help you?

Vendy： This is the tenant 2 of Apartment 10. I guess my kitchen sink is clogging up again, and so is the bathtub.

Mary： Alright, I’ll send someone over tomorrow.

Vendy： Um, I’d really appreciate 3 it if you send someone over to fix it today. It’s really a bother! I can’t cook, or take a shower.

Mary： Fine, I’ll be up in a few minutes.

Vendy： Thanks. I appreciate it.

文迪：喂，是物业吗？

玛丽： 是的。有什么可以为您服务的吗？

文迪： 我是10号公寓的住户。我家厨房的水槽又堵了，浴缸也是。

玛丽： 好吧，我明天派人过去看看。

文迪： 嗯，不过如果你今天就派人过来修的话我会很感激的。这真的很麻烦！我不能做饭，也不能洗澡。

玛丽：好吧，我过几分钟就上去。

文迪：谢谢。非常感谢。

注释

“sb. would appreciate it if…”可以说是固定句型了，表示“如果……某人会很感激”，如：We would appreciate it if you could consider it. 如果你能考虑到这一点，我们会很感激的。

特搜单词

1. management [ˈmænidʒmənt] n. 管理部门

2. tenant [ˈtenənt] n. 住户

3. appreciate [əˈpri:ʃieit] v. 感激

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ k ]

发此音时，双唇微开，舌后部抬起，形成阻碍，然后让气流突然冲出口腔，发出爆破音，不振动声带。[ k ] 的发音类似于汉字“柯”和汉语拼音“k”，但不能振动声带。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

4.下水道阻塞Clogged Drain

Peter： So, what’s wrong with the drain 1?

Marie： It’s clogged 2 and the water won’t go down.

Peter： Let me take a look. You know why? It’s clogged with hair. No wonder the water won’t go down.

Marie： Well, I guess people who lived here before didn’t clean the bathtub.

Peter： You’re darn right!

Marie：What should I do now?

Peter： Don’t worry. I’ve got some acid 3 here. It’ll help dissolve 4 the hair down there.

Marie：Ur! It stinks 5!

Peter： Now you know you have to clean your bathtub every time you use it.

彼特： 下水道怎么了？

玛丽： 堵住了，水下不去。

彼特： 我看看。知道怎么回事吗？被头发堵住了。难怪水下不去。

玛丽： 嗯，我想以前在这里住的人不清理浴缸吧。

彼特：你算说对了！

玛丽：那我现在该做什么？

彼特： 别担心。我带了一些酸化水来。它会帮助把下面的头发溶解的。

玛丽：呃！好臭！

彼特： 现在你知道了吧，每次用完浴缸你都得清理。

注释

句子“You’re darn right!”中的“darn”原意为“织补”，但此词也有和“damn”相同的意思，属英美人的口头语，常用来表示不满意或愤怒，不能用于正式场合。

单词特搜

1. drain [drein] n. 下水道

2. clog [klɔ^] v. 堵塞

3. acid [ˈæsid] n. 酸

4. dissolve [diˈzɔlv] v. 溶解

5. stink [stiŋk] v. 发臭

5.空调问题Air Conditioner Problem

Tina： Don’t you have air conditioning 1 in your apartment? It’s sweltering 2 here!

Jim： Well, there’s air conditioning. Did you see that window air conditioner 3 there? The problem is that the window unit isn’t powerful enough.

Tina：I guess not, huh.

Jim： Well, I’m going to move out anyway. The new apartment has central air conditioning.

Tina： You should’ve moved out long, long ago.

Jim： Well, I have to wait until the lease expires 4.

Tina： So... So how can you stand the heat?

Jim： Well, I open the windows and... and I’ve got an electric fan here. It helps a little.

蒂娜： 你的房间没空调吗？这里闷热闷热的！

吉姆： 嗯，有空调啊。你看见窗户那里的空调了吗？问题是它没什么作用。

蒂娜： 我也觉得没什么作用，哈。

吉姆： 嗯，不管怎样我就要搬出去了。新住处有中央空调。

蒂娜： 你很早很早以前就该搬出去了。

吉姆： 嗯，我必须等到房租到期。

蒂娜： 那……你怎么能受得了这么热呢？

吉姆： 这样，我把窗户打开，而且……我这里还有一台电扇。也有点用。

注释

“stand”在这里作“忍受”讲，例如：I can’t stand people smoking around me when I’m eating. 我受不了吃饭的时候别人在我旁边吸烟。

单词特搜

1. air conditioning [ɛə-kənˈdiʃəniŋ] n. 空调系统

2. sweltering [ˈsweltəriŋ] a. 闷热的

3. air conditioner [ɛə-kənˈdiʃənə] n. 空调机

4. expire [ikˈspaiə] v. 期满，到期

6.搬家Move

Mary：Has Patrick moved out yet?

Kate： Yes. He moved out last weekend. He’s now living in a very nice quiet neighborhood 1.

Mary： I wonder if he’s paying more for rent now.

Kate： I don’t have the faintest 2 idea. Even so, it’s still worth it, isn’t it?

Mary： You’re right! I think he’s probably very glad to leave that noisy apartment.

Kate： Yes, he is. I know that for sure.

玛丽：帕特里克搬走了吗？

凯特： 嗯，他上周末搬走了。他现在的邻里们很是安静。

玛丽： 我在想他现在是不是得付更多的房租。

凯特： 不清楚。不过即便如此，不也很值吗？

玛丽： 对！我想他可能很高兴离开那个嘈杂的公寓。

凯特： 是的，他很高兴。这个我肯定。

注释

1. 句子“Even so, it’s still worth it, isn’t it?”中的“even so”表示“即便如此”，“so”指的是前句话中“paying more for rent”。

2. “I don’t have the faintest idea.”的意思是“我对此一点都不清楚”。 相当于“I have no idea.”。

特搜单词

1. neighborhood [ˈneibəhud] n. 居民区，邻里

2. faint [feint] a. 微弱的，模糊的

英语通：笑话

换两次 Change It Twice

Judge: I don’t understand why you broke into the same store three nights in a row.

Prisoner: Well, Your Honor, I picked out a dress for my wife, and I had to change it twice because she didn’t like the style.

法官：我不明白你为什么一连三次夜闯同一家商店。

囚犯：哦，法官大人，我给我老婆挑了一件连衣裙，因为她不喜欢裙子的样式，我只好去换了两次。

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的句子

太好了。

（×）It’s nice.

“不错。”当别人问你有关他们的新房子的感想时，你这么回答，对方会觉得很没面子。因为这句话听起来不像你想得那样是在称赞别人。如果对方满怀期待地问你：Do you like my new house?（你觉得我的新房子如何？）而你只是冷冷地回答“差强人意吧。”或“还不错啊。”一定会让他/她觉得你这个人真不会说话，很失望。

（√）It really is nice.

It is really nice.

“真是太棒了。”只要简单加上really，马上就可以让人感到你充满诚意。

It’s so spacious.

如果要称赞对方的家很宽敞，就可以用这句，意思就是“你们家真宽敞啊。”带有羡慕之情。

Did you decorate it yourself?如果要称赞对方选家具的品味，就可以用这句，意思是“是你自己布置的吗？”。既称赞了房子，又称赞了对方，这样的妙语任谁听了都会非常高兴的。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《拜见岳父大人》 Meet the Parents影视片花

Greg： What’s the matter? Cat got your tongue 1? Hey, Pam, guess what? Daddy’s planning a covert^2 operation^3 in Thailand for the day after the wedding. I’m sorry, Pam, but your dad is not retired. He’s still very much in the CIA.4

Pam：Daddy. What…

Jack： He’s right. My cover’s blown. I am planning a secret operation the day after the wedding. A surprised honeymoon^5 for Deb and Bob. You stupid son of a bitch! You just blew it!

格雷格： 怎么了？怎么不说话？嘿，帕姆，猜猜怎么着？老爸在婚礼第二天准备在泰国举行一个秘密的行动。不好意思啊，帕姆，其实你爸爸并没有退休。他仍然在中央情报局工作。

帕姆：爸。什么……

杰克： 他说得对。我没法隐瞒了。我是在安排一个秘密的行动，准备在婚礼的第二天实行。一个为黛比和鲍勃准备的惊喜蜜月。你这个笨蛋！都被你搞砸了！

单词特搜

1.tongue [tʌŋ] n. 舌头，语言

2.covert [ˈkʌvət] a. 隐蔽的，不公开的

3.operation [ˌɔpəˈreiʃən] n. （军事）行动，操作，经营

4.CIA [ˌsi:aiˈei] abbr. （the Central Intelligence Agency）（美式英语）中央情报局

5.honeymoon [ˈhʌnimu:n] n. 蜜月

精彩点拨

◆ what’s the matter 通常用于向他人或者对方询问某人/某事情的状况，一般可翻译为“怎么了”。还经常以 what’s the matter with sb. / sth. 的形式出现，这时则应翻译为“某人/某物怎么了”。

◆ (has the) cat got your tongue 的意思是“你怎么不说话”，一般用于当说话者期待某人说话时，比如在说话者提出某个问题后，而他却一直保持沉默，不作回应的情形。

俚语详说

blow one’s cover

暴露身份，揭穿秘密（使无法隐瞒）

解词释义

blow 是动词，意思是“吹”，cover 作名词时有“掩盖物，避身之处”之义，而俚语中blow one’s cover 表示“掀开掩盖物，暴露身份/秘密于人前”，可翻译为“暴露身份，揭穿秘密”。

寻根究底

1971年尼克松总统的国家安全顾问基辛格首次秘密访华，这件事非常隐秘，外界无人知道。在他与周恩来总理洽谈期间，本是来中国旅游度假的《纽约时报》名记者雷斯顿（James Reston）无意中得到了此消息，就此事进行了报道。雷斯顿说：基辛格和随员最忌我也在北京，生怕我会揭穿他的西洋镜（blow his cover）。

《拜见岳父大人》 Meet the Parents额外赠送

Everybody’s business is nobody’s business.“所有人的责任就等于没有人负责任”，原义是“大家的工作就是没有人工作”。

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

apartment [əˈpa:tmənt] n. 公寓

lease [li:s] n. 出租，租约

rent [rent] v. 租 n. 租金

landlord [ˈlændlɔ:d] n. 房东，（旅馆等的）老板

landlady [ˈlændleidi] n. 女房东，（旅馆等的）女老板

tenant [ˈtenənt] n. 房客，承租人

neighborhood [ˈneibəhud] n. 近邻，整个街坊

kitchen [ˈkitʃin] n. 厨房

living room 客厅

bedroom [ˈbedrum] n. 卧室

bathroom [ˈba:θru:m] n. 浴室，厕所

shower [ˈʃauə] n. 淋浴

bathtub [ˈba:θtʌb] n. 浴缸

furniture [ˈfə:nitʃə] n. 家具

gas [gæs] n. 燃气，煤气

faucet [ˈfɔ:sit] n. 龙头

drain [drein] n. 下水道

trash [træʃ] n. 废物，垃圾

block [blɔk] v. 阻塞

electricity [ilekˈtrisiti] n. 电

central heating 中央供暖

Chapter 9时尚美容

1.女士理发与染发 Ladies’ Haircut and Dye

2.烫发 Perm

3.皮肤护理 Skincare

4.穿着落伍 Out of Style

5.整形手术 Plastic Surgery

6.男士面部护理 Gentlemen’s Facial Care

7.男士理发 Gentlemen’s Haircut

9时尚美容

如今的人们越来越关注自己的外表，他们追逐时尚，根据潮流不断变换发型，经常光顾美容院调理肌肤。商店里充斥着各种各样的时尚衣装和美容美发产品。在西方国家，男女理发是分开的，有的理发厅或美容院还要提前预约。顾客在接受服务后一般要付20%左右的小费。

基本句式BASIC SENTENCES

在美发店

请照我原来的样子剪。Please set my hair in the same style.

A: Please set my hair in the same style. 请照我原来的样子剪。B: Yes, sir. 好的，先生。

你觉得我最适合什么发型？What hairstyle do you think will look best on me?

A: What hairstyle do you think will look best on me? 你觉得我最适合什么发型？

B: I think this is great on you. 我觉得这款很适合您。

我想烫发。I’d like a perm.

A: How would you like your hair done? 你想做什么发型？

B: I’d like a perm. 我想烫发。

我想染头发。

I want to have it dyed.

= I want to dye my hair.

在美容店

我想做个面部按摩。

I’d like a facial massage.

☺massage [ˈmæsa:ʒ] n. & v. 按摩

A: What can I do for you? 有什么能为您效劳吗？

B: I’d like a facial massage. 我要做个面部按摩。

我想修指甲。

I’d like to have my nails pared.

☺pare [pɛə] v. 削，修，剥

= I’d like to pare my nails.

= I want to have a manicure.

不能给我打个折扣吗？

Don’t you have any discount for me?

☺discount [ˈdiskaunt] n. 折扣

A: Don’t you have any discount for me? 不能给我打个折扣吗？

B: The discount is only for regular customers. 只有老顾客才享受折扣。

我的眉毛需要多久修一次？

How often should I get my eyebrows trimmed?

☺trim [trim] v. 修剪，整理，装饰

A: How often should I get my eyebrows trimmed? 我的眉毛需要多久修一次？

B: Around one month. 大约一个月。

我想做个整形手术。I’d like some plastic surgery.

◎I’m ready for a lift. 我准备好要做拉皮手术了。

◎I’d like a breast enlargement. 我想做个丰胸手术。

A: What can I do for you. 我能为你做些什么？

B: I’d like some plastic surgery. 我想做个整形手术。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.女士理发与染发Ladies’ Haircut and Dye

Linda： I’m ready for a new hairdo 1. Do you have any suggestions 2?

Hairdresser： Have you taken a look at

any of the new styles lately?

Linda： Yes, I brought a magazine to

show you. I like this one.

Hairdresser： Oh, that is pretty. Do you want to keep your hair this long? Or do you want to take it shorter? I think you would look cute with the short hair. Perhaps you could go even shorter than in the picture.

Linda： I’ll leave it up to you. Like I said, I’m ready for a change.

Hairdresser： OK. You should really think about getting some highlights 3 put in, too.

Linda： Do you think that would look good? I’m worried that it will make my hair look unnatural 4.

Hairdresser： No, it won’t. The highlights are very subtle. We can do a little bit this time. If you like it, we can do a little bit more next time. Otherwise 5, the highlights should grow out in about four weeks.

Linda： OK, just do what you want. I count on you. By the way, how much do you charge for a shampoo 6 and set?

Hairdresser： 60 dollars in total.

琳达： 我准备换个新发型。你有什么建议吗？

美发师： 你最近有没有看到什么新的发型？

琳达： 有，我带了一本杂志给你看。我喜欢这个发型。

美发师： 哦，很漂亮。你的头发要继续留这么长吗？还是要剪短一点？我认为你剪短发一定很可爱。或许你该剪得比杂志上更短些才好。

琳达： 你来决定吧。就像我说过的，我已经准备好要改变一下自己了。

美发师： 好。你还应该考虑一下把头发挑染几绺。

琳达： 你认为那样会好看吗？我担心那会使我的头发看起来不自然。

美发师： 不，不会的。会染得很淡的。这次我们可以稍微染一点。如果你喜欢的话，下一次可以多染一点。要不然，染过的颜色四个星期就会淡下去了。

琳达： 好的，你想怎么弄就怎么弄吧。我听你的。顺便问一下，洗头、做头发要多少钱？

美发师： 一共60美元。

注释

句子“I’ll leave it up to you. （我把它留给你来决定。）”和“It’s up to you.”意思一样。

单词特搜

1. hairdo [ˈhɛədu:] n. 发型

2. suggestion [səˈdʒestʃən] n. 建议

3. highlight [ˈhailait] n. 加亮区

4. unnatural [ʌnˈnætʃərəl] a. 不自然的

5. otherwise [ˈʌðəwaiz] ad. 否则，要不然

6. shampoo [ʃæmˈpu:] n. 洗发，洗发露

英语通：趣词趣语

金发男孩 Fair-haired Boy

英语俗语中，fair-haired boy 指父母特别宠爱的孩子，或者是单位上司、学校老师特别喜欢的人，也可以说是上司、老师面前的红人。

上学的时候，班里总会有那么几个学生深得某位老师的喜爱，倒不见得是他们成绩好或者表现佳，总之人家就是有办法成为老师面前的红人，让老师一看到就喜笑颜开。用英文可以这么表达：They are the teacher’s fair-haired boys.

Jim is really good for nothing, and he’s always behind schedule for his work. I can’t figure out what he did to become the boss’s fair-haired boy.

吉姆实在是一个一无是处的人，他老是不能按计划完成工作。我真是不明白他是怎么成为老板那里的红人的。

2.烫发Perm

Hairdresser： It’s been a long time, Mrs. Lee.

Lisa： Yes. I went to Hawaii on a vacation 1 with my husband.

Hairdresser： When did you come back? Did you have a good time?

Lisa： We came back the day before yesterday. I enjoyed myself there very much. The beach 2 is beautiful. You should go there some day. The sun was lovely, too.

Hairdresser： I will. How would you like your hair today? The same style as usual?

Lisa： I have a special party to attend tonight, and I’d like to change my style. Actually, I’m thinking about a perm 3. My sister is getting married next month. I think that if I have a perm now, I’ll look very natural by then. What do you say?

Hairdresser： That’s true. Here are some samples 4 of hairstyles 5. What do you think about this one?

Lisa： No, I don’t like short hair. I like this one. The wave 6 looks beautiful, and it fits my age too.

Hairdresser： Very well. You’re not in a hurry, are you?

Lisa： No. You can take your time. Oh, I also want a manicure 7 while I’m having the perm.

Hairdresser： OK. The manicurist 8 will be right here.

Lisa： Thank you. How much will this cost?

Hairdresser： It’s ＄90 in all.

美发师： 李太太，好久不见了。

莉萨： 是啊。我和我的丈夫去夏威夷度假了。

美发师： 什么时候回来的？玩得好吗？

莉萨： 前天回来的。我在那里玩得很高兴。沙滩很美。你改天也应该去。那里的阳光也很明媚。

美发师： 我会的。今天打算怎么做你的头发呢？和以前一样吗？

莉萨： 今天晚上我要参加一个特别的晚会，所以我想换个发型。实际上，我想烫发。我妹妹下个月要结婚了。我想如果我现在烫发，到时候就会看着自然些。你觉得呢？

美发师： 没错。这里有一些发型的样本。你觉得这个怎么样？

莉萨： 不行，我不喜欢短头发。我喜欢这个。波浪看起来很漂亮，跟我的年龄也很配。

美发师： 很好。你不着急，是吧？

莉萨： 不着急，你可以慢慢来。哦，我想在烫头发的时候顺便修指甲。

美发师： 好的。美甲师马上就来。

莉萨： 谢谢。一共多少钱？

美发师： 总共90美元。

注释

词组“in a hurry”常用于口语中表示“匆忙，着急”，前面美发师问是否“in a hurry”，接着莉萨回答说“No. You can take your time.（不，你可以慢慢来。）”固定搭配“take one’s time”意为“慢慢来，不着急”。

单词特搜

1. vacation [vəˈkeiʃən] n. 假期

2. beach [bi:tʃ] n. 沙滩，海滩

3. perm [pə:m] n. 烫发

4. sample [ˈsæmpl] n. 样本

5. hairstyle [ˈheəstail] n. 发型

6. wave [weiv] n. 波浪

7. manicure [ˈmænikjuə] n. 修指甲

8. manicurist [ˈmænikjuərist] n. 美甲师

英语通：成语

放松，不拘束 Let One’s Hair Down

在过去的西方，女性如果要外出或者与人见面，需要将头发挽起，梳成各种样式的发髻，或者梳成长辫，盘于头上或耳际。不论什么发型，她们绝不会让自己披头散发。因为这是一种礼节的表示，在英国要求特别严格。而唯一能让女性感到轻松、无所拘束的时刻，只有在自己的房间里，将头上的发饰、发簪都摘下来的时候。而“将头发放下”后来就引申为“轻松，舒适，不拘束”的意思，和头发已经没有关系了。

Linda always has a few drinks to let her hair down after work.

琳达下班后总会喝上几杯酒来放松自己。

3.皮肤护理Skincare

Julie： Hi, Mark, I know you’re an expert 1 in skincare 2.

Mark： Well, I wouldn’t say that, but I do know something. So, how can I help you?

Julie： I think I have oily skin and there’re always small bumps here and there on my face. How can I get rid of them? They’re really irritating 3!

Mark： Well, I would suggest that you wash your face often. Every night you should rinse 4 your face with lukewarm 5 water, then pat it dry with a clean towel. Make sure you don’t rub it dry. Then you apply this cream to your face.

Julie：Oh, this cream?

Mark： Yeah. It’s pretty effective in wiping out pore clogging dirt and oil. It rids your face of dead cells and helps stimulate 6 circulation 7.

Julie：Wow!

Mark： Oh, just use a small amount on the oily areas. Also, don’t rub it hard. Just dab it lightly.

Julie：I’ll keep that in mind!

Mark： Of course. Also, I would suggest you get a facial every four to six weeks for a deep cleaning.

朱莉： 嗨，马克，我知道你是皮肤护理的专家。

马克： 嗯，也不能这么说，只是知道一些皮毛而已。怎么了，需要什么帮助吗？

朱莉： 我想我是油性皮肤，总是有好多小痘痘在我脸上这里那里地冒出来。我怎么才能摆脱它们？它们真的很恼人！

马克： 好吧，我建议你要经常洗脸。每天晚上用温水洗脸，然后用干净的毛巾轻轻拍干。一定不要擦干。然后把这种面霜抹在脸上。

朱莉：哦，这种面霜？

马克： 是的。它对清除毛孔污垢和油腻很管用。它能清除你脸上的死细胞并促进细胞再生。

朱莉：哇！

马克： 哦，只要在出油的地方用一点就好。还有，别使劲擦。轻轻地拍就可以。

朱莉：我会记得的！

马克： 当然。还有，我建议你每隔四到六周就做一次面部按摩，深层清洁一下面部。

注释

固定搭配“get rid of…”的意思是“摆脱，除去”，如：For your health, you should get rid of smoking as soon as possible. 为了你的健康,你应该尽快戒烟。

单词特搜

1. expert [ˈekspə:t] n. 专家

2. skincare [ˌskinˈkɛə] n. 皮肤护理

3. irritating [ˈiriˌteitiŋ] a. 恼人的

4. rinse [rins] v. 冲洗，漂洗

5. lukewarm [ˈlju:kwɔ:m] a. ( 指液体 ) 微温的

6. stimulate [ˈstimjuleit] v. 刺激，激励

7. circulation [ˌsə:kjuˈleiʃən] n. 循环

英语通：趣词趣语

Powder-puff 是花拳绣腿？

powder puff 是“粉扑”的意思。粉扑松松软软，是美容化妆用品，但是 powderpuff 作为形容词却另有含义。举个例子，一位男士评论女子篮球运动说：

I thought women’s basketball was a powder-puff sport until I went to see my sister play. I was wrong-they dribble and pass better than men and they play tough defense too.

“在看妹妹打篮球前，我原以为女子篮球是‘粉扑运动’。我的看法错了——她们的运球和传球都胜过男运动员，而且她们的防守也很过硬。”

“粉扑运动”powder-puff sport 其实是妇女参加的体育运动。言下之意是难度低，竞争无力的，含义类似于中国成语“花拳绣腿。”

美国在七十至八十年代开始开放美式足球等传统的男性运动给女性时，曾一度称女子组的此等运动为“粉扑运动”。

4.穿着落伍Out of Style

Julie：Her dress looks funny 1.

Daniel： I wouldn’t say that. It looks fine to me.

Julie： Are you kidding? She’s behind the times. That style went out last year.

Daniel： Oh, come on, as long as it looks good on her.

Julie： Wow, you’re really as out-dated as she is.

Daniel： You’re darn right. I’m out of style. So what? What’s the point 2 of keeping yourself in style?

Julie： No wonder you never buy me a new dress.

朱莉：她的裙子看起来真好笑。

丹尼尔： 我没觉得。我倒觉得挺好看的。

朱莉： 你开什么玩笑？她落伍了。那款裙子去年就不流行了。

丹尼尔： 哦，管那么多，在她身上穿着好看就行。

朱莉：哇，你和她一样不入时。

丹尼尔： 你算说对了。我就是不入时了。那又怎么着？你跟得上潮流又有什么意义？

朱莉： 难怪你从来都不给我买一件新裙子。

注释

习惯用语“behind the times”的意思是“过时，赶不上时代”；“go out”及“out of style”也是“过时，不时髦”的意思。

单词特搜

1. funny [ˈfʌni] a. 好笑的

2. point [pɔint] n. 意义

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ tʃ ]

发此音时，先将舌尖、舌叶及舌边抵住上齿龈及边齿，形成阻塞，同时，舌前部抬高，做好发摩擦音的准备，一旦闭塞部位松开，气流即从舌面上方的窄缝中摩擦而出，双唇略成方形。注意发[ tʃ ] 时，声带不振动，需送气。此音颇像汉语拼音“ch”或汉字“吃”的普通话发音。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

5.整形手术Plastic Surgery

Connie： Do you know anyone who’s had plastic 1 surgery 2?

Liz： You mean like a breast 3 enlargement 4? I don’t think that’s really necessary. That’s not the way a woman should stay attractive.

Connie： Why not? Why can’t we go back to the way things were?

Liz： Because… I don’t know. But, Connie, you wouldn’t do that, would you?

Connie： Darned right I would!

Liz：Maybe make-up would be enough?

Connie： Come on, Liz. Be open-minded! Look at my eyes! They’re puffy 5. And my eye bags, they’re dark and loose and full of lines and circles. I really hope surgery can wipe out the tired feelings.

Liz： But what would other people think?

Connie： I don’t care what other people think.

I’m ready for a lift.

康妮：你知道有谁做过整形手术吗？

莉斯： 你是指像丰胸什么的吗？我觉得那没必要。女人不该靠那种方式保持吸引力。

康妮： 为什么不呢？我们为什么不能回到事情原本的样子中去呢？

莉斯： 因为……我也不知道。但是，康妮，你不会那么做的，是吧？

康妮：我正要那样做！

莉斯：化妆就可以了吧？

康妮： 莉斯，想开点！看看我的眼睛！它们多肿！还有我的眼袋，又黑又松，满是皱纹和褶子。我真的希望整形手术可以把这种疲惫的感觉抹掉。

莉斯：但是，别人会怎么想？

康妮： 我不在乎别人怎么想。我准备好去做拉皮了。

注释

“Darned right I would!”是口语形式，意思是“非常对，我就要那样做！”，“darned”的意思是“非常地，该死地”，可使语气更强烈。

单词特搜

1. plastic [ˈplæstik] a. 造形的

2. surgery [ˈsə:dʒəri] n. 手术

3. breast [brest] n. 胸部

4. enlargement [inˈla:dʒmənt] n. 放大

5. puffy [ˈpʌfi] a. 肿胀的

6.男士面部护理Gentlemen’s Facial Care

Tina： Oh, what happened to your face, John? It looks like a heat rash 1.

John： It’s a razor 2 burn. I cut myself when I shaved 3 this morning. The burns and cuts are really irritating.

Tina： I can imagine. Maybe you shouldn’t have grown a long, long beard 4.

John： Well, I thought it would be fun and would make me look more mature and sophisticated 5.

Tina：Yeah, my “mature” man!

John：Any advice?

Tina： Maybe you could shave in the shower. I heard the steam really helps soften your beard and moustache 6.

John：Hm, sounds like a good idea.

Tina： And you should probably avoid pressing too hard or tugging on your skin while shaving.

John： I think I’ve been stretching 7 it too often when I shave.

蒂娜： 哦，你的脸怎么了，约翰？看上去好像得了痱子。

约翰： 是刮胡刀刮的。我今早刮胡子的时候刮到自己了。这些小口子真的很疼。

蒂娜： 我能想象得出。也许你不该留那么长的胡子。

约翰： 嗯，我觉得那会挺有意思的，还会让我看上去更成熟更世故。

蒂娜：是啊，我的“成熟”男人！

约翰：有好建议吗？

蒂娜： 也许你该在洗澡的时候刮胡子。我听说水蒸汽会软化胡须的。

约翰：嗯，听起来是个好主意。

蒂娜： 还有，刮的时候你要避免力道过重或用力扯拽皮肤。

约翰： 我觉得我刮胡子的时候总是扯拽皮肤。

注释

1. 动词“avoid”意为“避免”，其后要接动名词或名词。

2.“I think I’ve been stretching it too often when I shave.”中“have＋been＋现在分词”属于现在完成进行时，表示某一动作在过去某一时间开始，仍持续到现在。这一时态在口语中的使用频率很高。

单词特搜

1. rash [ræʃ] n. 皮疹

2. razor [ˈreizə] n. 剃刀

3. shave [ʃeiv] v. & n. 刮脸

4. beard [biəd] n. 胡子

5. sophisticated [səˈfistikeitid] a. 久经世故的

6. moustache [məsˈta:ʃ] n. 小胡子

7. stretch [stretʃ] v. 拉伸

7.男士理发Gentlemen’s Haircut

Barber： Good afternoon, sir. Please sit here.

Ben：A haircut 1 and a shave, please.

Barber： How would you like your hair cut, sir?

Ben： Short on both sides. Not so much off at the back.

Barber： Very well, sir. Do you want me to trim 2 your beard?

Ben：Yes, please.

(after a while)

Barber： Now have a look, please. Is it all right?

Ben： Well, I would like my hair cut

shorter on the temples 3.

Barber：Is that satisfactory 4?

Ben：Yes, thanks.

Barber：Do you want conditioner 5?

Ben： No, thanks, but I’d like a facialmassage 6.

Barber：Yes, sir.

(after a while)

Ben： Now where should I pay the money?

Barber： You should go to the counter 7, just over there.

理发师： 下午好，先生。请您坐这儿。

本： 请给我理发和修面。

理发师： 先生，您想要怎么剪？

本： 两边剪短些，后面少剪点儿。

理发师： 好的，先生。要不要修一下胡子？

本： 好的，请。(过了一会儿)

理发师： 现在请您看看。理得怎么样？

本： 嗯，两边的鬓角请再剪短一点儿。

理发师： 可以了吗？

本： 好了，谢谢。

理发师： 您搽护发素吗？

本： 谢谢，不必了。但我想按摩一下脸部。

理发师： 好的，先生。

（过了一会儿）

本： 现在我该到哪儿付款呢？

理发师： 到结账台，就在那边。

单词特搜

1. haircut [ˈhɛəkʌt] n. 理发

2. trim [trim] v. 修剪

3. temple [ˈtempl] n. 鬓角

4. satisfactory [ˌsætiˈsfæktəri] a. 令人满意的

5. conditioner [kənˈdiʃənə] n. 护发剂

6. massage [ˈmæsa:ʒ] n. 按摩

7. counter [ˈkauntə] n. 柜台

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的句子

我的座位在哪里？

（×）Where is my seat?

“本人的座位在哪？”向别人询问Where is my seat? 会让对方产生“是什么了不起的人在说话”这种感觉。这是因为把where放在最前面有时会给人太强势的感觉。

（√）Could you tell me where 15-C is?

“您能告诉我15-C座在哪吗？”Could you…?“您能……？”是向他人询问时常用的问法。当你找不到座位，请求外国人帮忙寻找座位时，直接告诉对方自己的座位号码是多少，例如本例中的“15-C”，是外国人比较习惯的用法。

我可以换座位吗？

（×）Can I move?

这句话的意思是“我可以搬家吗？”。如果你想要换位置，而没有告诉对方你想移动到哪里，这句话听起来就是“搬家”之意，会搞得对方一头雾水，不知所云。

（√）Can I move to that seat over there?

用to that seat over there“那边的位子”，就具体地告诉了对方你想要换的位子。同时，如果你再配合手势指给对方，对方将更清楚。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《妹力四射》 Coyote Ugly影视片花

Mr Sanford： Did I mention^1 to you that I was recently in a horrific^2 car accident^3? Violet, listen to me. You have nothing to be afraid of. You’re already a star.

Violet： Dad, what are you talking about? I’m a nobody.

Mr Sanford： If you’re such a nobody, then why did I buy this off Pete for 20 bucks? I figured^4 it’d be a damn good investment. Now what are you waiting for?

Glorila： Vi, get your butt^5 in there. Come on. We’re

right behind you.

Mr Sanford： Break a leg, sweetie.

桑福德先生： 我告诉过你我最近才出过车祸吧？维奥莱特，听我说，你没有什么需要害怕的。你已经是一个大明星了。

维奥莱特： 爸爸，你在说什么？我只是一个无名小卒而已。

桑福德先生： 如果你真是这样一个无名小卒的话，那么我为什么要花二十美元贿赂皮特来弄到这个？我料想这将是非常有利的投资。现在你还在等什么？

歌丽拉： 维，赶快去吧。快点。我们就是你的后盾。

桑福德先生：希望你好运，宝贝。

单词特搜

1.mention [ˈmenʃən] v. & n. 提及，说起

2.horrific [hɔˈrifik] a. 令人毛骨悚然的，可怖的

3.accident [ˈæksidənt] n. 意外，遭遇

4.figure [ˈfigə] v. 认为，料想 n. 数字，图解，人或动物的像，轮廓

5.butt [bʌt] n. 臀部（美式口语），烟蒂 v. 突出

精彩点拨

◆ be afraid of… 意思是“害怕，担忧……”。例如，Which team will be afraid of making mistakes?（哪一队会怕失误？）

◆ such a nobody 可翻译为“这样一个无名小卒”，其中 nobody 在这里的意思是“小人物，

无名小卒”，而非“没有人”。还应当注意 such a nobody 中 such 不可用 so 来替代。such是形容词，修饰名词或名词词组，so 是副词，只能修饰形容词或副词。 此外 so 还可与表示数量的形容词 many，few，much，little 连用，形成固定搭配。比较下面几个例子的表达方式：so foolish / such a fool“真蠢”，so nice a flower / such a nice flower“好漂亮的花”。

◆ buy off sb. 意思是“向某人行贿，收买某人”。例如，The gangster's friends bought off the police witness.（那坏蛋的朋友买通了警方的证人。）

俚语详说

break a leg 祝你好运

解词释义

该语的字面意思是“希望你跌断一条腿”，实际是用反语来祝愿对方好运。一般用于非正式场合，尤其应用于娱乐、演艺圈及舞蹈艺术界，演员们经常用 break a leg 来祝对方好运。

寻根究底

在英国早在莎士比亚时期，就已有了给演员们小费的传统。在那时演员们在表演结束谢幕时，若台下的观众对表演非常满意，他们就会往舞台上投掷钱票（多为硬币），而演员们则会在舞台上弯腿行屈膝礼，捡起小费。后来，break a leg 常用来祝福演员表演成功。

《妹力四射》 Coyote Ugly额外赠送

Let bygones be bygones.“逝者已矣”，“过去的就让它过去吧”，“不要再翻旧账了”或“过去的不愉快或争执就忘了吧”。也可以只用 Bygones。

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

the barber’s 理发店

beauty salon [ˈsælɔ:ŋ] 美容院

skincare [ˈskinˌkɛə] n. 皮肤护理

oily [ˈɔili] a.（皮肤）油性的

dry [drai] a.（皮肤）干性的

normal [ˈnɔ:məl] a.（皮肤）中性的

combination [ˌkɔmbiˈneiʃən] n. 混合性皮肤

rough [rʌf] a.（皮肤）粗糙的

moisture [ˈmɔistʃə] n. 水分

pore [pɔ:] n. 毛孔

clog [klɔg] v. 堵塞，闭合

pore clogging 毛孔堵塞

lift [lift] n.（美容）拉皮

facial massage [ˈmæsa:ʒ] 面部按摩

dye [dai] v. 染（头发）

varnish [ˈva:niʃ] n. 修饰（指甲）

hairdo [ˈheədu:] n. 发型，发式

curly [ˈkə:li] hair 卷发

wavy hair 波浪发

straight hair 直发

bobbed hair 短发

shoulder-length hair 披肩发

Chapter 10气候天气

1.好天气 Lovely Day

2.坏天气 Lousy Weather

3.寒冷的天气 Cold Weather

4.炎热的天气 Hot Weather

5.淋了个落汤鸡 Drowned Rat

6.久旱无雨 Drought

10气候天气

现在，谈论天气早已成为一种国际现象，不再是英国人的专利了。因为它不关系到任何人的隐私。不疼不痒地谈几句天气，既可以用作寒暄，也可以用来打破僵局，作为双方结识与交际沟通的桥梁。

基本句式BASIC SENTENCES

谈论天气

好天气！

A nice weather!

☺weather [ˈweðə] n. 天气，气候

A: A nice weather! 好天气！

B:True. 的确是这样。

我讨厌下雨天。

I hate rainy days.

☺rainy [ˈreini] a. 下雨的，多雨的

A: I hate rainy days. 我讨厌下雨天。

B: Why? The air is quite fresh on rainy days. 为什么？下雨天空气很清新的。

北京的天气如何？

What’s the weather like in Beijing?

◎How is the weather today? 今天天气如何？

◎How is the weather there? 那里的天气如何？

◎What did the weather forecast say? 天气预报怎么说的？

A: What’s the weather like in Beijing? 北京的天气如何？

B: It’s kind of cool. 有点凉。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.好天气Lovely Day

George：What a lovely day, isn’t it?

Rose：Yes, it’s nice and bright.

George：I hope it stays 1 like this.

Rose：I hope so too.

George： Is the weather 2 usually like this here?

Rose： It’s usually a bit hotter than today.

George： What’s the weather like in winter?

Rose： It’s pretty cold and it often snows.

George： I wonder 3 what it’s going to be like tomorrow.

Rose： Let’s listen to the weather report later. What’s the weather like in your hometown?

George：Neither too cold nor too hot.

Rose：That’s quite a lovely weather.

George：Yes, especially 4 in the spring.

Rose：Have you ever seen a hurricane 5?

George：Once, when I was a child.

Rose： Do they often happen in your country?

George：Now and then.

Rose： Oh, it’s time for the weather report. Let’s turn on the TV.

乔治：天气真好，不是吗？

罗丝：是的，天气很好、很晴朗。

乔治：我希望能这样保持下去。

罗丝：我也希望如此。

乔治：这里的天气总是这样吗？

罗丝：通常要比今天热。

乔治：那冬天的天气怎么样？

罗丝：很冷，而且经常下雪。

乔治： 我想知道明天的天气会怎样。

罗丝： 我们待会儿听听天气预报。你家乡的天气怎么样？

乔治：不太冷也不太热。

罗丝：天气不错啊。

乔治： 是的，特别是在春天的时候。

罗丝：你见过飓风吗？

乔治：见过一次，在我小时候。

罗丝： 你们国家经常会遭遇飓风吗？

乔治：有时候。

罗丝： 哦，到天气预报的时间了。我们打开电视吧。

注释

1. 固定搭配“neither… nor…”表示“既不……也不……”，例如：I like neither this one nor that one. 我既不喜欢这个，也不喜欢那个。

2.“now and then”表示“偶尔，不时地”。

单词特搜

1. stay [stei] v. 保持，停留

2. weather [ˈweðə] n. 天气

3. wonder [ˈwʌndə] v. 想知道

4. especially [iˈspeʃəli] ad. 特别，尤其

5. hurricane [ˈhʌrikən] n. 飓风，狂风

英语通：看图

Seeking the seed of triumph in the adversity

在逆境中寻找成功的萌芽

摘自《生而为赢》

2.坏天气Lousy Weather

Linda：Lousy weather, isn’t it?

Jack： It has stopped snowing, but it is even colder.

Linda： Look at the ice there hanging from the eaves 1!

Jack： And the streets are covered with snow.

Linda： Do you know what the temperature 2 is today?

Jack： I missed today’s weather forecast 3 over the TV.

Linda： It feels like 10 degrees below zero at least. I don’t mind the cold weather, but I do hate it when it gets slippery 4.

Jack： The ice will soon be thick enough for skating. I’m so fond of winter sports!

Linda： That’s great. Let’s go skating together tomorrow.

琳达：这天气糟透了，不是吗?

杰克：雪已经停了，但是更冷了。

琳达：看屋檐上挂着的冰!

杰克：街道也都覆盖了一层雪。

琳达：你知道今天的气温吗?

杰克： 我错过了今天电视上播的天气预报。

琳达： 好像至少得零下10度。我并不介意这冷天，但是我特讨厌地面变滑。

杰克： 很快冰就厚得可以滑了。我太喜欢冬天的运动了。

琳达： 那确实不错。明天我们一块去滑冰吧!

注释

单词“lousy”一般常常出现在美国的口语中，表示“让人讨厌的，糟糕的”。

单词特搜

1. eave [i:v] n. 屋檐

2. temperature [ˈtempritʃə] n. 温度

3. forecast [ˈfɔ:ka:st] n. 预报，预测

4. slippery [ˈslipəri] a. 滑的，光滑的

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ dʒ ]

[ dʒ ] 发音时的口形、舌形和 [ tʃ ] 一致，但不同的是发 [ dʒ ] 音时需要振动声带，但不送气。此音颇像汉字“织”的普通话发音。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

3.寒冷的天气Cold Weather

Larry： Did you hear how cold it got last night?

Shirley： I heard the radio announcer 1 say it was 18 degrees 2 below zero.

Larry： It was so cold this morning. I could hardly start my car.

Shirley： My car didn’t want to start, either 3, at first.

Larry：Don’t you have a garage 4?

Shirley： Not in the new apartment. We have to leave the car in the parking lot.

Larry： How much antifreeze 5 did you put in your car then? You must have to keep it well below zero.

Shirley： I do. Right now I have it protected up to 30 below zero.

Larry： Does it ever get that cold on here?

Shirley： Not really. It sometimes gets to 20 below.

Larry： Speaking of cold, how about going for a cup of coffee to warm up?

拉里： 你听说昨晚上有多冷了吗？

雪莉： 我听广播员说是零下18度。

拉里： 今天早上可真冷。我的车几乎都发动不起来了。

雪莉： 我的车最开始也发动不起来。

拉里：你不是有车库吗？

雪莉： 新房子没车库。我们只好把车放在停车场。

拉里： 那你在车里加了多少防冻液？你一定得让车在零度以下也正常运转。

雪莉： 是的，现在我的车在零下30度也没问题。

拉里：这里有过那么冷吗？

雪莉： 其实没有。偶尔到零下20度。

拉里： 说起冷来，去喝杯咖啡暖和暖和怎么样？

注释

“hardly”作为副词，表示“几乎不，几乎没有，几乎不能”。

单词特搜

1. announcer [əˈnaunsə] n. 广播员

2. degree [diˈgri:] n. 度数

3. either [ˈaiðə] ad. 也（不）

4. garage [ˈgæra:ʒ] n. 车库

5. antifreeze [ˌæntiˈfri:z] n. [美] 防冻剂

4.炎热的天气Hot Weather

Gary： Oh, my! It’s really hot! I’ve never seen such scorching 1 weather in my life!

Sharon： Tell me about it! It’s like the whole world is broiling 2.

Gary： Oh, look at the thermometer 3! The temperature has hit 98!

Sharon： I hope it’s not gonna break into three digits 4!

Gary： But it’s already awfully close!

Sharon： Well, I just hope it’ll level off.

Gary： I guess we can’t do anything until after dark then.

Sharon： I guess so. What else can we do? You can’t stay in the heat for long!

加里： 哦，天哪！真热！我这辈子还没见过这么热的天气呢！

莎伦： 就是！好像整个世界都热得要命。

加里： 哦，看看温度计！已经到98华氏度了！

莎伦： 我只希望它别突破3位数就好！

加里：可是已经很接近了！

莎伦： 那么，我只希望它能平稳下来。

加里： 我觉得天黑之前我们是什么都做不了了。

莎伦： 我也这么想的。要不我们还能做什么呢？在高温下根本不能呆太长时间！

注释

“Tell me about it !”的意思是“你说得对，就是这么回事”，不可直译。

单词特搜

1. scorching [ˈskɔ:tʃiŋ] a. 灼热的

2. broiling [ˈbrɔiliŋ] a. 酷热的

3. thermomete [θəˈmɔmitə] n. 温度计

4. digit [ˈdidʒit] n. 数字

英语通：成语

生气，发脾气 Vent One’s Spleen

spleen 是人的“脾脏”。中世纪时，西方人认为脾脏是一个人所有愤怒、忧愁、怨恨之源。短语中的 vent 表示“发泄”。而“将脾脏发泄”所指的便是将一个人身上这些负面情绪宣泄出来，也就是“发脾气，生气”。

After a tiring day of the office, Leo vented his spleen on his wife.

利奥在办公室累了一天后，回家对妻子发脾气。

5.淋了个落汤鸡Drowned Rat

Steve： Wow, you look like a drowned 1 rat! Didn’t you know there’s a thunder-storm today?

Judy： I knew there would be a shower 2, but I didn’t realize it would rain cats and dogs today.

Steve： Well, you’d better take a hot shower right now, or you’ll catch a cold.

Judy： I know. I don’t want to get sick, especially during finals week.

史蒂夫： 哇，你看上去像只落汤鸡似的！不知道今天有雷雨吗？

朱蒂： 我知道今天会下雨，可我没想到会下这么大。

史蒂夫： 嗯，你最好现在去洗个热水澡，要不然你会感冒的。

朱蒂： 我知道。我可不想得病，尤其是在期末考试这一周。

注释

俚语“like a drowned rat”的意思是“像只落汤鸡”；俚语“rain cats and dogs”的意思是“下倾盆大雨”。

单词特搜

1. drown [draun] v. 淹溺

2. shower [ˈʃauə] n. 淋浴

英语通：看图

Turn your face to the sun

面朝太阳

摘自《找谁倚靠》

6.久旱无雨Drought

Sally： I think a drought 1 has set in. It hasn’t rained a drop for months.

Eve： I think so, too, but didn’t it rain last month?

Sally： It did rain last month, but the rainfall 2 was only half the monthly average 3.

Eve：Oh. That bad?!

Sally： That’s right. It’s really bad. I’m really concerned though not panicked yet.

Eve： I don’t blame you. The pastures 4 have browned out even before the summer hasn’t arrived.

Sally： Yeah, and the soil has been baked so hard that the plow can’t even break the soil.

Eve： Looks like it’s going to be an ongoing thing that would get worse each day.

Sally： Yeah. If it doesn’t rain, it’s going to get critical.

萨莉： 我想干旱已经来了。好几个月都没下雨了。

伊夫： 我也这么想的，可是上个月没下雨吗？

萨莉： 下了，可是只有月平均降雨量的一半。

伊夫：哦，有那么糟？！

萨莉： 是的。真的很糟糕。尽管还不至于恐慌，但着实让我着急。

伊夫： 我不是责备你。牧场在夏季还没来之前就已经发黄了。

萨莉： 是啊，土地被晒得这么硬，犁都刨不开地了。

伊夫：看来情况一天比一天糟。

萨莉： 是啊。如果还不下雨，那事情就严重了。

注释

单词“panic”意为“惊慌”，作动词的时候，其现在分词是“panicking”，动词过去式和过去分词则是“panicked”。

单词特搜

1. drought [draut] n. 干旱

2. rainfall [ˈreinfɔ:l] n. 降雨量，降雨

3. average [ˈævəridʒ] n. 平均水平

4. pasture [ˈpa:stʃə] n. 牧地，草原

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的句子

天气变暖和了。

（×）It’s becoming warmer.

“地球正在变暖。” becoming warmer是“经年累月一直在持续变暖”的意思，所以这句话可能会被听者误认为你在谈论地球变暖的问题。用becoming描述天气，会让人觉得太夸张。

（√）It’s getting warmer.

不要用becoming，改用getting才对。

现在气温几度？

（×）How much is the temperature?

“气温多少钱？” 气温不能用How much is…? 来问，不然会变成在询问气温的价钱。气温这种东西，应该没办法定价吧！

（√）What’s the temperature today?

要想问气温是多少度，What’s…?这种问法既自然又贴切。另外，如果不用缩写，而用What is…?来问，意思会变成“气温是什么东西？”要特别注意。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《谍影迷魂》 The Manchurian Candidate影视片花

General： Major, to your knowledge, have any other ex-members of your patrol^1 had similar dreams?

Marco： No, sir. Not to my knowledge. Doesn’t it strike anyone as curious that Mavole was one of the two men lost in the action, and yet every night in my dream, he’s the... he’s the one that Raymond... I’m sorry, gentlemen…

General： I’d recommend that the matter of Raymond Shaw be dropped and that Major Marco be temporarily^2 reassigned to less strenuous^3, and if I may say so, less sensitive duties. I think a few months of detached^4 service to perhaps the Public Relations Corps should put the Major right back in the pink.

将军： 少校，据你所知，你们巡逻队还有其他前成员做过类似的梦吗?

马可： 没有，长官，我没听说过。所有人都觉得很好奇，因为马沃勒是在战斗中牺牲的两位战士之一，然而在我每晚的梦里……他就是那个被雷蒙……对不起，将军……

将军： 我提议停止审理雷蒙德·肖的案件，马可少校暂时分配到较轻松的，或者可以说是一个比较不敏感的岗位。我想，离岗几个月，到公关兵团去，能让少校恢复健康。

单词特搜

1.patrol [pəˈtrəul] n. 巡逻，巡逻员，侦察队 v. 巡逻

2.temporarily [ˈtemprəli] ad. 暂时，一时，临时

3.strenuous [ˈstrenjuəs] a. 艰苦的，紧张的，累人的

4.detached [diˈtætʃt] a. 分离的，分开的，孤立的

精彩点拨

◆ to one’s knowledge “根据某人所知”，尤其强调知道的只是一部分，还有不知道的，例：She never, to my knowledge, considered resigning.（据我所知，她从来没有打算过辞职。）

◆ strike sb. as curious 意为“使某人感到很好奇”，如：His committing suicide strikes everybody as curious.（他的自杀让所有人都很好奇。）

◆ put sb. / sth. back 指“使某人/某物还原到原来的状况”。例如：Our win today put us back into third place in the league.（今天的获胜使我们回到联盟第三的位置。） She put the saucepan back on the stove.（她把平底锅放回到炉灶上。）

俚语详说

in the pink 身体健康，气色好

解词释义

in the pink 是 in the pink of condition 的省略。表示面色泛红，形容人“身体康健，气色好”。

寻根究底

大家都知道 pink 是“粉红色”，其实这个词在16世纪时原指“石竹花”。据说此花色泽鲜艳，芳香四溢，有多种颜色，但多为粉红色。因此到了18世纪，pink 亦用以指“粉红色”。身心健康的人一般都会表现为脸色红润、有光泽，因而 in the pink 也就有了“身体健康，气色好”的意思。

《谍影迷魂》 The Manchurian Candidate额外赠送

You can’t have your cake and eat it too.“鱼和熊掌不可兼得”，“你想得太好了”。蛋糕吃掉后就没有蛋糕了，所以不可能在吃掉后还同时拥有蛋糕。形容不能同时存在的两方或无法兼得的情况。也可以用：You can’t eat your cake and have it too.

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

warm [wɔ:m] a. 暖和的

hot [hɔt] a. 热的

muggy [ˈmʌgi] a. 闷热的

boiling hot 酷热的

cool [ku:l] a. 凉爽的

cold [kəuld] a. 冷的

chilly [ˈtʃili] a. 寒冷的

sunny [ˈsʌni] a. 阳光充足的，晴朗的

cloudy [ˈklaudi] a. 多云的

windy [ˈwindi] a. 有风的

rainy [ˈreini] a. 下雨的

snowy [ˈsnəui] a. 下雪的

foggy [ˈfɔgi] a. 有雾的

Celsius [ˈselsiəs] a. 摄氏的

Fahrenheit [ˈfærənhait] a. 华氏的

degree [diˈgri:] n. 度数，度

weatherman [ˈweðəmən] n. 气象员

wind [wind] n. 风

breeze [bri:z] n. 微风

gale [geil] n. 大风

hurricane [ˈhʌrikən] n. 飓风

tornado [tɔ:ˈneidəu] n. 龙卷风

typhoon [taiˈfu:n] n. 台风

rain [rein] n. 雨 v. 下雨

drizzle [ˈdrizl] n. 毛毛雨

heavy rain 大雨

shower [ˈʃauə] n. 阵雨

thunder [ˈθʌndə] n. 雷

storm [stɔ:m] n. 暴风雨，暴风雪

thunder storm 雷雨

lightning [ˈlaitniŋ] n. 闪电

hail [heil] n. 冰雹 v. 下雹子

snow [snəu] n. 雪 v. 下雪

slight snow 小雪

heavy snow 大雪

blizzard [ˈblizəd] n. 暴风雪

sandstorm [ˈsændstɔ:m] n. 沙尘暴

fog [fɔg] n. 雾

mist [mist] n. 薄雾

Chapter 11时间日期

1.现在几点 What Time Is It?

2.今天几号 What’s the Date Today?

3.今天周几 What Day Is Today?

4.务必准时 Be on Time

5.手表不准 Inaccurate Watch

11时间日期

在欧美人的生活中，准时是备受人们珍视的。如果一个人不准时，他会被认为不礼貌或者是不太负责任。如果开会迟到5分钟，要表示歉意；即使迟到不足5分钟，也要稍加解释，哪怕是只言片语。

基本句式 BASIC SENTENCES

时间

几点了？

What time is it?

= What time is it now?

= Do you have the time?

你能告诉我几点了吗？

Could you tell me what time it is?

= Could you tell me the time?

现在是9点。It’s nine.

= It’s nine o’clock.

快9点了。

It’s almost nine.

☺almost [ˈɔ:lməust]

A: Could I bother you for the time? 麻烦您，请问几点了？

B: It’s almost nine. 快9点了。

日期

今天几号？What’s the date?

= What’s the date today?

= What date is it today?

今天是8月1日。It’s August the first.

= It’s August first.

= It’s the first of August.

今天是星期几？What day is it?

A: What day is it? 今天是星期几？

B: It’s Monday. 今天是星期一。

你的出生日期是什么？What’s your date of birth?

◎Which day is your birthday? 哪天是你的生日？

今年的圣诞节是星期几？

Which day is Christmas this year?

A: Which day is Christmas this year? 今年的圣诞节是星期几？

B: I believe it’s on Friday. 我想是星期五。

后天是什么日子？What’s the day after tomorrow?

A:What’s the day after tomorrow? 后天是什么日子？

B:It’s my mom’s birthday. 是我妈妈的生日。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.现在几点What Time Is It?

Jane： Excuse me. What time is it?

George： Yes. It’s half past nine.

Jane： Thank you very much.

George： My pleasure 1.

Jane： Do you have some time to have a little talk with me?

George： I’m sorry. I’m quite 2 busy now.

简： 打扰一下。现在几点?

乔治： 嗯，九点半。

简： 非常感谢。

乔治： 不客气。

简： 你有没有时间跟我说说话呢?

乔治： 对不起。我现在很忙。

注释

“have a talk with sb.”意为“与某人谈话”，如：I’d like to have a talk with you. 我想和你谈谈。

单词特搜

1. pleasure [ˈpleʒə] n. 荣幸，快乐

2. quite [kwait] ad. 相当，十分

英语通：新闻

市长给司机购置“打盹椅” “Napping Chairs” for Drivers

Campbell Newman, mayor of Brisbane, Australia, approved the bill of “napping chairs”for his drivers as they have to work 12 hours each time, local media reported. The chairs were said to be made “based on NASA technology”. Some people say the chair should be available to any staff in the mayor’s office, but suggest naps should not be longer than 20 minutes.

据当地媒体报道，因其司机每次当班时间长达12小时，澳大利亚布里斯班市长坎贝尔·纽曼批款为他们添置“打盹椅”。据悉，这种椅子是基于美国宇航局技术制造的。有人认为，所有在市长办公室工作的员工都应该享受这种待遇，但打盹时间不能超过20分钟。

2.今天几号What’s the Date Today?

1.11.4

George： What’s the date today?

Susan： July 28.

George： Why do we come to such an expensive 1 restaurant? Is there anything special?

Susan： Today is your birthday.

George： Oh, my goodness 2! How could I ever forget that!

乔治：今天是几号啊？

苏珊：七月二十八号。

乔治： 我们为什么要来这么贵的餐厅呀? 有什么特别的事情吗？

苏珊：今天是你的生日啊。

乔治： 哦，天哪! 我怎么给忘了呢!

注释

“July 28”也可以写成“July 28th”，但无论那种写法，在口语中都要读成“July twenty－eighth”，即要读成序数词形式。

单词特搜

1. expensive [ikˈspensiv] a. 昂贵的

2. goodness [ˈgudnis] interj.（感叹词）天啊

英语通：成语

恰到好处 On the Nose

早期美国的电视与广播录音室，不论是电视还是广播节目的制作，都需要专人负责控制每个节目的长短，不让过长的节目被切掉，或是避免节目过短使电视留白。

这位负责控制时间的专人，会在录影节目的现场，或是在另一个隔音室中，一边以无线电了解观众的接受效果，一边控制节目之间的连接。通常在排练时，每项表演都需要按时间进行。进展较慢时，负责人会用动作示意节目需加快进行；反之亦然。若是一切都不缓不急刚刚好的时候，负责人就会用一只手指轻触鼻尖（on the nose），表示一切都按照预订时间在进行，这也是表演人员最愿意见到的手势。而这个成语后来就引申为“恰到好处”。这个短语通常指抽象的东西，如提出的方案、答案正是所需要的，不是指具体的行为。

3.今天周几What Day Is Today?

Bill： Tina, what day is today?

Tina： Let me think…

Bill： Tuesday 1?

Tina： No. It’s Wednesday 2.

Bill： Thanks.

Tina： Oh, my God!

Bill： What’s the matter?

Tina： Oh, I should have attended a meeting this morning. I totally 3 forgot it. What shall I say to the boss?

比尔：今天周几？

蒂娜：让我想想……

比尔：周二吗？

蒂娜：不是。是周三。

比尔：谢谢。

蒂娜：噢，天哪！

比尔：怎么了？

蒂娜： 噢，我本应该上午去参加一个会议的。我把这事忘得一干二净。我该怎么对老板说呢？

注释

“should have done sth.”用来表示“原本应该做某事却没有做”，例如：I should have known it wouldn’t be easy. 我早该知道不会那么容易。

单词特搜

1. Tuesday [ˈtju:zdi] n. 周二

2. Wednesday [ˈwenzdei] n. 周三

3. totally [ˈtəutli] ad. 完全

英语通：趣词趣语

“啃老族”NEET Group

“啃老族”指既没有上学也没有就业或接受职业技能培训，必须依靠父母养活的青年人。在英国英语中，NEET指啃老族的一员，NEET group 指“啃老族群体”。NEET 是 Not Currently Engaged in Education, Employment or Training 或 Not in Education, Employment or Training 的缩略语。美国英语则称之为 boomerang child / kid。boomerang原指澳大利亚土著居民的飞镖。

An investigation indicates that about 70% of the unemployed young people in our country now live off their parents, thus becoming NEETs.

调查显示，我国目前约七成失业青年靠父母养活，因而成为啃老族。

4.务必准时Be on Time

Jean： May I see you around 10 o’clock tomorrow morning, please?

Mr. Lee： Certainly. Come to my office at 10:10. Be prompt 1, please. I have another appointment at 11 o’clock.

Jean： Don’t worry. I’ll be there right on time.

吉恩： 请问，明天上午十点左右，能跟您碰个面吗?

李先生： 当然可以。十点十分来我办公室吧。请准时。十一点我还有其他约会。

吉恩：别担心。我会准时到的。“

注释

on time”表示“准时”，另外，“in time”表示“及时”，例如：I’ll be back on time / in time. 我会准时/及时回来的。

单词特搜

1. prompt [prɔmpt] a. 准时的

英语通：看图

Real beauty

真正的美丽

摘自《找谁倚靠》

5.手表不准Inaccurate Watch

Jane： My watch always gains 1 ten minutes a day.

Tom： That’s funny. My watch always loses 2 ten minutes a day.

Jane：No kidding 3.

Tom： I’m serious. Every morning I set my watch by the radio, but it still loses ten minutes.

Jane：You know what you can do?

Tom： Throw it away and buy a new one?

Jane： No, you don’t have to. You only need to put your watch back ten minutes everyday.

Tom： So you put your watch back ten minutes everyday?

Jane：Yeah, that’s what I’m doing.

Tom： Why bother? Just buy a new watch. It doesn’t cost much. Besides 4, I just can’t put up with this thing any more.

简： 我的表每天总是会快10分钟。

汤姆： 真逗。我的表每天慢10分钟。

简： 别开玩笑了。

汤姆： 我没开玩笑。每天早上我都对着收音机把手表对好，但还是慢10分钟。

简： 你知道该怎么做吗？

汤姆： 扔了它再买块新的？

简： 不，不用。你只需要每天调10分钟就可以了。

汤姆： 你每天都把表调10分钟吗？

简： 是啊，我就是这么做的。

汤姆： 为什么要这么麻烦？买块新的好了。也花不了多少钱。再说，我再也受不了这种事情了。

注释

1. 当你觉得对方在开玩笑时，你完全可以对他 / 她说一句“No kidding.（别开玩笑了。）”

2. 固定词组“put up with”的意思是“容忍，忍受”，如：My girlfriend alway can’t put up with me. 我女朋友总是受不了我。

单词特搜

1. gain [gein] v. （钟表等）走快，赢得，获得

2. lose [lu:z] v. （钟表等）变慢，失去

3. kid [kid] v. 开玩笑

4. besides [biˈsaidz] ad. 此外

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的句子

我忘记设定闹钟了。

（×）I forgot setting my alarm clock.

“我忘记我已经设定过闹钟了。” 这个错误很多人都会犯。forget + V-ing 这个形式表示“忘记做过某事”，所以如果你说I forgot setting my alarm clock.（我忘记我已经设定过闹钟了。）其实与要表达的意思是完全不一样的，要特别注意。

（√）I forgot to set my alarm clock.

“我忘记要做某事”应该说成I forgot to...，forget + to + V（动词原形）是“忘记要做某事”的意思。

该是去上班的时间了！

（×）It’s time you go to work.

it’s time you… 这种表达，在老外听起来就等于是 it’s high time you... （你老早就该开始……了）的意思。这种表达会用在类似 It’s time you start taking responsibility.（你已经是大人了，该开始为自己的行为负责了。）或It’s time you move out.（你已经是大人了，该开始搬出去一个人住了。）这样的句子当中。

（√）It’s time to go to work.

这就是一般我们用来告诉别人“该是去上班的时间了。”的句子。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《速度与激情2》 Fast & Furious 2影视片花

Brian： What’s up, Tej?

Tej：What’s happening, dude?

Brian：Thanks for the invite.

Tej： No problem at all, man. Just, uh... Just remember me when you wax^1, all right?

Brian：They got deep pockets?

Tej：Real deep.

Brian：What’s up, Suki?

Suki：What’s up, Bullet?

Brian： What do you say we kick it? Nickel?

Nickel： ……[Spanish] Nobody said nothing about raising the stakes^2.

Brian： If that’s the case^3, why don’t you ask these nice people here... to back off the line so you can go home?

赖恩：好哇，泰奇。

泰奇：好哇，老兄。

布赖恩：谢谢你请我来。

泰奇： 不用客气，老兄。发达了别

把哥们忘了就成，好吧？

布赖恩：他们口袋深吗？

泰奇：个个深不可测。

布赖恩：你好，小琪。

小琪：你好，子弹。

布赖恩： 敢不敢来一把大的，尼可？

尼可： ……[西语] 没人说过要提高赌金。

布赖恩： 你不想比的话，为什么不请大家让让路，你趁早回家休息去？

单词特搜

1.wax [wæks] v. 变大，增大 n. 蜡

2.stake [steik] n. 赌注，奖金，木桩

3.case [keis] n. 情形，情况，病例，案例

精彩点拨

◆ What’s up? 非正式场合打招呼用语，相当于 What’s the matter?但并不完全等同。What’s new? / What’s happening? 也跟这个意思相近。

◆ kick 意为“热心、迷恋于某项活动”，美国俚语中常指寻欢作乐，追求刺激（常指不道德或不负责任的作乐）。这里指放手玩一把，根据剧情即提高赌金。

◆ back off 指“（车辆等）向后退，放弃原来立场，让步，食言”，这里指回去，放弃比赛。口语中也有叫人滚蛋的意思，例如：Back off! There’s no need to yell at me. 别对我大喊大叫，给我滚！

俚语详说

have / get deep pockets

有很多钱，腰包鼓鼓的

解词释义

deep pockets 字面意思是“很深的口袋”，所以 have / get deep pockets 指“（某人）有很深的口袋”，比喻一个人很有钱，腰包鼓鼓的。

寻根究底

中国有成语说“挥金如土”，是形容钱多得不得了，挥霍无度的行为。而在西方形容一个人非常有钱、财力雄厚则用 have / get deep pockets 的说法，因为口袋深，装的钱自然也就多。另外还有一种说法是 have money to burn，因为据说从前真的有大阔佬用钞票点燃雪茄。

《速度与激情2》 Fast & Furious 2额外赠送

It’s better to light a candle than curse the darkness.“与其诅咒黑暗，不如点亮蜡烛。”用于劝人与其抱怨不如努力主动去改善状况。

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

spring [spriŋ] n. 春天

summer [ˈsʌmə] n. 夏天

autumn [ˈɔ:təm] n. 秋天

fall [fɔ:l] n.（美）秋天

winter [ˈwintə] n. 冬天

January [ˈdʒænjuəri] n. 一月（略作Jan）

February [ˈfebruəri] n. 二月（略作Feb）

March [ma:tʃ] n. 三月（略作Mar）

April [ˈeiprəl] n. 四月（略作Apr）

May [mei] n. 五月

June [dʒu:n] n. 六月（略作Jun）

July [dʒuˈlai] n. 七月（略作Jul）

August [ˈɔ:gəst] n. 八月（略作Aug）

September [səpˈtembə] n. 九月（略作Sep）

October [ɔkˈtəubə] n. 十月（略作Oct）

November [nəuˈvembə] n. 十一月（略作Nov）

December [diˈsembə] n. 十二月（略作Dec）

Monday [ˈmʌndei] n. 星期一

Tuesday [ˈtju:zdi] n. 星期二

Wednesday [ˈwenzdei] n. 星期三

Thursday [ˈθə:zdi] n. 星期四

Friday [ˈfraidi] n. 星期五

Saturday [ˈsætədi] n. 星期六

Sunday [ˈsʌndi] n. 星期日

Chapter 12网络无限

1.电子邮件账户 Email Account

2.查找资料 Search for Information

3.网上聊天 Chat Online

4.网上购物 Shop Online

5.电脑黑客 Cracker

12网络无限

现在，人们越来越多地使用因特网购物、处理银行业务、获得新闻及资料、对感兴趣的题目做研究，并用电子邮件和聊天的方式和别人保持联系。人们曾开玩笑说以后人们离家出走的唯一原因只可能是去寻求自己的另一半，因为除此之外的其他一切都可以在网上进行 。

基本句式BASIC SENTENCES

电脑网络故障

我的电脑瘫痪了。

My computer doesn’t work.

◎Something’s wrong with my computer. 我的电脑有问题。

你需要清除病毒。

You need to clear up the virus.

☺virus [ˈvaiərəs] n. 病毒，毒害

A: You need to clear up the virus. 你需要清除病毒。

B: But I don’t know how to clear them up. 但我不知道如何清除。

你的计算机需要升级。

You have to upgrade your computer.

☺upgrade [ˈʌpgreid] v. 使升级 n. 升级，上升

A: My computer was infected by viruses lately.

我的电脑最近总是感染病毒。

B: You have to upgrade your computer.

你的计算机需要升级。

上网

有时我在网上购物。

Sometimes I do shopping through the line.

A: Do you know online bill payment? 你知道网上付款吗？

B: Yes. Sometimes I do shopping through the line. 知道。有时我在网上购物。

我喜欢在网上用英文聊天。

I have a desire to chat online in English.

☺chat [tʃæt] v. & n. 聊天

A:I have a desire to chat online in English.

我喜欢在网上用英文聊天。

B:Me too. It’s great for me to improve my English.

我也是。这对提高我的英文水平很有好处。

你可以在网上找兼职工作。

You may hunt a part-time job on the Internet.

☺hunt [hʌnt] v. & n. 搜寻，搜索，打猎

A: You may hunt a part-time job on the Internet.

你可以在网上找兼职工作。

B: Good idea! Thank you very much for your valuable suggestion.

好办法！非常感谢你的宝贵意见。

你是网虫吗？

Are you a nethead?

☺nethead [ˈnethed] n.在网上耗费大量时间的人

= Are you a cyber worm?

A: Are you a nethead?

你是网虫吗？

B: Yes, I’m fascinated with net-chat lately.

是的，最近我迷上网上聊天了。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.电子邮件账户Email Account

Ann： How do I set up an email 1 account?

Ben： Oh, that’s easy. Go to www.onxiu. cn. Now, click 2 on the link 3 with the picture of an envelope 4.

Ann：Which link?

Ben： That one, the one that says, “Mail”.

Ann： Oh, no. What did I do? It’s asking me for a password 5.

Ben： Don’t worry. See where it says,“New User”?

Ann：Yes.

Ben：Click on that.

Ann：Oh, I see.

Ben： Yeah, just fill out this form and choose a password. The computer will do the rest.

安： 我怎样可以建立一个电子邮件账户？

本： 哦，那很容易。上昂秀网站。现在，点击这个图片为信封的链接。

安：哪一个链接？

本：那个，叫作“邮件”。

安： 哦，不。我做了什么？它要我输入密码。

本： 别急。看到“新用户”了吗？

安：是的。

本：点击那个。

安：哦，我知道了。

本： 是的，填写这张表格，选择一个密码。其他的就交给电脑来做。

注释

句子“That one, the one that says,‘Mail’.”里用“says”来表示“写的/说的是什么”，一般当要表示（博物馆等的）标识牌上、道路交通牌上写的是什么的时候，就会用“say”，一般用第三人称单数，如：It says, “No smoking”. 上面写着“禁止吸烟” 。

单词特搜

1. email [ˌi:ˈmeil] n. 电子邮件

2. click [klik] v. 点击

3. link [liŋk] n. 链接

4. envelope [ˈenviləup] n. 信封

5. password [ˈpa:swə:d] n. 密码，口令

2.查找资料Search for Information

Lucy： Can you help me do an Internet 1 search?

Nick： Sure. What do you want to find?

Lucy： I want to find information on World War II.

Nick： Well, can you be more specific 2? There are a lot of websites 3 about that.

Lucy： Yes, I want to know about the Normandy 4 Landing.

Nick： OK. Well, go to www.google.com, and type in “Normandy Landing”.

Lucy：Oh wow, there are a lot of sites.

Nick： Here, try this one. It’s a good site about Normandy Landing.

Lucy：Thanks.

Nick： For detailed information, however, you should read a history book.

Lucy： Thanks. If I’m interested, I’ll go to the library.

露西：你能帮我上网查点东西吗？

尼克：当然可以。你想查找什么？

露西：我想找一些二战的相关资料。

尼克： 嗯，你能再具体一些吗？与此相关的网站可是不计其数。

露西： 好的，我想了解关于诺曼底登陆的事情。

尼克： 好的。上Google网站，输入“诺曼底登陆”。

露西：哇，有这么多网站。

尼克： 这儿，点击这个试一试。这是关于诺曼底登陆的一个挺好的网站。

露西：谢谢。

尼克： 可是，要查到详细的资料，你应该看看历史书。

露西： 谢谢。如果我感兴趣的话，我会去图书馆的。

注释

“help sb. (to) do sth.”意为“帮助某人做某事”，“to”可省略，如：She helped him choose some new clothes. 她帮他选了几件新衣服。

单词特搜

1. Internet [ˈintənet] n. 因特网

2. specific [spiˈsifik] a. 详细的

3. website [ˈwebsait] n. 网站

4. Normandy [ˈnɔ:məndi] n. 诺曼底（法国西北部一地区)

3.网上聊天Chat Online

David：So how did you meet Bill?

Rachel： I met him through a computer bulletin 1 board.

David：Oh really? Which bulletin board?

Rachel： It was one I used down at the local coffee house called the San Francisco Net. It’s been around since 1991.

David： I’ve heard about that, but I’ve never tried it.

Rachel： You ought 2 to. One dollar buys you 15 minutes of computer time. A “Chat session” links you with cappuccino 3 sippers 4 in other cafes and also to home computers on the network 5.

David： I have no desire to talk on a network with a bunch of strangers.

Rachel： That’s the whole point. All your inhibitions 6 disappear 7 because you can’t see the other person. This network allows you to talk to people whom you normally wouldn’t talk to.

David： I just want a private conversation 8 with one other person.

Rachel： You can do that. A private session lets two people talk alone. This techno-chat program lets you talk about anything with everybody, without prejudice 9 because you can’t see them.

David： Well, maybe I’ll tag along and watch how you talk.

Rachel： That’s fine with me, but we’ll have to get there early, because after 8 pm there’s always a long line.

David： Is that popular?

Rachel：It sure is.

David： Okay, okay. We’re there tonight. So what does it cost?

Rachel： One dollar buys 15 minutes of computer time. This talk isn’t cheap.

David： I don’t know. I’ll feel funny talking through a computer.

Rachel： Remember, that’s how I met Bill. I guarantee 1^0 that you can talk to girls who would never talk to you if they saw your face.

David：What’s that supposed to mean?

Rachel： Look in the mirror, man.

大卫： 那么，你是怎么认识比尔的？

雷切尔：是在电脑论坛上认识的。

大卫：哦，是真的吗？哪个论坛？

雷切尔： 是我经常去的一个叫做“旧金山网”的本地咖啡屋。是在1991年建立的。

大卫： 我听说过那里，但我从来没有去过。

雷切尔： 你应该去看看的。一美元可以有15分钟的上机时间。在聊天室里可以和在其他咖啡馆喝咖啡的人以及在家上网的人聊天。

大卫： 我可不想在网上和一大堆不认识的人聊天。

雷切尔： 这正是其魅力所在。由于你看不到对方所以你没有任何约束。而且网络还可以让你与平时不可能交谈的人聊天。

大卫： 我只想和其他人进行单独的交谈。

雷切尔： 可以。私人聊天室允许两个人单独聊天。这种网络聊天方式可以使你和任何人谈论任何事而没有任何偏见，因为你根本看不到他们。

大卫： 嗯，也许我应该跟着你看看你是怎么聊的。

雷切尔： 可以啊，但我们得早点去，因为八点钟以后就会排起长队的。

大卫：很流行吗？雷切尔：是的。

大卫： 好吧。我们今晚就去。多少钱？

雷切尔： 一美元可以有15分钟的上机时间。这种交谈并不便宜。

大卫： 我不知道。但我认为通过电脑聊天会很有意思。

雷切尔： 记着，我就是这么认识比尔的。我敢保证你可以和平时不屑于和你聊天的女孩们聊天。

大卫：你这是什么意思？

雷切尔：老兄，照照镜子去吧。

注释

1.“I have no desire to do sth.”表示“我不想……”。“desire”意为“愿望，要求”。

2. 句子“That’s the whole point.”中的“point”在这里指“关键，要点”，如“come to the point”或“get to the point”意思就是说“话题转到事情的重点、关键部分”。

3.“techno-chat”中前缀“techno-”表示“技术”。

4.“tag along”意为“尾随，紧随”。

单词特搜

1. bulletin [ˈbulitin] n. 公告，报告

2. ought [ɔ:t] aux. 应该

3. cappuccino [kæpuˈtʃi:nəu] n. 卡布奇诺咖啡

4. sipper [ˈsipə:] n. 饮用者

5. network [ˈnetwə:k] n. 网络

6. inhibition [ˌinhiˈbiʃən] n. 禁制，束缚

7. disappear [ˌdisəˈpiə] v. 消失

8. conversation [ˌkɔnvəˈseiʃən] n. 会话，交谈

9. prejudice [ˈpredʒudis] n. 偏见

10. guarantee [ˌgærənˈti:] v. 保证，担保

4.网上购物Shop Online

Mom： I really want to go to China for vacation, but I can’t find a cheap plane ticket.

Tom： Have you tried the Internet?

Mom： No, not yet. Can you find a good price there?

Tom： Wow, you really live in the Stone Age, Mom.

Mom： Well, you don’t have to be mean 1. How do I do it?

Tom： Go to www.yahoo.com and click on“Travel” and “Tickets”. There’re about a billion 2 sites 3 to look at.

Mom： OK. Thanks. I’ll let you know what I find.

Tom： All right.

Mom： I’ll look for a ticket for you, too. Thanks.

母亲： 我很想去中国度假，可是买不到价钱便宜的机票。

汤姆： 你上网试过了吗？

母亲： 没，还没有。在网上可以查到价钱合适的吗？

汤姆： 哇，妈妈，你真的是还生活在石器时代。

母亲： 我说，你不要这么刻薄。我该怎么查找？

汤姆： 上雅虎网站，点击“旅游”和“车票”,就会有数以亿计的网站供你查找的。

母亲： 好了。谢谢。我找到了会告诉你的。

汤姆： 好的。

母亲： 我也会帮你找张票的。谢谢了。

注释

口语中在表示“惊叹、快乐、痛苦、羡慕”等情感时常会用到感叹词“wow [wau] int. 哎呀！哇！”。

单词特搜

1. mean [mi:n] a. 刻薄的，吝啬的

2. billion [ˈbiljən] n. 十亿

3. site [sait] n. 站点

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ e ]

发此音时，舌尖抵下齿，舌前部稍抬起；舌位比 [ i ] 低，开口度比 [ i ] 大，口形稍扁，上下齿之间的距离约能容纳一个食指。需要振动声带。张口说出两个汉字“谢谢”，说完后停顿下来的口形就是 [ e ] 的口形。[ e ] 类似于汉字“挨”的音。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

5.电脑黑客Cracker

Jane： Hey, Mike. You’ve been surfing 1 the net for quite a while. What on earth are you searching for?

Mike： It’s something about hackers 2. I often hear people talking about them, but I don’t know much about them.

Jane： Well, roughly speaking, a hacker is a computer buff.

Mike： You mean a guy who is enthusiastic 3 and knowledgeable 4 about the computer?

Jane：You can say that.

Mike： But why are people always having such a negative 5 attitude towards them?

Jane： They must have mixed hackers with crackers.

Mike： What are crackers then?

Jane： There is another group of people who loudly call themselves hackers, but aren’t. They break into computers and break the phone system. Real hackers call these people “crackers”, and want nothing to do with them.

Mike： So they are two totally different concepts.

Jane： Well, real hackers mostly think the crackers are lazy, irresponsible 6, and not very bright, and don’t feel that being able to break security doesn’t make you a hacker any more than being able to start cars without keys makes you an automotive 7 engineer. Unfortunately 8, many journalists 9 and writers have been fooled into using the word “hacker” to describe crackers; this irritates 1^0 real hackers no end.

Mike： I see. Then the basic difference is：hackers build things, crackers break them.

Jane：You got it.

Mike： Thanks a lot.

Jane：You’re welcome.

简： 嘿，迈克。上了那么久的网，到底在查什么啊？

迈克： 找点关于骇客的资料。经常听人说起，但还不是很清楚。

简： 嗯，简单地说，骇客就是计算机狂热分子。

迈克： 你是说那些对计算机极感兴趣而且又很精通的人？

简：可以这么说吧。

迈克： 那为什么人们总是对他们存有偏见呢？

简： 他们肯定是把骇客和黑客搞混了。

迈克：那黑客又是什么呢？

简： 有另外一些人，他们自己宣称自己是骇客，但其实根本就不是。他们侵入别人的电脑，破坏电话系统。真正的骇客叫他们“黑客”，不愿意和他们有任何的联系。

迈克： 那他们是两个完全不同的概念了。

简： 是的，真正的骇客觉得黑客都是些闲得无聊、不负责任的人，也不聪明，能破坏别人的安全系统并不能说明你就是骇客，就像某个人可以不用钥匙就启动车辆，但并不能说他就是汽车工程师了，道理是一样的。不幸的是，许多记者和作家都被搞晕了，将两者混为一谈。这让真的骇客很是恼火。

迈克： 这样啊。那根本的不同之处就是骇客维护系统，而黑客则破坏系统。

简：说得对。

迈克：谢谢夸奖。

简：不用客气。

注释

1. 词组“on earth”意为“到底，究竟”。2. 固定搭配“have / want nothing to do with…”的意思是“和……没有关系”。3. 词组“no end”是副词成分，意思是“非常”。

单词特搜

1. surf [sə:f] v.（上网）冲浪

2. hacker [ˈhækə] n. 骇客

3. enthusiastic [inˌθju:ziˈæstik] a. 对某事热衷的

4. knowledgeable [ˈnɔlidʒəbl] a. 知识渊博的

5. negative [ˈnegətiv] a. 消极的，负面的

6. irresponsible [ˌiriˈspɔnsəbl] a. 不负责任的

7. automotive [ɔ:təˈməutiv] a. 汽车的

8. unfortunately [ʌnˈfɔ:tʃunətli] ad. 不幸地

9. journalist [ˈdʒə:nəlist] n. 新闻记者

10. irritate [ˈiriteit] v. 激怒

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ h ]

发此音时，嘴半开，上下齿亦开，舌头自然平放，不振动声带，向外呵气，摩擦成音。

发音时的口形和汉语拼音中的“h”或普通话“喝”的口形一样，不同之处是拼音“h”和汉字“喝”要振动声带，而 [ h ] 只吐气不振动声带。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的句子

我确定我已经发e-mail给你了。

（×）I certainly did send the e-mail.

“我确实已经把e-mail发给你了啊。” I certainly did... 有“没骗你，我真的已经……”的意思。用这句话来表达，感觉上好像是因为收信的一方抱怨没有收到信，所以你很不满地说“我确实已经发给你了啊！真抱歉你还没收到哦。”

（√）I’m sure that I sent the e-mail.

想表达“我确实已经……了”，用I’m sure that... 就没问题了。

我需要你把它寄给我。

（×）I want you to send it to me.

I want you to… 这样的表达，听起来像是在说“去给我……，知道吗？”这种语气很重的命令句，不但没有一丝请求的感觉，反而让别人觉得你是在指使他/她。

（√）I’d like you to send it to me.

用I’d like you to… 语气就会比较婉转，委婉地提出了“我想要你……”。这种表达方式，会让人觉得比较温和一点。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《洛丽塔》 Lolita影视片花

Lolita： But everything has changed all of a sudden.

Humbert： Please, please don’t cry. We’ll do things, we’ll go places, we’ll find a new home.

Lolita： But, what about all my things, and the house?

Humbert： I’ll take care of all those things. What things do you want specially^1?

Lolita： My record^2 player and my records.

Humbert： We’ll send for them and in the meantime 3, I can buy you new ones.

Lolita： Promise^4 you’ll never leave me.

Humbert： Yes, I promise. Cross my heart and hope to die.

洛丽塔：但是突然之间一切都变了。

亨伯特： 拜托，不要哭了。我们会做很多事情，我们会去很多地方，我们会找个新家。

洛丽塔： 但是，我的东西怎么办，还有房子？

亨伯特： 我会料理好那一切的。你有没有什么特别想要的东西呢？

洛丽塔：我的录音机和磁带。

亨伯特： 我们会派人去取的，同时，我还可以给你买新的。

洛丽塔： 答应我永远别离开我。

亨伯特： 好，我答应你。我发誓，如果我说假话就会不得好死。

单词特搜

1. specially [ˈspecially] ad. 特别地，专门地

2. record [ˈrekɔ:d] n. 唱片，记录，履历

3.meantime [ˈmi:ntaim] n. 其间 ad. （与此）同时

4. promise [ˈprɔmis] v. 允诺，有前途 n. 承诺

精彩点拨

◆ 短语 all of a sudden 的意思是“突然地，突如其来地”，表示事情出人意料。

◆ take care of sth./sb. 表示“料理（照看，处置）某物/某人”。例如，You are not(physically) strong, so you may as well take care of your health.（你的体格不壮，最好注意健康。）

◆ 短语 send for sth. / sb. 所表示的意思是“派人/让人将某物取来，派人/让人去请某人”。例如，He was so ill that we had to send for a doctor.（他病得很重，我们只好给他请了医生。）

◆ 短语 in the meantime 所表示的含义等同于 meanwhile 一词，可翻译为“与此同时”。例如，I like skiing and in the meantime / meanwhile, I know it is very dangerous.（我喜欢滑雪，同时也知道这非常危险。）

俚语详说

cross one’s heart

我发誓，我说的是实话

解词释义

该短语的字面意思为“在胸前画十字”，说话者多为孩子，它是孩子们用来表示自己所说属实或者勇敢保证时所常用的起誓语。可译为“我发誓，我说的是真话，骗你会死”。

寻根究底

一般认为 cross one’s heart 与 cross one’s fingers（祈求好运，祈求消灾降福）一样，一般认为它们均来源于基督教传统中的划十字手势。不同的是，后者表示的是祈求好运或者希望减轻说谎和恶作剧的罪罚，而前者的目的在于对所述的事实加以肯定和强调。

《洛丽塔》 Lolita额外赠送

Paddle your own canoe. 原意是“划你自己的独木船。” 引申为“你要自己解决”或“你要自立自强”，用于劝人不要依赖别人，要靠自己的力量解决问题。

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

Internet [ˈintənet] n. 因特网

website [ˈwebsait] n. 网站

web page 网页

home page 主页，首页

search engine 搜索引擎

go online上网

register [ˈredʒistə] v. 注册

password [ˈpa:swə:d] n. 密码，口令

online shopping 网上购物

e-commerce 电子商务

Internet café 网吧

chat room 网络聊天室

net worm 网虫

download [ˈdaunˌləud] v. 下载

upload [ˈʌpˌləud] v. 上传

BBS= bulletin board system 电子布告栏系统

virus [ˈvaiərəs] n. 病毒

bug [bʌg] n. 程序漏洞

multimedia [ˌmʌltiˈmi:diə] n. 多媒体

Chapter 13精明理财

1.开支明细 Expenditure

2.节省开支 Save Money

3.借钱 Borrow Money

4.身无分文 Broke

5.投资理念 Concept of Investment

6.人寿保险 Life Insurance

7.医疗保险 Health Insurance

8.社会保险 Social Security

13精明理财

与中国人不同的是，西方人有点钱就想投资。因此金融市场非常发达，可供选择的投资渠道很多，如房产、彩票、基金、养老金、股票、债券、保险等等，应有尽有。许多百万富翁都很节俭，买现成的西装，开普通的福特车，在平价商场购物。但大多数人常常花钱很多，顾的只是眼前利益，很少考虑将来。很多人因透支而过着入不敷出的生活。

基本句式BASIC SENTENCES

家庭收入

夫妻俩都是工薪阶层。

Both the husband and wife are wage-earners.

☺wage-earner [ˌweidʒˈə:nə] n. 工薪族

A: Are they both rich? 他们富裕吗？

B: No. Both the husband and wife are wage-earners. 不富裕。他们夫妻俩都是工薪阶层。

我们夫妻俩是双职工。

We’re a double income family.

☺income [ˈinkəm] n. 收入，收益

= We have dual earners.

= My wife and I both work.

= We are a two-income family.

我要养家糊口。

I have a family to feed.

☺feed [fi:d] v. 喂养 n. 饲养，饲料

= I’ve got a family to take care of.

= I’ve got a family to support.

开支

他们用收入的绝大部分支付基本生活开支。

They spend most of their income for living expenses.

☺expense [ikˈspens] n. 开支，费用，代价

A: They spend most of their income for living expenses.

他们用收入的绝大部分支付基本生活开支。

B: We do, too. 我们也是。

买这么一个没有用的东西就是在浪费钱。

It would be a waste of money to buy such a useless thing.

☺useless [ˈju:slis] a. 无用的，无效的，无益的

A: It would be a waste of money to buy such a useless thing.

买这么一个没有用的东西就是在浪费钱。

B: I agree with you. 我同意你的看法。

我需要花费多少钱？

How much will it cost me?

= How much will I have to fork out?

= How much will I have to cough up?

A:If I want to have the whole house repainted, how much will it cost me?

我想要把整个房子重新粉刷一次，我需要花费多少钱？

B:Let me have a look around.

我来帮你算算。

我挣的钱要支付20%的所得税。

I pay 20% of what I make in personal income tax.

A: I pay 20% of what I make in personal income tax.

我挣的钱要支付20%的所得税。

B:That’s too high. 太高了。

开源节流

她把自己的每一笔收入和支出都记在小本上。

She records her every income and expense in her little book.

A:She records her every income and expense in her little book.

她把自己的每一笔收入和支出都记在小本上。

B: That’s a good idea to save money.

这确实是一个省钱的好方法。

你应该留出一笔钱以备应急之用。

You should set aside a sum of money for emergency use.

A: You should set aside a sum of money for emergency use.

你应该留出一笔钱以备应急之用。

B: Yes, it is advisable. 是的，这是明智之举。

今天发工资！

Today is payday!

☺payday [ˌpeiˈdei] n. 发工资日

A: Why don’t we eat out and treat ourselves? Today is payday!

为什么我们不出去吃，好好款待自己一下呢？今天发工资！

B: Oh, you remind me.

喔，你提醒了我。

不要浪费钱买没有必要的东西。

Don’t waste money to buy things which are not necessary.

A: Don’t waste money to buy things which are not necessary.

不要浪费钱买没有必要的东西。

B: I know, we need to save money.

我知道，我们要省钱。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.开支明细Expenditure

Amy： We need to figure out how much money we’re spending and what we’re spending it on.

Bill：Why?

Amy： Well, I think we could be saving more.

Bill： Really, well, OK. Get the receipts out.

Amy： Let’s see. We spent 700 dollars for our home loan payment, 400 on groceries 1, 75 on utilities 2, 250 on gasoline 3, 100 on books, and 300 on entertainment 4 last month.

Bill：That’s 1825 dollars.

Amy： We put 500 into the savings account, and 750 into our stock account.

Bill： 3075. Our paychecks 5 are 3300 combined. That means we don’t have any receipts for 225.

Amy：Right.

艾米： 我们要算算我们花了多少钱而且都花在什么地方了。

比尔： 为什么？

艾米： 哦，我想我们该多存一些钱了。

比尔： 真的，哦，好吧。把收据都拿出来。

艾米： 我们看看。上个月有房屋贷款700元，食品杂货400元，水、电等费用75元，汽油费250元，书100元和300元的娱乐消费。

比尔： 总共是1825元。

艾米： 我们存了500元到储蓄账户。还存了750元到股票账户。

比尔： 那就是3075元。我们的薪水加起来是3300元，那意味着有225元的支出没有收据。

艾米： 对。

注释

固定词组“figure out”在本段对话中的意思是“计算，算出”，此外它还有“解决，领会到”的意思。

单词特搜

1. grocery [ˈgrəusəri] n. 食品，杂货

2. utility [ju:ˈtiliti] n. （水、电等）有用的东西

3. gasoline [ˈgæsəli:n] n. 汽油

4. entertainment [entəˈteinmənt] n. 娱乐

5. paycheck [ˈpeitʃek] n. 薪水

2.节省开支Save Money

Bill： OK. So, where do you think we can save more money?

Amy： Well, we could eat in more. That 300 dollars for entertainment is mostly 1 going to restaurants.

Bill： Yeah, that’s a good idea, and you like to cook. What about the books?

Amy：No, I need my books.

Bill： Come on, if we save more money we can retire 2 earlier, and you’ll actually have time to read all those books you buy.

Amy： Well, what about the 50 you spent on a shirt? You could’ve gotten something for less.

Bill： OK. Let’s compromise 3, if you agree to only spend 75 on books, I’ll agree to only spend 40 for my next shirt.

Amy：All right. That sounds 4 fair.

比尔： 好，那么，你觉得我们可以在哪些方面省钱？

艾米： 嗯，我们可以多在家里吃饭。300元娱乐费大都花在餐馆了。

比尔： 是的，这个主意不错，况且你也喜欢做饭。那么书呢？

艾米：那个不行，我得买书。

比尔： 算了吧，如果我们多存些钱就可以早一点退休，那样你才有时间看完你买的那些书。

艾米： 那么，你50元买的那件衬衣呢？你可以买件更便宜的。

比尔： 好了。我们妥协吧。如果你同意买书只用75元的话，我同意下一件衬衣只用40元。

艾米： 好的。这样听起来才公平。

注释

“could’ve”是“could have”的口语表达式，只有在“have”是助动词的时候，才可用这种方式表达。

单词特搜

1. mostly [ˈməustli] ad. 主要地，大部分

2. retire [riˈtaiə] v. 退休

3. compromise [ˈkɔmprəmaiz] v. 妥协，折衷

4. sound [saund] v. 听起来

3.借钱Borrow Money

Dan： Can you loan 1 me some money?

Cathy： I’m sorry. I’ve already gone through my paycheck for the week.

Dan： You’ve gone through all your money so quickly? I thought you were well-off 2.

Cathy： Not me! You know money always burns a hole in my pocket.

丹：你能借我些钱吗？

凯西： 不好意思。我这个星期已经把工资花完了。

丹： 你这么快就把所有的钱都花了？我还以为你很有钱呢。

凯西： 我才不是！你知道钱装在我口袋里就像口袋被烧了个洞似的。

注释

1. 词组“go through”在本句话的意思为“用完”。2. 俚语“money always burns a hole in one’s pocket”的意思是“钱花得快，存不住 ”。

单词特搜

1. loan [ləun] v. 借给

2. well-off [ˌwelˈɔ:f] a. 手头宽裕的

英语通：笑话

都是因为我的钱 For My Money

There were a couple that who were having an argument in their home over financial

problems. And the wife finally got very mad, and exploded saying, “You should know that if it weren’t for my money, this television set wouldn’t be here. If it weren’t for my money, that easy chair that you’re sitting on wouldn’t be here, either. And, if it weren’t for my money, this house wouldn’t even be here!”

Then the husband said, “Are you kidding? If it weren’t for your money, I wouldn’t be here.”

夫妻俩在家里因为经济问题争论起来。妻子最后气疯了，爆发道：“你要知道，如果不是我的钱，这台电视不会在这儿；如果不是我的钱，你坐的那把舒服的椅子不会在这儿；如果不是我的钱，这所房子更不会在这儿！”

之后丈夫说道:“你不是开玩笑吧？要不是因为你的钱，我不会在这儿。”

4.身无分文Broke

Terri：Hey, let’s eat out tonight.

Fred： What’s the occasion 1? You won the lottery 2?

Terri： No, just wanna relax a little bit. You don’t have to win the lottery to relax, do you?

Fred：Well, I’m kind of broke.

Terri： Come on. It’s on me.

Fred： Really? It’s very nice of you.

Terri： Don’t be silly. I’ll take you anywhere you want to go.

Fred： Wonderful! You know what? I wish you wanted to relax everyday.

Terri： Dream on!

特瑞： 嘿，晚上出去吃饭吧。

佛莱德： 有什么喜事吗？你中彩票了？

特瑞： 不是，就是想放松一下。你不会等中了彩票才放松，是吧？

佛莱德： 嗯，我没钱了。

特瑞： 没关系。我请客。

佛莱德： 真的？你真好。

特瑞： 别傻了。想去哪儿吃？我带你去。

佛莱德： 太好了！你知道吗？我希望你每天都想放松一下。

特瑞： 别做梦了！

注释

短句“It’s on me.”和“Dream on!”都是口语中常用的短句，意思分别是“我请客。”和“别做梦了！”或是“做梦吧！”。

单词特搜

1. occasion [əˈkeiʒən] n. 大事，理由

2. lottery [ˈlɔtəri] n. 彩票

英语通：新闻

披着羊皮的狼，伪装友善的人 Wolf in Sheep’s Clothing

短语出自《伊索寓言》中“披着羊皮的狼”。故事中的狼，为了饱餐一顿，便在杀了一头羊后，将羊的皮撕下，披在自己的身上，并混在羊群里面，把羊一个接一个地吃掉。不过到最后，他的诡计被牧羊人识破，最终断送了性命。

这个短语也就用来形容“面善心恶、口蜜腹剑的伪君子”，或是比喻“伪装的事物”。

I always suspected that his meek little wife was a wolf in sheep’s clothing.

我总是怀疑他那个温顺娇小的老婆，是一只披着羊皮的狼。

5.投资理念Concept of Investment

Rachel： How are your stocks 1 doing, Jim?

Jim： Oh, all right. I lost a bunch of money in the last two years, but this year has been pretty good. Rachel： Yeah. I lost money investing 2 in the Internet, too.

Jim： Just goes to show that you should buy companies, not ideas.

Rachel： I changed my strategy 3 around too. I invest in good companies now.

Jim： Yeah, me too. Did you hear about Ted?

Rachel：No, what happened? Jim： He lost his kids’ 4 college money by trading.

Rachel： Oh, boy! His wife can’t be happy about that.

雷切尔： 你的股票怎么样了，吉姆？

吉姆： 哦，还可以。我过去两年赔了一些钱，但是今年很不错。

雷切尔： 是啊。我投资因特网也赔了一些钱。

吉姆： 这说明你应该投资具体的公司，而不光是一些概念。

雷切尔： 我也改变了我的策略。我现在投资前景好的公司。

吉姆： 是的，我也是。你知道特德的事情吗？

雷切尔： 不知道，怎么了？

吉姆： 他做生意把孩子上大学的钱赔了。

雷切尔： 哦，天哪！他的太太肯定会不高兴的。

注释

1. 搭配“go to show”的意思是“说明，证明”。

2. 单词“boy”有时候也做感叹词，意思和“God”一样，一般在表示“惊讶、兴奋或厌恶”时会被用到。

单词特搜

1. stock [stɔk] n. 股票

2. invest [inˈvest] v. 投资

3. strategy [ˈstrætidʒi] n. 策略

4. kid [kid] n. 小孩，孩子

6.人寿保险Life Insurance

Dad： Hey, daughter 1, let me ask you something.

Lisa： Yes, dad?

Dad： Do you have life insurance 2?

Lisa： Well, no. It just seemed like another bill we’d have to pay.

Dad： You have children now. What if something, God forbid 3, happens to you?

Lisa： That’s true. Well, how much do you think I should get?

Dad： A $100,000 policy 4 shouldn’t be too expensive. Here, call my agent. He’ll give you a good deal.

父亲： 嘿，女儿，我来问你一点事情。

莉莎：什么事，爸爸？

父亲：你买了人寿保险吗？

莉莎： 哦，没有。这好像是我们必须支付的另外一项开支。

父亲： 你现在也有小孩了。如果万一有什么不测，当然但愿不会如此，那该怎么办？

莉莎： 那倒是。哦，你觉得我该投保多少钱？

父亲： 10万元保单不算贵。给你这个，打个电话给我的代理人，他会给你讲很多的。

注释

这个“God forbid”是插入语，意思是“但愿不会如此”，用在“What if something happens to you?”之间表示所说的话只是猜测，而不是诅咒。

单词特搜

1. daughter [ˈdɔ:tə] n. 女儿

2. insurance [inˈʃuərəns] n. 保险

3. forbid [fəˈbid] v. 阻止，禁止

4. policy [ˈpɔlisi] n. 保险单

英语通：成语

夸张的故事，无稽之谈 Fisherman’s Tale

经常在河边垂钓的人们总是花很长的时间坐在河堤上面 ，静静等待大鱼上钩。然而，却不是每次钓鱼都能满载而归。当向别人讲起当天垂钓的情况时，钓鱼者总会夸大事实，把钓鱼的过程讲得精彩好听。但一尾大鱼上钩后却又挣脱的精彩情节，似乎变成了钓鱼者空手而归的借口。渐渐地，人们不再相信“钓鱼者所说的故事”了，甚至认为它们是“无稽之谈”或是“夸张的故事”。

7.医疗保险Health Insurance

James： Ohhh, I think I broke my leg.

Nurse： Here, sir, sit down in this wheelchair 1.

James：Thanks.

Nurse： The doctor will be with you in a moment. I just need to ask you a few questions.

James：All right.

Nurse： Name, age, please.

James： James Taylor, 23.

Nurse： Health 2 insurance company and policy number?

James：I don’t have it.

Nurse：What?

James： I don’t have health insurance.

Nurse： Well, this is going to be a very expensive broken leg, Mr. Taylor.

James：Ohhhh!

詹姆士： 哦哦哦，我想我把腿给摔断了。

护士： 坐这儿，先生，坐在轮椅上。

詹姆士： 谢谢。

护士： 医生马上就来。我要问你几个问题。

詹姆士： 好的。

护士： 请问您的姓名、年龄是……？

詹姆士： 詹姆士·泰勒，23岁。

护士： 您的医疗保险公司和保险单号码是多少？

詹姆士： 我没有。

护士： 什么？

詹姆士： 我没有医疗保险。

护士： 哦，泰勒先生，这次摔断腿花费可不小。

詹姆士： 哦！

单词特搜

1. wheelchair [ˈwi:ltʃɛə] n. 轮椅

2. health [helθ] n. 健康

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ ei ]

发此音时，舌头从[ e ] 的位置向[ i ] 的方向滑动，在接近[ i ] 时停止；嘴角尽量向耳边拉，第一个音长而强，第二个音短而弱，发音力求过渡自然。此音类似于汉语拼音“ei”的发音。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

8.社会保险Social Security

Amanda： Man, they take a lot of our paycheck.

Bud： Yeah, the government 1 really takes a bite, doesn’t it?

Amanda： Seriously. The only tax I don’t mind them taking is social 2 security 3. It’s only a few dollars every paycheck.

Bud： Yeah, I don’t mind it either. We’ll both end up rich slobs 4 and not need it, but what if we do, you know?

Amanda： Yeah. It won’t be much, but at least we’ll have a monthly check when we get old.

Bud： Yeah. My grandmother gets by on social security and the money my grandfather invested when he was alive 5.

Amanda： Let’s just hope the politicians 6 don’t figure out a way to spend it.

Bud： Really? No, they couldn’t. None of them would have jobs if they did.

阿曼达： 嘿，他们从我们的薪水里扣了不少钱哦。

巴德： 是呀，政府确实扣了不少，是吧？

阿曼达： 当然。只有社会保险这种税我不介意上交。每次只会从薪水里面扣除几元钱。

巴德： 是呀，我也不介意。我们最终肯定不会缺钱也不会需要它，但是你知道，如果我们需要这笔钱呢？

阿曼达： 是呀。虽然不多，但是至少老了以后每个月有一个固定收入。

巴德： 是呀。我祖母就是靠社会保险金和祖父在世时的投资生活。

阿曼达： 让我们巴望政治家们不会想着法子把它用掉吧。

巴德： 真的吗？不，不会的。如果他们这样做了，他们的工作就不保了。

注释

1.“bite”本意指“咬”，但在英语俚语中此词可以用来表示“一笔扣除的钱”。

2. 词组“get by”意为“混日子，勉强度日”。

单词特搜

1. government [ˈgʌvənmənt] n. 政府

2. social [ˈsəuʃəl] a. 社会的

3. security [siˈkjuəriti] n. 安全

4. slob [slɔb] n. （美俚）大胖子

5. alive [əˈlaiv] a. 活着的

6. politician [pɔliˈtiʃən] n. 政治家，政客

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的句子

美元正在下跌。

（×）Dollars have been falling.

“美元一直从天上掉下来。”dollar前面如果不加冠词，而且用复数形式的话，就会变成这种很奇怪的句子。听到这句话的人，大概会说I gotta go!（我要赶快走！）然后一溜烟地跑出去了，要么去捡钱，要么去看奇观，要么被你吓到了。

（√）The dollar has been falling.

要加上冠词，说the dollar才对。

（√）The dollar has been in decline.

The dollar has dropped.

The dollar has weakened.

这几句话都是“美元下跌了”的意思。注意dollar一词一定要用单数形式。

这是信用卡。

（×）This is a credit card.

“这个就是所谓的‘信用卡’了。”this is a… 是向人说明、教导人时的说法，就像在产品发表会上，一边指着某项产品，一边说明：这就是某某产品。当你对饭店服务人员这样说，对方可能会立刻回答 I know. （我知道。）

（√）Here’s my credit card.

here’s… 是当你一边对对方说：“来，这个是……”一边伸手将东西递给对方时常说的话。学校教的英语很喜欢用this is… 来表现，但是若想说出地道、自然的英语，一定要区别一下使用方式。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《蝙蝠侠再战风云》 Batman Returns影视片花

Selina： I’m just boning 1 up for your Bruce Wayne meeting in the morning. I pulled all the files^2 on the proposed power plant and Mr. Wayne’s hopedfor investment^3. This is all very interesting, though a bit on the technical^4 side about how the power plant is a power plant in name only, in fact, it’s going to be a big giant capacitor^5.

Max： What did curiosity do to the cat?

Selina：I’m no cat.

瑟琳娜： 我正在准备明天上午你和布鲁斯·韦恩会谈的材料。我调出了发电厂企划案的所有档案和韦恩先生希望投资的文件。这实在是非常有趣，虽然有点儿过于专业了，我是指发电厂，如何能够只是名义上的发电厂，而事实上它将是个巨大的容电器。

马克斯：好奇心让猫怎么来着？

瑟琳娜：我不是猫。

单词特搜

1.bone [bəun] v.苦学（美俚语），考前临时抱佛脚 n. 骨，骨骼

2.file [fail] n. 档案，文件 v. 归档，登记备案

3.investment [inˈvestmənt] n. 投资，投资额，（时间、精力等的）投入

4.technical [ˈteknikəl] a. 技术的，工艺的

5.capacitor [kəˈpæsitə] n. 电容器

精彩点拨

◆ bone up (on something) (for…) 的意思是“（为……）而埋头学习/钻研 (for……) ”，一般用于口语中，可翻译为“努力学习，临时抱佛脚地苦学”。例如，I studied French in high school but I need to bone up on it before I go to Paris.（我在中学学过法语，但在去巴黎之前我需要再温习一下。）类似的短语还有 brush up“复习，温故”，例如，I’ll brush up on my German before I leave for Munich.（去慕尼黑前，我将再复习一下德语。）

◆ in name only 一般可翻译为“有名无实”，表示某事物仅仅是名义上的。例如，He’s manager in name only, it’s his assistant who really runs the place.（他只不过是名义上的经理，而实际上是他的助手掌管着这里的一切。）

俚语详说

curiosity killed the cat 好奇害死猫

解词释义

curiosity 为“好奇（心）”，kill 意思是“杀死”。该短语的字面意思就是“好奇心杀死了猫”，实际用来劝诫人们不要过分好奇，不然可能招致杀身之祸。可直接翻译为“好奇害死猫”。

寻根究底

猫在西方传说中除了“命大”，有“九条命”之外（a cat has nine lives），还是好奇心、神秘以及不祥的代表。尽管猫有九条命，但是因其好奇心太重，结果还是害死了自己。此外，西方谚语中还有 care（忧虑）killed a cat，亦为劝诫语，不同的是它劝诫人们“不要过于忧虑”。

《蝙蝠侠再战风云》 Batman Returns额外赠送

A cat in gloves catches no mice.“戴着手套的猫抓不到老鼠。”比喻“太过谨慎行事不易”。用于劝人做事不宜太过谨慎。也可以说：The cat in gloves catches no mice.

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

asset [ˈæset] n. 资产

current assets 流动资产

estate [iˈsteit] n. 不动产

fixed assets 固定资产

budget [ˈbʌdʒit] n. 预算

financial plan 财务计划

income [ˈinkəm] n. 收入

insurance [inˈʃuərəns] n. 保险

accident insurance 意外保险

life insurance 人寿保险

health insurance 健康保险

social security 社会保险（包括退休、失业、伤残等保险）

car insurance 汽车保险

unemployment [ˌʌnimˈplɔimənt] insurance 失业保险

beneficiary [ˌbeniˈfiʃəri] n. 受益人

premium [ˈprimiəm] n. 保费

coverage [ˈkʌvəridʒ] n. 保额

tax [tæks] n. 税

income tax 所得税

property tax 财产税

sales tax 营业税

tax rate 税率

Section 2娱乐休闲

Chapter 1健康生活

1.失眠问题 Insomnia

2.修补牙齿 Fill a Tooth

3.节食减肥 On a Diet

4.吸烟问题 Smoking

5.饮食卫生 Clean Food

6.注意休息 Have a Good Rest

1 健康生活

随着健康生活理念的深入人心，许多国家流行起形形色色的健康生活方式，比如少吃肉、素食风、做运动、减肥、戒烟、看心理医生、改善睡眠质量等等。越来越多的人开始意识到健康生活方式的重要性，因为这样做不仅可以保持身体健康，而且还可以节省下一大笔看病吃药的费用,可谓一举多得。

基本句式BASIC SENTENCES

饮食与运动

我对食物没什么挑剔的。

I’m not particular about food.

☺particular [pəˈtikjulə] a. 挑剔的 n. 细节

A: I’m not particular about food. 我对食物没什么挑剔的。

B: It’s good for health. 这对健康有好处。

我经常锻炼以保持身体健康。

I work out regularly to keep fit.

☺work out“锻炼，做运动”

A: I work out regularly to keep fit. 我经常锻炼以保持身体健康。

B: You do look good. 你看起来确实神采奕奕的。

现在瑜珈功在学校里很流行。

Yoga is very popular on campus now.

☺on campus“在校园里”

= Yoga is in fashion on campus now.

A: Yoga is very popular on campus now.

现在瑜珈功在学校里很流行。

B: Yeah. I like it.

是啊。我很喜欢瑜珈。

关心病者

你感觉好些了吗？

Do you feel better?

◎ How are you feeling today? 今天感觉怎么样?

我陪你去医院好吗？

May I escort you to the hospital?

☺escort [iˈskɔ:t] v. 护卫，护送，陪同

A: May I escort you to the hospital? 我陪你去医院好吗？

B: No, thank you. I’ll be OK in a few minutes. 不用了，谢谢。我一会儿就好。

你很快会好的。

You will be well soon.

= You’ll get better soon.

= You’ll be all right soon.

你最好戒烟。

You’d better stop smoking.

☺stop doing sth.“停下正在做的事情”

A: You’d better stop smoking. It’s good for your recovery.

你最好戒烟。对你的康复有利。

B: Thank you. But it’s not easy for me.

谢谢你。但是对我来说不容易。

该吃药了。It’s time to take medicine.

A:It’s time to take medicine. 该吃药了。

B:Oh, no. They are too bitter. 哦，不。太苦了。

心理健康

我得去咨询一下心理医生。

I need to consult a psychologist.

☺consult [kənˈsʌlt] v. 请教，商量，商议

A: You look terrible. 你的脸色真吓人。

B: I need to consult a psychologist. 我得去咨询一下心理医生。

我真的慌极了。

I’m really in a flap.

☺be in a flap“慌乱，紧张，激动”

A: I’m really in a flap. 我真的慌极了。

B: Take it easy. 放松点。

我真不知道如何是好。

I just can’t figure out what I shall do.

☺figure out“弄明白，想清楚”

A: I just can’t figure out what I shall do. 我真不知道如何是好。

B: Can I help? 我能帮得上忙吗？

我感觉如坐针毡。

I’m on tenterhooks.

☺be on tenterhooks“焦虑不安，如坐针毡”

= I’m on pins and needles.

我愁得睡不着觉。

Worrying kept me awake.

A: Worrying kept me awake. 我愁得睡不着觉。

B: You’ll send yourself to an early grave. 这样会使自己折寿的。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.失眠问题Insomnia

Shirley： Steve, you look pale. What happened?

Steve：I didn’t sleep a wink last night.

Shirley： Did you have something on your mind? You look so concerned 1! Maybe I can help you.

Steve： Well, I’m under a lot of pressure 2. My boss is very pushy 3. He assigned 4 me three projects. Now the deadlines are near and I still haven’t finished all of my projects.

Shirley： Is there anything I can do to help you?

Steve： Well, I guess no one can help me but myself. For the moment, I just need someone to talk to so that I can relieve 5 my stress.

雪莉： 史蒂夫，你看上去脸白刷刷的。怎么了？

史蒂夫： 我昨晚一夜没睡。

雪莉： 你心里有什么事情吧？你看上去心事重重的！也许我能帮你。

史蒂夫： 嗯，我最近压力很大。老板总是催得很急。他给我派了3个项目。现在，最终期限临近，可我还没完成。

雪莉： 有什么我可以帮忙的吗？

史蒂夫： 嗯，我觉得除了我自己别人谁也帮不了我。现在，我只需要找个人来倾诉，这样可以缓解我的压力。

注释

“I didn’t sleep a wink last night. ”中“sleep a wink”的意思是指“合一下眼”。

单词特搜

1. concerned [kənˈsə:nd] a. 焦虑的

2. pressure [preʃə] n. 压力

3. pushy [ˈpuʃi] a. 催促的

4. assign [əˈsain] v. 分派

5. relieve [riˈli:v] v. 减轻，缓解

2.修补牙齿Fill a Tooth

Cindy： Hi, Robert, what happened to your face? It looks swollen 1.

Robert： I had to get a cavity 2 filled today.

Cindy：Did it hurt?

Robert： I don’t even wanna talk about it. It killed me!

Cindy：How long were you in the chair?

Robert： It took quite a while. But the worst part was getting numbed 3. They had to give me 3 shots!

Cindy： Well, I guess you’ve learned a good lesson, huh! You have to take good care of your teeth.

Robert： No kidding. Not only can’t I stand the pain, but… man… dentists 4 are expensive. The bill is going to be humungous 5!

Cindy：Don’t you have a dental insurance?

Robert： I do, but it still doesn’t cover everything.

辛迪： 嗨，罗伯特，你的脸怎么了？好像肿了。

罗伯特：我今天不得不把牙补了。?

辛迪：疼吗？

罗伯特： 我都不想提它。都疼死我了！

辛迪： 你在手术椅上躺了多长时间？

罗伯特： 好一阵子。不过最糟糕的是麻醉过程。他们不得不给我打了3针！

辛迪： 哈，你这次得到教训了吧！你必须好好保护你的牙齿。

罗伯特： 别开玩笑了。我不但不能忍受疼痛，而且……天哪……看牙医也太贵了。肯定是很大一笔开销！

辛迪：你不是有牙医保险吗？

罗伯特： 是有，可那也不包括所有的费用啊。

注释

“Not only can’t I stand the pain, but dentists are expensive.”是倒装句，“not only”位于句首时，句子要用倒装形式。“not only… but (also)… ”意为“不但……而且……”。

单词特搜

1. swollen [ˈswəulən] a. 肿胀的

2. cavity [ˈkæviti] n. 蛀洞

3. numb [nʌm] v. 使麻木

4. dentist [ˈdentist] n. 牙科医生

5. humungous [hju:ˈmʌŋgəs] a. 极大的

3.节食减肥On a Diet

Peter： What did the doctor say?

Monica： He said that I have been eating too much.

Peter： Did he give you any advice 1?

Monica： He asked me to clean up my diet 2 by cutting out red meat.

Peter： Yes. You must put yourself on a diet.

彼得：医生说什么？

莫尼卡：他说我吃得太多了。

彼得：他给你什么建议了吗？

莫尼卡： 他让我把食谱里的红肉都删掉。

注释

彼得：的确。你是得节食了。“red meat ”是“暗红色的肉（如牛肉和羊肉等）”的意思，与 white meat “白肉（如禽类的肉）”相对。

单词特搜

1. advice [ədˈvais] n. 建议，忠告

2. diet [ˈdaiət] n. 特定的饮食

英语通：看图

Feeling Loved

感觉被爱着

摘自《邂逅幸福英文》

4.吸烟问题Smoking

Monica： If you want to keep healthy, you must give up smoking. It’s extremely 1 bad for your health, you know.

Peter： I know it isn’t good for me, but the problem is I just can’t help it.

Monica： Well, I’ve got an idea: put the label “cancer sticks” on each pack of cigarettes 2 and read it before you smoke. It may give you a feeling to reduce it.

Peter：I’ll try.

莫尼卡： 如果你想保持健康，你必须戒烟。你知道，它对健康很不利。

彼得： 我知道这对我的身体不好，但是问题是我就是控制不住。

莫尼卡： 嗯，我有主意了：你可以在每盒烟上都标明“癌症烟卷”，在你每次抽烟之前都读一遍。这会给你一种想少抽烟的感觉。

彼得：我会试试的。

注释

常用句型“It is good / bad for…”的意思是“对……有好/坏处”，一般指健康方面。

单词特搜

1. extremely [ikˈstri:mli] ad. 非常地，极端地

2. cigarette [sigəˈret] n. 香烟

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ i ]

发此音时要短促而轻快，上下唇及上下齿要比发[ i: ] 时微开，嘴角肌肉略为放松，类似汉字“衣”与“也”之间的音。这个音发出来的声音特别像部队里喊数“1，2，3，4”中“1”的音。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

5.饮食卫生Clean Food

Andrew： Please do excuse me for a moment. I’ve got diarrhea 1.

Betty： It’s easy to get loose bowels 2 in summer.

Andrew： It may have something to do with the food I had last night.

Betty： You’ve got to be careful

on the food you eat.

Andrew：I will. Thank you.

安德鲁： 失陪一下。我拉肚子了。

贝蒂：夏天很容易拉肚子的。

安德鲁： 估计和我昨晚吃的东西有关系。

贝蒂 ： 你要注意自己吃的东西。

安德鲁：我会的。谢谢。

注释

固定搭配“have something to do with...”的意思是“和……有关系”。

单词特搜

1. diarrhea [ˌdaiəˈriə] n. 痢疾，腹泻

2. bowels [ˈbauəlz] n. 肠

英语通：成语

酸葡萄 Sour Grapes

“酸葡萄”出自《伊索寓言》（Aesop’s fables）里《狐狸与葡萄》（The Fox and the Grapes）这篇故事。故事中的主角狐狸，某日偷偷溜进了一个葡萄园，看到架上饱满熟透的葡萄，心想这里的葡萄一定甜美多汁，可以解渴，便想尽办法要摘下葡萄。

但是，不管狐狸如何费力地跳跃，都够不到架上的葡萄。尽管很不甘心，但自己的体力却越来越不行了，也跳得越来越低。最后，他终于选择了放弃，并说道：I am sure they are sour.（我确信它们是酸的。）

后来，人们就借用 “酸葡萄”比喻某些人因得不到渴望的物品而假装不喜欢。

He says he didn’t want to marry her, but that’s just sour grapes.

他说不想和她结婚，但那只是他的酸葡萄心理。

6.注意休息Have a Good Rest

Alice： You look run down, Brian.

Brian： I’ve been feeling under the weather recently. I caught a bad cold last week, and I still haven’t gotten over it.

Alice： Well, you wanna take a sick leave? All you need now is a good, long rest.

Brian： I guess so. Even though I seem 1 to be over the worst of it, I don’t want to give the bug 2 to anyone in the office.

Alice：Good idea.

爱莉丝： 你看上去蔫得很，布赖恩。

布赖恩： 我最近病了。上周得了重感冒，现在还没好。

爱莉丝： 嗯，你想请病假吗？你现在最需要的就是好好休息一段时间。

布赖恩： 我也这么想的。就算我似乎是熬过了感冒最糟糕的阶段，我也不想把病毒传染给办公室里的任何一个人。

爱莉丝：你这样想很好。

注释

1. “run down”的意思是“耗尽体力，筋疲力尽”；后面的“get over”意思是“克服，熬过”。

2. “be under the weather”在口语中表示“有点小病，不太舒服”。

单词特搜

1. seem [si:m] v. 似乎，好像

2. bug [bʌg] n. 病毒

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ ʒ ]

发 [ ʒ ] 时与发 [ ʃ ] 时的口形相同，不同之处在于此音不送气，振动声带。发音有点类似汉语拼音“r”。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的单词

good 不是称赞“很好”，而只是差强人意的“马马虎虎”。

good在字典里有“好的，优秀的，优的，很棒的”等富有正面意义的解释。但是实际会话中的good，不一定具有“好”的意义，这是一个暗藏玄机的单词，会因状况和语调的不同而出现好几种意义。请仔细看下面的对话：

A： How was your day?

今天过得怎样？

B： Good. 嗯，还好。（没精神的下沉音调。）

A： Did something go wrong?

发生什么事了吗？

B： Well, I got into a fight with my boss.

嗯，我和老板吵了一架。像这样因为说话的方法和语气不同，good会产生和字典完全不同的解释。good在会话中，用作“马马虎虎、不算坏”等意思的情形很多。也就是说，这个good是not bad的意思。

试吃料理时 It’s good.

“还好。”并不是在称赞。如果真要传达“好吃”的感觉，应以It’s really good.（真棒。）或I love it.（我喜欢吃。）再或者用Delicious!（真好吃啊！）来表现。

听到对方的idea“主意、点子”时 That’s good.

“不错。”认为说话者的主意勉勉强强过得去，对于对方的主意并不太感兴趣，如想要称赞“真是太好了！”，应该说That’s great.比较贴切。

被问及How are you?（你好吗？）时 Good.

“马马虎虎。”这是打算讲“我很好”，但说出来的意思却完全不对的典型例子。如果想说我很好的话，可说成Excellent!（好得很！）和Really good!（我真的很好！）Just fine.（我很好。）等。当然也可以配合身体的状况说Not bad at all.（还好。）或OK。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《骗中骗》 The Sting影视片花

Twist： When did you get back in town^1?

Dukey： days ago.

Twist： You A couple of heard about Luther Coleman, didn’t you?

Dukey： Yeah. Some of the boys were passing the hat for Alva and the kids. I’ve never seen the guys^2 so worked up.

Twist： Don’t worry^3 about it, Dukey. We’re gonna send a little calling card of our own.

图伊斯特：你什么时候回来的？

杜克：几天前。

图伊斯特： 卢瑟·科尔曼出事了，你听说了吧？

杜克： 听说了。我的几个兄弟在为阿尔玛和她的小孩募捐。我还没看到过这些人有这么气愤。

图伊斯特： 别担心，杜克。我们就要开始行动了。

单词特搜

1.town [taun] n. 城镇，都市，商业中心区

2.guy [gai] n. 家伙，小伙子，朋友

3.worry [ˈwʌri] v. 使烦恼，使焦虑

4.gonna [ˈgɔnə] （口）将要，就要，准备做

精彩点拨

◆ a couple of 的意思是“两个，一对，不多的几个”。在表示两个的时候，意思是两个同类的东西，可能与 couple 是“夫妻”的意思有关。

◆ hear about 表示“听说”，与 hear of 的意思相近，都是听别人说的意思。英语口语中常用的 Have you ever heard about…? 来开始讲一个笑话。Hear! Hear! 则用来表示同意或赞成某人的谈话，尤其在一个演讲中。

◆ worked up 意为“情绪激动的，烦躁不安的”。注意 work up 的意思是“逐步建立，逐步引起，逐步发展，整理”的意思，不能与之相混淆，两者相差很大。

俚语详说

pass the hat 募捐，筹钱

解词释义

字面意思是“传帽子”。比喻“（向众人）募捐、筹钱”，比如说为了买礼物等等而进行的小规模的筹钱。

寻根究底

从北京天桥耍把式的艺人到巴黎地下铁路车站内弹吉他的披头青年，凡是街头献技的，等到行人驻足的渐多，就会拿出帽子来，请围观的先生、太太解囊，于是“传帽子（pass the hat）”一语在今天泛指一切小规模的募捐活动。

《骗中骗》 The Sting额外赠送

Nothing is certain but death and taxes.“除了死亡与税金外，没有什么事情是一定的。”这是本杰明·富兰克林（Benjamin Franklin）说的话，全文是：In this world nothing is certain but death and taxes.（除了死亡与税金之外，世界上没有什么事是一定的。）

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

diet [ˈdaiət] n. 特定的饮食

lose weight 减肥

weight [weit] n. 体重

height [hait] n. 身高

eyesight [ˈaisait] n. 视力

healthy food 健康食品

fry [frai] n. 油炸食品

fat [fæt] n. 脂肪

low-fat [ˌləuˈfæt] a. 低脂肪的

fatty [ˈfæti] a. 脂肪多的，油腻的

protein [ˈprəuti:n] n. 蛋白质

vitamin [ˈvaitəmin] n. 维他命，维生素

calcium [ˈkælsiəm] n. 钙

iron [ˈaiən] n. 铁

zinc [ziŋk] n. 锌

mineral [ˈminərəl] water 矿泉水

purified [ˈpjuərifaid] water 纯净水

polluted water 受污染的水

cigarette [sigəˈret] n. 香烟

cigar [siˈga:] n. 雪茄

wine [wain] n. 酒

beer [biə] n. 啤酒

brandy [ˈbrændi] n. 白兰地酒

champagne [ʃæmˈpein] n. 香槟酒

cocktail [ˈkɔkteil] n. 鸡尾酒

vodka [ˈvɔdkə] n. 伏特加酒

whisky [ˈwiski] n. 威士忌酒

Chapter 2电影世界

1.相约看电影 Invite Someone to See a Film

2.排队 Stand in a Line

3.买票 Buy Tickets

4.进入影院 Enter the Cinema

5.评论电影 Comment on the Film

2 电影世界

电影可以折射出文化的方方面面，它也可以启发人们的思维，激发人们的想象力。在西方国家，电影事业的发展如火如荼，尤以美国好莱坞为代表。美国的电影根据内容被划分成不同的等级，以适应不同年龄的观众。然而，现代的电影越来越强调动作、特技、暴露的性描写还有超现实的暴力镜头。不过，这丝毫没有影响人们观看电影的热情。电影仍然是人们娱乐生活的一个重要组成部分。

基本句式BASIC SENTENCES

提出邀请

今晚去看电影怎么样?

How about going to a movie tonight?

☺how about…“……如何，怎样”

◎Are you coming to the cinema tonight?你今晚去看电影吗？

◎Would you like to go to a movie tonight?你今晚想去看电影吗？

这是一部热门电影。

The movie was a big hit.

☺hit [hit] n. 成功，打击，碰撞

= The movie was a huge success.

= The movie was a smash.

= The movie was big at the box office.

你喜欢看什么电影?

What kind of films do you like?

A: What kind of films do you like? 你喜欢看什么电影? B: I like romance. 我喜欢爱情片。

买票

请给我两张票。

I’d like two tickets, please.

A: May I help you? 我能为你效劳吗？

B:I’d like two tickets, please. 请给我两张票。

电影什么时候开始?

What time will the film begin?

A: What time will the film begin? 电影什么时候开始？

B: At 7:30 tonight.今晚七点半。

这部电影持续多长时间?

How long does this film last?

☺last [la:st] v. 持续 a. 最后的，末尾的

A: How long does this film last? 这部电影持续多长时间?

B: Two hours.两个小时。

这部电影的女主角是谁？

Who is the leading actress in this film?

☺actress [ˈæktris] n. 女演员

A: Who is the leading actress in this film? 这部电影的女主角是谁？

B: I don’t know her name, but I like her very much. 我不知道她的名字，但我非常喜欢她。

嗬，这么多票贩子！

Oh, so many ticket scalpers!

☺scalper [ˈskælpə] n. 投机倒把者

A: Oh, so many ticket scalpers! 嗬，这么多票贩子！

B: Only because it’s a great movie tonight. 那是因为今晚的电影特棒。

看电影

简，你认为这部电影怎么样?

What do you think of this film, Jane?

☺think of“认为，想”

◎How do you like the film? 电影怎么样？

A: What do you think of this film, Jane? 简，你认为这部电影怎么样?

B: Wonderful, I enjoy it very much. 挺棒的，我非常喜欢。

这部影片很感人。

The film is moving.

☺moving [ˈmu:viŋ] a. 令人感动的

= It is a touching movie.这是一部感人的电影。

这部电影真没劲。

This movie is boring.

☺boring [ˈbɔ:riŋ] a. 无聊的，令人厌烦的

= The film is very dull.

前面的人挡着，我看不见。

I can’t see because of the person in front of me.

◎That hat is blocking my view. 那顶帽子挡住了我的视线。

◎That person is in my way. 那个人挡着我了。

你认为男主角怎么样？

What do you think of the leading actor?

A: What do you think of the leading actor?你认为男主角怎么样？

B: He acts excellently. 他演得好极了。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.相约看电影Invite Someone to See a Film

George： Hi, Annie, I was wondering if you’re free tomorrow night.

Annie： Well, George, I guess I am. Why do you ask?

George： I have just gotten a pair of presale “Star Wars” movie tickets from a friend and was thinking of inviting you along for the opening premiere 1. Are you interested?

Annie： Yeah, definitely! Thanks for inviting me!

George：My pleasure.

Annie： I really wanted to watch “Star Wars”on the opening day but the pre-sale tickets were sold out. How did you manage to get hold of them?

George： A friend of mine works at the corporate 2 headquarters of “Pepsi”, which is a major 3 sponsor 4 of the movie. He was able to get the tickets for free, and then he sold two to me for $50 a piece.

Annie： You paid $50 for each ticket? That’s a huge premium 5 over the regular 6 price!

George： Not really, considering 7 the fact that other people were willing to pay as much as $200 each on the“black market”. Besides, I knew you were really looking forward to watching “Star Wars” on the opening day.

Annie： Wow, I’m really honored you went through all this trouble just for my sake 8. I really appreciate that. So, what time are we going?

George： Well, let’s see. The movie starts at 10. We should get there at least 1 hour earlier because there’ll be a big line 9. I could pick you up at your house at 8, if that’s OK with you.

Annie：8 pm? That’s fine with me.

George：Okay.

Annie： So I’ll see you tomorrow then at 8?

George： Yeah. That’s great. I’ll see you tomorrow night.

Annie：Okay, George. Bye!

George：Bye, Annie.

乔治： 嗨，安妮，你明天晚上有空吗？

安妮： 哦，乔治，我想我有空。有什么事吗？

乔治： 我从朋友那弄来两张预售的《星球大战》的电影票，想请你和我一起去参加电影的首映式。你有兴趣吗？

安妮：有，当然有！谢谢你请我！

乔治：不用谢。

安妮： 我特别想去《星球大战》的首映式，但是预售的票已经卖完了。你是怎么弄到的？

乔治： 我的一个朋友在“百事”的总部工作，而百事是电影的主要赞助商之一。所以他有几张免费的票，他每张五十块钱卖给我两张。

安妮： 一张票五十块钱？比正常价格贵了好多！

乔治： 如果跟在黑市上卖两百块钱一张的比起来，也不算贵了。而且我知道你非常想在首映那天去看。

安妮： 哦，你为了我费了这么多心思真让我受宠若惊。我非常感谢你。那么，我们什么时候去呢？

乔治： 嗯，咱们看看。电影十点开始。我们至少要提前一个小时到那里，因为会有很多人排队。如果你方便，我八点到你家接你吧。

安妮：八点？没问题。

乔治：好的。

安妮：那明天八点见。

乔治：好。太好了。明晚见。

安妮：好的，乔治。再见。

乔治：再见，安妮。

注释

1. 固定搭配“get hold of”的意思是“抓住，得到”。如，He first had to get hold of some basic facts. 他首先必须得到一些基本的事实。

2. 固定搭配“look forward to”的意思是“期待”，后面接名词或动名词。如，I now look forward to going back to work as soon as possible. 我现在期待能尽快回去工作。

单词特搜

1. premiere [ˈpremiə] n. 初次演出

2. corporate [ˈkɔ:pərit] a. 共同的

3. major [ˈmeidʒə] a. 主要的

4. sponsor [ˈspɔnsə] n. 赞助者

5. premium [ˈprimiəm] n. 额外费用

6. regular [ˈregjulə] a. 常规的

7. considering [kənˈsidəriŋ] prep. 考虑到

8. sake [seik] n. 缘故，好处

9. line [lain] n. (排的)队

2.排队Stand in a Line

Pearl： Look! They’re playing “The Matrix”today.

Ben： You’re right. Look at the crowd 1. Do you think we’ll still be able to get tickets?

Pearl： I don’t know. If we can’t, we can buy from the ticket scalpers 2.

Ben： No way. I’d rather go to another movie house.

Pearl： Come on! We’re already here. Besides, I really want to see this picture 3.

Ben： All right! Let’s see when the next movie is playing.

Pearl： Seven-thirty. There’s only ten minutes left, and look at the long line.

Ben：Shall we take a chance?

Pearl：Yeah, let’s do so.

( they line up )

Ben：It’s moving so slow.

Pearl： What can you expect 4 with this crowd? I’m praying 5 that no one will cut in the line.

Ben：I don’t think anyone will.

Pearl： I hope not. We’re getting closer... Two more... One more... It’s our turn.

珀儿：看，今天上映《骇客帝国》。

本： 是啊。看看这么多人。你觉得我们能买到票吗？

珀尔： 我不知道。如果买不到，我们就从票贩子那里买。

本： 不行。我宁愿去另外一家影院。

珀尔： 算了吧！我们已经来了。再说，

我真的很想看这部片子。

本： 好吧！看看下一场是什么时候。

珀尔： 七点半。只剩下十分钟了，可

是还有那么多人在排队。

本：要试一试吗？

珀尔：好吧，试试吧。

（他们开始排队）

本：走得真慢。

珀尔： 这么多人你还想有多快啊？我只希望没有人插队。

本：我觉得没人会这么做。

珀尔： 希望没有。我们越来越近了……还有两个……还有一个……到我们了。

注释

“ticket scalper”就是我们俗称的“票贩子”。

单词特搜

1. crowd [kraud] n. 人群

2. scalper [ˈskælpə] n. 做投机买卖的人

3. picture [ˈpiktʃə] n. 影片，图片

4. expect [ikˈspekt] v. 期望

5. pray [prei] v. 祈求

3.买票Buy Tickets

David： Can we have two tickets

for 7:30?

Ticket agent： Yes, and would you like to have seats 1 in the front or at the back?

David：In the front 2, please.

Ticket agent：That’s 35 yuan each.

David： Thank you, and what’s

on tomorrow?

Ticket agent：Tarzan.

David： Can we get tickets now?

Ticket agent： I’m afraid not. Tomorrow it’s the premiere.

大卫： 我们可以买两张7点半的票吗?

售票员： 好的，你想要前排的座位还是后排的?

大卫：请拿前排的。

售票员：每张35元。

大卫：谢谢，明天放什么电影?

售票员：《人猿泰山》。

大卫：我们现在能买到票吗?

售票员：恐怕不行。明天首映。

注释

“be on”在这里是指电影等正在“上映，上演”，相当于“be playing”。

单词特搜

1. seat [si:t] n. 座位

2. front [frʌnt] n. 前面

英语通：成语

现金 Cash on the Nail / Barrelhead

cash on the nail主要在英国使用。过去在英国，卖布商会在柜台边上按一定距离钉上铁钉，作为丈量布料的固定尺码。买布的时候，顾客必须先将钱放在柜台上（cash on the nail），布商再把裁下来的布给他。

美语中的cash on the barrelhead与该意思相近。美国人开发西部时，生活很艰苦，所以较为简朴，酒吧里通常没有柜台，而是以竖立的酒桶代替柜台。当顾客要买酒时，须先将钱放在barrelhead“酒桶盖上”，老板才会愿意打酒给他。

不论是nail还是barrelhead，这个短语在今天都用来表示“现金”。

4.进入影院Enter the Cinema

Andrew： Wow, look at the line! It’s worse than I expected. We’re lucky we got here an hour early. Or else we would definitely 1 have had problems getting good seats. I’m glad we made the effort 2 to come early.

Heather： Me too. I learned my lesson last time I went to a premiere opening. I didn’t arrive early enough and ended up with a terrible seat all the way in the front row 3! Believe me, it was one of the worst movie experiences 4 ever.

Andrew： Yeah! I hate sitting in the front row.

Heather： By the way, it was really thoughtful 5 of you to get this ticket for me. I really appreciate it. Why don’t I buy you some popcorn 6 and a drink?

Andrew：That would be great!

Heather： OK. What kind of soda 7 do you want?

Andrew： Let me see... I’ll take a large Coke. As for the popcorn, medium 8 size will do. Thanks a lot.

Heather： I better get going. You hold my place and I’ll be back as quickly as possible. Oh, I almost forgot. I better hold on to my ticket stub 9 in case you get in before I get back. If that happens, just save me a seat and I’ll meet you inside.

Andrew：Okay. It’s a plan.(ten minutes later... inside the theater)

Andrew： Over here, Heather, on your left!

Heather：There you are!

Andrew： Here you go! I saved this seat for you.

Heather： Thanks. Here’s your popcorn and Coke. Sorry it took me so long. There was a huge line at the counter.

Andrew： That’s OK. Thank you so much.

安德鲁： 哇，这么长的队！比我想象的长多了。提前一小时到真是太幸运了。否则就很难找到好位子了。我真高兴我们能尽力早来。

希瑟： 我也是。我吸取了上次看首映式时的教训：上次我到的不够早，结果最后在前排找到了一个很差的位子！相信我，那是我看电影最痛苦的经历了。

安德鲁： 是啊！我讨厌坐在前排。

希瑟： 顺便说一句，你真好，为我弄到了这张票。我真的很感激。我给你去买点爆米花和饮料，怎么样？

安德鲁： 太好了！

希瑟： 好的。你喝什么碳酸饮料？

安德鲁： 我想想，我要一个大可乐和中份的爆米花。谢了。

希瑟： 我现在就去。你帮我占着位子，我尽快回来。哦，差点忘了。我还是自己拿着票根吧，万一你要是先进去了，就帮我找个位子，我到里面去找你。

安德鲁：好的。就这么定了。（十分钟后，在电影院里）

安德鲁： 希瑟，在这里，你的左边！

希瑟：你在这里啊！

安德鲁： 你终于来了。我留了个位子给你。

希瑟： 谢谢。这是你的爆米花和可乐。真不好意思去了这么久。柜台前排的队好长。

安德鲁：没关系。谢谢你。

注释

1. 固定词组“end up with”意思是“以……告终”，与之相对应的是“begin/start with”，意思是“以……开始”。

2. 固定搭配“make an effort to do sth.”所表达的意思是“竭尽全力做某事”。 I don’t get lonely now because I make an effort to see more people. 我现在不再孤独 了，因为我尽力去和更多的人接触。

单词特搜

1. definitely [ˈdefinitli] ad. 无疑地

2. effort [ˈefət] n. 努力

3. row [rəu] n. 排

4. experience [ikˈspiəriəns] n. 经历

5. thoughtful [ˈθɔ:tful] a. 体贴的，周到的

6. popcorn [ˈpɔpkɔ:n] n. 爆米花

7. soda [ˈsəudə] n. 苏打汽水

8. medium [ˈmi:diəm] a. 中等的

9. stub [stʌb] n. 票根，存根

5.评论电影 Comment on the Film

Andrew： So, what do you think about the movie?

Heather： Well, I think this “Star Wars” episode 1 is an excellent piece of work. But not as good as the previous 2 ones.

Andrew： Really? I don’t agree. This “Star Wars” episode was incredible 3!

Heather：Why do you think so?

Andrew： Well, one of the most spectacular 4 things about this one is the special effects. State of the art special effects are the main reason for the success of the previous episodes, so audiences 5 have high expectations for this one. And I don’t think they’ll be disappointed.

Heather： You’re right. The special effects were amazing! And I like the fact that they created so many fantastic settings and otherworldly 6 costumes 7, weapons 8 and creatures.

Andrew： It’s kind of cool that they are still using the same “Star Wars” theme 9 song for this movie.

Heather： Yeah! It reminds me of the previous“Star Wars” scenes.

Andrew： I know exactly what you mean! Hearing that song gives me a nostalgic 1^0 feeling.

Heather： I thought the overall plot of the movie was very interesting. But I don’t think the character development was that strong.

Andrew： Do you think that had anything to do with the casting of the movie?

Heather： No, the casting is great, the actors were excellent. They just didn’t have a lot of funny or meaningful dialogues. The writing was also a little weak.

Andrew： Well, maybe, but I like the little kid who played “Anakin Skywalker”. I can’t imagine anyone else playing that role.

Heather： I like him too. He’s so cute! You know, even though I was slightly disappointed, I can’t wait for the next episode. I wonder when they’re going to start making it and when it’s scheduled for release?

Andrew： I have no idea. But looking at the success of his “Star Wars” episode, I have a strong feeling production for the following episode will begin pretty soon. I hope it’ll be even better than this one.

Heather：I hope so, too.

Andrew： Well, I think we should go now. It’s getting pretty late.

Heather：OK. Let’s go.

安德鲁： 那么，你觉得这部电影怎么样？

希瑟： 嗯，我觉得这部《星球大战》不错。但是没有前面几部好。

安德鲁： 是吗？我不这么认为。我觉得这部《星球大战》棒极了。

希瑟：为什么？

安德鲁： 嗯，其中最棒的一点是它的特效。艺术特效是前几部成功的主要原因，所以观众对这一部就抱有很高的期望。我认为他们不会失望的。

希瑟： 你是对的。特效的确很棒！而且我还喜欢他们创造出那么多的奇异背景、服装、武器和生物。

安德鲁： 更酷的是，他们还用了原来那部《星球大战》的主题曲。

希瑟： 是啊！这让我想起了原来的场景。

安德鲁： 我完全明白你的意思！听到那首歌让我有一种怀旧的感觉。

希瑟： 我认为这部片子的整个情节很有意思。但是人物的发展却差强人意。

安德鲁： 你认为这和电影的演员阵容有关系吗？

希瑟： 不，阵容很强大，演员也都很出色。他们缺少的是有趣的和有意义的对白。剧本写得也不太好。

安德鲁： 嗯，也许吧，但是我很喜欢饰演“Anakin Skywalker”的那个小孩。我想不出还有谁比他更适合这个角色了。

希瑟： 我也很喜欢他。特别可爱！你知道，虽然我有点失望，但我还是很期待下一部。不知道什么时候开始拍，什么时候上映啊？

安德鲁： 我也不知道。但是想想这部那么成功，我觉得下一部一定会很快开拍的。我希望会比这部更好看。

希瑟：我也这么希望。

安德鲁： 好了，我想我们该走了。时间不早了。

希瑟：好。走吧。

单词特搜

1. episode [ˈepisəud] n. 系列作品之一

2. previous [ˈpri:viəs] a. 早先的

3. incredible [inˈkredəbl] a. 不可思议的，惊人的

4. spectacular [spekˈtækjulə] a. 引人入胜的

5. audience [ˈɔ:djəns] n. 观众

6. otherworldly [ˌʌðəˈwə:ldli] a. 非现实世界的

7. costume [ˈkɔstju:m] n. 服装

8. weapon [ˈwepən] n. 武器

9. theme [θi:m] n. 主题

10. nostalgic [nɔˈstældʒik] a. 怀旧的

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的句子

每人多少钱？

（×）How much is one person?

“一个人值多少钱？”听起来好像在买卖人口，我们又不是奴隶！外国人听到一定非常吃惊。

（√）How much is it per person?

使用is it 加per person是本句的重要技巧，表示“每人份、每人应负担的部分”，可以直接把这样的用法记起来。

（√）How much is one...?

想更简单地说的话，你可以直接问：“一个……是多少钱？”例如，How much is one ticket?一张票是多少钱？

入场券多少钱？

（×）How much does the entrance fee cost?

“要买入场券的话要花费多少钱？” entrance fee 和cost的意思重复了，导致句子变得很怪。重复是很常见的错误，如：ATM machine（用ATM即可），PC computer（用PC即可），一定要小心!

（√）What’s the entrance fee?

用What’s… ? 可以表达出“……是多少钱？”的意思，用在这里很自然、恰当地表达出了“入场券是多少钱？”。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《诺丁山》 Notting Hill影视片花

William： Yes, I feel I must apologize to everyone for my behavior^1 over the last six months. I have, as you know, been somewhat^2 down in the mouth.

Max： There’s an understate ment^3. There are dead people on better form.

William： But I just wish to make it clear I’ve turned a corner and henceforward^4 intend^5 to be impressively happy.

威廉： 是的，我觉得必须为我最近这6个月以来的所作所为向大家道歉。你们知道，我的心情不是很好。

马克斯： 过于轻描淡写了。行尸走肉会更加贴切。

威廉： 可是我只是想让大家明白，我已经恢复过来了，而且今后也打算尽情地快乐起来。

单词特搜

1.behavior [biˈheiviə] n. 行为，表现，运转情况

2.somewhat [ˈsʌmwɔt] ad. 稍微，有点

3.understatement [ʌndəˈsteitmənt] n. 有节制的陈述或表达，重事轻说，轻描淡写

4.henceforth [hensˈfɔ:θ] ad. 从今以后，从此以后

5.intend [inˈtend] v. 意欲，打算

精彩点拨

◆ apologize to sb. for sth. 这一短语结构的意思是“因某事向某人道歉”。

◆ as you know (...) 一般翻译为“正如你们所知道的（……）”。

◆ There are dead people on better form. 在这里的意思是“更好的表达方式是‘行尸走肉’”。其中 dead people 指“行尸走肉”，形容马克斯整日意志消沉，垂头丧气，犹如死尸一般。短语 on better form 的意思是“更好的形式”。

◆ turn a corner 也可以写作 turn the corner，表示“脱离危险，有转机”，与 around the corner 意义相同。此外 around the corner 还有另外一个含义 “不久，即将到来”。例如，The bus is around the corner.（公交车快来了。）

俚语详说

down in the mouth（英）/

down in the dumps（美）

郁郁不乐，垂头丧气，心情不好

解词释义

dump 意思是“垃圾”，在此形容“郁闷”。down in the mouth 及 down in the dumps 均可用来比喻“心情不好，垂头丧气，郁郁寡欢”，前者为英式说法，后者更常见于美语中。

寻根究底

短语 down in the mouth 最初应用于十七世纪。因为人在悲哀或者失望时，嘴角总是下垂着，固据此生理现象有了 down in the mouth 一说。而 dump 一词作“郁闷，消沉”解释则最早出现于十六世纪，这一用法源出荷兰单词 dump（薄雾，朦胧），引申指精神上的恍惚和忧郁。

《诺丁山》 Notting Hill

额外赠送

A chain is no stronger than its weakest link.“整条锁链再强，也强不过其最弱的一环。”形容组织或构造中有些部分如果不行了，那么整体也就完了。也可以用：A chain is only as strong as its weakest link.

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

cast [ka:st] n. 演员表

hero [ˈhiərəu] n. 男主角，男主人公

heroine [ˈherəuin] n. 女主角，女主人公

minor role 配角

scenarist [ˈsi:nərist] n. 剧本作家，编剧家

playwright [ˈpleirait] n. 剧作家

producer [prəˈdju:sə] n. 制片人

director [diˈrektə] n. 导演

editor [ˈeditə] n. 编辑，编者

cameraman [ˈkæmərəmæn] n. 摄影师

stagehand [ˈsteidʒhænd] n. 舞台管理人员

recording director 录音师

property manager 道具员

lighting engineer 灯光师

Chapter 3音乐无限

1.询问演出 Inquire about the Performance

2.评论演唱会 Comment on the Concert

3.卡拉OK Karaoke

4.欣赏音乐 Enjoy the Music

5.谈论排行榜 Talk about the Top Chart

3 音乐无限

音乐是一种艺术及文化的载体，它表达了人们的所思所感，全世界人民都热爱音乐。西方音乐形式多种多样，且在不断变化发展，有古典音乐、乡村音乐、流行音乐、摇滚音乐、hip-hop音乐、rap饶舌音乐等等。此外西方人非常热衷于音乐会，他们对音乐的重视程度可以用恭敬来形容。听音乐会时男士均穿西服、打领带或领结。女士也会穿着礼服，并化妆。近些年卡拉OK也在英美等西方国家逐渐流行起来。

基本句式BASIC SENTENCES

音乐爱好

你最喜欢哪种音乐?

What kind of music do you like best?

A: What kind of music do you like best? 你最喜欢哪种音乐？

B: I like popular music best.我最喜欢流行音乐。

我对音乐没有鉴赏力。

I have no ear for music.

A: What do you think of the concert? 你觉得这场音乐会怎么样?

B: I don’t know. I have no ear for music.我不知道。我对音乐没有鉴赏力。

你会演奏什么乐器?

What kind of instrument can you play?

☺instrument [ˈinstrumənt] n. 乐器，工具，器械

A: What kind of instrument can you play? 你会演奏什么乐器？

B: I can play the guitar.我会弹吉他。

音乐会

麻烦了，我想买两张今晚的票。

I’d like two tickets for tonight, please.

A: I’d like two tickets for tonight, please. 麻烦了，我想买两张今晚的票。

B: I’m sorry, but they’re sold out. 非常抱歉，票已经卖完了。

那是什么样的音乐会？

What concert is it?

A: What concert is it?那是什么样的音乐会？

B: It is a concert of classical music. 那是场古典音乐会。

明晚将有一场民族音乐会。

There is a folk concert tomorrow evening.

☺folk concert“民族音乐会”

A: There is a folk concert tomorrow evening. 明晚将有一场民族音乐会。

B: I like classical music and pop music. 我喜欢古典音乐和流行音乐。

我被这流水一般的旋律陶醉了。

I’m carried away by the stream-like sound of the melody.

☺melody [ˈmelədi] n. 旋律，曲调

A: How did you like the light music tonight? 你对今晚的轻音乐感觉如何？

B: I’m carried away by the stream-like sound of the melody. 我被这流水一般的旋律陶醉了。

你喜欢这场演出吗？

Did you enjoy the concert?

A: Did you enjoy the concert?你喜欢这场演出吗？

B: Yeah. I like it very much.是的。非常喜欢。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.询问演出Inquire about the Performance

Ticket agent：Can I help you?

Bobby： Yes, would you like to tell me what’s playing for tomorrow?

Ticket agent： Sure. Dave Cooper will be doing one night.

Bobby： Are there any good seats left for his performance 1?

Ticket agent： Sorry. That’s all sold out. There’s going to be a local 2 rock 3 concert 4, and we have lots of seats left for that.

Bobby： Well, what time does it begin?

Ticket agent：It begins at 7 pm.

Bobby：Which seat would you suggest 5?

Ticket agent： How many tickets do you want?

Bobby：Just two.

Ticket agent： It’s going to be loud, so I’d suggest sitting towards the back. Besides, those seats are cheaper, $20 each. Seats 35A and B are not bad.

Bobby： Those will be fine. Thank you very much.

售票员：能为您效劳吗？

博比： 是的，能告诉我明天上演什么节目吗？

售票员： 好的。明晚是戴夫·库珀的演出。

博比： 他的演出现在还有好位子吗？

售票员： 抱歉。都卖完了。不过有一个本地的摇滚演唱会，我们这个票还剩下很多。

博比：好的，几点开始？

售票员：晚上七点。

博比：你建议买什么位子的票？

售票员：你要买几张票呢？

博比：只买两张。

售票员： 演唱会肯定会很吵的，所以我建议坐在后排。而且，这些座位售价也不贵。每张20美元。座位35A和35B就挺不错。

博比：就要这两张了。非常感谢。

注释

单词“rock”除了“石头，摇摆”等意思外，也可以单独表示“摇滚乐”，当然更常见的“摇滚乐”应为“rock and roll”。

单词特搜

1. performance [pəˈfɔ:məns] n. 表演，演出

2. local [ˈləukəl] a. 本地的

3. rock [rɔk] n. 摇滚

4. concert [ˈkɔnsət] n. 音乐会

5. suggest [səˈdʒest] v. 建议

2.评论演唱会 Comment on the Concert

Bobby： The concert was really great.

Rachel：I agree.

Bobby： The singing group used to be very popular 1.

Rachel： I can’t believe they would play so great.

博比：这场演唱会真是太棒了。

雷切尔：我同意你的看法。

博比： 这个演唱乐队曾经挺受欢迎的。

雷切尔： 真不敢相信他们能演奏得这么好。

注释

词组“used to do”表示“过去常常……，曾经……”，例如：I used to live in the countryside when I was a child. 当我还是小孩子的时候，我曾经住在乡下。

单词特搜

1. popular [ˈpɔpjulə] a. 受欢迎的

英语通：看图

Finding joy in the ordinary

在平凡中找寻快乐

摘自《生而为赢》

3.卡拉 OKKaraoke

Bobby：Here is a song list.

Rachel：Do you have English songs?

Bobby：Yes, here you are.

Rachel： Let me have a look . Everything I Do I Do It for You, Unchanged Melody 1, My Heart Will Go On, oh, I’d like to try Everything I Do I Do It for You.

Bobby：Let me play it for you.

Rachel：Is it easy to locate 2 it?

Bobby： It’s very easy... Here it is. Ready?... Excellent. You’re a good singer. You sing the bass 3 so well.

Rachel： I used to be a better singer. I haven’t sung in the karaoke 4 for a long time. It’s your turn.

Bobby： I’ll sing a Chinese folk 5 song Love Song of Kangding, first in Chinese and then in English.

Rachel： That’s really my pleasure to listen to a Chinese song... This song is so expressive 6. The words, the music and the pictures are so marvelous 7.

Bobby： If you had been to Kangding, you would love it more.?

博比：这是点歌单。

雷切尔：有英文歌吗？

博比：有，给你。

雷切尔： 我看一下，Everything I Do I Do It for You、Unchanged Melody、My Heart Will Go On，哦，我想试试这首Everything I Do I Do It for You。

博比：我来给你放伴奏。

雷切尔：好找吗？

博比： 很好找……在这里。准备好了吗？……棒极了。你唱得非常好，低音唱得这么好。

雷切尔： 我曾经唱得比现在还好呢。我好久没来唱卡拉OK了。该你唱了。

博比： 我唱一首中国民歌《康定情歌》，先用汉语唱，再用英语唱。

雷切尔： 真高兴能听到一首中国歌曲……这首歌真动听。歌词、伴奏和画面都这么美妙。

博比： 如果你去过康定，你就会更喜欢这首歌的。

单词特搜

1. melody [ˈmelədi] n. 旋律

2. locate [ləuˈkeit] v. 找出，定位

3. bass [beis] n. 低音部

4. karaoke [ˌkæriˈəuki] n. 卡拉OK

5. folk [fəuk] a. 民间的

6. expressive [ikˈspresiv] a. 有表现力的

7. marvelous [ˈma:vələs] a. 非凡的

4.欣赏音乐Enjoy the Music

Bobby：Do you like music?

Rachel：Well, it depends 1.

Bobby： Do you think the music is well-matched?

Rachel： No, I think the music is too fast.

Bobby： How about the words of the song?

Rachel：It sounds nice.

Bobby： I like it. Naturally it can arouse 2 your feelings.

Rachel： Yes, I think so. It’s very emotional 3.

Bobby： Of course. And I also like the rhythms 4.

Rachel：Full of energy and hope.

Bobby： Really. It’s worth listening to and enjoying.

Rachel： Certainly it is. It’s worth an Academy Award.

博比：你喜欢音乐吗？

雷切尔：嗯，那要看什么音乐了。

博比：你觉得这个曲子配得好吗？

雷切尔：不，我认为太快了。

博比：歌词怎么样？

雷切尔：听起来不错。

博比： 我喜欢。它能很自然地激起你的情感。

雷切尔： 是啊，我也这么认为。它充满感情。

博比：当然了。我也喜欢它的节奏。

雷切尔：充满了力量和希望。

博比：的确。它值得聆听和欣赏。

雷切尔： 当然了。它配得上奥斯卡金像奖了。

单词特搜

1. depend [diˈpend] v. 依赖，视情况而定

2. arouse [əˈrauz] v. 唤起

3. emotional [iˈməuʃənl] a. 情感的

4. rhythm [ˈriðəm] n. 节奏，韵律

注释

1.“It depends.”这句话的意思是“那要看情况而定了。”是常用的口头短句。

2. 句型“It’s worth + doing…”里的“worth”后面跟动词的话，要用动词的ing形式。如：It isn’t worth waiting for him. 不值得等他。

3. “Academy Award”是指“奥斯卡奖（美国电影艺术学院为奖励在电影方面的成就而每年颁发的金像奖）”。其中“Academy”意为“学院”，“Award”意为“奖项”。

5.谈论排行榜 Talk about the Top Chart

Ann： Hi, Ben, here are the Top Ten of this week’s Top Chart.

Ben：Oh, great!

Ann： Which is your favorite 1 in these ten?

Ben：I like No. 4.

Ann：You mean “ Sweetheart 2”?

Ben： Yes. In fact, I think it’s much better than this week’s No. 1.

Ann： What do you think about “Cold Wind”?

Ben： I like it as well, but I don’t think it’s as good as “Sweetheart”.

Ann： So No. 4 is your favorite. Which one don’t you like?

Ben： Well, I don’ t like “Your Lips 3” very much.

Ann：Why?

Ben： I think it’s too slow. It makes me sleepy 4. In fact, it’s the worst in this week’s Top Ten, if you ask me.

Ann：Really? But it’s my favorite.

安： 嗨，本，这些是这周歌曲排行榜的前10首。

本： 哦，太棒了！

安：10首歌里你最喜欢哪首？

本：第四首。

安：你是说《爱人》？

本： 是的。其实我觉得它比本周的榜首曲更好听。

安：你觉得《冷风》怎么样？

本： 我也喜欢那首，不过它没有《爱人》好听。

安： 那第四首就是你的最爱了。你不喜欢哪首歌？

本：嗯，我很不喜欢《你的嘴唇》。

安：为什么？

本： 它太舒缓了，让我想睡觉。实际上，如果你问我的话，我觉得它是10首歌里最难听的。

安：真的吗？可那是我的最爱。

注释

1. “as + adj. + as…”意为“和……一样……”

2. 在“It makes me sleepy.”中，“make+ sb. + a.”表示“使某人……”。

单词特搜

1. favorite [ˈfeivərit] n. 最喜欢的人或物

2. sweetheart [ˈswi:tha:t] n. 情人，爱人

3. lip [lip] n. 嘴唇

4. sleepy [ˈsli:pi] a. 困倦的

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的句子

请问有专门去欣赏歌剧的旅游行程吗？

（×）Do you have a tour for opera?

“请问有专门给歌剧团的人参加的旅游行程吗？”用Do you have a tour for… ? 的意思是“有没有……（某种类型人士）可以参加的旅游行程？”“有专为……（某种类型人士）设计的旅游行程吗？”。例如，Do you have a tour for American tourist?（有美国观光客可以参加的旅游行程吗？）

（√）Do you have any opera tours?

用any opera tours 来表示“（欣赏）歌剧的旅游行程”。

（√）Are there any opera tours?

也可以用Are there any… 来取代Do you have any…，意思不变。

（√）Do you know if there’s a tour that includes an opera performance?

翻译过来就是“你知道那种含歌剧演出的旅游行程吗？”，如果你这样问，对方应该就会介绍你那种行程了。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《越轨追击》 Derailed影视片花

Franklin： You’re a hard man to track down. You’re not at work, you’re not at home. This is where all you bored^1 executive^2 types go to drown your sorrows?

Charles： I’ve been meaning^3 to call you.

Franklin： I’m sure. You know, ever since he was a kid, Winston never could seem^4 to catch a break . You know who he always reminded me of? Bobby Bonds.

富兰克林： 找你还真难啊。你不上班，不在家里。你们这些无聊的管理层都来这个地方借酒消愁吗？

查尔斯：我一直想打电话给你的。

富兰克林： 我相信。你知道，在温斯顿很小的时候，他看起来就是个苦命人。你知道他让我想起谁吗？鲍比·伯恩斯。

单词特搜

1.bored [ˈbɔ:d] a. 无聊的，烦人的

2.executive [igˈzekjutiv] n. 高级行政人员，执行官，行政部门 a. 行政的，有行政能力的

3.mean [mi:n] v. 意欲，特意，意思是 a. 吝啬的

4.seem [si:m] v. 好像，似乎

精彩点拨

◆ track down (sb.) 的意思是“追踪到/追查到某人的行踪”。

例如，All citizens should help the police in tracking the criminals down.（所有市民都应该帮助警察追捕罪犯。）

◆ ever since… 表示“自从……之后（一直到现在）”，后面一般接从句。例如，He has been doing badly ever since his operation.（他自手术后，健康状况一直不佳。）

◆ catch a break 可以翻译为“交好运”。其中 break 在这里的意思是“机遇，机会”，例如，I caught my lucky break when I won a “Young Journalist of the Year” competition.（我时来运转，在“年度最佳青年记者”竞赛中取胜。）

俚语详说

drown one’s sorrows / troubles

借酒消愁

解词释义

drown 是动词，意思是“溺死”，sorrow 是“悲伤，不幸的事”，trouble 是“麻烦，困境”。该短语形容很多人借用酒的力量来麻醉自己，使自己暂时忘记烦恼和忧伤，可以翻译为“借酒消愁”。

寻根究底

人们一般认为该短语的来源与 drown in drink（醉死酒乡）有关。drown in drink 最早源于十四世纪末，形容人们喜欢用喝酒来麻醉自己，使自己暂时逃脱现实中的烦恼与悲伤。后来逐渐有了 drown one’s sorrows / troubles 一说，表示“将烦恼或忧愁淹死（在酒中）”。

《越轨追击》 Derailed额外赠送

Everybody deserves a second chance.“每个人都应该有第二次机会。”意思是对于失败过一次的人，我们应该要给他挽回名誉的机会。

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

classical music 古典音乐

pop music 流行音乐

rock-and-roll 摇滚乐

country music 乡村音乐

hip hop 说唱音乐

blues [blu:z] n. 蓝调音乐

tenor [ˈtenə] n. 男高音

soprano [səˈpra:nəu] n. 女高音

bass [beis] n. 男低音

alto [ˈæltəu] n. 女低音

solo [ˈsəuləu] n. 独奏，独唱

duet [dju:ˈet] n. 二重奏，二重唱

trio [ˈtri:əu] n. 三重奏，三重唱

choir [ˈkwaiə] n. 唱诗班，合唱团

score [skɔ:] n. 乐谱

staff [sta:f] n. 五线谱

lyric [ˈlirik] n. 歌词

chord [kɔ:d] n. 弦，和音

rhythm [ˈriðəm] n. 节奏，韵律

time [taim] n. 拍子

tone [təun] n. 音调

conductor [kənˈdʌktə] n. 指挥

cello [ˈtʃeləu] n. 大提琴

violin [ˌvaiəˈlin] n. 小提琴

harp [ha:p] n. 竖琴

piano [piˈa:nəu] n. 钢琴

clarinet [klæriˈnet] n. 单簧管，黑管

flute [flu:t] n. 长笛，笛状物

oboe [ˈəubəu] n. 双簧管

saxophone [ˈsæksəfəun] n. 萨克斯

drum [drʌm] n. 鼓

Top Chart 排行榜

Chapter 4读书看报

1.爱读书 Love Reading

2.看报纸 Read Newspaper

3.读小说 Read Novel

4.谈论小说 Talk about Novel

4 读书看报

读书看报是获取知识，特别是获取信息的重要手段，坚持读书看报，留意各种信息，不断更新知识，拓宽视野，是每个人都应该具备的素质。中国人读书看报所占用闲暇时间的比例要高于西方人。但是同外国人谈论有关政治、宗教等方面的书报内容时要慎重，不要在不了解对方情况时妄加评论，以免引起意见冲突，造成不愉快的结果。

基本句式BASIC SENTENCES

关于读书

你喜欢什么样的书？

What kind of books do you like?

A: What kind of books do you like? 你喜欢什么样的书？

B: I like reading novels about early America. 我喜欢看关于早期美国的小说。

你最喜欢哪位小说家?

Which novelist do you like best?

☺novelist [ˈnɔvəlist] n. 小说家

A: Which novelist do you like best? 你最喜欢哪位小说家?

B: J. K. Rowling.我喜欢J.K.罗琳。

我喜欢散文胜于诗歌。

I prefer essay to poem.

☺essay [ˈesei] n. 散文，小品文

A: Which do you prefer, poem or essay?

诗和散文，你更喜欢哪个?

B: I prefer essay to poem.

我喜欢散文胜于诗歌。

报刊杂志

我想订一份《昂秀英语日报》。

I’d like a subscription to Onxiu English Daily.

☺subscription [sʌbˈskripʃən] n. 订阅

A: What do you subscribe to? 你想订阅什么？

B: I’d like a subscription to Onxiu English Daily. 我想订一份《昂秀英语日报》。

我想取消订阅。

I’d like to cancel my subscription.

☺cancel [ˈkænsəl] v. 取消，删去

A: Can I help you, sir? 先生，能为您效劳吗？

B: I’d like to cancel my subscription. 我想取消订阅。

你最喜欢看哪本杂志?

What’s your favorite magazine?

☺favorite [ˈfeivərit] a. 最喜爱的

A:What’s your favorite magazine? 你最喜欢看哪本杂志？

B:Onxiu English.《昂秀英语》。

你知道这本杂志的发行量吗？

Do you know the circulation of this magazine?

☺circulation [ˌsə:kjuˈleiʃən] n.发行量，流通

A: Do you know the circulation of this magazine? 你知道这本杂志的发行量吗？

B: Over 2 million. 二百多万册。

这报纸上的新闻可靠吗？

Is the news in the paper reliable?

☺reliable[riˈlaiəbl] a.可靠的，可信赖的

A: Is the news in the paper reliable? 这报纸上的消息可靠吗？

B: Yes, it’s usually truthful and accurate. 是的，通常是真实准确的。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.爱读书Love Reading

Andrew：Do you have any hobbies?

Lily：Yes, reading is my hobby.

Andrew： What kind of books do you like to read most?

Lily： Many kinds of books. When I was a child in elementary 1 school, I enjoyed reading fables and science fiction. When I became a teenager 2 at middle school, I was interested in detective 3 and mystery stories. Now I like reading romance 4 stories.

Andrew：Are you in love?

Lily：Why?

Andrew： People say only those that are in love like to read romance stories.

Lily：Well, maybe.

安德鲁：你有什么爱好吗？

莉莉：是的，我的爱好是读书。

安德鲁：你最喜欢读什么书？

莉莉： 很多。当我还在读小学的时候，我喜欢读寓言和科幻小说。当我读中学的时候，我对侦探和推理故事很感兴趣。现在我喜欢读爱情小说。

安德鲁：你恋爱了吗？

莉莉：为什么这么说？

安德鲁： 人们说只有在恋爱中的人才爱读爱情小说。

莉莉：哦，也许吧。

单词特搜

1. elementary [ˌeliˈmentəri] a. 初级的，基本的

2. teenager [ˈti:neidʒə] n.十几岁的青少年

3. detective [diˈtektiv] a. 侦探的

4. romance [rəˈmæns] n. 浪漫故事

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ ɔ ]

发此音时，上下唇和上下齿自然张开，双唇略圆，但不突出，肌肉松弛，发音短促而有力。发音类似于汉语拼音“ao”。发这个音时，可以把自己想象成公鸡，模仿它“喔、喔、喔”时的样子。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

2.看报纸 Read Newspaper

Jennifer： What newspaper are you reading?

Charles： New York Times. I read it every day.

Jennifer： Why don’t you read the local newspaper?

Charles： It’s too biased 1. I just don’t agree with their one-sided reporting 2.

Jennifer： New York Times is better?

Charles： Yes, they have a good reputation for fairness.

詹尼弗：你在看什么报纸？

查尔斯： 《纽约时报》。我每天都看。

詹尼弗： 为什么不看地方报纸呢？

查尔斯： 偏见性太强。我只是不赞同他们片面的报道。

詹尼弗： 《纽约时报》好一些吗？

查尔斯： 是的，他们因公正而赢得了良好的信誉。

注释

短语“reputation for”是“因（某事）而著名/出名”的意思。

单词特搜

1. biased [ˈbaiəst] a. 有偏见的

2. reputation [ˌrepjuˈteiʃən] n. 名誉，名声

英语通：趣词趣语

Fat Chance竟然是“没戏”

受经济危机影响，很多公司业绩下滑，到了年关的时候，员工能保住工作就不错了，还想拿丰厚的年终奖？Fat chance！

从字面上看，fat chance似乎应该是很有机会的意思，可是千万别这么想当然，在英语俚语里面，fat chance表示的是“希望渺茫”，甚至是“没有机会、没有希望”的意思，比slim chance的机会还要少。

至于为什么明明是“很肥”的机会却要当“没有机会”讲，有人分析说可能是某人对某件事情期望过高，而身边的人很及时地提醒了一句“你想得美”好让其尽快回到现实中来。Fat chance与“你想得美”似乎还挺对应的。

3.读小说Read Novel

Andrew： What do you think of the novel you just finished reading?

Lily： I like it a lot. It has a very funny beginning, I think. It attracts your attention the moment you begin reading it.

Andrew： What do you like best about it?

Lily： Mainly the plot 1. It’s so full of twists 2 and turns. I also like the main character. She is so humorous 3 and smart.

Andrew： What do you think of the ending?

Lily： The ending is a bit weak. It’s so abrupt 4 like those of most other detective stories.

安德鲁： 你觉得你刚看完的小说怎么样？

莉莉： 我很喜欢。开头很有趣。让你一开始读就被吸引了。

安德鲁：你最喜欢它的哪点？

莉莉： 主要喜欢它的情节。真是蜿蜒曲折。我还喜欢书里面的主人公。她是那么的幽默和机智。

安德鲁：你觉得结尾怎么样？

莉莉： 结尾写得有些差。结尾太突然了，和其他的侦探类小说一样。

注释

1. 在“It attracts your attention the moment you begin reading it.”中“the moment”意为“在……那一刻，当……时候”，相当于“when”，可以引导从句。

2. 固定词组“twists and turns”意思是“迂回曲折”，在本段对话中表示“故事情节迂回曲折”。

单词特搜

1. plot [plɔt] n. 情节

2. twist [twist] n. 曲折

3. humorous [ˈhju:mərəs] a. 富幽默感的

4. abrupt [əˈbrʌpt] a. 唐突的

4.谈论小说Talk about Novel

Ben： What kind of books do you like?

Ann： I like reading novels 1 about early America.

Ben：Really? Me too.

Ann： Which one do you like best?

Ben： I prefer the novels by Hemingway 2. Such as The Old Man and the Sea, I like the simple words in his novels.

Ann： Yep, though the words he used are simple, the spirit he had conveyed 3 is great.

Ben：Absolutely!

本：你喜欢什么样的书？

安： 我喜欢看关于早期美国的小说。

本：真的？我也是。

安：你最喜欢的是哪本？

本： 我喜欢海明威的小说，比如《老人与海》，我喜欢他小说里简单的语言。

安： 是的，尽管他用的语言很简单，但是他所传达的精神却是伟大的。

本：对极了！

注释

“yep”是“yes”“是”的口语说法，是副词。

单词特搜

1. novel [ˈnɔvəl] n. 小说

2. Hemingway [ˈhemiŋwei] n. 海明威（美国小说家）

3. convey [kənˈvei] v. 传达

英语通：趣词趣语

喜庆的日子 Red-letter Day

我们经常把非常快乐或值得庆贺的日子称为red-letter day“喜庆的日子”，日历上也把节日用红色标示。但是你知道这样的习俗是什么时候开始形成的吗？

Red-letter day是一个有着非常悠久历史的短语，其最初的应用可以追溯至1700年左右。作为一个复合词，red-letter是从“red letter”而来，而red letter则早在15世纪就已被用作形容词。当时，人们普遍使用教会的日历，日历上用红色标出那些重要的基督教节日和与圣人有关的日子。到18世纪的时候，“red-letter day”除了表示节假日之外，还被用于表示非宗教的具有重大意义的时刻，比如与恋人相识的日子、孩子出生的日子、在国外留学的日子、受到提拔的日子……

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的单词

Please scan the newspaper.是要求对方仔细阅读报纸吗？

scanner “扫描机”是从 scan“扫描”这个动词来的。scan除了“快速浏览”的意思，还有别的含义。例如：

Please carefully scan the newspaper.

这句话翻译成中文是“请仔细阅读报纸。”句中的scan是“细察，审视”的意思，正因为scan有“快速浏览，大致翻阅”和“深入阅读”两种意思，如果希望对方仔细读时最好加一个修饰词carefully“仔细地，认真地”。如果只说Please scan the newspaper.对方并不能判断是浏览还是细读。

terrible story不是“恐怖小说”而是“糟糕的小说”

用英文表达“恐怖小说”，用词如果欠考虑，很可能会出现恐怖的错误。例如，你想说：他是恐怖小说作家。却说成了：He writes terrible stories.

用了terrible这个单词可就有严重的批判的含义在里面了。因为terrible除了“恐怖”的意思之外，还有“糟糕的”的意思，所以He writes terrible stories. 也可以解释成“他的小说写得很糟糕。”也就是说他的小说是劣等之作。

“他写恐怖小说。”的正确表达为：He writes horror stories.

这样才不会给他人造成误解。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《爱情故事》 Love Story影视片花

Jennifer： You are tilting at windmills, Phil.

Phil： Will you stop referring to his father as a windmill? He’s a distinguished^1 citizen^2 of Boston^3.

Oliver：Mr. Cavilleri...

Phil： Phil. My name is Phil. I’m going to call his Goddamn father. I’ll go to Boston even^4.

Jennifer： It’s not going to do any good. Goddamn it.

Phil： Would you please don’t use profanity^5 in this house?

詹妮弗： 菲尔，你这是在与假想的敌人搏斗。

菲尔： 你能不能不要把他的父亲称为假想的敌人？他是一个优秀的波士顿公民。

奥利弗：卡维列瑞先生……

菲尔： 菲尔。我的名字叫菲尔。我要给他那该死的父亲打电话。我甚至还要去波士顿。

詹妮弗： 那不会起任何作用。真该死。

菲尔： 你可不可以别在这个屋子里说脏话？

单词特搜

1.distinguished [diˈstiŋgwiʃt] a. 卓越的，受人尊敬的

2.citizen [ˈsitizn] n. 公民，市民

3.Boston [ˈbɔstən] n. 波士顿（美国马萨诸塞州首府）

4.even [ˈi:vən] ad. 甚至，更加 a. 平坦的，双数的

5.profanity [prəˈfæniti] n. 玷污神圣，不敬，亵渎，该受惩罚的言语

精彩点拨

◆ refer to sb. / sth. as… 的意思是“把某人/某物称为……”。

◆ call (up) sb. 表示“给某人打电话”。

◆ do any good 意思是“产生任何好的作用”，文中 not do any good 是英文中常用短语 do some good“有好的效用，对……有帮助”的否定形式，可以翻译为“不会产生任何好的作用”。

◆ goddamn it 一般用于表示生气、惊讶或激动，可以译为“该死的，讨厌的”或者“非常的，极其的”。此外它还有 oh, damn! 或者 oh, goddamn! 这两种表述方式。

俚语详说

tilt at windmills

浪费时间和精力与假想中的敌人搏斗

解词释义

tilt 是动词，意思是“攻击，抨击”，windmill 是“风车”。短语 tilt at windmills 的字面意思是“向风车冲刺”，用来比喻“浪费时间和经历与根本不存在的或者假想中的敌人搏斗”。

寻根究底

该短语最初源于西班牙作家塞万提斯（Cervantes）的长篇小说《堂吉诃德》（Don Quixote）。小说的主人公堂吉诃德因读小说而痴迷于游侠骑士的生活，做出了许多荒唐的事情。据说他把三四十架风车（windmills）幻想成邪恶的巨人，并用长矛来攻击它们。

《爱情故事》 Love Story额外赠送

Nothing happens by chance.“没有什么事是偶然的”或“这世界没有偶然”。意思与“There is no accident.”大致相同。

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

classic [ˈklæsik] n. 名著

biography [baiˈɔgrəfi] n. 传记

autobiography [ˌɔ:təbaiˈɔgrəfi] n. 自传

essay [ˈesei] n. 散文

novel [ˈnɔvəl] n. 小说

science fiction [ˈfikʃən] 科幻小说

romance [rəuˈmæns] n. 爱情小说

poem [ˈpəuim] n. 诗

drama [ˈdra:mə] n. 戏剧

fable [ˈfeibl] n. 寓言

fairy [ˈfɛəri] tale 神话故事，童话

newspaper [ˈnju:speipə] n. 报纸

magazine [ˌmægəˈzi:n] n. 杂志，期刊

report [riˈpɔ:t] n. 报告，报道

column [ˈkɔləm] n. 专栏

encyclopedia [enˌsaikləuˈpi:diə] n. 百科全书

hardback [ˈha:dbæk] n. 硬皮书，精装书

paperback [ˈpeipəbæk] n. 平装书

newsstand [ˈnju:zstænd] n. 报摊，报刊亭

character [ˈkæriktə] n. 人物

plot [plɔt] n. 情节

content [kənˈtent] n. 内容

chapter [ˈtʃæptə] n. 章节

paragraph [ˈpærəgra:f] n. 段落

Chapter 5运动健身

1.游泳 Go Swimming

2.球类运动 Ball Games

3.攀岩登山 Climb a Cliff

4.蹦极跳 Bungee Jumping

5.徒步旅行 Hiking

5 运动健身

健康胜过财富。运动健身已经成为现代社会里很时髦的大众话题。人们互相交流运动健身信息、恭维彼此的健身效果，以此来建立友谊或增进彼此的感情。因为与此相关的话题能够引起人们的兴趣且不涉及隐私，所以无论是初次见面还是多年老友相聚，都可以借此展开谈话。

基本句式BASIC SENTENCES

运动

我发现慢跑对我挺有好处的。

I find jogging does good to me.

☺jogging [ˈdʒɔgiŋ] n. 慢跑

A: I can see you’ve got some color back in your cheeks.

我觉得你的脸色比以前红润了。

B: Yes, I find jogging does good to me.

是呀，我发现慢跑对我挺有好处的。

去游泳怎么样?

How about going swimming?

A: How about going swimming?去游泳怎么样?

B: That sounds great. 太好了。

你最喜欢的运动是什么？

What’s your favorite sport?

☺favorite [ˈfeivərit] a. 最喜欢的

A: What’s your favorite sport?你最喜欢的运动是什么？

B: I like football best.我最喜欢踢足球。

健身

你经常健身吗？

Do you often exercise?

☺exercise [ˈeksəsaiz] v. 训练，锻炼 n. 练习

A:Do you often exercise?

你经常健身吗？

B: Yes. After several sessions at the gym, I feel a lot fitter.

是的。我在健身房锻炼了几次以后，觉得身体健康多了。

你多长时间锻炼一次?

How often do you exercise?

☺how often “多久”（用来询问做某事的频率）

A: How often do you exercise? 你多长时间锻炼一次?

B: Every day. 每天都锻炼。

整天工作不玩耍，聪明也会变傻瓜。

All work and no play makes Jack a dull boy.

☺dull [dʌl] a. 迟钝的，呆滞的 v. 使迟钝

A:Come on, all work and no play makes Jack a dull boy.

行了，整天工作不玩耍，聪明也会变傻瓜。

B: No way, I’m busy with my homework.

不行呀，我忙着做作业呢。

我每周做一次有氧运动。

I do aerobics once a week.

☺aerobics [ˌɛəˈrəubiks] n. 有氧运动

A: I do aerobics once a week.

我每周做一次有氧运动。

B: No wonder you have a slight figure.

难怪你很苗条呢。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.游泳Go Swimming

Gary： It’s a perfect day for swimming.

Diana： I’m going to the beach. How about coming with me?

Gary： Great, I love swimming. Besides, I need a tan 1 for Hill’s party.

Diana： Don’t forget the sunblock lotion. You don’t want a sunburn 2, do you?

Gary： No. Thanks for reminding me.

盖瑞：今天是游泳的好天气。

黛安娜： 我要去海滩。和我一起去吗？

盖瑞： 太好了，我就爱游泳。另外，我需要把自己晒黑点好去参加希尔的派对。

黛安娜： 别忘记带防晒霜。你不想被晒伤吧？

盖瑞：不想。谢谢提醒。

注释

这句“You don’t want a sunburn, do you?”是一个反意疑问句。

单词特搜

1. tan [tæn] n. 日晒后的棕褐色

2. sunburn [ˈsʌnbə:n] n. 晒斑，晒黑

英语通：笑话

另一边 The Other Side

A brunette is trying to get across a river and suddenly she spots a blonde on the other side. She yells over to the blonde, “Hey, excuse me! How do I get over to the other side?”And after a quick survey of the river, the blonde calls back, “You ARE on the other side!”

一个黑发女试图过河，这时她看到一个金发女在河的另一边。她朝金发女大喊道：“喂，打扰一下！我怎样才能到另一边呢？”金发女迅速看了看那条河，大喊道：“你在另一边呢！”

2.球类运动Ball Games

Lily：Look, this place is so big!

John： It has to be. Soccer 1 is the number one sport throughout 2 Europe. In the States we have the Big Three: baseball, football, and basketball 3, but there’s only the Big One here in Europe: soccer.

Lily：Can you play soccer, John?

John： I never have. I think my high school had a team, but I went out for baseball. Did you join any sports teams in school, Lily?

Lily： In high school I went out for track 4, for 400-meter and 800-meter runs.

John：Wow! Those are races.

Lily： Yeah. That’s probably why I didn’t do very well at them. Were you a good baseball player?

John： I was so-so. Anyway 5, let’s exercise a little.

莉莉：看，这地方真大！

约翰： 那肯定，足球是欧洲的第一大运动。在美国我们有三大运动：棒球、橄榄球和篮球。不过在欧洲只有一大运动就是足球。

莉莉：你会踢足球吗，约翰？

约翰： 从来没踢过。我高中时有一支球队，不过我去打棒球了。莉莉，你在学校的时候参加过什么体育队吗？

莉莉： 高中的时候我参加过田径队，跑过400米和800米。

约翰：哇噻！都是赛跑。

莉莉： 是的。这就是为什么我的比赛成绩都不是很理想的原因。你棒球打得好吗？

约翰： 一般般。不管怎么说，我们来锻炼一下吧。

注释

句子“I think my high school had a team, but I went out for baseball.”中的“I think…”是“我记得……”的意思，“I think…”后面句子里的时态用过去时是因为描述的是过去的情况。

单词特搜

1. soccer [ˈsɔkə] n. 足球

2. throughout [θruˈaut] prep. 遍及，贯穿

3. baseball [ˈbeisbɔ:l] n. 棒球

4. track [træk] n. 田径

5. anyway [ˈeniwei] ad. 不管怎样

3.攀岩登山Climb a Cliff

Megan： What’s the Mountaineering 1 Club doing this weekend?

Brock： We are going to climb a cliff 2 on the Yangtze 3 River.

Megan：How hard is the climb?

Brock： It is a very difficult climb because there are not many places to put your hands and feet.

Megan：What did you do last week?

Brock： We rappelled 4 down the side of a 300-foot cliff. It was very exciting.

Megan： Wow! That sounds like a lot of fun. I’m sorry I missed it.

Brock： Well, you should come this weekend. I think you could do the climb.

Megan：Yeah, I will. See you then!

Brock：OK. See you.

梅根： 这个周末登山俱乐部有什么活动？

布洛克： 我们将攀岩长江旁边的一座悬崖。

梅根：难度大吗？

布洛克： 很大，因为悬崖上很少有地方可以供手脚攀爬。

梅根：你们上个星期做什么了？

布洛克： 我们从300英尺的悬崖攀爬而下。真是刺激。

梅根： 哇！听起来很有趣。真遗憾我错过了。

布洛克： 噢，这个星期你可以来呀。我想你可以攀岩的。

梅根：是的，我会的。到时候见！

布洛克：好的。再见。

注释

“I’m sorry I missed it.”的意思可不是 “对不起我错过了。”而是“很遗憾我错过了。”“I’m sorry.”有“对不起”的意思，但也可以表示“很遗憾”。

单词特搜

1. mountaineering [mauntiˈniəriŋ] n. 登山

2. cliff [klif] n. 悬崖

3. Yangtze [ˈjæŋtsi] n. 长江（=Yangtze River）

4. rappel [ræˈpel] n. 绕绳下降

4.蹦极跳Bungee Jumping

Angela：Hi, John, how was your vacation?

John： We went to Malaysia 1 and Thailand.

Angela： That must have been wonderful. Do anything interesting?

John： Well, we went bungee 2 jumping when we were in Malaysia.

Angela：Wow! Isn’t that dangerous?

John：A little, but the rush was worth it.

Angela：Tell me about it.

John： We jumped off a bridge and fell 500 feet before the bungee cord 3 caught us.

Angela： 500 feet! I would never be able to do that.

John： Yeah, it was scary, but exhilarating 4.

安吉拉： 嗨，约翰，假期过得怎么样？

约翰： 我们去了马来西亚和泰国。

安吉拉： 肯定很好玩吧。玩了什么有趣的？

约翰： 哦，在马来西亚的时候我们去玩了蹦极跳。

安吉拉： 哇，是不是很危险呢？

约翰： 一点点，但是俯冲的时候真是很值得的。

安吉拉： 快跟我说说。

约翰： 我们从桥上跳下，下降到500英尺的时候，蹦极绳索将我们拽住。

安吉拉： 500英尺！我绝对做不到。

约翰： 是呀，是很吓人，但是又很让人兴奋。

注释

常用句型“It is good / bad for…”的意思是“对……有好/坏处的”，一般指健康方面。

单词特搜

1. Malaysia [məˈleiʃə] n. 马来西亚，马来群岛

2. bungee [ˈbʌŋdʒi:] n. 蹦极

3. cord [kɔ:d] n. 绳索

4. exhilarating [igˈziləreitiŋ] a. 使人愉快的

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ æ ]

发此音时，口形要比发[ e ] 时更开。舌尖抵下齿，舌前部稍抬起，嘴角尽量向脸颊两侧拉伸绷紧，上下齿之间的距离约能容纳食指和中指。需要振动声带。汉语中没有与此一致的发音，但[ æ ] 的发音口形颇像小婴儿流着口水咧嘴憨笑的样子。很多英语单词在英式发音中是发[ a: ] ，但在美式发音中却读成[ æ ] ，比如：fast 等，请大家多加注意。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

5.徒步旅行Hiking

Angela： Have any plans for the weekend, Tom?

Tom： Yeah, I’m going for a hike 1 around the Qinghai Lake.

Angela：Oh, do you go hiking often?

Tom： I go as much as I can. I love hiking, because you can really get in touch 2 with nature 3.

Angela： It would be nice to get out of the city. Do you want some company 4?

Tom： Sure, but it will be a long hike. 30 miles in three days. Have you been hiking before?

Angela： Yeah, I go a lot too. I saw a bear and a lion on my last hike.

Tom： Wow! You must have been pretty far away from the city.

Angela： Yeah, my friend and I hiked in a very wild part of the national 5 forest 6.

Tom： Well, bring him along too. We’ll have a great time this weekend.

Angela：Thanks. I’ll ask him.

安吉拉：汤姆，周末有什么计划吗？

汤姆： 有啊。我打算沿青海湖徒步旅行。

安吉拉：哦，你经常徒步旅行吗？

汤姆： 尽可能经常去。我喜欢徒步旅行，因为这样你才可以真正接触大自然。

安吉拉： 能够离开市区出去走走真不赖。你想有个伴吗？

汤姆： 当然。但是，这是一次长距离的旅行，三天走30英里。你以前徒步旅行过吗？

安吉拉： 是的，我也经常去旅行。我上次旅行还看见一只熊和一只狮子。

汤姆：哇！那你肯定离市区很远了哦。

安吉拉： 是的，我和我的朋友在国家森林的一个荒地旅行。

汤姆： 那么，把他也带上吧。这个周末我们肯定会玩得很开心。

安吉拉：谢谢。我会跟他说的。

注释

常用短语“as much as I can”或者“as soon as I can”分别表示“尽可能多”或“尽可能快”。

单词特搜

1. hike [haik] n. 远足

2. touch [tʌtʃ] n. 接触

3. nature [ˈneitʃə] n. 自然

4. company [ˈkʌmpəni] n. 陪伴，公司

5. national [ˈnæʃənəl] a. 国家的

6. forest [ˈfɔrist] n. 森林

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的单词

请借我两支球拍。

（×）Could you please lend me two rackets?

“拜托你，能否请你借给我两支球拍呢？”用Could you please…?表达出来的感觉是“拜托你，能否请你……”的意思，有些言过其实，在这样的情况下使用会显得相当不自然。

（√）I need to borrow two rackets.

用I need to… 就能表达出“我想……”的意思，对方也会很清楚你的目的了。

我可以在哪里预定明天的网球场地呢？

（×）Where can I reserve a tennis court tomorrow?

“明天要在哪里才可以预定网球场地呢？”这样说听起来你不是在预定明天要打网球的场地，而是在询问“明天要在哪里预订网球场地呢？”

（√）Where can I reserve a tennis court for tomorrow?

要预订“明天”的场地要用for tomorrow，for在这里起了很关键的作用。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《雌雄大盗》 Bonnie and Clyde影视片花

Mrs. Parker： Maybe you know the way with her, then. I’m just an old woman.

Clyde： But Mrs. Parker, this here is the way we know best how to make money. But we’re going to be quitting^1 all this, as soon as hard times are over^2.

Mrs. Parker： You best keep running, Clyde Barrow. Bye, baby. (To Bonnie)

Bonnie： Oh, baby, I’ve got the blues so bad.

Clyde： Well, is it what your mama said?

Bonnie： What mama? She’s just an old woman now. I don’t have no mama. No family either^3.

派克太太： 那么，也许你知道和她相处的方式。我只是个上了年纪的女人。

克莱德： 可是，派克太太，这是我们最擅长的赚钱方式了。但一等困难时期过去，我们就会洗手不干的。

派克太太： 你们最好还是继续逃吧，克莱德·巴洛。再见，宝贝。（对邦妮说）

邦妮： 哦，宝贝，我今天心情确实很差。

克莱德： 呃，是因为你妈妈所说的话吗？

邦妮： 什么妈妈？她现在只不过是一个老太婆。我没有妈妈。也没有家人。

单词特搜

1.quit [kwit] v. 停止，放弃，离开，辞（职）

2.over [ˈəuvə] a. 结束的 prep. 在……的上方，关于

3.either [ˈaiðə] ad.（否）也

精彩点拨

◆ (know / have) the / a way with sb. 表示“善于与某人打交道”。例如，She has a way with children.（她善于与孩子打交道。）

◆ make money 是一固定短语，可翻译为“赚钱，挣钱”。

◆ as soon as 在此处表示的意思为“一旦……就……”。此外，在英语中常见到的具有类似结构的短语还有 as quickly / much / soon, etc. as you can / possible，表示“尽可能快地 /多地……”。例如，We must improve our efficiency as soon as possible.（我们必须尽快地提高工作效率。）

◆ 在 keep running 中，running 表示“逃跑”的意思。而keep doing sth. 则是用来表示“坚持做某事”的一种常用的表达方式。

俚语详说

get the blues 情绪低落，郁郁寡欢

解词释义

the blues 可以用来形容“忧伤或哀伤的情绪”，短语 get the blues 则表示“情绪低落，郁郁寡欢，心情不好”。

寻根究底

blues 抑或 the blues，是一种源自于美国南部的爵士音乐，其风格低缓哀婉，如泣如诉，正如南方黑奴们受迫于奴隶主们的重重压榨而发出的低哀悲鸣。自此，blue（蓝色）也就成了忧郁、哀伤、萎靡颓废等消极、悲观情绪的代表。

《雌沙雄漠大之盗子》 BSonsn ioef a tnhde CDleysdeert额外赠送

People can change.“人是会改变的。”表示人的习惯或缺点是可以改变的，所以不要轻易放弃对某人的信心。

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

football [ˈfutbɔ:l] n. 足球

basketball [ˈba:skitbɔ:l] n. 篮球

baseball [ˈbeisbɔ:l] n. 棒球

tennis [ˈtenis] n. 网球

ping-pong [ˈpiŋpɔŋ] n. 乒乓球

volleyball [ˈvɔlibɔ:l] n. 排球

badminton [ˈbædmintən] n. 羽毛球

bowling [ˈbəuliŋ] n. 保龄球

golf [gɔlf] n. 高尔夫球

ice hockey 冰球

billiards [ˈbiliədz] n. 台球

swim [swim] n. 游泳

butterfly stroke 蝶泳

backstroke [ˈbækstrəuk] n. 仰泳

breaststroke [ˈbreststrəuk] n. 蛙泳

dance [ˈda:ns] n. 跳舞

samba [ˈsæmbə] n. 桑巴舞

tango [ˈtæŋgəu] n. 探戈舞

cha-cha [ˈtʃa:tʃa:] n. 恰恰舞

waltz [wɔ:ls] n. 华尔兹舞

skating [ˈskeitiŋ] n. 滑冰

roller skating 滑旱冰

surfing [ˈsə:fiŋ] n. 冲浪

yoga [ˈjəugə] n. 瑜珈

gym [dʒim] n. 体操

free exercise 自由体操

rope skipping 跳绳

jogging [ˈdʒɔgiŋ] n. 慢跑

cycling [ˈsaikliŋ] n. 自行车运动

Section 3情感生活

Chapter 1亲情

1.谈论家人 Talk about Family

2.亲人离别 Part with Family

3.家庭观念 Concept of Family

1亲 情

人们把亲情看作是人们情感世界的核心，是刻骨铭心的情感，是任何其他情感都替代不了的。不仅是我们中国重亲情，西方国家也很重视亲情，只是表现形式有所不同。我国的亲情关系是父母子女“不分离”的模式。而西方国家的亲情则是建立在个体独立和人权观念基础上，认为彼此都是独立主体，不应该与他人捆绑在一起。他们认为这样做彼此都会有更好的发展，并且有利于社会。

基本句式BASIC SENTENCES

爱家

我很爱我的家人！

I love my family very much!

A: I love my family very much! 我很爱我的家人！

B: I’m really looking forward to seeing them. 我真的很想见见他们。

我非常幸运我有一个幸福的家庭。

I’m very lucky to have a happy family.

☺lucky [ˈlʌki] a. 幸运的，吉祥的

A: I’m very lucky to have a happy family.

我非常幸运我有一个幸福的家庭。

B: I’m really envious of you. 我真的很羡慕你。

我的祖父是一个非常慈祥的人。

My grandfather is a kind person.

☺grandfather [ˈgrændˌfa:ðə] n. 祖父，始祖

◎My grandmother is a nice person.

我的祖母是一个非常和蔼的人。

对父母说

妈妈，我爱你。

I love you, mum.

◎I love you, dad. 爸爸，我爱你。

◎I’ll love you for ever. 我会永远爱你们的。

感谢你们为我所做的一切。

Thank you for all you have done for me.

A: Thank you for all you have done for me. 感谢你们为我所做的一切。

B: We’re willing to do everything as long as you’re happy.

只要你开心，我们愿意为你做任何事。

我很幸运有你们这样的父母。

I’m very lucky to have parents like you.

A: I’m very lucky to have parents like you. 我很幸运有你们这样的父母。

B: We are lucky to have a child like you, too. 我们也很幸运有你这样的孩子。

您真体贴！

You are so considerate!

☺considerate [kənˈsidərit] a. 体贴的，考虑周到的

◎You are really tender! 您真温柔！

◎You are so kind! 您真好！

身为您的儿子，我非常骄傲。I’m proud of being your son.

◎I don’t have time to tell you this often, but I love you.

虽然平时没有时间告诉您，但我真的爱您。

◎Thank you for everything you’ve done for me. 谢谢您为我做的一切。

关于家庭的名言名句

母亲不是赖以依靠的人，而是使依靠成为不必要的人。

A mother is not a person to lean on but a person to make leaning unnecessary.

不养儿不知父母恩。

We never know the love of the parents until we become parents ourselves.

幸福的家庭都是相似的，而不幸的家庭各有各的不幸。

All happy families are like one another; each unhappy family is unhappy in its own way.

一位好母亲抵得上一百个教师。

A good mother is worth a hundred schoolmasters.

金窝，银窝，不如自家的草窝。

Be it ever so humble, there is no place like home.

你若希望你的孩子总是脚踏实地，就要让他们负些责任。

If you want your children to keep their feet on the ground, put some responsibility on their shoulders.

无论何时何地家永远是向游子敞开大门的地方。

Home is the place where, when you have to go, it has to take you in.

生活中最大的幸福是坚信有人爱我们。

The supreme happiness of life is the conviction that we are loved.

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.谈论家人Talk about Family

Sarah： How many people are there in your family 1?

Allan： Five. Besides 2 my parents and me, there are my brother and sister.

Sarah： That’s a big family. How old is your sister?

Allan： Fifteen.

Sarah：What about your brother?

Allan： He’s not quite twenty-five.

Sarah：Do you miss 3 your family?

Allan： Yes.

Sarah：Do you go home often?

Allan： No. But I write 4 to them often.

Sarah： How often do you write to them?

Allan： Once 5 a month.

莎拉： 你家里有多少人？

艾伦： 五个人。除了我的父母和我，还有我的哥哥和妹妹。

莎拉： 真是个大家庭。你妹妹多大了？

艾伦： 十五岁。

莎拉： 你的哥哥呢？

艾伦： 他还不到二十五岁。

莎拉： 你想念你的家人吗？

艾伦： 想。

莎拉： 你常常回家吗？

艾伦： 不经常回。不过我常常写信给他们。

莎拉： 你多久写一次？

艾伦： 一个月写一次。

注释

“besides”和“except”都表示“除了”，但不同的是：“besides”表示“除……之外另外还有”，着重“另外还有”， 如：I have five other books besides this. 除这本以外, 我还有五本别的书。“except”的含意是“从整体里减去一部分”，着重于“排除在外”， 如：We all went there except Xiao Li. 除了小李以外, 我们都到那儿去了。

单词特搜

1. family [ˈfæmili] n. 家庭，家人

2. besides [biˈsaidz] prep. 除了……之外

3. miss [mis] v. 想念

4. write [rait] v. 写信

5. once [wʌns] ad. 一次

2.亲人离别Part with Family

Mother： Gino, do you really need to go?

Gino：Yeah, it’s a must for me.

Mother： But don’t forget to give me a ring.

Gino：I won’t, mum.

Mother：Take care of yourself.

Gino：I will. Bye, Mum.

Mother：Bye, my boy!

母亲：吉诺，你真的要走吗？

吉诺：是的，我必须得走。

母亲：别忘了给我打电话。

吉诺：我不会忘的，妈妈。

母亲：你自己要多保重。

吉诺：我会的。再见，妈妈。

母亲：再见，我的儿子！

注释

“take care of sb.”意为“照顾某人”，“Take care of yourself.”直译为“照顾好自己”，在本对话中表示“多保重”，另外，在道别时道珍重可以简单地说“Take care.”，表示“保重”的意思。

单词特搜

1. must [mʌst] n. 必须做的事，必需的东西

2. ring [riŋ] n. 打电话

英语通：成语

永远做不完的事，拖延策略 A Penelope’s Web

珀涅罗珀（Penelope）是希腊英雄奥德修斯（Odysseus）的妻子。她的丈夫参加特洛伊战争已经十年了，却久未还乡，而其他将士早已归来，许多人相传他已经战死疆场。

因此许多珀涅罗珀的爱慕者前来向美貌与财富兼具的她求婚。忠贞不二的珀涅罗珀为摆脱求婚者的纠缠，想出了一个缓兵之策，她要先为公公织一匹锦缎（web）后，才愿意选一位求婚者为夫。然而，她在白天织布，晚上拆布，故意不肯将布织完以拖延时间。

后来，“珀涅罗珀的织物”便用来比喻那些“永远也做不完的事”。也可以写作 the web of Penelope。

3.家庭观念Concept of Family

Park： The world changes, the family changes too.

Emma：What do you mean?

Park： People now like a small family, composed 1 of two parents and one child.

Emma：That is called a nuclear 2 family.

Park：I don’t like such a family.

Emma：What kind of family do you like?

Park： I like a family composed of many people. It includes grandparents, parents, aunts and uncles, and children…

Emma： It is a traditional 3 family. It may be too large to live well.

Park：We can live well, I think.

帕克： 世界在变，家庭也在变。

爱玛：你是什么意思？

帕克： 人们现在喜欢小家庭，两个家长，一个孩子。

爱玛：那叫核心家庭。

帕克：我不喜欢这样的家庭。

爱玛：那你喜欢什么样的家庭？

帕克： 我喜欢那种有很多人的家庭。有祖父母、父母、姑姑、叔叔和孩子们……

爱玛： 那是传统型家庭。家庭太大了不好生活。

帕克：我想我们能生活得很好。

注释

“too… to…”表示“太……以致不能……”，如：The box is too heavy for me to lift. 这个箱子太重了，我抬不动。

单词特搜

1. compose [kəmˈpəuz] v. 组成

2. nuclear [ˈnju:kliə] a. 核子的，中心的

3. traditional [trəˈdiʃənl] a. 传统的，惯例的

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ dr ]

发此音时，口形与发 [ tr ] 时一样，但不同的是发 [ dr ] 时声带振动，不送气，为浊辅音。此音类似汉字“捉”的轻声音。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的句子

我今天跟我妈妈吵架了。

(×)I fought against my mom today.

“我今天和我母亲奋力搏斗了一阵子。”fight against是“参加战争/战斗”的意思，这时后面常接敌人等词语，一般用在例如fight against the enemy“与敌人战斗”这种情况下，也有“对抗，防止，打击”等意思，这时后面接物，不接人。一般用在例如fight against cancer“对抗癌症”、fight against crime“打击犯罪”这一类的表达当中。所以如果你说你fought against your mom，听到的人可能会很替你们担心，甚至会问Is your mom okay?（你妈妈没事吧？）。

（√）I fought with my mom today.

fight with… 意思是“和某人吵架”，此外这个单词也有“与某人战斗，与某人并肩作战，与某人打架”的意思，要依据上下文来判断。

我老婆很吵。

（×）My wife has a big voice.

“我老婆的声音很洪亮。”这句话的问题出在形容词big“大的”身上，它一般表示积极的意思。所以这样说让别人听起来不太像是在抱怨老婆的声音，反而比较像在赞美她的声音很响亮、很好听。我们常会看到很多意思相近的形容词，要注意它们之间意思上的微妙差异，才不会用错。

（对）My wife is loud.

要用loud，而不是big，这样才能正确地说出你想表达的负面意思。loud适合用来表达“吵闹的，喧闹的”这样的意思。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《雨人》 Rain Man影视片花

Ray： Driving a car on this interstate^1 is very dangerous. In 1986, 46,400 male drivers were definitely involved in fatal^2 accidents^3.

Charlie： I got a great idea. You’ll stay in front of the car until we get off the exit. You’ll get in, and we’ll take the not-so-dangerous road. Whatever that might be. Is that an idea?

Ray： Yeah.

Charlie： Come on. Give me five, Ray. That’s a great idea. Give me five. Yeah. [Raymond doesn’t comply^4 so Charlie jogs^5 back to the car] This guy’s a fruitcake.

雷： 在州道上开车是件很危险的事。在1986年，有四万六千四百名的男性驾驶员曾深陷致命性的意外事故中。

查利： 我有一个好主意。你待在车前，一直到我们下了出口为止。然后你上车，我们再走一条不那么危险的路，无论那是什么路。是个主意吧？

雷：好的。

查利： 来。拍拍手吧，雷。那绝对是一个非常好的主意。击个掌吧。耶！[雷蒙德没照做，查利又跑进车里] 这个人真是个白痴。

单词特搜

1.interstate [ˌintəˈsteit] a.（美）各州间的

2.fatal [ˈfeitl] a. 致命的，灾难性的，重大的，决定性的

3.accident [ˈæksidənt] n. 意外遭遇，事故，意外（因素）

4.comply [kəmˈplai] v. 遵从，依从，服从

5.jog [dʒɔg] v. & n. 慢跑，（不正当地）轻轻碰撞（推搡）

精彩点拨

◆ sb. / sth. be involved in (doing) sth. 表示“某人/某事物被卷入/牵涉进入某件事情中”，尤其指牵涉进不好的事情中去，其主动形为 involve sb. / sth. in(doing) sth.，例如，John would , sooner or later , involve him in serious trouble. （约翰迟早会把他卷入严重的麻烦当中。）I got involved in a quarrel about the price.（我被卷入了一场有关价格的争吵中。）

◆ get off sth. 表示“离开，摆脱某事物”，在这里 get off the exit 的意思是“离开了/下了公路”。

◆ whatever… 的意思是“无论……”，在这里表示说话者决意已定，无论结果怎样都会坚持自己的决定。

俚语详说

Give me five! 来击个掌吧！

解词释义

give me five 是美国俚语，这一短语表示的意思是“击掌或拍手（以表示对某事非常满意或感到高兴）”。一般用于非正式场合，在与他人打招呼或者向对方表示祝贺时使用。

寻根究底

give me five 中 five 一词指“五个手指”。在美国有客人光临时，主人会掌心向上，向客人伸出手，同时客人会掌心向下击在主人的手心上。然后，客人伸出手，主人也用手去击客人的手掌。这就是 give me five 的最初含义。后来它又引申为表示祝贺以及打招呼之意。

《雨人》 Rain Man额外赠送

Character is destiny.“性格是宿命”或“性格决定命运”，一个人的性格决定了他的命运。为古代希腊哲学家赫拉克利特斯（Heraclitus）的名言。

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

relative [ˈrelətiv] n. 亲戚

family tree 家谱

grandfather [ˈgrændˌfa:ðə] n. 祖父，爷爷，老爷

grandmother [ˈgrændˌmʌðə] n. 祖母，奶奶，姥姥

grandchild [ˈgrændtʃaild] n. 孙子，孙女

grandson [ˈgrændsʌn] n. 孙子

granddaughter [ˈgrændɔ:tə] n. 孙女

uncle [ˈʌŋkl] n. 伯父，叔父，姨丈，舅舅

aunt [a:nt] n. 姑妈，伯母，舅妈，阿姨

father [ˈfa:ðə] n. 父亲

mother [ˈmʌðə] n. 母亲

father-in-law [ˈfa:ðərinlɔ:] n. 岳父、公公

mother-in-law 婆婆，岳母

brother-in-law 姐夫，妹夫

sister-in-law 嫂子，弟媳

stepfather [ˈstepˌfa:ðə] n. 继父

stepmother [ˈstepˌmʌðə] n. 继母

stepbrother [ˈstepˌbrʌðə] n. 继兄/弟

stepsister [ˈstepˌsistə] n. 继姐/妹

son [sʌn] n. 儿子

daughter [ˈdɔ:tə] n. 女儿

son-in-law 女婿

daughter-in-law 儿媳妇

cousin [ˈkʌzn] n. 堂兄弟姊妹，表兄弟姊妹

nephew [ˈnefju:] n. 侄子，外甥

niece [ni:s] n. 侄女，外甥女

brother [ˈbrʌðə] n. 兄弟

sister [ˈsistə] n. 姐妹

half brother 同父异母兄弟，同母异父兄弟

half sister 同父异母姐妹，同母异父姐妹

husband [ˈhʌzbənd] n. 丈夫

wife [waif] n. 妻子

Chapter 2友情

1.询问朋友的家人 Inquire about Friend’s Family

2.老友重逢 Meet Old Friend

3.为朋友担心 Worry about Friend

4.通报好消息 Tell Good News

5.安慰朋友 Comfort Friend

2友 情

西方人热情似火，尤其是美国人，可能会让东方人受不了。西方人友好，是因为他们没办法不友好；他们希望能和别人搞好关系，希望别人能喜欢他们。不过，一个明智的人会意识到，与他们融洽地待上一段时间，并不会转化成什么永久的承诺。的确，永久的承诺正是西方人最害怕的。在西方社会，最基本的社会关系是偶然相识的人。

基本句式BASIC SENTENCES

关于朋友

决不要抛弃处于困境中的朋友。

Never forsake a friend when he is in trouble.

☺forsake [fəˈseik] v. 放弃，抛弃

◎Never go back on your friends. 千万不要背弃你的朋友。

一个好朋友应该善于倾听。

A good friend should be good at listening.

☺be good at doing sth.“善于做某事”

A: A good friend should be good at listening.一个好朋友应该善于倾听。

B: Especially for women. 尤其是对女人来说。

汤姆是个好人，大家都愿意同他交朋友。

Tom is such a good egg that everybody wants to be his friend.

A: Tom is such a good egg that everybody wants to be his friend.

汤姆是个好人，大家都愿意同他交朋友。

B: He respected every opinion his friend held.

他尊重他朋友的每一个意见。

有你这样的朋友真是幸运。

I’m fortunate in having such a friend like you.

☺fortunate [ˈfɔ:tʃənit] a. 幸运的，幸福的

A: I’m fortunate in having such a friend like you. 有你这样的朋友真是幸运。B: Me too. 我也是。

无论遇到什么困难，你都可以来找我。

Whatever troubles you’re in, you can always come to me.

A: You are my best friend. 你是我最好的朋友。

B: Whatever troubles you are in, you can always come to me.

无论遇到什么困难，你都可以来找我。

朋友间适当保持距离，可使友谊常青。

A hedge between friends keeps friendship green.

☺hedge [hedʒ] n. 树篱，篱笆，障碍物

A: A hedge between friends keeps friendship green.

朋友间适当保持距离，可使友谊常青。

B: I totally agree with you. 我完全同意你的看法。

关于友情的名言名句

朋友是你送给自己的一份礼物。

A friend is a present which you give yourself.

患难朋友才是真朋友。

A friend in need is a friend indeed.

在顺境中，朋友结识了我们；在逆境中，我们了解了朋友。

In prosperity our friends know us; in adversity we know our friends.

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.询问朋友的家人Inquire about Friend’s Family

Tom： How’s your mother doing?

Amanda：She’s still pretty sick 1.

Tom： That’s too bad. I wish your

mother can recover 2 soon.

Amanda：Thank you.

汤姆：你的母亲还好吗？

阿曼达：她还是病得很厉害。

汤姆： 真糟糕。我希望你母亲快点康复。

阿曼达：谢谢你。

注释

“How is sb. doing?”用于询问某人的状况或见面打招呼，意为“……还好吗？”如：How are you doing? 你还好吗？

单词特搜

1. sick [sik] a. 生病的

2. recover [riˈkʌvə] v. 康复

英语通：趣词趣语

有企图的“食橱之爱” Cupboard Love

家里养过猫的人可能注意过猫在饿的时候就会异常关注主人存放食物的橱柜，要不就是双眼紧盯柜门，要不就是双爪轻抚橱柜，英文里把猫咪的这种行为叫做cupboard love“有所企图的爱，有所企图的热情”，用来形容猫为了得到里面的食物而对食橱表现出来的特别的关注。

不光动物如此，有时候人也会因为特别的企图而对别人表现出 cupboard love。

I don’t think the woman really loves the millionaire, it’s just cupboard love.

我觉得那女的并不是真的爱那个百万富翁，她只是对他另有所图而已。

2.老友重逢Meet Old Friend

Karl：Long time no see.

Kate： Yes, it has been a long time since the last time we met.

Karl： It’s nice to see you again. Have you changed jobs?

Kate： No. I’ve been visiting relative s recently.

Karl： That’s nice. Where have you been?

Kate： I went to visit an uncle in San Francisco.

Karl：Are you busy now?

Kate：No. Why?

Karl： How about a coffee in that café?

Kate：Great! Let’s talk over coffee.

卡尔：好久不见了。

凯特： 是啊，距我们上次见面已经很久了。

卡尔： 很高兴又见到你。你换工作了吗？

凯特： 没换。我最近去探望亲戚了。

卡尔：那很好啊。你去哪儿了？

凯特：我去旧金山看望叔叔了。

卡尔：你现在忙吗？

凯特：不忙。怎么了？

卡尔： 去那家咖啡馆喝杯咖啡怎么样？

凯特：好啊！咱们边喝边聊。

注释

句子“Let’s talk over coffee.”中的“over”表示“一边……一边……，在……时候”。所以“talk over coffee”意为“一边喝咖啡一边聊天”。

单词特搜

1. since [sins] prep. 自……以来

2. relative [ˈrelətiv] n. 亲戚

3. recently [ˈri:səntli] ad. 最近

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ b ]

发音类似汉字“播”的前半部分音，发此音时，与发 [ p ] 非常相像，双唇轻轻闭合，在口腔内压迫气流，然后将气流快速从口腔喷出，但需振动声带。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

3.为朋友担心Worry about Friend

Rose： Has Alan shown up yet?

Tom： Nope. I guess something might 1 have come up.

Rose： I wonder what happened.

Tom： I don’t know. I hope it’s nothing serious.

Rose： Last week his sister was admitted 2 to the hospital.

Tom： Oh? What happened?

Rose： His sister had a car accident 3 last week.

Tom： Is she fine now?

Rose： She’s still in a coma 4.

Tom： Oh, poor Alan. His sister is the only one he has since his parents died last year.

罗丝： 艾伦还没来吗？

汤姆： 没来。估计是发生什么事了。

罗丝： 我想知道发生了什么事。

汤姆： 不知道。希望不是什么严重的事情。

罗丝： 上周他的姐姐住院了。

汤姆： 哦？怎么了？

罗丝： 上礼拜他姐姐出了车祸。

汤姆： 她现在好了吗？

罗丝： 仍然昏迷。

汤姆： 哦，可怜的艾伦。自从他父母去年去世后他姐姐是他唯一的亲人了。

注释

词组“come up”的意思是“发生”；词组“in a coma”意思是“处于昏迷状态”。

单词特搜

1. might [mait] aux. 可能，也许（may的过去式）

2. admit [ədˈmit] v. 接纳，允许进入

3. accident [ˈæksidənt] n. 意外，事故

4. coma [ˈkəumə] n. 昏迷

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ s ]

发此音时，舌尖及舌中靠近上齿龈形成窄缝，气流从窄缝中流出，摩擦成音。但是只送气，不振动声带。类似于汉语拼音“s”或者汉字“丝”不振动声带时的发音。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

4.通报好消息Tell Good News

Kelly： I really don’t know how to break 1 this to you, but it’s eating me alive!

Jane： Just tell the truth. I won’t take it personally 2.

Kelly： Well... hum... you’re sure you won’t lose control 3 of yourself?

Jane： Sometimes it’s wise to be direct with people. Come on, just tell me. Don’t beat 4 about the bush 5! Please!

Kelly： Well, since you’d like an honest answer, I’ll tell you the truth.

Jane： Alright! What is that you want to tell me?

Kelly： We’ve won two free tickets to Hawaii for a seven-day vacation!!!

Jane： What? Are you serious? Oh, my gosh! There will be guys everywhere!

凯丽： 我真不知道怎么和你说这个，但是要不说出来我会憋死的！

简： 说出事实就好。我不会就人论事的。

凯丽： 好吧……嗯……你确定不会失控吧？

简： 有时候直接一点更明智。说吧，告诉我就是了。别绕弯子了！求求你了！

凯丽： 好吧，既然你要一个明确的答案，那我就实话实说。

简： 好！你想对我说什么？

凯丽： 我们赢得了去夏威夷的七日游免费券！！！

简： 什么？你是认真的吗？哦，我的天哪！那里到处都是小伙子！

注释

1. 俚语“it’s eating me alive!”的直接意思是“它活生生地把我给吃了。”间接的意思就是表示“这件事我要不说出来肯定会憋死的。”

2. 俚语“beat about the bush”的意思是“拐弯抹角，不着正题”。

单词特搜

1. break [breik] v. 说出，透露

2. personally [ˈpə:sənəli] ad. 就人而论

3. control [kənˈtrəul] n. 控制

4. beat [bi:t] v. 敲打

5. bush [buʃ] n. 树丛

5.安慰朋友Comfort Friend

Roy： Hi, Mike. Haven’t seen you for a while. How is Cathy?

Mike： We’re not seeing each other any more.

Roy： What happened? Did you break up?

Mike： Yeah. I got sick and tired of her nagging 1 all the time.

Roy： Oh, I’m sorry. Maybe, you were just emotional 2 at that moment. Do you think you guys can get back together?

Mike： I don’t know. There’s plenty of fish out there in the sea!

Roy： Oh, you’re such a dog!

罗伊： 嗨，迈克。有一阵子没见你了。凯西怎么样？

迈克： 我们两个已经不再交往了。

罗伊： 怎么了？你们分手了？

迈克： 是的。我受够了她总是唠哩唠叨。

罗伊： 哦，真遗憾。也许，你当时刚好情绪激动。你觉得你们两个还能和好吗？

迈克： 不知道。天涯何处无芳草啊！

罗伊： 哦，你这个家伙！

注释

1. 词组“break up”意为“分手”，“all the time”意为“总是，一直”。

2. 英语谚语“There’s plenty of fish out there in the sea!”的意思就是“天涯何处无芳草！”一般用于劝导失恋的人或者自我安慰。

3. 这句“You’re such a dog!”表达的是一种愤慨、无奈的语气，也有一点责备的意思在里面，“dog”意为“家伙”。

单词特搜

1. nag [næg] v. 不断唠叨

2. emotional [iˈməuʃənl] a. 情绪化的

英语通：名人名言

Towering genius disdains a beaten path. It seeks regions hitherto unexplored. (Lincoln)

卓越的天才不屑走旁人走过的路，他寻找迄今未开拓的地区。（林肯）

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的句子

他是我很好的朋友。

（×）He is my dearest friend.

“他呀，是我很亲密的朋友哦！”dearest friend主要是女性使用的词汇，意思是“很亲密的朋友”。如果是用在书写的时候，那么不分男女都可以用。可是如果男性在说话的时候这样用，恐怕别人听起来会感觉怪怪的。

（√）He’s my good friend.

He’s my buddy.

He’s my bud.

这三句话的意思都是“他是我的好朋友。”bud是buddy“朋友，老兄，伙计”的缩写，两种都很常用，要注意的一点是这两个单词只限于指男性朋友。

He’s a good friend from high school.

意思是“我们从高中时代就是很好的朋友了。”如果想表达“我们从……时候就是好朋友了。”就可以用“Someone is a good friend from...”这一句型。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《美丽心灵》 A Beautiful Mind影视片花

John：Adam Smith needs revision^1.

Martin：What are you talking about?

John： If we all go for the blonde^2 we block^3 each other. Not a single one of us is going to get her. So then we go for her friends but they will all give us the cold shoulder because nobody likes to be a second choice. Well, what if no one goes for the blonde? We don’t get to each other’s way and we don’t insult^4 the other girls. That’s the only way we win. That’s the only way we all get laid^5.

约翰： 亚当·斯密的理论需要修订了。

马丁：你在胡说些什么？

约翰： 要是我们蜂拥而上都去追求那个金发女郎，那么我们就会彼此互相妨碍。结果谁也得不到她。所以，要是我们之后再转去追求她的朋友，她们却会对我们冷眼相待，因为谁也不喜欢屈居第二。那么，要是谁也不去追这个金发女郎呢？那样我们不会挡到彼此，而且也不会使其他的女孩受到侮辱。这就是我们唯一的取胜之道，也是我们取得女孩欢心的唯一之道。

单词特搜

1.revision [riˈviʒən] n. 修订（改正），修订本（版），复习

2.blonde [blɔnd] n. 金发女子 a. 金发的

3.block [blɔk] v. 堵塞，妨碍 n. 大楼，街区，障碍（物）

4.insult [ˈinsʌlt] v. & n. 侮辱，辱骂

5.laid [leid] v. 放置，躺下（lay的过去式/过去分词）

精彩点拨

◆ go for sb. 在这里表示“追求某人，对某人发起爱情攻势”。 而在英语中，这一短语更多地用来表示“攻击某人”。例如，She went for him with a knife.（她拿着把刀子攻向了他。）

◆ what if (…)? 多用于口语中，一般用于询问：假设某事情（尤其指不好的事情）发生时，你应该怎么做或者会出现怎样的结果，可以翻译为“若（……）怎么办/会怎样？”。此外，这一短语还可以用来提出建议，例如，What if we moved the sofa over here? Would that look better?（我们把沙发移到这来怎么样？那样看起来会更好些吗？）

◆ get to each other’s way 在这里的意思是“挡了彼此的路，互相妨碍”。

俚语详说

give someone the cold shoulder

对某人冷淡，冷眼相待

解词释义

该短语的字面意思是“给某人冷肩膀”，比喻对待他人冷淡，不友好，特别是当他人冒犯或者扰乱你时。可以翻译为“对某人冷淡”。

寻根究底

cold shoulder 的说法源于中世纪的英国。当时，享有较高地位的骑士在外旅行时总能享用到百姓们奉上的丰盛酒食。而普通路人往往只得到一份冷的羊肩肉（在当时羊肉相当普遍），即所谓的 cold shoulder。后来人们就用 give someone the cold shoulder 来比喻“对某人态度冷淡”。

《美丽心灵》 A Beautiful Mind额外赠送

Charity covers a multitude of sins.“爱能遮掩许多罪。”形容慈悲越深，越能宽恕罪恶。出自《圣经》里的《新约》，全文为：And above all things have fervent charity among yourselves: for charity shall cover the multitude of sins.（最要紧的是彼此切实相爱，因为爱能遮掩许多的罪。）

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

friend [frend] n. 朋友

fellow [ˈfeləu] n. 伙伴，朋友

buddy [ˈbʌdi] n. 密友，伙伴

pal [pæl] n. 好朋友，伙伴，同志

companion [kəmˈpæniən] n. 同伴，共事者

comrade [ˈkɔmrid] n. 同志，战友，伙伴

associate [əˈsəuʃieit] n. 同事，合作人

colleague [ˈkɔli:g] n. 同事，同僚

partner [ˈpa:tnə] n. 合伙人

roommate [ˈru:mˌmeit] n. 室友

acquaintance [əˈkweintəns] n. 熟人

confidential [ˌkɔnfiˈdenʃəl] friend 心腹之友

durable friend 永远的朋友

lifelong friend 终身的朋友

reliable friend 可信赖的朋友

fair-weather friend 酒肉朋友

friendship between generations 忘年交

honest [ˈɔnist] a. 诚实的，正直的

frank [fræŋk] a. 坦白的，率直的

sincere [sinˈsiə] a. 诚挚的，真诚的

heartfelt [ˈha:tfelt] a. 衷心的，真心真意的

kind [kaind] a. 亲切的，友爱的

false [fɔ:ls] a. 虚伪的，假的

friendship [ˈfrendʃip] n. 友谊

close friendship 亲密的友谊

precious friendship 珍贵的友谊

strong friendship 牢固的友谊

Chapter 3爱情

1.请求约会 Ask for a Date

2.谈论意中人 Talk about the Person in Heart

3.坠入爱河 Fall in Love

4.办公室恋情 Office Romance

5.羡慕别人的女朋友 Envy Other’s Girlfriend

6.谈论男朋友 Talk about Boyfriend

7.情人闹矛盾 Conflicts between Lovers

8.被甩 Be Dumped

9.忍痛分手 Heartbroken Breakup

3爱 情

现代社会的西方人喜欢个性特别、独一无二的人。人们觉得一辈子和一个人相守，一定要选择个 funny 有趣的人。这已成为现在西方人衡量伴侣的最重要标准。“有趣”可不简单，它包括幽默、智慧、乐观和生动。此外漂亮、健康也很重要。至于经济能力方面，通常会排在最后。

基本句式BASIC SENTENCES

萌生好感

我想追求她。

I’m trying to make a pass at her.

A:She is so elegant. 她很优雅。

B: Yes. I’m trying to make a pass at her. 是的。我想追求她。

我想我爱上他了。

I think I have a crush on him.

◎I fall in love with him. 我爱上他了。

◎I’m crazy about him. 我疯狂地爱上了他。

◎I have strong feelings for him. 我对他的感觉很强烈。

◎I’m so into him. 我对他很感兴趣。

我迷恋简好几年了。

I’ve been sweet on Jane for years.

☺ be sweet on sb.“迷恋上某人”

A: I’ve been sweet on Jane for years. 我迷恋简好几年了。

B: But why didn’t you ask her to go out?

但是，你为什么不约她出去呢？

表白爱意

你是我梦寐以求的女孩。

You’re the girl of my dreams.

= You’re my dream girl.

我想和你共度余生。

I want to spend the rest of my life with you.

☺spend [spend] v. 度过，花费

A:I want to spend the rest of my life with you. 我想和你共度余生。

B: No kidding! 别开玩笑了！

我时时刻刻都在想着你。

I’m thinking of you every minute.

☺ think of sb.“想念某人”

A:I’m thinking of you every minute. 我时时刻刻都在想着你。

B:I said we’re not a good match. 我说过我们是不合适的。

我爱你胜过爱任何人。

I love you more than anybody else.

◎No one will love you like I do. 没有人会比我更爱你。

◎I’ve never loved anyone like this before. 我从来没有像这样爱过别人。

A:I love you more than anybody else. 我爱你胜过爱任何人。

B:But I always treat you as my friend. 可我一直把你当作我的朋友。

我觉得我深深地爱上了你。

I find I have lost my heart to you.

◎I think we are beyond ordinary friends. 我觉得我们不仅是普通朋友。

◎You are the one who most loves me in the world. 你是这个世界上对我最好的人。

恋人私语

我们心有灵犀一点通。

You’re thinking what I’m thinking.

A: Let’s date, OK? 我们交往好吗？

B: You’re thinking what I’m thinking. 我们心有灵犀一点通。

你使我感到幸福。

You make me happy.

◎It’s you who make me understand what love is. 是你让我懂得了什么是爱。

◎I want to thank you for giving me such a happy life. 我想感谢你带给我的幸福生活。

我能感觉到你对我的好。

I can feel your kindness to me.

☺kindness [ˈkaindnis] n. 好意，善意，仁慈

A: You are always my one in my heart. 在我的心里你永远是我的唯一。

B: I can feel your kindness to me. 我能感觉到你对我的好。

我只爱你一个人。

I only have eyes for you.

☺ only have eyes for sb.“只爱某人”

A: Alice, do you still love me? 爱丽丝，你还爱我吗？

B: Don’t worry. I only have eyes for you. 别担心。我只爱你一个人。

我总想着你。

You’re on my mind.

◎I can’t get you off my mind. 我无法不想念你。

◎I’m thinking about you day and night. 我日日夜夜都在想着你。

争吵

我受够你的种种借口了。

I’ve had enough of your excuses.

☺have had enough of sth. “受够了某事物”

A:I’ve had enough of your excuses. I don’t want to see you any more.

我受够你的种种借口了。再也不想见到你。

B:Me too. 我也是。

你用情不专。

You are just fooling around.

☺fool around “搞不正常的性关系，胡闹”

A:You are just fooling around. 你用情不专。

B:Yes, I have had a string of pretty ladies. 对啊，我交往过的漂亮女人有一长队呢。

请多给我一点自由。

Please give me more freedom.

☺freedom [ˈfri:dəm]

A: Please give me more freedom. 请多给我一点自由。

B: Wow, this is what you thought. 啊，你原来是这样想的。

我想我们应该坐下来谈谈。

I think we should sit down and have a talk.

A: I think we should sit down and have a talk. 我想我们应该坐下来谈谈。

B: I don’t think so. I have to run. 我想不必了。我赶时间。

我知道错了。

I know I’m wrong.

A: I know I’m wrong. Please give me a chance. 我知道错了。请给我一次机会吧。

B: Then I’ll give you a chance. 那我就再给你一次机会吧。

分手

分手才能停止我们之间的争吵。

Breaking-up can stop us quarrelling.

☺quarrel [ˈkwɔrəl]

A: I think only breaking-up can stop us quarrelling.

我想只有分手才能停止我们之间的争吵。

B: Don’t you think quarrel can make our love further?

难道你不认为争吵能使我们的爱情更长久吗？

你对我期望太高，我感觉好累。

You impose too much on me, and I’m so tired.

☺impose [imˈpəuz] v. 强加，征税

A: Why do you want to break up with me? 你为什么要和我分手呢？

B: You impose too much on me, and I’m so tired. 你对我期望太高，我感觉好累。

你认为这几个月来我们俩快乐吗？

Do you think we’re happy in these months?

A: Do you think we’re happy in these months? 你认为这几个月来我们俩快乐吗？

B: What do you mean? 你是什么意思?

咱们分手吧。Let’s part.

◎I want to break up with you. 我想和你分手。

◎I’m not worthy of your love. 我不值得你爱。

如果你需要我帮忙，还可以来找我。You can come to me if you need my help.

A: You can come to me if you need my help. 如果你需要我帮忙，还可以来找我。

B: I think we should calm down first, and then talk about parting.

我想咱们该先冷静一下，再谈分手的事。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.请求约会Ask for a Date

Jenny： Hello.

Jason： Hi, Jenny. Jason here. It’s great to hear your voice again.

Jenny： Hi, Jason. Long time no see. How’s the hotel?

Jason： It’s pretty nice, but I’m going to start looking for an apartment 1 soon. Hotel living’s not for me.

Jenny： I know what you mean.

Jason： What about you? When are you leaving for Berkeley 2?

Jenny： I’m leaving in two weeks.

Jason： So soon. Well, I’d really like to see you again before you leave. Would you like to go out with me on Friday 3? I’d like to take you to dinner and maybe a movie or something afterwards 4.

Jenny： Oh, I’m sorry, Jason. I’ve already got plans for Friday evening. How about Saturday 5?

Jason： Saturday’s fine. I’ll make dinner reservations for 7 o’clock. Is that OK?

Jenny： Seven o’clock is fine with me.

Jason： Great. I’ll pick you up at 6:30.

Jenny： I’ll be waiting.

珍妮： 喂？

杰森： 嗨，珍妮。我是杰森。真高兴又听到你的声音。

珍妮： 嗨，杰森。好长时间没见你了。饭店住得怎么样啊？

杰森： 非常不错，但是我想赶紧找一套房子住。对我来说，总住饭店也不是回事儿啊。

珍妮：我理解你的意思。

杰森： 你怎么样？什么时候动身去伯克利？

珍妮：两个星期以后吧。

杰森： 这么快。那么，在你走之前，我真的很想再见见你。这个星期五，你能和我出去一下吗？我想请你吃顿饭或看场电影什么的。

珍妮： 哦，真不好意思，杰森。这个星期五晚上我已经有安排了。星期六怎么样？

杰森： 星期六可以啊。我订七点的晚餐可以吗？

珍妮：七点钟可以。

杰森：太棒了。我6:30去接你。

珍妮：我等着你。

注释

常用词组“leave for…”的意思是“离开此地到……去，出发前往……”。

单词特搜

1. apartment [əˈpa:tmənt] n. 公寓

2. Berkeley [ˈbə:kli] n. 伯克利（美国加州西部的一座城市）

3. Friday [ˈfraidi] n. 周五

4. afterwards [ˈa:ftəwədz] ad. 然后

5. Saturday [ˈsætədi] n. 周六

英语通：成语

不谙世事 Babes in the Wood

该短语出自英国诗人珀西（Thomas Percy，1729--1811）的作品《英诗辑古》（Reliques of Ancient English Poetry）。

诺福克郡（Norfolkshire）的一位绅士，在去世之前，将自己的遗产分给了两个年幼的孩子，并托妻子的兄弟照顾他们。没想到，他去世后，孩子的舅舅心怀不轨，想夺取孩子们的财产。他将孩子们带入树林中，并雇用了两个杀手杀他们。

但是，其中一个杀手见了小孩之后于心不忍，便将伙伴杀了，并告诉孩子们不要乱跑，在那里等他回来。孩子们相信了他的话，在树林中一直等，最后饿死了。

后来，人们便用“树林里的孩子”来形容“天真无邪，没有经验”或“容易上当的人”。

The manager didn’t blame those new colleagues for making mistakes in the working procedure because they are babes in the wood.

经理没有责怪那些在工作程序上犯错的新同事，因为他们没有经验。

2.谈论意中人Talk about the Person in Heart

Ted： Hey, Jack, is Jenny coming with us?

Jack：Yes. Why?

Ted：Nothing. I’m just asking.

Jack： Just asking? But why is your face burning 1 like mad? Ah-huh, someone has a crush 2 on Jenny, doesn’t he?

Ted：Who has a crush?!

Jack： Come on, Ted. Don’t be such a chicken. If you like her, you’ve got to tell her. Maybe she likes you.

Ted： Well, I don’t have the guts 3 to ask her out.

Jack： What’re you so afraid 4 of? Just tell her what you’re feeling about her.

Ted： I’d totally die 5 if she turned me down.

Jack： But that’s better than keeping everything to yourself. You’ve got to let her know. Come on! You’ve got to take a chance 6! Even though 7 you are rejected 8, it’s not the end of the world! There’s nothing to lose, is there?

Ted： I don’t know... Well, maybe, you’re right, but how am I going to tell her?

特德： 嘿，杰克，珍妮和咱们一起去吗？

杰克：是的。怎么了？

特德：没什么。我只是问问。

杰克： 只是问问？可为什么你的脸憋得通红？啊哈，有人爱上珍妮了，不是吗？

特德：谁爱上她了？！

杰克： 承认吧，特德。别作胆小鬼了。如果你喜欢她就告诉她。也许她也喜欢你呢。

特德：嗯，我可没有勇气约她出来。

杰克： 你有什么好害怕的呢？只是告诉她你对她的感觉。

特德： 如果她拒绝了我那我就死定了。

杰克： 但那也比什么事都埋在你心里好啊。你得让她知道。加油！你必须试试！就算你被拒绝了，那也不会是世界末日啊！也不会少什么，不是吗？

特德： 我不知道……好吧，也许，你是对的，但是我怎么对她说呢？

注释

1. 俚语“have a crush on sb.”的意思就是“喜欢/爱上某人（一般指短时间内）”。

2. 单词“chicken”在英语里有“胆小鬼”的意思。

3. 词组“turn down”意为“拒绝”。

4. 固定搭配“keep everything to oneself”意思是“把所有的秘密都埋在心里不说出来”。

单词特搜

1. burn [bə:n] v. 灼烧

2. crush [krʌʃ] n. 迷恋

3. gut [gʌt] n. 勇气

4. afraid [əˈfreid] a. 害怕的

5. die [dai] v. 死亡

6. chance [tʃa:ns] n. 机会，运气

7. though [ðəu] conj. 即使，尽管

8. reject [riˈdʒekt] v. 拒绝，否决

英语通：新闻

11个月婴儿接电话救妈妈

Baby Answers Phone Call to Help Unconscious Mother

An 11-month-old baby helped raise the alarm that her mother had collapsed unconscious by using a mobile phone.

Amelia Boyle, known as Millie, picked up the ringing mobile and answered the call when her mother Elizabeth, 20, fainted in the hall of their home.

Linda Wright, Millie’s grandmother, was on the other end of the line and heard the baby say “Who’s that?” and “Mama”.

The girl is not allowed to play with the mobile so Mrs. Wright knew something was wrong with Millie’s mother, who has a history of fainting and fitting, and dialed 999.

英国一个11个月大的婴儿通过手机提醒家人她的妈妈晕倒在家中。

当20岁的妈妈伊丽莎白晕倒在家中的门厅里时，阿米莉娅·波伊尔，昵称米莉，接起了响起的手机。

打来电话的是米莉的外祖母琳达·怀特，她听见米莉在电话中说“谁”，还有“妈妈”。

家里人一般是不让米莉玩手机的，所以怀特意识到可能是米莉的妈妈晕厥病发作了，于是拨通了急救电话999。

3.坠入爱河Fall in Love

Allan：Do you have a boyfriend?

Jane：Yes, why?

Allan： Well, I came to know a girl 3 weeks ago and we have so much in common.

Jane：So?

Allan： So I think I may fall in love with her.

Jane： You’re attracted 1 to her. That sounds great, but how do you know that it’s a crush or it’s real love?

Allan： Then what’s the difference between “having a crush” and“falling in love”?

Jane： That’s a big question. Well, if you’re in love, maybe you’ll take every opportunity 2 to talk to her or telephone 3 her for no reason at all.

Allan：That’s what I did.

Jane： And you think about her all the time?

Allan：Yes.

Jane： And maybe you suddenly 4 have new interests. I mean you suddenly begin to do things you used to avoid, ie.: You used to sleep in every morning, but because she jogs 5 every morning, then you begin to like jogging.

Allan： That’s it. She likes dogs so much now, and I begin to love dogs.

Jane： Oh, congratulations 6! Sounds like you’ve found your soul 7 mate 8.

Allan： Thanks, but I know falling in love is one thing, while staying in love is another.

Jane： Yeah, that’s right. If you find this person is more and more important to you and you can totally 9 trust 1^0 her, then you can stay in love.

Allan：Yeah. Falling in love is so good.

Jane： While staying in love is even better.

阿仑： 你有男朋友吗？

简： 有，怎么了？

阿仑： 我三周前认识了一个女孩儿，我们有很多共同点。

简： 所以呢？

阿仑： 所以我想我可能是爱上她了。

简： 你被她吸引住了。听起来不错，不过你怎么知道那是一时冲动还是真爱？

阿仑： 那这“一时冲动”和“坠入爱河”之间有什么分别吗？

简： 这问题够大的。好吧，如果你真爱上她的话，你会抓住每个机会同她聊天，或者打电话给她，而且还没什么理由。

阿仑： 我就是这样的。

简： 你一直都想着她吗？

阿仑： 是的。

简： 还有你可能突然对新事物有了兴趣。我是说你突然开始做自己以前不做的事情。比如说，你以前每天睡懒觉，可她每天跑步，然后你也开始喜欢跑步了。

阿仑： 就是的。她现在很喜欢狗，我也开始喜欢狗了。

简： 噢，恭喜你！听起来你好像找到你的另一半儿了。

阿仑： 谢谢，可我也知道陷入爱情是一码事，维持爱情又是另外一码事。

简： 是的，那很对。如果你觉得这个人对你来说越来越重要，并且你能够完全信任她的话，那么，这种感情就可以维系下去。

阿仑： 是的。恋爱的感觉真好。

简： 能维系这份感情更好。

注释

1. 固定词组“have much in common”的意思是“有很多共同点”。

2. 词组“fall in love with sb.”是“爱上某人”，而后面的“crush”指的只是“一时的迷恋”。

单词特搜

1. attract [əˈtrækt] v. 吸引

2. opportunity [ˌɔpəˈtju:niti] n. 机会，时机

3. telephone [ˈtelifəun] v. & n.（打）电话

4. suddenly [ˈsʌdənli] ad. 突然地

5. jog [dʒɔg] v. 慢跑

6. congratulation [kənˌgrætjuˈleiʃən] n. 祝贺

7. soul [səul] n. 灵魂，心灵

8. mate [meit] n. 伴侣，配偶

9. totally [ˈtəutli] ad. 完全地

10. trust [trʌst] v. 信任

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ θ ]

发此音时，双唇微开，舌头伸出来，上下齿轻咬住舌尖，将气流从牙齿的缝隙中吹出来，声带不振动。发音和汉语拼音中的“s”或汉字“斯”的发音类似，不同之处在于发 [ θ ] 时需要用上下齿轻咬住舌尖。训练发这个音的最佳方法是：大声朗诵下面的数字。

3333 three thousand three hundred and thirty-three

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

4.办公室恋情Office Romance

Ramon： Hey Jenny, would you like to go to dinner with me?

Jenny： I don’t know. You know what they say about office romances 1.

Ramon： No. I don’t. What do they say about office romances?

Jenny： They say you shouldn’t mix 2 love and work.

Ramon： That’s silly 3. What I do on my own time is no one else’s business. Besides, it’s pretty hard to meet people outside of the office when we spend long hours here.

Jenny： You’ve got a point. Once I dated 4 one of my supervisors 5 and all of my co-workers accused him of favoritism 6. Then when the relationship 7 went bad, he fired 8 me.

Ramon： People fall in love with people they work with. That’s a fact.

Jenny： That may be true. But I don’t want an inter-office relationship to affect my productivity 9.

Ramon： If it does, it will only make you more productive 1^0, because we can support each other.

Jenny： You’re sounding like we’re already married.

Ramon： Good grief. All I did was asking you out. I’m sorry.

Jenny：Well, I don’t feel right about it.

Ramon： I’m talking about dinner tonight, not a lifetime.

Jenny： It starts with dinner, but then it gets out of hand. Besides, haven’t you asked out every woman in the entire office?

Ramon：I like company.

Jenny： Company? I heard about you from Linda. She said you were an octopus 1^1!

Ramon： What can I say? I’m a passionate 1^2 guy.

Jenny： Well, I hope you can find something else to be passionate about.

Ramon： You want to go out with me and you know it.

Jenny： In your dreams. Now if you don’t mind, I’ve got some work to do.

Ramon： Okay, I get the message. Hey, do you have any sisters?

雷蒙： 嘿，珍妮，你愿意和我一起吃饭吗？

珍妮： 我不知道。你知道别人是怎么说办公室恋情的吗？

雷蒙：不，不知道。是怎么说的？

珍妮： 他们说你不应该把爱情和工作混作一团。

雷蒙： 别傻了。我在自己时间里做的事情与别人无关。再说，我们整天都在办公室里，很难认识外面的人。

珍妮： 这倒是不错。但是我原来曾和我的一个上司约会过，所有的同事都说他偏心。我们关系不好之后，他就把我炒了。

雷蒙： 人们容易爱上和自己共事的人。这是事实。

珍妮： 也许吧。但我不想让办公室里的人际关系影响我的工作效率。

雷蒙： 即使有的话，也只会提高你的效率，因为我们会互相支持。

珍妮： 听起来好像我们已经结婚了一样。

雷蒙： 天哪。我只是想约你出去而已。真抱歉。

珍妮：嗯，我还是觉得不太好。

雷蒙： 我只是说今天晚上一起吃饭，又不是一辈子。

珍妮： 总是从晚饭开始的，然后就一发不可收拾了。再说了，你不是已经约过办公室里所有的女孩了吗？

雷蒙：我喜欢交际。

珍妮： 交际？我听琳达说过你。她说你脚踩好几只船呢！

雷蒙： 我能说什么呢？我是一个充满热情的男人。

珍妮： 那么，我希望你能找到其他让你充满热情的东西。

雷蒙：你想跟我出去，你知道的。

珍妮： 做梦吧。现在如果你不介意的话，我要开始工作了。

雷蒙： 好吧，我知道了。嘿，你有姐妹吗？

注释

1.“ Good grief.”是表示诧异、吃惊或恐惧时的常用口头语，意为“哎呀！天哪！”。

2.“ get out of hand”意思是“脱手，不再在控制范围之内”。

3. 单词“octopus”的本意是“章鱼”，这里作了比喻，比喻雷蒙有很多“脚”，意思就是我们常说的“脚踩多只船”。

单词特搜

1. romance [rəuˈmæns] n. 浪漫史，罗曼史

2. mix [miks] v. 混淆，混合

3. silly [ˈsili] a. 愚蠢的

4. date [deit] v. 约会

5. supervisor [ˈsju:pəvaizə] n. 主管人员

6. favoritism [ˈfeivəritizəm] n. 偏爱，偏袒

7. relationship [riˈleiʃənʃip] n. 关系

8. fire [ˈfaiə] v. 开除，辞退

9. productivity [ˌprɔdʌkˈtiviti] n. 生产力，效率

10. productive [prəˈdʌktiv] a. 多产的

11. octopus [ˈɔktəpəs] n. 章鱼

12. passionate [ˈpæʃənit] a. 充满热情的

5.羡慕别人的女朋友Envy Other’s Girlfriend

Fred：Hi, Jack, long time no see!

Jack：Yeah! How’s everything going?

Fred：Not bad! At least I’m still alive 1.

Jack： Just alive? I guess you’re some lucky guy. I heard you’re going out with Jane.

Fred：Where did you get that idea?

Jack： Oh, come on. Jane is a very nice girl, someone you meet only once in a lifetime.

Fred： You’re right. I’m not boasting 2, but she’s really as beautiful as she is intelligent 3.

Jack： Well, I really envy you for finding such a nice girl.

佛瑞德：嗨，杰克，好久不见！

杰克：是啊！你过得怎么样？

佛瑞德：还好！至少还活着。

杰克： 只是活着？我觉得你是个幸运的家伙。我听说你和简约会呢。

佛瑞德：你听谁说的？

杰克： 哦，拜托。简是个不错的女孩，她是你这辈子难得碰到一次的那种人。

佛瑞德： 你说得对。不是我吹牛，她确实是又漂亮又聪慧。

杰克： 嗯，我真是羡慕你能找到这样好的女孩子。

注释

“go out with sb.”意思是“和某人约会”。

单词特搜

1. alive [əˈlaiv] a. 活着的

2. boast [bəust] v. 吹牛

3. intelligent [inˈtelidʒənt] a. 聪明的，有才智的

英语通：看图

Life Is Only a Test

生活仅仅是个测验

摘自《邂逅幸福英文》

6.谈论男朋友Talk about Boyfriend

Fiona： I heard you’re going out with John?

Jane： Yes. To be frank 1, I really love him to death 2.

Fiona：You’re so lucky!

Jane： Why do you say that?

Fiona： Why? Are you kidding me? A guy like that is hard to find. Few boys are so caring, so patient, and, did I mention, he’s a hottie 3?

Jane： You really think so?

Fiona： Totally! I’m saying it from the bottom of my heart! And it’s obvious that he’s head over heels 4 in love with you, too.

Jane： I sure hope so!

菲奥纳：我听说你正和约翰约会呢？

简：是的。说实话，我爱死他了。

菲奥纳：你真幸运！

简：为什么这么说呢？

菲奥纳： 为什么？你不是逗我吧？像他那样的男人真的很难找啊。很少有男人这么关心别人，这么耐心，还有，我和你说过吗，他非常性感？

简：你真的这么想？

菲奥纳： 绝对的！我打心眼儿里这么认为！而且很明显，他也是彻头彻尾地爱着你。

简：我当然也想这样了！

注释

1. “I really love him to death. （我爱死他了。）”同理，当我们说“我讨厌死那个人了。”时就可以用“I really hate that man to death.”。

2. 俚语“be head over heels in love with sb.”意思是说“彻头彻尾/全心全意地爱某人”。

单词特搜

1. frank [fræŋk] a. 坦白的

2. death [deθ] n. 死亡

3. hottie [ˈhɔti] n. 有吸引力的人

4. heel [hi:l] n. 脚后跟

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ ð ]

发此音时，双唇微开，上下齿轻咬住舌尖，让气流尽量被上下齿堵住，只允许少量气体从牙齿缝隙中吹出来，同时振动声带发出声音。[ ð ] 的发音与汉语中“责”的前半部分发音相似，不同之处在于 [ ð ] 音需要咬舌。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

7.情人闹矛盾 Conflicts between Lovers

Tina：Sean, we have to talk.

Sean：About what?

Tina：About us.

Sean： There is nothing wrong with us. We are doing just fine.

Tina： Let’s be serious. We’ve been dating for six months now and I really like you.

Sean：But...?

Tina： But you’re not dedicated 1 to this relationship. You see it as casual 2 dating.

Sean：How should I see it?

Tina： I don’t want to be like this. I think we should take the next step.

Sean： Is it time already? It has only been six months. Our relationship hasn’t had a chance to mature 3 yet. There are still some hurdles 4 we have to jump over.

Tina：Like what?

Sean： Last week I saw you letting Brian kiss you.

Tina：It was only on the cheek 5.

Sean： So that is okay then? It starts on the cheek and pretty soon you’re French kissing in the back of his car.

Tina：Oh, that’s ridiculous 6!

Sean： So it is okay that I kiss other woman on the cheek?

Tina： Definitely 7 not!

Sean：You see. We still 8 have a hurdle.

蒂娜：肖恩，我们该谈一谈了。

肖恩：谈什么？

蒂娜：谈咱俩。

肖恩： 我们之间没什么问题。咱俩好得很。

蒂娜： 严肃点。到现在我们已经相处6个月了，而且我确实喜欢你。

肖恩：但怎么了？

蒂娜： 但你对这段感情并不专心。你只随便把它当作一般的约会。

肖恩：那我应该把它当作什么？

蒂娜： 我不愿意现在这个样子。我想我们应该确认关系了。

肖恩： 到时候了吗？才6个月。我们的关系还没成熟。我们还有一些障碍没跨越呢。

蒂娜：比如说？

肖恩： 就拿上星期来说吧，我看到你让布赖恩吻你。

蒂娜：那只是吻脸而已。

肖恩： 那就没事了？先是吻脸，转眼你们就可能在车后座热吻了。

蒂娜：哦，太可笑了！

肖恩： 那我吻别的女人的脸也没事了？

蒂娜：那绝对不行。

肖恩：瞧，我们还是有障碍。

注释

本段对话中出现的“French kissing”指的是法国式的接吻，因为法国式接吻以热烈缠绵著称，所以这里肖恩用这个词，说明他很吃醋。

单词特搜

1. dedicated [ˈdedikeitid] a. 专注的

2. casual [ˈkæʒjuəl] a. 随便的

3. mature [məˈtjuə] v. 成熟

4. hurdle [ˈhə:dl] n. 障碍

5. cheek [tʃi:k] n. 脸颊

6. ridiculous [riˈdikjuləs] a. 荒谬的，可笑的

7. definitely [ˈdefinitli] ad. 绝对

8. still [stil] ad. 仍然

英语通：趣词趣语

超市内的“便利厨房”Grocerant

上了一天班，回家还要自己动手做饭，很麻烦吧。不过，这几年细心的超市老板也察觉到了上班族的这一心态，于是，大大小小的“便利厨房”走进了超市。这样的“便利厨房”叫做 Grocerant。

Grocerant（便利厨房）其实就是设在超市里的餐馆，是店内面包房的升级版，但与外卖食品窗口又有所不同。你不用再去商店买原料回家自己加工。现在，你可以在“便利厨房”买到新鲜烹制的饭菜，你可以在店内品尝，也可以带回单位食用或者带回家与家人分享。

这个名称大约是在1996年出现的，由grocery和restaurant 两个词组合而成，是食品行业的专用术语。

8.被甩Be Dumped

Jenny：Hi! Is that David?

David：Hi Jenny! It’s David here.

Jenny：Hey, what’s new?

David： Not much, my girlfriend just dumped 1 me.

Jenny： Sorry to hear that. What happened?

David： Well she told me things just weren’t working and we weren’t right together 2. But I thought things were just great. Why did she say this? It’s completely 3 out of the blue.

Jenny： Hey, that’s not the girl with pink 4 hair, is it? The girl I saw with Jack yesterday?

David： What? She was cheating 5 on me with that ugly 6 guy 7? Oh no, I feel like such a loser 8.

Jenny： Hey, she’s not worth it. Forget her.

David：But she lied to me.

Jenny： Hey. She’s not worth it. Anyway, there are plenty more fish in the sea. Listen, let’s go for a drink in the town. How about that?

David：OK, then.

Jenny： But you have to promise me that you are not gonna wear that face.

David：What face?

Jenny： The one where you look like your dog just died. You have to get over her and the sooner the better.

David：Yeah, I know. You are right.

Jenny： So see you tonight at 9 at Poachers 9.

David：9 it is. Bye.

Jenny：Bye.

珍妮：你好！是大卫吗？

大卫：你好，珍妮！我是大卫。

珍妮：嘿，最近有什么新鲜事儿吗？

大卫：没什么，我女朋友刚甩了我。

珍妮：真遗憾。怎么搞的？

大卫： 她觉得我们就是和不来，不该在一起。可我怎么觉得我们挺好的啊。她为什么这么说？太突然了。

珍妮： 你说的是那个粉头发的女孩儿吗？昨天被我看见和杰克在一起的那个？

大卫： 什么？她居然骗我，还跟那个讨厌的家伙一起？哦，不，我觉得自己好失败。

珍妮：得了，她不值得。忘了她吧。

大卫：可她骗我。

珍妮： 嘿，她不配你的。反正这世界上好姑娘多得是。听着，今晚我们进城去喝一杯怎么样？

大卫：那么，好吧。

珍妮： 但是你得向我保证别带着那张脸去。

大卫：哪张脸？

珍妮： 就好像你们家狗死了似的那种脸。你得赶紧忘了她，越快越好。

大卫：是啊，我知道。你说得对。

珍妮： 那我们今晚九点在“偷猎者”酒吧见吧。

大卫：九点。回见。

珍妮：回见。

注释

1. 短语“out of the blue”意为“完全出乎意料，非常突然”。

2. 词组“get over”意为“忘记，克服，忍受”。

单词特搜

1. dump [dʌmp] v. 甩掉

2. together [təˈgeðə] ad. 在一起

3. completely [kəmˈpli:tli] ad. 完全地

4. pink [piŋk] a. 粉色的

5. cheat [tʃi:t] v. 欺骗

6. ugly [ˈʌgli] a. 令人讨厌的

7. guy [gai] n. 家伙

8. loser [ˈlu:zə] n. 失败者

9. poacher [ˈpəutʃə] n. 偷猎者，侵入者

英语通：看图

Take a Loving Look

温情地看着你

摘自《邂逅幸福英文》

9.忍痛分手Heartbroken Breakup

Gary： Hi, Mike, we’re having a party tonight, wanna come join us? You can bring your girlfriend.

Mike：Well... I’m breaking up with Cathy.

Gary： What happened? Did you have a fight 1?

Mike：No. She’s really a very nice girl...

Gary： Yeah, she is. She’s pretty, caring 2, and easy-going 3. And she’s a great cook 4! She’s a gem 5!

Mike： Well, you’re right. But sometimes she’s too caring... well... no... she’s just possessive 6... and... uh... I kind of want a break... you know... for some room for myself.

Gary：Oh?! Did you talk with her about it?

Mike：I’ve tried, but... it didn’t work.

Gary： Oh. So, when are you going to tell her?

Mike： Maybe tonight. I don’t know. I don’t know how to tell her.

Gary： I know she’s head over heels in love with you. She’ll be badly hurt 7!

Mike：I know...

加里： 嗨，迈克，我们今晚有个舞会，要不要来？你可以带上女朋友。

迈克：嗯……我和凯西闹分手呢。

加里：发生什么了？你们吵嘴了？

迈克：没有。她确实是个好女孩……

加里： 是的，她的确是。她漂亮，体贴，还很好相处。还有她能做一手好菜！她简直就是块宝！

迈克： 嗯，你说得对。但是有些时候她太体贴了……嗯……也不是，她只是占有欲很强，嗯……我只是有点想放松一下……你知道……想有一点自己的空间。

加里：哦？！你和她说了吗？

迈克：我试了，不过没成功。

加里：哦。那你想什么时候告诉她？

迈克： 也许就是今晚。我不知道。不知道该怎么和她说。

加里： 我知道她是彻彻底底地爱着你的。她肯定会大受打击的！

迈克：我知道……

单词特搜

1. fight [fait] n. 吵架

2. caring [ˈkɛəriŋ] a. 关心人的

3. easy-going [ˌi:ziˈgəuiŋ] a. 随和的

4. cook [kuk] n. 厨师

5. gem [dʒem] n. 宝石，被喜爱的人

6. possessive [pəˈzesiv] a. 占有欲强的

7. hurt [hə:t] v.（使）受伤，（使）痛心

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的句子

嫁给我吧。

（×）Please marry.

“早点找个人嫁了吧！”这句的marry后面没有接任何人，意思差之千里，变成了“请和任何一个人结婚吧。”这句话可不能用来求婚。

（√）Will you marry me?

这样说意思就是“嫁给我好吗？”，当你准备好和心爱的人共度一生的时候，说出这一句就绝对没错！

好想交男朋友哦。

（×）I want to make a boyfriend.

“我想亲手做一个男朋友。”虽然有make a friend“交朋友”这种说法，但不可以说 make a boyfriend / girlfriend，如果这样说就变成制造人了。

（√）I want to find a boyfriend.

动词不能用make“制造”，要用find“寻找，找到”才对。find a boyfriend / girlfriend才是“交男/女朋友”的意思。

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《美丽坏宝贝》 Pretty Persuasion影视片花

Kimberly： I’m not holding my breath. It’s so hard to stand out from all the other aspirants^1 you know. So where were you all day?

Brittany： Truant^2 with Troy.

Kimberly：You look high on happy pills.

Brittany： God, Kimberly, he’s a poet.

Kimberly： That’s what my mother called “ damning 3 with faint 4 praise 5.”

Brittany： (To Randa) Kimberly and Troy used to go out. Now that Troy and I are together,she could have been a green-eyed monster, but instead she’s been really sweet about it. Wonder^6 Twins.

金伯利： 我并没有紧张地屏住呼吸。你知道，要从这些雄心勃勃的竞争者中脱颖而出实在太难了。那这一整天你去哪里了？

布列塔尼： 和特洛伊一起逃课。

金伯利： 你看上去就像吃了兴奋剂一样。

布列塔尼： 天哪，金伯利，他就是一个诗人。

金伯利： 这就是我妈妈所说的“名褒实贬”。

布列塔尼： （对兰达）金伯利和特洛伊以前交往过。而现在特洛伊和我在一起，她本来可以嫉妒的，但是她却很坦然。真是好姐妹啊。

单词特搜

1.aspirant [əsˈpaiərənt] n. 野心家，有抱负者 a. 渴望的

2.truant [ˈtru:ənt] n. 旷课者，逃学生

3.damn [dæm] v. 诅咒 a. 该死的 ad. 非常

4.faint [feint] a. 模糊的，微弱的，眩晕的 v. & n. 昏厥，晕倒

5.praise [preiz] n. & v. 表扬，称赞，赞美（的话）

6.wonder [ˈwʌndə] a. 好的，有效的，神奇的 n. 惊奇，惊愕 v. 想知道

精彩点拨

◆ hold one’s breath 的意思是“屏住呼吸”，可以用来形容“因紧张激动等导致呼吸困难”，在这里 I'm not holding my breath 表示“我并不紧张或激动”。

◆ stand out 的意思是“脱颖而出”。例如，His height makes him stand out in the crowd.（他身材高大，因此在人群中很突出。）Her work stands out from the rest as easily the best.（她的工作成绩远比其他人都好。）

◆ 短语 damning with faint praise 可译为“明褒实贬”，它常用来形容尽管表面上看似是在夸奖某人/某物，而实质上是在反其道而行之。

◆ go out (with sb. / together) 在这里的意思是“交往，谈恋爱”，尤其应用于年轻人之间。例如，Terry has been going out with Sharon for six weeks.（泰瑞和沙伦相恋有六个星期了。）

俚语详说

green-eyed monster妒忌

解词释义

monster 的意思是“怪物，妖魔”（读音为 [ˈmɔnstə] ），短语 green-eyed monster 从字面上讲就是“绿眼妖魔”，一般用来比喻“嫉妒之心，嫉妒心理”，尤其指因感情纠葛所引起的妒忌。

寻根究底

该短语源自于莎士比亚的戏剧《奥赛罗》（Othello）。奥赛罗的手下伊亚古（Iago）在挑拨奥赛罗夫妻间感情不和后，假意劝诫奥赛罗不要嫉妒时说道：Beware of jealousy: It is the green-eyed monster.（留心嫉妒：那是只会害人的绿眼怪物。）相关成语有 green with envy（十分嫉妒）。

《美丽坏宝贝》 Pretty Persuasion额外赠送

Cheaters never prosper.“骗子绝对不会成功。”常用于父母或师长责备小孩子在比赛中取巧或在考试时作弊。也可以说：Cheats never prosper.

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

BF[bif] = boyfriend [ˈbɔifrend] n. 男朋友

GF[gif] = girlfriend [ˈgə:lfrend] n. 女朋友

Miss Right 理想中的未来妻子

Mr. Right 理想中的未来丈夫，如意郎君

dreamboat [ˈdri:mbəut] n.（美俚）理想目标，理想人物，爱人

soul mate 性情相投的人，心心相印的伙伴（尤指异性伙伴）

lady-killer n. 多情的男子

playboy [ˈpleibɔi] n. 花花公子

cohabitation [ˌkəuhæbiˈteiʃən] n. 同居，同居生活

be made / perfect for each other 天生的一对

grow into love 发展成爱情

fall in love with 爱上

be always true to 永远忠于

have a crush on sb. 迷恋某人

love sb. to the day of death 至死不渝地爱某人

crazy about sb. 疯狂地爱上某人

love at first sight 一见钟情

deep love 深深的爱

love loyally 忠诚地爱

Chapter 4婚姻

1.谈论婚礼 Discuss the Wedding

2.嫁个有钱人 Marry a Rich Guy

3.幸福的婚姻 Happy Marriage

4.太太当家 A Wife Wearing the Pants

5.丈夫不忠 A Disloyal Husband

6.离婚 Divorce

4婚 姻

尽管西方人比较开放，但是对于婚姻却非常认真而且负责任。但同时他们也认为：婚姻道德纯属个人私事，任何人不能干涉；婚姻不属于道德问题。一个人有权选择和他/她最喜欢的人生活在一起，一旦发现现有的婚姻是一个错误，他/她有权作第二次选择。如果夫妇一方爱上了第三者，谁都不会受谴责。在他们看来：强迫两个不相爱的人生活在一起是残忍的。这也是离婚率居高不下的原因。

基本句式BASIC SENTENCES

讨论婚姻

难道每个人都非要结婚吗？

Does everyone have to get married?

☺ have to do sth.“不得不做某事”

A: Does everyone have to get married? 难道每个人都要结婚吗？

B: It depends. 因人而异了。

我觉得单身比结婚好。

I prefer being single than getting married.

☺prefer [priˈfə:] v. 更喜欢，宁愿

A: I prefer being single than getting married. 我觉得单身比结婚好。

B: Men always think so. 男人总是这样想。

他们将在8月喜结连理。

They will tie the knot in August.

☺ tie the knot“喜结连理”

A: It flashed through my mind she might be married. 我忽然想起她可能已经结婚了。

B: No, they’ll tie the knot in August. 没有，他们将在8月喜结连理。

求婚

你愿意和我结婚吗？

Will you marry me?

☺marry [ˈmæri] v. 娶， 嫁，和……结婚

A: Will you marry me? 你愿意和我结婚吗？

B: Yes, I will. 是的，我愿意。

我们一起白头到老好吗？

Let’s be together till the end of our lives.

A: Let’s be together till the end of our lives. 我们一起白头到老好吗？

B: I’m on top of the world. 我太高兴了。

你愿意和我共度此生吗？

Are you willing to live the rest of your life with me?

A: Are you willing to live the rest of your life with me? 你愿意和我共度此生吗？

B: We’ll get married in two years, OK? 咱们两年后再结婚，好吗？

让我照顾你一辈子吧。

Let me take care of you forever.

☺take care of sb. / sth.“照顾某人/照料某物”

A: Let me take care of you forever. 让我照顾你一辈子吧。

B: I will. 我愿意。

我想让全世界知道我们是一对。

I want the whole world to know we’re a couple.

☺couple [ˈkʌpl] n. 一对，夫妇

◎I think it’s time for us to live together. 我觉得是我们生活在一起的时候了。

◎All people are waiting for our wedding. 大家都在等着喝我们的喜酒。

拒绝求婚

对不起，我不能嫁给你。

I’m sorry, but I can’t marry you.

A: I’m sorry, but I can’t marry you. 对不起，我不能嫁给你。

B: Why? 为什么呢？

我们两个人没有共同点。

We have nothing in common.

A: Why do you refuse me? 你为什么拒绝我？

B: We have nothing in common. 我们两个人没有共同点。

我不想违背自己的意愿去结婚。

I don’t want to marry against my will.

☺ against sb.’s will“违背某人的意愿”

A: Tell me the reason why you don’t marry me. 告诉我你为什么不愿嫁给我。

B: I don’t want to marry against my will. 我不想违背自己的意愿去结婚。

我不想要门不当、户不对的婚姻。

I don’t want a left-handed marriage.

☺left-handed [ˌleftˈhændid] a. （婚姻）门第不相称的

A: Why did you refuse him? 你为什么拒绝他？

B: I don’t want a left-handed marriage. 我不想要门不当、户不对的婚姻。

不是你的问题，是我的问题。

It’s my problem, not yours.

A: Why don’t you marry me? 你为什么不嫁给我？

B: It’s my problem, not yours.不是你的问题，是我的问题。

接受求婚

我一直都想嫁给你这样的人。

I always want to marry a man like you.

◎I will marry you. 我愿意嫁给你。

◎I’m always longing to be your husband / wife.

我一直盼望着能成为你的丈夫/妻子。

如果你现在求婚，我会立刻同意的。

If you propose to me now, I won’t think twice.

☺propose [prəˈpəuz] v. 求婚，建议

A:If you propose to me now, I won’t think twice. 如果你现在求婚，我会立刻同意的。

B:Are you serious? 你是说真的吗？

我非常高兴成为你的妻子。

I’m very happy to be your wife.

A: Will you marry me? 你愿意和我结婚吗？

B: I’m very happy to be your wife. 我非常高兴成为你的妻子。

我愿意随你到天涯海角。

I’d like to go to every corner of the world with you.

◎Wherever you go, I will go with you. 无论你到哪里，我都会随你而去。

我感到自己正站在幸福的大门口。

I felt I was standing at the portal of happiness.

☺portal [ˈpɔ:təl] n. 入口

A:I heard she accepted your proposal. 我听说她答应了你的求婚。

B:I felt I was standing at the portal of happiness. 我感到自己正站在幸福的大门口。

幸福的婚姻

嫁给你，我一点儿都不后悔。

I take no regret marrying you.

☺regret [riˈgret] n. 遗憾，悔恨

A:I take no regret marrying you. 嫁给你，我一点儿都不后悔。

B:You’re so sweet. 你真好。

我们俩都觉得很幸福。

We’re both happy together.

A:How’s your married life? 婚后生活怎么样？

B:We’re both happy together. 我们俩都觉得很幸福。

我真庆幸当初选择她做了我的妻子。

I’m glad that I have chosen her to be my wife.

A:Jane must be a good wife. 简一定是位好妻子吧。

B:I’m glad that I have chosen her to be my wife. 我真庆幸当初选择她做了我的妻子。

我觉得我们是天生的一对。

I think we are made for each other.

◎I've always been very happy since I married you.

和你结婚后我一直很幸福。

我们共同做家务。

We share housework.

☺housework [ˈhauswə:k] n. 家务

A:Who does the housework after getting married?婚后谁来做家务活呢？

B:We share housework. 我们共同做家务。

不幸的婚姻

你根本就不爱我，你只爱你自己。

You don’t love me, just love yourself.

A:You don’t love me, just love yourself. 你根本就不爱我，你只爱你自己。

B:You’re also selfish. 你也很自私。

我们几乎每天都要吵架。

We quarrel nearly every day.

A: We quarrel nearly every day. 我们几乎每天都要吵架。

B: You shouldn’t always quarrel about some trivial things. 你们不要总是为一些小事吵架。

我的妻子有外遇。

My wife is cheating on me.

☺ cheat on sb. “有外遇”

= My wife is a two-timer.

= My wife is secretly dating someone else.

= My wife is having an affair.

自从结了婚我的痛苦生活就开始了。

My suffering came when I married you.

A:My suffering came when I married you. 自从结了婚我的痛苦生活就开始了。

B: But you said you’re on top of the world before marriage. 可结婚前你说你是最快乐的人。

你能不能不那么唠唠叨叨的？

Can you just stop chattering?

☺chatter [ˈtʃætə] v. 喋喋不休，唠叨

A:You’re not gentle at all. 你一点也不温柔。

B:Can you just stop chattering? 你能不能不那么唠唠叨叨的？

离婚

暂时分开一段时间比较好。

It’ll be good to part for some time.

A:It’ll be good to part for some time. 暂时分开一段时间比较好。

B:OK. I’ll move to my parents’ with kids. 好吧。我和孩子们搬到父母家去。

也许离婚对我们俩都好。

Divorce may be good for both of us.

☺divorce [diˈvɔ:s] n. & v. 离婚

A:Divorce may be good for both of us. 也许离婚对我们俩都好。

B:I’ve thought about it for a long time. 这个问题我已经想了很久了。

我觉得和你在一起生活很压抑。

I feel high pressure when living with you.

☺pressure [ˈpreʃə] n. 压力

A:I feel high pressure when living with you. 我觉得和你生活在一起很压抑。

B:I swear to change. Don’t abandon me. 我发誓我会改。别抛弃我。

不管你同不同意，我都要离婚。

I’ll divorce you whether you agree or not.

A:I’ll divorce you whether you agree or not. 不管你同不同意，我都要离婚。

B:I suggest we calm down first. 我建议咱们先冷静一下。

孩子和谁在一起比较好？

Who will the kids be with?

A:Who will the kids be with? 孩子和谁在一起比较好？

B:Let kids make decision. 还是让孩子自己决定吧。

结婚纪念日

今天是我们结婚45周年纪念。

Today is our 45th wedding anniversary.

☺anniversary [ˌæniˈvə:səri] n. 周年纪念

A:Today is our 45th wedding anniversary.

今天是我们结婚45周年纪念。

B: Marrying you is the best choice I’ve made in my whole life.

嫁给你是我一生中做的最正确的决定。

没什么辉煌的东西。我们就是喜欢在一起。

Nothing splendid. We just enjoy being together.

☺splendid [ˈsplendid] a. 辉煌的，壮丽的

A:I guess our marriage lasts because it’s comfortable.

我想我们的婚姻之所以长久，在于它轻松自在。

B:Yes. Nothing splendid. We just enjoy being together.

是的。没什么辉煌的东西。我们就是喜欢在一起。

谢谢你陪我共度人生。

Thanks for being in my life.

A:Thanks for being in my life. 谢谢你陪我共度人生。

B:I shall thank you too. 我也要谢谢你。

结婚纪念日快乐！

Happy anniversary!

A: Happy anniversary!

结婚纪念日快乐！

B: It’s our tenth anniversary.

这是我们结婚十周年。

精选话题WELL-CHOSEN DIALOGUES

1.谈论婚礼Discuss the Wedding

Jenny： Are you coming to the bridal 1 shower 2 for Jane?

Gavin： Yes, I am. When is the wedding?

Jenny： August 8.

Gavin： August bride. How nice! By the way, who is going to be the matron 3 of honor?

Jenny： Mrs. White.

Gavin： Oh, yeah? I wonder who is going to give Jane away at the wedding. You know her father passed away several years ago.

Jenny： Maybe her uncle will.

Gavin： I think so. The wedding will be held at her church, right?

Jenny： Right. Revd. Rochester will officiate 4 at the wedding.

Gavin： Do you know where they will go on their honeymoon?

Jenny： Yes. Jane says they will go to China.

珍妮： 你来参加简的婚前送礼会吗?

加文： 是的，我会去的。婚礼是什么时候？

珍妮：八月八号。

加文： 做“八月的新娘”。真不错! 那么，谁是伴娘呢?

珍妮：是怀特太太。

加文： 哦，这样啊? 在婚礼上不知是谁把简交给新郎呢? 你知道，简的父亲前几年过世了。

珍妮：也许是简的叔叔吧。

加文： 有可能。婚礼在简常去的教堂举行，是吧？

珍妮： 没错。罗彻斯特牧师主持婚礼。

加文：你知道他们要去哪儿度蜜月吗?

珍妮：知道。简说他们会去中国。

注释

1.“bridal shower”是指在美国“为新娘举行的送礼会”。

2.“How nice!”是一个感叹句，意思是“多好啊！”

3.“matron of honor”是指在美国的婚礼中“陪伴新娘的已婚妇女”，译为“伴娘”。

4. 词组“pass away”意思是指“去世”，是一种委婉的说法。

单词特搜

1. bridal [ˈbraidl] a. 新娘的，新婚的

2. shower [ˈʃauə] n. （为新娘等举行的）送礼会

3. matron [ˈmeitrən] n. 已婚妇女

4. officiate [əˈfiʃieit] v. 主持，行使

2.嫁个有钱人Marry a Rich Guy

Maria： I hear Jean married a business tycoon 1.

Kare： That’s true. Her husband is a fat cat.

Maria： But I don’t think she really loves him.

Kare：She’s only after his money.

Maria： But if I were her, I wouldn’t marry a man I don’t really love.

Kare： But many girls nowadays 2 do want to marry a man filthy 3 with dough 4.

玛利亚： 我听说琼嫁给了一个商业大亨。

凯尔：是的。她老公是个有钱佬。

玛利亚：但是我觉得她根本不爱他。

凯尔：她只是看上他的钱了。

玛利亚： 如果我是她，我就不会嫁给一个我根本不爱的人。

凯尔： 不过现在很多女孩都想嫁个有钱人。

注释

“fat cat”是俚语，意思是“有钱有势的人”。

单词特搜

1. tycoon [taiˈku:n] n. 企业界大亨

2. nowadays [ˈnauədeiz] ad. 现在，如今

3. filthy [ˈfilθi] a. [俚] 有钱的

4. dough [dəu] n. [美俚] 钱，金钱

英语通：成语

恩爱老夫妻 Darby and Joan

英国诗人伍德福尔（Henry Woodfall）曾经于1735年发表了一首民谣。诗中的男主角约翰·达比（John Darby）是一个印刷商，曾是诗人的雇主，他的妻子叫琼（Joan）。两夫妻相亲相爱，一直活到八十岁左右，这在当时是非常少见的。

后来，人们用“达比和琼”来比喻“感情很好的中年或老年夫妻”。

Tracy’s parents are Darby and Joan. They are satisfied with living in a small house as long as they are with each other. 特蕾西的父母感情非常好。他们只要能彼此在一起，即使住在小房子里也很满足。

3.幸福的婚姻Happy Marriage

Maria： Look at these newlyweds 1. They seem as if they’re on top of the world.

Kare： Yes, they do. It’s great for them to tie the knot 2 and get married.

Maria： People who have just got married feel that the world is right before them.

Kare： Nothing seems to be happier for them.

玛利亚： 看这些新婚的人。他们好像是幸福到了极点。

凯尔： 是啊。对他们来说共结连理是多么好的事啊。

玛利亚： 刚结婚的人们会觉得他们拥有整个世界。

凯尔： 对于他们来说没有什么比这更幸福的了。

注释

短语“tie the knot”意思是“男女双方共结连理，结合”。

单词特搜

1. newlywed [ˈnjuliwed] n. 新婚的人，新婚夫妇

2. knot [nɔt] n.（绳等的）结

英语通：笑话

采购过早 Early Shopping

It was Christmas and the judge was in a benevolent mood as he questioned the prisoner.“What are you charged with?” he asked.

“Doing my Christmas shopping early,” replied the defendant.

“That’s no offense.” replied the judge. “How early were you doing this shopping?”

“Before the store opened,” replied the prisoner.

那天是圣诞节，法官在审讯犯人时也有点恻隐之心。“你因为什么被起诉？”他问。

“采购圣诞节物品过早，”被告答。

“这不算犯法，”法官回答，“你采购得有多早？”

“在商店开门之前，”犯人应道。

4.太太当家A Wife Wearing the Pants

Emma： Are you a happy married 1 man?

Charles： Yes, I am. My wife and I understand each other.

Emma： You are a lucky man. How about Mr. Smith?

Charles： I don’t know. But they say that Mrs. Smith wears the pants 2 in the house.

Emma： You mean she bosses 3 her husband around?

Charles： That’s right. She is pretty but she wants to control everything in his life.

爱玛： 你是一个快乐的已婚男人吗？

查尔斯： 是的，我是。我和我妻子互相理解。

爱玛： 你是个幸运的男人。那么史密斯先生呢？

查尔斯： 我不太清楚。不过据说史密斯太太在家握有大权。

爱玛：这么说她管她丈夫了?

查尔斯： 没错。她很漂亮，但她想控制她丈夫生活中所有的事情。

注释

“wear the pants / trousers”是俚语，表示“掌权当家”。

单词特搜

1. married [ˈmærid] a. 结了婚的

2. pants [pænts] n. 裤子

3. boss [bɔs] v. 指挥，掌管

英语通：趣词趣语

毫厘之差险胜 Win by a Hair

我们常说“细如发丝”，头发在日常所见各物中也许算是最细的了，所以你一定能想象如发丝那点宽度有多么细微。win by a hair 就是以“毫厘之差险胜”的意思。

A million people voted and the candidate I voted for won by only 350 votes. She only won by a hair but that still makes her our new governor. 有一百多万人投票，我选的候选人仅仅领先350票，这使她以毫厘之差险胜，当上了我们的州长。

领先350票和总票数一百多万相比是微乎其微的，所以他说 won by a hair，以毫厘之差险胜对方。

5.丈夫不忠A Disloyal Husband

Husband：The Blacks got divorced 1.

Wife：Really? Why?

Husband： Mr. Black has been getting a little on the side.

Wife： Really? I’m surprised. He doesn’t look like a guy who’d ever cheat on his wife, does he?

Husband： No, he doesn’t. Anyway 2, his wife found out that he has been twotiming 3 for a long time.

Wife： Well, I am really surprised. By the way, have you done anything behind my back?

Husband： No. The only thing I’ve ever done behind your back is zipping 4 you up.

Wife： I like that joke. But I hope it is true.

丈夫：布莱克夫妇离婚了。

妻子：真的吗？为什么?

丈夫：布莱克先生对他老婆不忠。

妻子： 是吗？好意外啊。他不像是会背着老婆乱来的人啊，不是吗?

丈夫： 是啊，是不像。不管怎样，他老婆发现他的不忠已经有好长一段时间了。

妻子： 嗯，这真叫我意外。顺便问一下，你曾经背着我做过什么事情吗?

丈夫： 没有。我在你背后做的唯一的事情就是帮你拉拉链。

妻子： 我喜欢这个笑话。希望是真的。

注释

短语“on the side”除了“做兼职”外，还有“在背地里，秘密地”的意思。用在本句就是说史密斯先生“背地里”做了对不起他老婆的事情。这也就和后面的“two-timing”相对应了。

单词特搜

1. divorced [diˈvɔ:st] a. 离婚的

2. anyway [ˈeniwei] ad. 不管怎样

3. two-time [ˈtu:taim] v. 出卖，对妻子/丈夫不忠

4. zip [zip] v. 拉上（下）拉链

英语通：音标

一句话学会音标 [ ts ]

发此音时，舌尖抵住上齿龈，气流冲开阻碍，形成窄缝，使发音带有短暂摩擦。发 [ ts ] 时，声带不振动，要送气。

摘自《9小时快学国际音标》

6.离婚Divorce

Wife： I can’t bear 1 you anymore. I’m sick of your drinking. I’m divorcing you!

Husband： Don’t do that to me, honey. Give me a chance, please! I make a solemn 2 promise never to drink alcohol 3 again.

Wife： How many chances should I give you? I’ve given up on you!

Husband： Have a heart, honey. You know I’m trying hard to quit drinking, don’t you? Just give me one more chance, please!

妻子： 我再也受不了你了。我对你的酗酒已经厌烦透了。我要离婚!

丈夫： 别这样，亲爱的。请给我一次机会吧！我发誓再也不喝酒了。

妻子： 我得给你多少次机会啊?我已经放弃了!

丈夫： 亲爱的，你就发发慈悲吧。你也知道我正在努力戒酒，不是吗？求你再饶我一次吧!

注释

词组“be sick of…”表示“厌恶/讨厌……”。如，I am sick of this song. 我烦透这首歌了。

单词特搜

1. bear [bɛə] v. 忍受

2. solemn [ˈsɔləm] a. 严肃的

3. alcohol [ˈælkəhɔl] n. 酒精，酒

英语通：趣词趣语

“签名”就签 John Hancock

约翰·汉考克（John Hancock，1737 -- 1793）是美国马萨诸塞州（Massachusetts）首府波士顿的商人，也是美国历史上著名的政治家。

1776年，杰斐逊（Thomas Jefferson，1743 -- 1826）起草《独立宣言》，谴责英国对北美的殖民统治，约翰·汉考克是第一个在宣言上签名的人。他为了让英国国王不用戴眼镜就能看清楚，特别将名字写得大而清晰，他也因此在历史上留名。“约翰·汉考克”也就成了“亲笔签名”的代名词。

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

正确英语修习之 令人误解的句子

我们有很好的婚姻生活。我们分享彼此的一切。

（×）We have a good marriage. We share each other.

“我们有很好的婚姻生活。我们跟别人分享彼此。”share这个动词，一般是在例如We share a piece of cake.（我们一起吃一块蛋糕。）这样的情况下使用的。按这个角度来理解We share each other. 这句话，它就是“我们和别人分享伴侣。”的意思。老外听起来一定会觉得不可思议吧。

（√）We have a good marriage. We share everything with each other.

share everything with each other的意思是“（无论是悲是喜，）我们分享一切。”理想的婚姻生活真是莫过于此啊！老外听了也不会觉得不可思议，而是羡慕不已了。

我跟一位医生结婚了。

（×）I got married with a doctor.

“我和一位医生在同一时间结婚。”其实只要说 I married...就可以了，如果硬要加上介词with，就会让人听起来就像是你和其他的新人一起举行结婚典礼似的，也就是集体婚礼。

（√）I married a doctor.

只要简单地说I married... 就可以了，这样就有“我跟……结婚了”的意思。例如，I married a lawyer.（我跟一个律师结婚了。）I married a musician.（我跟一个音乐家结婚了。）

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

《冒牌老爸》 Big Daddy影视片花

Sonny：(to Layla) I originally^1 wanted to be a male model^2, but I’m not very good-looking, so that didn’t work out. (Julian’s calling from his bedroom.)

Julian： I can’t go to sleep until you say good night.

Sonny： I didn’t know that. I’m sorry. Good night. Go to sleep, all right? What did we learn^3 about girls today?

Julian： Initiating^4 the conversation^5 is half the battle.

Sonny：Bingo! Now sleep, OK?

桑尼： （对莱拉说）我本来想要做个男模特的，但是我长得并不是非常好看，所以我就没当成。（这时朱利安的叫喊声从他的卧室传来。）

朱利安： 你不跟我说“晚安”，我就睡不着。

桑尼： 我不知道会这样。对不起。晚安。睡吧，好吗？我们今天学了哪些与女孩子相关的事情？

朱利安：搭讪是成功的一半。

桑尼： 答对了！现在睡觉吧，好吗？

单词特搜

1.originally [əˈridʒənəli] ad. 起初，原来

2.model [ˈmɔdl] n. 模特儿 a. 模范的 v. 模仿，展示

3.learn [lə:n] v. 学习，学会，认识到

4.initiate [iˈniʃieit] v. 开始，初步了解 n. 新加入者

5.conversation [ˌkɔnvəˈseiʃən] n. 谈话，交谈

精彩点拨

◆ 在 so that didn’t work out 中 so 与 that 所表示的含义不同于固定结构 so that“以至于”所表示的含义。在这里 so 意为“所以，因此”，是介词，引导后面that didn’t work out“那没能成功”这一短语；that 为代词，代指前面所说的 I originally wanted to be a male model. work out 为固定短语，可翻译为“取得进展，产生结果”。

◆ … not until… 译为“直到……才……”，用来形容直到某个时候，某动作才发生。其中主语为否定式，until 后接状语从句。例如，He didn’t go to sleep until 12 last night.（他昨晚直到十二点钟才睡觉。）此外，还应注意，当 not until 置于句首时，主句要用倒装形式。例如，Not until we pointed out their fault to them did they realize it.（直到我们向他们指出了他们的错误，他们才意识到。）

俚语详说

half the battle 成功的一半，至关重要

解词释义

battle 的意思是“战役”，该短语从字面上讲就是“某个战役的一半”，形容某事物是实现成功的过程中最重要或者最艰难的一部分，一般翻译为“成功的一半，至关重要”。

寻根究底

短语 half the battle 最早源于十八世纪，在当时有一句非常流行的谚语，即 the first blow is half the battle，而这就是现在人们常说的 half the battle 的雏形。现在人们常用这一句短语表示某一事物对成功所起的重要作用。

《冒牌老爸》 Big Daddy额外赠送

Don’t count your chickens before / until they hatch.“不要去数还没有孵出来的鸡。”they hatch 的部分也可以用 they’re hatched / they’ve hatched 的形式。

■摘自《英美人天天在说的4000句》

话题词汇CLASSIFIED WORDS

marry [ˈmæri] v. 结婚，娶，嫁

marriage [ˈmæridʒ] n. 婚姻

get married 成家

wedding [ˈwediŋ] n. 婚礼

bride [braid] n. 新娘

bridesmaid [ˈbraidzmeid] n. 伴娘

bridal veil 新娘面纱

bridegroom [ˈbraidgru:m] n. 新郎

groomsman [ˈgrumzmən] n. 伴郎

fiancé [fiˈanˌsei] n. 未婚夫

fiancée [fiˈansei] n. 未婚妻

engage [inˈgeidʒ] v. 订婚

engagement ring 订婚戒指

marriage ring 结婚戒指

wedding feast 喜宴

wedding dinner 结婚宴会

dowry [ˈdauəri] n. 嫁妆

wedding march 婚礼进行曲

honeymoon [ˈhʌnimu:n] n. 蜜月

newlywed [ˈnjuliwed] n. 新婚的人，新婚夫妇

couple [ˈkʌpl] n. 一对夫妇

have a baby 有了孩子

remarry [ˌri:ˈmæri] v. 再婚

divorce [diˈvɔ:s] v. 离婚

loyal [ˈlɔiəl] a. 忠心的

disloyal [disˈlɔiəl] a. 不忠的，背叛的

marital status 婚姻状况

married [ˈmærid] a. 已婚的

unmarried [ˌʌnˈmærid] a. 未婚的

single [ˈsiŋgl] a. 单身的

本书音频音频链接：http://pan.baidu.com/s/1vkvx0

Table of Contents

序 言

Section 1日常生活

Chapter 1居家生活

1.起床Get Up

2.看电视Watch TV

3.烹饪菜肴Cook

4.在家宴客Entertain a Friend at Home

5.在洗衣店At the Laundry

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 2日常电话

1.对方不在She’s Out

2.接电话Answer the Phone

3.挂断电话Hang Up

4.电话断线Disconnected Line

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 3餐馆就餐

1.电话订位Book a Table

2.初进餐厅Enter a Restaurant

3.点中餐Order Chinese Food

4.餐馆用餐Have Dinner in Restaurant

5.退换饭菜Exchange Food

6.吃饱了I’m Full

7.做东请客Play the Host

8.结账Foot the Bill

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 4逛街购物

1.提议同逛街Propose to Shop Together

2.购买家具Buy Furniture

3.购买服装Buy Clothes

4.买鞋Buy Shoes

5.砍价Bargain

6.上当受骗Be Ripped Off

7.清仓大甩卖Clearance Sale

8.售后服务After-sales Service

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 5医院诊所

1.检查身体Check-up

2.在诊所At the Clinic

3.开处方Prescribe

4.在药房At a Drugstore

5.患重感冒Get a Bad Cold

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 6银行业务

1.开立账户Open an Account

2.取钱Withdraw Money

3.兑现支票Cash the Check

4.申请信用卡Apply for a Credit Card

5.贷款Loan

6.销户Close an Account

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 7邮局业务

1.寄信Send a Letter

2.寄印刷品Send Presswork

3.取包裹Get the Parcel

4.查询汇款Inquire about the Remittance

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 8房屋住宅

1.租房Rent an Apartment

2.水龙头漏水Dripping Faucet

3.给物业打电话Call the Apartment Management

4.下水道阻塞Clogged Drain

5.空调问题Air Conditioner Problem

6.搬家Move

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 9时尚美容

1.女士理发与染发Ladies’ Haircut and Dye

2.烫发Perm

3.皮肤护理Skincare

4.穿着落伍Out of Style

5.整形手术Plastic Surgery

6.男士面部护理Gentlemen’s Facial Care

7.男士理发Gentlemen’s Haircut

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 10气候天气

1.好天气Lovely Day

2.坏天气Lousy Weather

3.寒冷的天气Cold Weather

4.炎热的天气Hot Weather

5.淋了个落汤鸡Drowned Rat

6.久旱无雨Drought

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 11时间日期

1.现在几点What Time Is It?

2.今天几号What’s the Date Today?

3.今天周几What Day Is Today?

4.务必准时Be on Time

5.手表不准Inaccurate Watch

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 12网络无限

1.电子邮件账户Email Account

2.查找资料Search for Information

3.网上聊天Chat Online

4.网上购物Shop Online

5.电脑黑客Cracker

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 13精明理财

1.开支明细Expenditure

2.节省开支Save Money

3.借钱Borrow Money

4.身无分文Broke

5.投资理念Concept of Investment

6.人寿保险Life Insurance

7.医疗保险Health Insurance

8.社会保险Social Security

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Section 2娱乐休闲

Chapter 1健康生活

1.失眠问题Insomnia

2.修补牙齿Fill a Tooth

3.节食减肥On a Diet

4.吸烟问题Smoking

5.饮食卫生Clean Food

6.注意休息Have a Good Rest

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 2电影世界

1.相约看电影Invite Someone to See a Film

2.排队Stand in a Line

3.买票Buy Tickets

4.进入影院Enter the Cinema

5.评论电影 Comment on the Film

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 3音乐无限

1.询问演出Inquire about the Performance

2.评论演唱会 Comment on the Concert

3.卡拉 OKKaraoke

4.欣赏音乐Enjoy the Music

5.谈论排行榜 Talk about the Top Chart

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 4读书看报

1.爱读书Love Reading

2.看报纸 Read Newspaper

3.读小说Read Novel

4.谈论小说Talk about Novel

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

Chapter 5运动健身

1.游泳Go Swimming

2.球类运动Ball Games

3.攀岩登山Climb a Cliff

4.蹦极跳Bungee Jumping

5.徒步旅行Hiking

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Section 3情感生活

Chapter 1亲情

1.谈论家人Talk about Family

2.亲人离别Part with Family

3.家庭观念Concept of Family

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 2友情

1.询问朋友的家人Inquire about Friend’s Family

2.老友重逢Meet Old Friend

3.为朋友担心Worry about Friend

4.通报好消息Tell Good News

5.安慰朋友Comfort Friend

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 3爱情

1.请求约会Ask for a Date

2.谈论意中人Talk about the Person in Heart

3.坠入爱河Fall in Love

4.办公室恋情Office Romance

5.羡慕别人的女朋友Envy Other’s Girlfriend

6.谈论男朋友Talk about Boyfriend

7.情人闹矛盾 Conflicts between Lovers

8.被甩Be Dumped

9.忍痛分手Heartbroken Breakup

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING

Chapter 4婚姻

1.谈论婚礼Discuss the Wedding

2.嫁个有钱人Marry a Rich Guy

3.幸福的婚姻Happy Marriage

4.太太当家A Wife Wearing the Pants

5.丈夫不忠A Disloyal Husband

6.离婚Divorce

不再胡说英语 SPEAK WRONG NO MORE

轻松说电影FILM TALKING